



Life-Cycle Energy Balance and Greenhouse Gas Emissions of Nuclear Energy in Australia



ISA, The University of Sydney

Please cite this report as

Lenzen, M. (2008) Life cycle energy and greenhouse gas emissions of nuclear energy: A review. *Energy Conversion and Management* 49, 2178-2199.



The University of Sydney Integrated Sustainability Analysis ™



Life-Cycle Energy Balance and Greenhouse Gas Emissions of Nuclear Energy in Australia

A study undertaken for the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet of the Australian Government

by

ISA, The University of Sydney, Australia

Date of Consultancy Report

Friday, 3 November 2006



For further enquiries please consult http://www.isa.org.usyd.edu.au or contact:

On the overall Project Management:

Prof Marcela Bilek Phone: (02) 9351 6079 Fax: (02) 9351 7726 Email: m.bilek@physics.usyd.edu.au School of Physics A28 The University of Sydney N.S.W. 2006

On the data supporting the nuclear energy scenarios for Australia (Section 4):

Dr Clarence Hardy Consultant to ISA Phone: (02) 9579 6193 Email: <u>hardycj@ozemail.com.au</u> Australian Nuclear Association PO Box 85 Peakhurst N.S.W. 2210

On the life-cycle assessment of nuclear energy, conclusions (Sections 2, 3, 5, and 7), and Executive Summary:

Dr Manfred Lenzen Phone: (02) 9351 5985 Fax: (02) 9351 7726 Email: <u>m.lenzen@physics.usyd.edu.au</u> School of Physics A28 The University of Sydney N.S.W. 2006

On the life-cycle analysis of non-nuclear power (Section 6):

Dr Christopher Dey Phone: (02) 9351 5979 Fax: (02) 9351 7726 Email: <u>c.dey@physics.usyd.edu.au</u> School of Physics A28 The University of Sydney N.S.W. 2006



Table of contents

E	Executive summary				
1	Proj	ect Objective	11		
	1.1	Rationale	11		
	1.2	Structure of this report	12		
2	Ener	gy and greenhouse gas accounting – a brief methodology description	13		
	2.1	Methods of energy and greenhouse gas accounting	14		
	2.2	Energy and greenhouse gas intensity	17		
	2.3	Lifetime, load factor, and power rating	13		
	2.4	Net energy considerations	13		
	2.5	Energy payback time	20		
	2.6	Temporal profiles of energy supply and demand			
	2.7	Loss of load probability			
	2.8	Site dependence	21		
	2.9	Multiple-counting in life-cycle analysis of large interconnected systems	22		
	Referen	nces to Section 2			
3	Ener	gy and greenhouse gas emissions of nuclear energy: a literature review	31		
	3.1	Uranium mining	32		
	3.2	Uranium milling			
	3.3	Conversion to uranium hexafluoride (UF ₆)	37		
	3.4	Enrichment	37		
	3.5	Fuel fabrication	40		
	3.6	Reactor construction	41		
	3.7	Reactor operation			
	3.8	Decommissioning			
	3.9	Fuel reprocessing	49		
	3.10	Nuclear waste storage	50		
	3.11	Nuclear waste disposal			
	3.12	Transport	54		
	3.13	Total energy and greenhouse gas emissions	55		
	3.14	Main areas of disagreement with Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's study			
	Referen	nces to Section 3			
4	Nuc	lear power in Australia: Two scenarios	77		
	4.1	Short- to mid-term scenario			
_	4.2	Mid- to long-term scenario			
5	Life	-cycle energy and greenhouse gas emissions of nuclear power in Australia	91		
	5.1	Assumptions			
	5.2	Fuel cycle calculation			
	5.3	Spreadsheet tool	102		
	5.4 D.f	Results and sensitivity analysis	109		
~	Referen	nces to Section 5	115		
6	Ener	gy and greenhouse gas emissions in the life cycle of selected non-nuclear	110		
po	ower teo	chnologies: a literature review	118		
	6.1	Current fossil-fired electricity in Australia	118		
	6.2	Black coal fired electricity	123		
	0.5	Brown coal fired electricity.	130		
	0.4	Natural gas fired electricity	133		
	0.0	wind power	13/		
	0.0	Photovoltaic electricity	14/		
	0./	nyuloelectricity	138		
	0.8	Summary	100		



	Referen	nces to Section 6	161				
7	Con	clusions	168				
	7.1	Methodology and data	168				
	7.2	Assumptions and scope of this life-cycle analysis of nuclear energy in Australia	169				
	7.3	Overall results for the nuclear fuel cycle	170				
	7.4	Results for non-nuclear electricity technologies	171				
	7.5	The need for further analysis	172				
	7.6	Further observations	173				
References to Section 7			174				
Project team1							



This report distils in a condensed yet comprehensive way a large body of previous work and knowledge about the energy balance and life-cycle greenhouse gas emissions associated with the nuclear fuel cycle. For comparison, a summary of the energy balance and life cycle emissions for a range of non-nuclear electricity generation technologies is also presented.

Certainly, every practical life-cycle assessment is undertaken for particular circumstances, that is particular locations, ores, or reactor types. Results from the literature must therefore be interpreted as valid primarily under these circumstances. Changing critical parameters and assumptions will lead to variations of the results.

Also, every practical life-cycle assessment leaves out some more or less important part of a theoretically "true" life-cycle, be it parts of the fuel cycle processes, indirect, upstream inputs into components, or parts of the material fuel and waste stream.

In bringing together analyses that are all incomplete with regard to a different aspect of the nuclear fuel cycle, and in extrapolating the results from these analyses towards a more complete "integrated" assessment, this work has achieved comparisons between nuclear energy systems that are very different in terms of a large number of critical technical parameters, operate in low- and high-carbon economies, and are assessed using different methods.

This study has also provided an example that demonstrates both the strength of state-ofthe-art life-cycle methods for informing national policy, and the need for quality data underpinning this method.

Assumptions and scope of this life-cycle analysis of nuclear energy in Australia

The assumptions outlined below form the base case of our assessment. In a sensitivity analysis, these assumptions were varied, and the energy balance and greenhouse gas emissions re-calculated. A spreadsheet calculator was developed which allows these parameters to be set to any desired scenario.

An Australian nuclear fuel cycle is – except for mining and milling – hypothetical, and has been constructed based on the best knowledge and overseas experience available. Ideally, a more detailed **life-cycle assessment** than the one carried out in this work would exploit detailed planning and engineering data for concrete Australian facilities, in conjunction with an Australian input-output database.

The energy requirements for **mining and milling** as well as the **recovery rate** depend critically on the grade of the uranium-bearing ore, and on whether uranium is mined together with other products. In this study we have assumed that uranium is recovered from ore of 0.15% grade (typical grade for Ranger and Beverley mines), and that no other product is mined, so that the full energy requirement is attributable to uranium. This is a conservative assumption, because had we assumed conditions as in the Olympic Dam mine, the ore grade would have been lower (around 0.05%), however most energy requirements would have been attributable to the recovered copper.

The energy requirements for **enrichment** depend critically on which enrichment method is employed. In this study we have assumed the present mix of diffusion and centrifuge



plants (30/70%). For future scenarios this is a conservative assumption, because it is expected that in the future centrifuge plants will substitute diffusion plants.

The energy requirements for the **construction, operation and decommissioning** of nuclear facilities depend critically on what method is used for their enumeration. We have based this study on input-output hybrid life-cycle assessments.

The energy requirements for **mine clean-up**, **intermediate storage and long-term disposal** of nuclear waste depend critically on which procedures are deemed acceptable for sufficiently isolating radioactivity from the natural and human environment. At present, there is no operating final disposal facility, and hence limited practical experience of containing radioactivity for very long periods. This study does not comment on the adequacy of existing and planned mine clean-up, storage and disposal procedures, because these aspects fall outside this study's scope.

The **lifetime of uranium resources** for supplying the world's nuclear power plants depends critically on assumptions about future electricity demand, recoverable resources and ore grade distributions, by-products of uranium in mines, future exploration success, the exploitation of breeder reactors and plutonium in MOX fuels, and market conditions. These aspects are outside the scope of this study.

Results for the nuclear fuel cycle in Australia

The energy balance of the nuclear fuel cycle involves trade-offs between material throughput and fissile isotope concentration at various stages in the cycle. For example, there are trade-offs between

- using less but enriched fuel in Light Water Reactors, versus more but natural fuel in Heavy Water or Gas-cooled Graphite Reactors,
- applying more enrichment work to less fuel, versus less enrichment work to more fuel, and
- investing more energy into uranium and plutonium recycling, versus higher volumes of fuel uranium mining, throughput, storage, and disposal.

The overall energy intensity of nuclear energy depends critically on

- the grade of the uranium ore mined,
- the method for enrichment,
- the conversion rate of the nuclear fuel cycle (i.e. fuel recycling).

The energy intensity will increase

- with decreasing uranium ore grades,
- with increasing proportion of diffusion plants, and
- with decreasing fuel recycling.

Notwithstanding these variations, it can be stated that

- accepting the qualifications and omissions stated,
- for grades of average ore bodies mined today, and
- for state-of-the-art reactors and uranium processing facilities,

the energy intensity of nuclear power

is around 0.18 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} for light water reactors, and around 0.20 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} for heavy water reactors,



- is slightly higher than most figures reported in the literature, because of omissions in the nuclear fuel cycle and upstream supply-chain contributions,
- varies within the range of 0.16-0.4 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} for light water reactors, and within 0.18-0.35 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} for heavy water reactors,
- is lower than that of any fossil-fuelled power technology.

The **energy payback time of nuclear energy** is around 6¹/₂ years for light water reactors, and 7 years for heavy water reactors, ranging within 5.6-14.1 years, and 6.4-12.4 years, respectively.

The greenhouse gas intensity of nuclear energy depends critically on

- the energy intensity,
- the proportion of electric versus thermal energy in the total energy requirement,
- whether electricity for enrichment is generated on-site (nuclear), or by fossil power plants, and
- the overall greenhouse gas intensity (i.e. fuel mix) of the economy.

The greenhouse gas intensity will increase

- with increasing energy intensity,
- with increasing proportion of electricity in the energy requirement,
- with increasing proportion of electricity for enrichment generated by fossil power plants, and
- with increasing greenhouse gas intensity of the economy.

Similarly,

- accepting the qualifications and omissions stated,
- for grades of average ore bodies mined today, and
- for state-of-the-art reactors and uranium processing facilities,

the greenhouse gas intensity of nuclear power is

- around 60 g CO₂-e/kWh_{el} for light water reactors, and around 65 g CO₂-e/kWh_{el} for heavy water reactors,
- slightly higher than most figures reported in the literature, because of omissions in the nuclear fuel cycle and upstream supply-chain contributions,
- varies within the range of 10-130 g CO_2 -e/kWh_{el} for light water reactors, and within 10-120 g CO_2 -e/kWh_{el} for heavy water reactors,
- lower than that of any fossil-fuelled power technology.

Sensitivity analysis

Significant parameters and assumptions influencing the energy and greenhouse gas intensity of nuclear energy are

- the grade of the uranium ore mined,
- the enrichment method and product assay,
- the nuclear power plant's load factor, burn-up, and lifetime,
- the greenhouse gas intensity and electricity distribution efficiency of the background economy.

In a sensitivity analysis, these parameters were varied and the energy and greenhouse gas intensity of nuclear energy re-calculated. This sensitivity explains the ranges of both the energy and greenhouse gas intensity of light water reactors and heavy water reactors.



Other electricity technologies

A comparable analysis has been undertaken for a number of conventional fossil-fuel and renewable electricity technologies. As with the methodology for the nuclear case, a range of literature values and current estimates have been used to examine the performance of these technologies in an Australian context, assuming new capacity is installed at close to world's best practice. These results, together with a summary of the nuclear energy results, are presented in the table below. The figures in parentheses represent the likely range of values. It is clear from the results that the fossil-fired technologies have significantly higher energy and greenhouse intensities than the other technologies.

Electricity technology	Energy intensity (kWh _{th} /kWh _{el})	Greenhouse gas intensity (g CO ₂ -e/kWh _{el})
Light water reactors	$0.18 \ (0.16 - 0.40)$	60 (10-130)
Heavy water reactors	$0.20 \ (0.18 - 0.35)$	65 (10-120)
Black coal (new subcritical)	2.85 (2.70 - 3.17)	941 (843 - 1171)
Black coal (supercritical)	2.62 (2.48 - 2.84)	863 (774 – 1046)
Brown coal (new subcritical)	3.46 (3.31 - 4.06)	1175 (1011 – 1506)
Natural gas (open cycle)	3.05 (2.81 - 3.46)	751 (627 - 891)
Natural gas (combined cycle)	2.35 (2.20 - 2.57)	577 (491 - 655)
Wind turbines	0.066 (0.041 - 0.12)	21 (13-40)
Photovoltaics	$0.33 \ (0.16 - 0.67)$	106 (53 - 217)
Hydroelectricity (run-of-river)	$0.046 \ (0.020 - 0.137)$	15 (6.5 - 44)

Methodology and data

Hybrid input-output-based life-cycle assessment is the most appropriate method to use for the analysis of energy and greenhouse gas emission balance of nuclear energy.

A comprehensive life-cycle assessment of the nuclear fuel cycle in Australia requires

- cost specifications and engineering data on the mining, milling, enrichment, power generation, storage and disposal facilities, and
- data on the background economy supporting such a nuclear industry indirectly.

The reliability of an input-output-based life-cycle assessment relies critically on the quality of the underpinning input-output data. In particular, given that hybrid input-output-based life-cycle assessment is an internationally accepted standard for investigating resource issues, it is essential that Australia possesses a detailed and complete input-output database.



The need for further analysis

Energy and greenhouse gas emissions analyses of energy supply systems are not a substitute for, but a supplement to economic, social, and other environmental considerations. If an energy supply system can be shown to a clear energy loser, then energy analysis is sufficient to argue that the program should be abandoned. If, on the contrary, the system appears to be an unambiguous energy producer, the decision whether or not to proceed with the program must also be based on other economic, social and environmental criteria.

The project team makes the following observations:

- 1. Further analyses of energy scenarios for Australia would benefit from an extended multi-criteria life-cycle analysis incorporating additional social, economic and environmental indicators spanning the entire Triple Bottom Line.
- 2. Most previous life-cycle studies documented in the literature use static methods that do not take into account temporal profiles of energy sources and sinks occurring in the full energy cycle, and the temporal interplay of net supply and demand for electricity. The current study could be enhanced by
 - developing a **dynamic formulation** of a time-dependent future profile of energy supply from a mix of sources; and
 - undertaking a **long-term forecasting exercise** of the transition of Australia's electricity generating system to a new mix of nuclear, advanced fossil, and renewable technologies, and the economy-wide TBL implications thereof.
- 3. In order to enable sound life-cycle assessments of the implications of energy systems for our environment, our physical resource base, and our society, it is essential that these assessments are underpinned by a **detailed and complete information base**. Australian life-cycle assessment capability would benefit from an enhanced data collection effort at the national level, in particular with view to creating a seamlessly aligned input-output database.





1 Project Objective

1.1 Rationale

The Uranium Mining Processing and Nuclear Energy Review Taskforce is undertaking an objective, scientific and comprehensive review of uranium mining, processing and contributions of nuclear power to the energy mix in Australia over the longer term. The Prime Minister has asked the Taskforce to report by the end of this year.

As part of this review, the Taskforce is examining the potential for Australia's uranium resources to contribute to global greenhouse gas abatement.

This requires an examination of the energy use and greenhouse gas emissions associated with the nuclear fuel cycle, including the mining of Australian uranium, conversion and enrichment, fuel fabrication, construction and operation of nuclear power stations, decommissioning and waste treatment and disposal.

It is important that a clear and comprehensive analysis of the life-cycle of nuclear power be articulated for an Australian audience, to improve the knowledge base relevant to this contentious and complex issue.

The aim of this study is to determine the life-cycle energy use and greenhouse gas emissions associated with producing electricity from Australian-mined uranium. This study

- reviews and evaluates existing international studies of nuclear power;
- identifies the major variables and determinants of energy use and greenhouse gas emissions for each stage of the nuclear fuel cycle;
- develops detailed estimates of energy use and greenhouse gas emissions for each stage of the nuclear fuel cycle under a set of agreed conditions;
- provides and justifies all methodologies, assumptions and references;
- develops and provides a spreadsheet-based tool to enable scenario planning and sensitivity analysis of the results.

The study also includes a desktop review of published studies of the life cycle energy use and greenhouse gas emissions for other specified electricity technologies in Australia. The summary of the results from these studies enables a comparison of the relative energy and greenhouse gas intensity of these technologies with those of nuclear power.



1.2 Structure of this report

Section 2 of this report describes and compares methodologies which are commonly used for energy and greenhouse gas accounting. Advantages of each method are presented together with their pitfalls and any sources of inaccuracy, and with a conclusion of the method used in this report for the life-cycle assessment of a nuclear industry in Australia. Section 3 reviews the available literature relating to energy and greenhouse gas emissions over the life cycle of nuclear power. Data available on each of the steps in the fuel cycle, reactor construction and operation are reviewed. Discrepancies between studies are highlighted together with the probable causes. In Section 4 we present short- and longer-term scenarios for nuclear power in Australia. The fuel cycle and reactor technology options chosen are described in detail and justified in the Australian context. Section 5 describes assumptions and justifies figures used in our analysis, followed by a presentation of the energy balance and greenhouse gas emissions of nuclear energy in Australia. Section 6 analyses published energy and greenhouse gas analyses for a range of selected non-nuclear power technologies and applies them to Australia for comparison. Conclusions of our analyses are presented in Section 7. The project team is described in Section 8.



2 Energy and greenhouse gas accounting: a brief methodology description

Summary

Energy and greenhouse gas accounting have been established over the past four decades as a sophisticated quantitative approach for the analysis of the energy balance and greenhouse gas emissions associated with energy supply systems. There are a number of completed large international projects that have examined a range of energy supply technologies in a comparative way.

Two basic methods – process analysis and input-output analysis – have been combined into a powerful hybrid life-cycle method. Input-output-based hybrid life-cycle assessment is now used around the world, providing both completeness and accuracy of the life-cycle inventory. This report also uses input-output-based hybrid life-cycle assessment in order to analyse the energy balance and greenhouse gas emissions from a nuclear industry established in Australia.

Different energy supply technologies can be compared in terms of their energy and greenhouse gas *intensities*. In the case of power plants, these quantities describe how much primary energy is required and greenhouse gases emitted, respectively, for the construction, operation and decommissioning of all system components, per kilo-Watt-hour (kWh) of electricity generated. The higher the energy intensity, the longer the power plant needs to "pay back" its own energy investment.

While energy and greenhouse gas intensities are static measures of resource and environmental performance, which look at different power plants in isolation. If large interconnected energy systems are examined using these measures, double-counting of energy and greenhouse gas embodiments may occur. In order to obtain more realistic results for the energy transition of entire economies, analysts should apply responsibility-sharing schemes, or dynamic modelling techniques that examine entire energy systems in conjunction with the economy that they are embedded in.

2.1 Methods of energy and greenhouse gas accounting

Energy analysis was developed in the 1970s for the assessment of both direct and indirect energy requirements for the provision of goods and services [1, 2]. Indirect or "embodied" energy is understood as the energy expended throughout the entire life cycle of the commodity, including raw materials, equipment, and infrastructure. Initially, a bottom-up approach, *process analysis*, was taken, where energy requirements of the main production processes and some important contributions from suppliers of inputs into the main processes are assessed in detail (for example by auditing or using disparate data sources), and where the system boundary is usually chosen with the understanding that the addition of successive upstream production stages has a small effect on the total inventory. At the Institute for Energy Analysis, which was established in Oak Ridge, Tennessee in 1974, guidelines were set for the investigation of energy supply and conversion systems – including the nuclear fuel cycle – in terms of the net energy output or the energy service delivered to the consumer ([3, 4]; Box 2.1).

"It takes energy to get energy – to extract, process, and transport fuels; to build energy conversion facilities; and to offset or avoid adverse environmental effects of energy production. Net energy analysis of an energy supply system involves identification and computation or measurement of the energy flows in society that are needed to deliver energy in a particular form to a given point of use. These flows are then compared to the energy converted or conserved by the particular system under consideration. [...]

Net energy accounting is inherently interesting and worthwhile because it provides a deeper and more explicit understanding of the interdependence of the energy-producing sectors of our economy with each other, with other sectors of the economy, and with the natural environment. However, it is especially motivated at this time by a concern that the new energy technologies on which our future welfare will depend may require more energy themselves than does our present energy supply system based on relatively accessible fossil fuels. [...] For the established energy supply technologies, net energy questions arise because of declining accessibility of resources. For every type of mineral resource, including energy resources (coal, oil, gas, uranium, and oil shales), the most easily recovered deposits – so far as we can identify them – are exploited first. As the resource is depleted, the less accessible (though often larger) deposits may require increasingly large energy expenditures per unit of useful work, until ultimately further exploitation would cease to yield a net energy output under any foreseeable circumstances. In physical terms, net energy analysis can directly identify the practical lower quality limits of the resource and may guide and supplement economic evaluation of the resource base. In addition, there is a growing awareness that careful energy husbandry may have benefits not easily translatable into conventional economic terms; that our natural environment has limited capacity to absorb energy releases and associated waste products; and that future generations have a valid claim on the earth's expendable resources."

Box 2.1: Net energy analysis (from [3], pp. 1-3).



More recently, process analysis was adopted in the official guidelines for life-cycle assessment (LCA) set out by the Society of Environmental Toxicology And Chemistry (SETAC; [5]), which in turn are widely used in LCAs of energy systems such as the ExternE project of the European Commission [6], the DECADES project of the International Atomic Energy Agency and others [7, 8], the German GEMIS project of the Öko-Institut and the Gesamthochschule Kassel [9], or the Swiss GaBE project [10].

It was already recognised in early studies, that process analyses carry significant systematic errors due to the unavoidable truncation of the system boundary ([11-14]; [3] Sec.5.6).¹ It was therefore suggested by Herendeen, Hannon, and others at the Center for Advanced Computation in Urbana, Illinois, to employ input-output analysis in order to account for energy requirements originating from inputs out of upstream supply chains of infinite order [15, 16]. Since this statistical, top-down approach suffers from various shortcomings such as aggregation and allocation errors, Bullard and co-workers [17] developed a *hybrid analysis* technique, combining advantages of process and input-output analysis, that is completeness and specificity ([18]; [3] Sec.5.5). With increasing recognition of the threat of anthropogenic climate change in the 1980s, the emphasis in assessments of energy supply and conversion systems shifted from net energy to embodied greenhouse gas emissions. Despite this, greenhouse gas analyses are still carried out using process, input-output, and hybrid techniques (for comparisons see [2, 19-23]).

Both process and input-output analysis yield energy and greenhouse gas coefficients, or *intensities*. In order to apply these to the calculation of energy and greenhouse gas requirements of energy supply systems, it is necessary to prepare a bill of inputs for each processing stage of the system, including construction, operation, infrastructure, and end-of-life. In the case of input-output analysis, this bill lists the monetary value of each input, which is subsequently assigned to an appropriate production sector in the input-output database.² One shortcoming is that a particular input (for example enriched uranium, or heavy water) may not be well represented by its assigned sector (chemicals) [32]. This sometimes occurs because input-output tables generally are not constructed with energy or environmental analysis in mind. If the vector of inputs is large, i.e. specifies many components, the inclusion of "atypical products" may not dominate the overall results since stochastic errors may cancel each other out [12, 33]. In cases where the atypical product problem is significant it can be solved by incorporating detailed process data wherever the input-output database is too aggregated (see for example [34] p. 19). This procedure employs input-output analysis to obtain a first complete estimate of the life cycle, and to streamline further



¹ It has been argued that – for comparative purposes – process analysis is sufficient since the indirect energy "overheads" of commodities do not vary much. This view has been refuted by Lenzen and Treloar [14] who demonstrate cases where the ranking of alternative options reverses in the transition from process to input-output analysis.

² An alternative to using monetary inputs and multipliers, is a *mixed-units* input-output framework, in which multipliers are expressed in physical units such as Megajoules or Litres or Employment-years [24-31]. However, such mixed-unit calculations are only possible for industry sectors that are sufficiently homogeneous (such as water supply, coal mining, etc), and not for sectors with inhomogeneous output (for example clothing, financial services, etc). Similarly, an extension to conventional input-output variants that only include short-term current transactions are so-called *semiclosed* input-output models. In these models long-term capital transactions (which in the National Accounts are traditionally treated as final demand) are endogenised into intermediate demand.

process data collection based on most important contributions [17, 35]. Used in unison, process and input-output analysis hence form a hybrid analysis that covers specific features of the energy supply system, and that is at the same time free from truncation errors [17, 18].

Hybrid input-output-based life-cycle assessment (IO-LCA) is a static, ex-post technique. As such, using hybrid IO-LCA, it is impossible to precisely quantify future changes in energy consumption and greenhouse gas emissions that would occur under real-economy shifts in energy supply technology. In general, results of IO-LCAs for energy and greenhouse gas embodiments of two alternative energy supply systems do not equal changes in energy consumption and greenhouse gas emissions caused by a corresponding shift from the current to the alternative energy supply system because IO-LCA assumes that (1) all commodity prices stay constant, (2) there are no changes in overall production technology and no input substitution in industries, (3) there are no constraints on production factors, such as labour supply, and (4) production costs are linear functions of production output. The last condition applies to production situations where there are no economies of scale, and where average costs equal variable costs, that is, fixed costs are zero. Since none of the above conditions is satisfied in reality, the energy and greenhouse gas embodiments calculated for future energy scenarios are only indicative of a future situation under real-economy demand or supply shifts (compare [36], p. 431, and Box 2.2).

"[...] the calculation of energy expenditures for <u>future</u> energy technologies is based upon <u>recent</u> patterns of energy use and technology. In effect our expenditures are average energy requirements for the technology in question calculated <u>at the</u> <u>margin</u> of the industrial system in the recent past. This means we are implicitly assuming that none of the supply systems or supporting industries under study is large enough to perturb the existing data.

Broadly interpreted, the question of net energy from developing technologies involves not only the particular characteristics of the new source or technology, but also speculations about the industrial system within which the new technology might be expected to ply a major role. So interpreted, however, the question of net energy does not have a unique answer. Substantial changes in the energy supply system, particularly in energy prices, will produce important changes in industrial practice, as will changes in the supply of other factors of production. At present, it is virtually impossible to specify what even the major changes might be. At best, one can only postulate a particular set of possibilities. We recommend, therefore, that net energy analysis not be subjected to the additional uncertainties inherent in speculations about the nature of the future industrial context [...]. Therefore, the <u>differences</u> between net energy performance indexes for alternative future energy technologies may have more meaning than the absolute value of these indexes."

Box 2.2: Net energy analysis of future energy supply systems (from [3], pp. 25-26).

The first comparative reviews of energy analyses of energy supply systems were published in the 1970s [37-39]. Full-energy-chain (FENCH) studies and net energy



In the following, we will specify which accounting method was used in previous studies, whenever such information is available.

2.2 Energy and greenhouse gas intensity

Total energy and greenhouse gas emissions associated with an energy supply system will obviously depend on the size of the system. Quite simply, a larger system generates more electricity, but also consumes more resources and causes more emissions. Hence, when comparing different systems there is a need to describe energy and greenhouse gas impacts as a function of some kind of output, known as the functional unit. There are a number of potential definitions for a functional unit of energy supply systems. A dollar of gross energy production could be used, but will not explicate effects of different pricing arrangements. The capacity of the power supply is another useful means of comparison, and is an important facet of grid management. Capacity refers to the rate at which power can be supplied, and sufficient capacity must be available for grid managers to meet peak demands, especially if unexpected supply outages occur. However, in the case of renewable power, some technologies exhibit relatively low capacity, due to the reliance on natural conditions such as wind velocity and solar insolation. Thus, for the purpose of this report, the actual quantity (in kWh) of electricity delivered is perhaps the most inclusive and precise, and therefore most often used form of output measurement across renewable and non-renewable electricity supply systems. The use of a kWh as the functional unit, however, does not include the importance of downstream electricity delivery effects such as location of demand and relative time of demand and supply (see Sections 2.7 and 2.8).

We define the *load factor* or *capacity factor* λ of an energy supply system as the equivalent percentage of time over one year during which the system supplies electricity at 100% load, that is supplies electricity at its nominal power rating *P*. For example, a 1000 MW power plant running constantly at 800 MW power output has a load factor of 80%. Equally, a 1000 MW power plant running for 292 days a year at 1000 MW has a load factor of 80%.

The energy intensity η of an energy supply system of power rating *P* and load factor λ , is defined as the ratio of the total (gross) energy requirement *E* for construction, operation, and decommissioning and the electricity output of the plant over its lifetime *T*:

$$\eta = \frac{E}{P \times 8760 \, h \, y^{-1} \times \lambda \times T} \,. \tag{2.1}$$

The inverse of the energy intensity is often called the *energy ratio*. In calculating E, it is a convention to a) exclude the energy from human labour, energy in the ground



(minerals), energy in the sun, and hydrostatic potential, and b) not to discount future against present energy requirements [3, 45]. This report follows these conventions.

Similarly, the greenhouse gas intensity γ of an energy supply system of power rating *P* and load factor λ , is defined as the ratio of total greenhouse gas emissions *G* for construction, operation, and decommissioning and the electricity output of the plant over its lifetime *T*:

$$\gamma = \frac{G}{P \times 8760 h \, y^{-1} \times \lambda \times T} \quad . \tag{2.2}$$

2.3 Lifetime, load factor, and power rating

It is obvious that an increase in the assumed lifetime and load factor of an energy supply system causes a decrease of its energy and greenhouse gas intensities, because the lifetime electrical output increases. This influence can be eliminated by normalising the modelled energy and greenhouse gas intensities to a constant load factor of L, and a constant lifetime of Y years according to

$$\eta_{\text{norm}} = \eta \frac{\lambda}{L} \frac{T}{Y} = \frac{E}{P \times 8760 h \, y^{-1} \times L \times Y}$$

$$\gamma_{\text{norm}} = \gamma \frac{\lambda}{L} \frac{T}{Y} = \frac{G}{P \times 8760 h \, y^{-1} \times L \times Y}$$
(2.3)

2.4 Net energy considerations

Net energy analysis is a particular variant of energy analysis, in that it is applied to energy supply or conservation systems [46]. In particular, the fact that energy supply systems may produce some of their own (energy) inputs leads net energy analysis to separate out these circular flows, and to formulate a range of definitions of net energy indexes ([3] Sec. 6.0, [2] pp. 15-17). For example, calling $E_{out} = P \times 8760 h y^{-1} \times \lambda \times T$ the lifetime electricity output of a system, the inverse of the energy intensity, or the energy ratio R_1 is simply

$$R_1 = \frac{E_{\text{out}}}{E} \quad . \tag{2.4}$$

This ratio describes the amount of electricity delivered per unit of fossil energy expended on it throughout the economy ([3] Eq. 6.7). In computing the total energy requirement *E*, all its constituents must be of the same energy quality (the "valuation problem", see [45-47], especially [34] pp. 5-9 for the case of nuclear energy, and [48] p. 290 for a proposal to use exergy as a common currency). For example, consider a breakdown of the energy embodiments in *E* into electricity E_e , coal E_c , oil E_o , and gas E_g . Then R_1 is



$$R_{1} = \frac{E_{\text{out}}}{\frac{E_{\text{e}}}{R_{1,\text{fossil}}} + E_{\text{c}} + E_{\text{o}} + E_{\text{g}}}}$$
(2.5)

where $R_{1,\text{fossil}}$ is the energy ratio (around 30% in Australia [25]) of conventional fossilfuelled power plants that are to be displaced by alternative energy supply systems. The electricity input has to be converted to its primary-energy equivalent: $E_e / R_{1,\text{fossil}}$ is the primary fossil energy needed by the economy (power plants and all their suppliers) to generate the electricity input E_e ([3] Eq. 6.4). An alternative to Eq. 2.5 is to express the energy requirement in the denominator in terms of electricity: The ratio

$$R_2 = \frac{E_{\text{out}}}{E R_{1,\text{fossil}}} \tag{2.6}$$

describes the amount of electricity delivered per unit of electricity that could have been produced by the background economy by using the primary energy E required to support the system under study ([3] Eq. 6.6). Finally,

$$R_{3} = \frac{E_{\rm out} - E_{\rm e}}{E_{\rm c} + E_{\rm o} + E_{\rm g}}$$
(2.7)

represents the *net* electrical energy delivered per unit of fossil *thermal* energy expended on it ([3] Eq. 6.9). Analogous definitions exist for η and η_{norm} .

Regarding nuclear power plants, Equation 2.5 applies to a situation where for example uranium enrichment occurs off-site, using conventional fossil power. Equation 2.7 applies to a situation where the uranium enrichment occurs on-site, using the nuclear plant's own electricity.³

Net energy analysis has been criticised on the grounds that defining a boundary for the energy feedback flows from and to the system is arbitrary (the "boundary problem"). Basically, energy supplied by a system to be used for its own operation is a *feedback* flow. Leach [46] has shown convincingly that these feedback flows could be defined to include only fuels produced and used on site (site boundary), energy for local or regional infrastructure created particularly for the plant (regional boundary), or even wider, national and ecological energy feedbacks. Net energy ratios as in Eq. 2.7 depend critically on the choice of this boundary, while the absolute net energy $E_{out} - E$ is unaffected ([46] p. 339).⁴



³ One example is the EURODIF enrichment plant in the Rhone Valley, France, which is supplied with electricity by the Tricastin nuclear power plant [49].

⁴ A similar problem exists in input-output economics, where researchers have discussed the meaning and appropriateness of diagonal elements in input-output tables. For example, Dorfman ([50] p. 205) state: "we find it convenient to include the possibility that the industry does require some of its own product as necessary input in its production process. The importance of this is that in a dynamic model in which production takes time, the stocks of coal to be used in coal mining must be available before any new coal can be produced". In a counter argument however, Georgescu-Roegen ([51] p. 260) correctly concludes that "internal flows may exceed any value we please".

Moreover, a number of researchers have pointed out the problematic case of having to allocate primary energy requirements to inhomogeneous outputs (the "joint production problem"). For example, a typical nuclear power plant produces electricity and plutonium. How should the energy requirements be allocated between the two outputs [32]? Leach [46] states the case of phosphate and gold mines in Florida and South Africa, which produce U_3O_8 as a by-product. Since the primary products of these mines are not fuels, one cannot allocate energy requirements on the basis of energy content. Leach also shows that allocation on the basis of weight or price can lead to inconsistencies, for example for commodities that are low in volume but expensive to access (for example platinum), or those that are not even traded in markets (for example plutonium). This criticism applies to both energy analysis and net energy analysis.

In this report we apply the energy ratio R_1 , because this is the ratio that correctly translates into energy and greenhouse gas intensities. We will also follow a convention in energy analysis that uranium and plutonium are regarded as materials and not as a form of energy, and that all energy requirements are allocated to the electricity output [32, 33]. Obviously, this assumption leads to a conservative estimate of the energy intensity of electricity.

2.5 Energy payback time

Energy intensity η , and energy ratios R_1 and R_3 are related to the *energy payback time*. This is the time *t* that it takes the energy supply system to generate an amount of electricity $\frac{t E_{out}}{T}$ that – had it been generated conventionally – would have had a primary-energy embodiment $\frac{1}{R_{1,fossil}} \frac{t E_{out}}{T}$ equal to the system's energy requirement *E*.

$$t_{\text{payback}} = \eta_1 \times T \times R_{1,\text{fossil}} = \frac{R_{1,\text{fossil}}}{R_1} T$$
(2.8)

The energy payback time can be normalised just as the energy intensity. Note that the definition of an energy payback time implicitly assumes an initial energy sink associated with the construction of the energy supply system, followed by a continuous net energy source. This definition is less useful for technologies that are characterised with large energy sinks during stages towards the end of their lifetime [45]. Nuclear facilities, for example, require lengthy periods for dismantling and clean-up.

Energy payback times have been applied in dynamic simulations of large substitution or expansion programs, because the energy requirement for constructing plants and infrastructure effectively reduces power available for the remainder of the economy [21]. It can be shown theoretically that energy sinks and outputs break even if the doubling time of the plant construction program approaches the single-plant energy payback time [45]. However, there have been no reports of major programs where the



expansion rate, the energy feedback, or the energy requirement of the energy supply system were large enough to cause significant reductions in available power [45, 46].

2.6 Temporal profiles of energy supply and demand

The time-of-day characteristics of energy supply systems are important parameters for grid planning and load matching purposes. Major upgrades to grids are often driven by increasing demands for peak power – if high stress is placed on the grid by high demand, power outages are more likely, and subsequent 'brown-outs' can occur. Peak demands in Australia are more frequently occurring during hot afternoons of summer months when air conditioning use escalates. It has been suggested that in fact this is a natural advantage of some solar electricity technologies [52]. Ideally however "comparisons between different energy supply systems, if they are to be made, must be with reference to [...] identical load duration curves" ([3], p. 13).

In order to take account of the output 'value' of different energy supply systems, a convolution integral over system output and demand could be made in order to incorporate a technology-specific "value" factor. This is beyond the scope of the current study. Hence, as stated above, nuclear and non-nuclear electricity technologies will be evaluated in terms of the functional unit of their electricity production (kWh), regardless of intermittency or supply profile.

2.7 Loss of load probability

Due to short-term variability (for example wind and sun), and seasonal variability (for example biomass), a percentage of nominal power must be available as additional back-up capacity in order to cover possible reductions in base-load capacity. This is not a new challenge for grid controllers – changes in supply can be addressed much the same as changes in demand. Further, there have always been probabilities associated with unexpected outages of conventional generation, and grids have been designed in order to offer a reasonable level of insurance against such outages. Key technologies for dealing with shorter term demand and supply fluctuations are pumped-storage hydroelectricity, gas turbines, and more recently energy storage systems such as flywheels batteries and fuel cells, though these are in their infancy for large scale grid applications {International Energy Agency, 2005 #5603}.

A factor known as the loss of load probability (LOLP) can be utilised in the planning of grid capacity to improve the comparative assessment of energy supply systems. For the present study though it will be assumed that the grid in general will ensure continuity of supply given fluctuations in the output of (mainly) renewable electricity technologies.

2.8 Site dependence

It is well known that the energy and greenhouse gas intensities of wind or solar energy technologies are particularly low on sites with high mean wind velocity or solar insolation. This effect is already covered by the load factor. There are additional



site-specific differences which relate to country-specific energy requirements for the manufacture of components for energy supply systems. The manufacture of a 500kW German-designed wind turbine in Brazil, for example, requires almost twice as much primary energy as its manufacture in Germany. This increase results mainly from different energy contents of steel, which are in turn due to differences in the steel production route and scrap utilisation between the two countries [53]. Nevertheless, German and Brazilian production are about equal in terms of CO₂, because 95% of Brazilian electricity is generated by hydroelectric plants. Similarly, a Danish on-shore farm of six 95 kW wind turbines manufactured from steel containing 88% scrap and 12% mined ore, and from copper containing 80% scrap and 20% mined ore, yielded an extraordinarily low energy intensity of only 0.014 kWh_{in}kWh_{el}⁻¹ [54, 55]. These figures demonstrate that energy intensities of energy supply systems can vary considerably with the country of manufacture.

Similar yet less pronounced results hold if the country of import origin for plant components is varied. Hondo et al [56] report 10% variations for fossil-fuelled Japanese power plants.

Moreover, the energy required for the international transport of raw materials or components may vary across locations. However, preliminary results show that transport energy is usually below 5% of the total energy requirement, even for large distances such as between Germany and India [57], and Germany and Brazil [53].

2.9 Multiple-counting in life-cycle analysis of large interconnected systems

In the same way as traditional Life-Cycle Assessment, energy analysis adds up all upstream energy requirements of the total energy output. In the example supply chain (electricity) in Figure 2.1, this is the energy required by the power plant, plus the energy required by the manufacturer of the fuel rods that the power plant buys, plus the energy required for rolling the sheet for the tubes encasing the fuel, plus the energy required to make steel, etc.



Figure 2.1: Multiple-counting of energy requirements, for one particular supply chain.

Assume for the sake of illustration that the participants of this supply chain do not supply anyone other than their successor. Imagine that the power plant, the producers of fuel rods, plus the steel tube maker and the steel works all use traditional LCA to calculate and publicise their energy balance. The energy required by the power plant supplying the consumer with electricity would appear in the consumer's energy balance. It is hence double-counted.

The energy required for making steel appears in the energy balance of the steel works (as an on-site impact), in that of the steel tube maker, the fuel factory, the power plant, and the final consumer (as an upstream impact). Hence, it is multiple-counted (Figure 2.1). If every business and consumer in the economy used traditional LCA to calculate their energy requirement, the sum would be much greater than total national energy use. The National Energy Accounts would not balance. This can obviously not be right.

In particular, for a large energy supply system in an interconnected economy, the energy used in the steel works to make steel for the fuel rods might well come from the very nuclear power plant. Since conventional LCA does not take this into account, a systems perspective has to be applied.

2.9.1 Consumer or producer responsibility?

LCA is a method that assumes full *consumer responsibility*: its perspective of analysis is that of the consumer placed at the very end of the supply chain. All impacts incurred during production are heaped onto the consumer of products⁵. This is because LCA is intended to assess the environmental impact of competing technical options to supply products or services. Therefore, if double-counting is to be avoided, LCA can only be used for the *final* consumers in an economy: the impacts of any producer must be zero. An example for a National Energy Account applying consumer-responsibility is the Australian Bureau of Statistics' *Energy Accounts for Australia* [58] (Figure 2.2).



⁵ What we mean here with "consumer" is not necessarily the final consumer, but any consumer of products. If that consumer is a producing entity (consuming operating inputs), then LCA adds the impacts of upstream supply chains originating from that entity.



Figure 2.2: Full producer and consumer responsibility approaches to energy accounting, for one particular supply chain. The sum of all energy reported on is 8.8 TJ.

Other approaches assume full *producer responsibility*. For example, every country has to report their greenhouse gas emissions under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). Some countries like Australia emit during the production of goods that are exported. These emissions appear in Australia's report, not in the report of the country that imports and consumes these goods. The literature contains some interesting debates about which approach is best [59-63]. An example for a National Energy Account applying producer-responsibility is the Australian Bureau of Agricultural and Resource Economics' *Energy Update* [64]. Full consumer and producer responsibility are consistent with the principles of National Energy Accounting in the sense that they do not lead to double-counting (Figure 2.2).

A particular disadvantage of full producer or full consumer responsibility is that they

- do not allow for *both* producers and consumers to simultaneously evaluate their energy requirement without double-counting;
- do not allow for producers to evaluate their *full life-cycle* energy requirement without double-counting.

The latter is – simply speaking – because every producer's on-site energy use is a part of the life-cycle of some other producer. Ultimately, within LCA, a part of every producer's on-site energy use will even appear in its own life-cycle. While for very small applications this effect is negligible, there will be a significant double-counting error in the case of large and heavily interconnected systems. Thus, it must be expected that most full-energy chain assessments of energy supply systems listed above are more or less affected by this error.



2.9.2 Shared responsibility

Full producer and consumer responsibility are not applicable if both producers and consumers are to report their energy requirements over the full life cycle. It is intuitively clear that responsibility is somehow shared between the supplier and the recipient of any commodity, because the supplier has caused the impacts directly, but the recipient has demanded that the supplier do so.

As with many other allocative problems, an acceptable consensus probably lies somewhere between producer and consumer responsibility. In order to assign responsibility to actors participating in these transactions, one has to know the respective supply chains or inter-industry relations. Hence, a problem poses itself in the form of the question: "How can one devise an accounting method that allows apportioning energy (or any other quantity) to both producers and consumers while avoiding double-counting?" This problem has been addressed in a recent publication by Gallego and Lenzen [65].

These authors develop the concept of shared responsibility, recognising that there are always two (groups of) actors who play a role in commodities produced and impacts caused, and two perspectives involved in every transaction: the supplier's and the recipient's. Hence, responsibility for impacts can be shared between them. Naturally, this applies to both burdens and benefits. Sharing impacts between each pair of subsequent supply chain stages – for example on a 50%-50% basis between the supplier and the recipient – gets rid of the double-counting problem (Figure 2.3).



Figure 2.3: Shared producer and consumer responsibility in energy accounting, for one particular supply chain.

Adding up all energy requirements in Figure 2.3 above gives 8.8 TJ, which is required for accounting consistency. Each actor is allocated a share of each single energy requirement throughout the entire supply chain. These shares form a mutually exclusive and collectively exhaustive set of the energy used in the whole economy [66].



2.9.3 Multiple-counting issues in energy system analysis

Throughout the literature on the energy balance and greenhouse gas emissions of power plants, it is evident that authors strive to cover all energy and greenhouse gas contributions throughout the plant's entire supply chain. The more complete, each life-cycle assessment will invariably comprise impacts that would also appear in their suppliers' life-cycle assessment, were these suppliers to undertake one. These impacts are multiple-counted. In the case a small wind turbine, with an equally small supply chain, the multiple-counted energy and greenhouse gas portions may be small compared to the overall energy use and greenhouse gas emissions in the economy. Hence, the double-counting would hardly be noticeable in a national energy account.

Large power plants, and even more so whole energy supply systems and their supply chains, represent a significant proportion of the economy, if not in monetary terms, then certainly in energy terms. Full-supply-chain analyses of these systems will count amounts of energy and greenhouse gas emissions that would also be counted in analyses of other industries.

For example, assume a decision-maker had available two full-energy-chain life-cycle analyses, one of a number of nuclear plants, and one of a number of coal-fired plants. Both plant types deliver electricity to the final consumer (households) and to other industries. In the most likely case, the life-cycle inputs and outputs of these two systems will not be two separate lots: The energy output of one plant system will form part of the energy embodiment of the other, both through direct deliveries of electricity to each other (for example a coal-fired plant providing electricity to a nuclear power plant during re-loading) and through electricity requirements for the manufacture of components. Moreover, large energy supply systems will produce a significant proportion of the energy needed to produce the inputs into their own future operation. These contributions must in principle – in a net energy and greenhouse gas sense - be excluded from the life-cycle inventory. However, hardly any of the studies examined went as far as examining the connection of the power plants' electricity output with their supply chains. Hence, summing up over energy and greenhouse gas requirements of such two systems of power plants will likely overestimate the real energy and greenhouse gas implications of their installation.

If multiple counting is to be avoided in energy and greenhouse gas analyses of large interconnected systems, two methodological options can be pursued:

- a) examine the plant or system in isolation, using a shared responsibility calculus [65, 66]; and
- b) examine the plant or system in conjunction with the entire economy in which it is embedded.



References to Section 2

- [1] International Federation of Institutes for Advanced Studies. IFIAS Workshop Report Energy Analysis and Economics. *Resources and Energy* 1978; 1 151-204.
- [2] International Atomic Energy Agency. *Net energy analysis of different electricity generation systems*. IAEA-TECDOC- 753. Vienna, Austria: IAEA, 1994.
- [3] Perry AM, Devine WD, Reister DB. *The energy cost of energy guidelines for net energy analysis of energy supply systems*. Report No. ORAU/IEA(R)-77-14. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1977.
- [4] Devine WD. *Energy accounting for solar and alternative energy sources*. Technical Report ORAU/IEA-79-11(R). Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1979.
- [5] Fava J, Consoli F, Denison R, Dickson K, Mohin T, Vigon B. *A conceptual framework for Life-Cycle Impact Assessment*. Sandestin, FL, USA: Society of Environmental Toxicology And Chemistry, 1993.
- [6] ETSU Energy Technology Support Unit. *Vol. 1: Summary.* In: European Commission, editor. ExternE Externalities of Energy. Luxembourg: European Commission, Directorate-General XII, 1995.
- [7] Vladu IF. Energy chain analysis for comparative assessment in the power sector *Electricity, Health and the Environment: Comparative Assessment in Support of Decision Making*. Vienna, Austria: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1995: 293-322.
- [8] Spadaro JV, Langlois L, Hamilton B. Assessing the difference: greenhouse gas emissions of different electricity generating chains. *IAEA Bulletin* 2000; 42(2) 19-24.
- [9] Fritsche U, Rausch L, Simon K-H. Umweltwirkungsanalyse von Energiesystemen: Gesamt-Emissions-Modell Integrierter Systeme (GEMIS). Darmstadt, Germany: Öko-Institut, 1989.
- [10] Hirschberg S. Framework for and current issues in comprehensive comparative assessment of electricity generating systems *Electricity, Health and the Environment: Comparative Assessment in Support of Decision Making.* Vienna, Austria: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1995: 245-278.
- [11] Lenzen M, Dey CJ. Truncation error in embodied energy analyses of basic iron and steel products. *Energy* 2000; 25(6) 577-585.
- [12] Lenzen M. Errors in conventional and input-output-based life-cycle inventories. *Journal of Industrial Ecology* 2001; 4(4) 127-148.
- [13] Lenzen M, Treloar G. Energy embodied in buildings: wood versus concrete. *Energy Policy* 2002; 30(3) 249-255.
- [14] Lenzen M, Treloar G. Differential convergence of life-cycle inventories towards upstream production layers. *Journal of Industrial Ecology* 2003; 6(3-4) 137-160.
- [15] Herendeen RA. Use of input-output analysis to determine the energy cost of goods and services. In: Macrakis MS, editor. *Energy: Demand, Conservation, and Institutional Problems*. Cambridge, MA, USA: Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 1973: 141-158.
- [16] Bullard CW. Energy costs and benefits; net energy. *Energy Systems and Policy* 1976; 1(4) 367-382.

27

- [17] Bullard CW, Penner PS, Pilati DA. Net energy analysis handbook for combining process and input-output analysis. *Resources and Energy* 1978; 1 267-313.
- [18] Suh S, Lenzen M, Treloar GJ, Hondo H, Horvath A, Huppes G, Jolliet O, Klann U, Krewitt W, Moriguchi Y, Munksgaard J, Norris G. System boundary selection in Life-Cycle Inventories. *Environmental Science & Technology* 2004; 38(3) 657-664.
- [19] Moskowitz PD, Rowe MD. A comparison of input-output and process analysis. In: Ricci PF, Rowe MD, editors, *Health and Environmental Risk Assessment*. New York, NY, USA: Pergamon Press, 1985: 281-293.
- [20] Della Croce F, Norris G, Jolliet O. Comparison of Process LCA and Input Output LCA based on the Primary Embodied Energy of a PC Control Unit. Master Thesis. Lausanne, Switzerland: École Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne, 2001.
- [21] Lenzen M, Munksgaard J. Energy and CO₂ analyses of wind turbines review and applications. *Renewable Energy* 2001; 26(3) 339-362.
- [22] Lenzen M. Greenhouse gas analysis of solar-thermal electricity generation. *Solar Energy* 1999; 65(6) 353-368.
- [23] Wagner H-J, Wenzel B. Energetische Input-Output Analyse und Prozeßkettenanalyse - Möglichkeiten und Grenzen beider Methoden. VDI Berichte 1997; 1328 9-24.
- [24] Wright DJ. Goods and services: an input-output analysis. *Energy Policy* 1974; 2(4) 307-315.
- [25] Lenzen M. Primary energy and greenhouse gases embodied in Australian final consumption: an input-output analysis. *Energy Policy* 1998; 26(6) 495-506.
- [26] Lenzen M. Life-cycle assessment of Australian transport 2nd National Conference on Life Cycle Assessment. Melbourne, Australia: Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology, 2000
- [27] Lenzen M. A generalised input-output multiplier calculus for Australia. *Economic Systems Research* 2001; 13(1) 65-92.
- [28] Chapman PF. Energy costs: a review of methods. *Energy Policy* 1974; 2(2) 91-102.
- [29] Bullard CW, Herendeen RA. The energy cost of goods and services. *Energy Policy* 1975; 3(4) 268-278.
- [30] Shariful Islam AR, Morison JB. Sectoral changes in energy use in Australia: an input-output analysis. *Economic Analysis and Policy* 1992; 22(2) 161-175.
- [31] Drake F-D. Bestimmung des kumulierten Energieaufwands und der kumulierten CO₂-Emissionen mit Hilfe der energetischen Input-Output-Analyse. *Brennstoff-Wärme-Kraft* 1996; 48(6) 33-43.
- [32] Chapman PF. Methods of energy analysis. In: Blair IM, Jones BD, Van Horn AJ, editors, *Aspects of Energy Conversion*. Oxford, UK: Pergamon Press, 1976: 739-758.
- [33] Chapman PF. Energy analysis of nuclear power stations. *Energy Policy* 1974; 3(4) 285-299.
- [34] Rotty RM, Perry AM, Reister DB. *Net energy from nuclear power*. IEA Report IEA-75-3. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1975.
- [35] Treloar G. Extracting embodied energy paths from input-output tables: towards an input-output-based hybrid energy analysis method. *Economic Systems Research* 1997; 9(4) 375-391.



- [36] Laitner S, Bernow S, DeCicco J. Employment and other macroeconomic benefits of an innovation-led climate strategy for the United States. *Energy Policy* 1998; 26(5) 425-432.
- [37] Perry AM, Devine WD, Cameron AE, Marland G, Plaza H, Reister DB, Treat NL, Whittle CE. *Net energy analysis of five energy systems*. Report No. ORAU/IEA(R)-77-12. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1977.
- [38] Roberts F. Analysis of selected energy systems. In: Blair IM, Jones BD, Van Horn AJ, editors, *Aspects of energy conversion*. Oxford, UK: Pergamon Press, 1975: 773-795.
- [39] Mortimer ND. Energy analysis of renewable energy sources. *Energy Policy* 1991; 19(4) 374-381.
- [40] van de Vate JF. Overview of existing studies on full-energy-chain (FENCH) emissions of greenhose gases Comparison of energy sources in terms of their full-energy-chain emission factors of greenhouse gases, IAEA Advisory Group meeting/Workshop. Beijing, China: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1994: 77-84.
- [41] van de Vate JF. Comparison of the greenhouse gas emissions from the full energy chains of solar and wind power generation. In: International Atomic Energy Agency, editor. Assessment of greenhouse gas emissions from the full energy chain of solar and wind power and other energy sources, Working material. Vienna, Austria: IAEA, 1996.
- [42] International Atomic Energy Agency. Comparison of energy sources in terms of their full-energy-chain emission factors of greenhouse gases *IAEA Advisory Group meeting/Workshop*. Beijing, China: IAEA, 1994
- [43] International Atomic Energy Agency. *Electricity, Health and the Environment: Comparative Assessment in Support of Decision Making.* Vienna, Austria: IAEA, 1996.
- [44] Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, International Energy Agency. *Expert Workshop on Life-Cycle Analysis of Energy Systems*. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 1993.
- [45] Herendeen RA. Net energy considerations. In: West RE, Kreith F, editors, *Economic Analysis of Solar Thermal Energy Systems*. Cambridge, MA, USA: The MIT Press, 1988: 255-273.
- [46] Leach G. Net energy analysis is it any use? *Energy Policy* 1975; 3(4) 332-344.
- [47] Huettner DA. Net energy analysis: an economic assessment. *Science* 1976; 192(4235) 101-104.
- [48] Hohenwarter DJ, Heindler M. Net power and output of the German LWR nuclear power system. *Energy* 1988; 13(3) 287-300.
- [49] Huber V. *Urananreicherung*. Internet site <u>http://www.urananreicherung.de</u>. Gronau and Jülich, Germany: URENCO Deutschland GmbH, 2006.
- [50] Dorfman R, Samuelson PA, Solow RM. *Linear Programming and Economic Analysis*. New York, USA: McGraw-Hill, 1958.
- [51] Georgescu-Roegen N. *The Entropy Law and the Economic Process*. Cambridge, MA, USA: Harvard University Press, 1971.
- [52] Letendre SE, Perez R. Understanding the Benefits of Dispersed Grid-Connected Photovoltaics: From Avoiding the Next Major Outage to Taming Wholesale Power Markets. *The Electricity Journal* 2006; 19(6) 64-72.

- [53] Lenzen M, Wachsmann U. Wind energy converters in Brazil and Germany: an example for geographical variability in LCA. *Applied Energy* 2004; 77 119-130.
- [54] Grum-Schwensen E. The real cost of wind turbine construction. *WindStats Newsletter* 1990; 3(2) 1-2.
- [55] Grum-Schwensen E. Calculation of the energy consumed by the manufacturing and erection of a modern wind generator installation. In: International Atomic Energy Agency, editor. *Assessment of greenhouse gas emissions from the full energy chain of solar and wind power and other energy sources, Working material.* Vienna, Austria: IAEA, 1996.
- [56] Hondo H, Uchiyama Y, Moriizumi Y. Evaluation of power generation technologies based on life cycle CO₂ emissions - Re-estimation using the latest data and effects of the difference of conditions. CRIEPI Report No. 99009. Tokyo, Japan: Central Research Institute of the Electricity Producing Industry, 2000.
- [57] Gürzenich D, Methur J, Bansal NK, Wagner H-J. Cumulative energy demand for selected renewable energy technologies. *International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment* 1999; 4(3) 143-149.
- [58] Australian Bureau of Statistics. *Energy Accounts for Australia*. ABS Catalogue No. 4604.0. Canberra, Australia: Australian Bureau of Statistics, 1996.
- [59] Munksgaard J, Pedersen KA. CO₂ accounts for open economies: producer or consumer responsibility? *Energy Policy* 2001; 29 327-334.
- [60] Bastianoni S, Pulselli FM, Tiezzi E. The problem of assigning responsibility for greenhouse gas emissions. *Ecological Economics* 2004; 49 253-257.
- [61] Ferng J-J. Allocating the responsibility of CO₂ over-emissions from the perspectives of benefit principle and ecological deficit. *Ecological Economics* 2003; 46 121-141.
- [62] Rodrigues J, Domingos T, Giljum S, Schneider F. Designing an indicator of environmental responsibility. *Ecological Economics* 2006; in press.
- [63] Steenge AE. Input-output theory and institutional aspects of environmental policy. *Structural Change and Economic Dynamics* 1999; 10(1) 161-176.
- [64] Australian Bureau of Agricultural and Resource Economics. *Energy update*. 2006.
- [65] Gallego B, Lenzen M. A consistent input-output formulation of shared consumer and producer responsibility. *Economic Systems Research* 2005; 17(4) 365-391.
- [66] Lenzen M, Murray J, Sack F, Wiedmann T. Shared producer and consumer responsibility - theory and practice. ISA Research Paper 01-06, Internet site <u>http://www.isa.org.usyd.edu.au/publications/documents/Lenzen,Murray,Sack</u> <u>&Wiedmann_2006-Shared_Responsibility.pdf</u>. Sydney, Australia: ISA, The University of Sydney, 2006.



3

This Section reviews existing energy and greenhouse gas life-cycle analyses of the nuclear fuel cycle¹, and determines the causes for the widely varying results of numerous previous studies. In particular, we report on the *energy* and *greenhouse gas intensity*, that is the ratio of the primary energy consumed, or greenhouse gases emitted during all stages of the nuclear fuel cycle, per unit of output of electrical energy over the lifetime of the electricity supply (see Section 2).

The results of this literature review will be used to support the energy and greenhouse gas life-cycle assessment of a nuclear fuel cycle in Australia. All assumptions for the Australian case are detailed in Section 5 of this report.

Throughout this review, two energy units will be used: J (Joules) and Wh (Watthours; 1 Wh = 3,600 J). These units refer to thermal energy, unless specifically marked with a subscript 'el'. J_{th} , J_{el} , Wh_{th} and Wh_{el} will be used interchangeably, especially where one form of energy dominates. For the use of energy ratios, Wh_{th} / Wh_{el} will be used, either as GWh, MWh or kWh. Older units such as kcal and BTU were converted.

Before embarking on a journey though the nuclear life cycle, it is instructive to obtain an idea of the energy density of uranium:

- Compared with the combustion of coal, the fission of uranium produces about three million times more energy per unit weight [3, 4]. The fission of one kilogram of ²³⁵₉₂U releases about **25 million kWh of heat**.
- A 1000 MW nuclear power plant operating at 91% load (8,000 hours a year at full load) with a thermal efficiency of 30% would have to generate about 27 billion kWh of heat annually, thus theoretically requiring about one tonne of ²³⁵₉₂U.
- Considering that additional fissile isotopes (for example $^{239}_{94}$ Pu , $^{241}_{94}$ Pu , and $^{233}_{92}$ U) are generated during the fission of $^{235}_{92}$ U reduces the annual requirement for a 1000 MW plant to about **640 kg of** $^{235}_{92}$ U.
- This equates to about **30 tonnes of enriched uranium** (at 3% ${}^{235}_{92}$ U; taking into account that fuel rods are replaced after ${}^{2}\!/_{3}$ of the ${}^{235}_{92}$ U is consumed), and to about **165 tonnes of natural uranium** (0.7% ${}^{235}_{92}$ U, 99.3% ${}^{238}_{92}$ U).
- Assuming ores with a uranium content of 2 ‰ yields **80,000 tonnes of ore** to be mined per year. For comparison, a 1000 MW coal-fired power plant operating 8,000 hours for one year at full load requires about **3 million tonnes of coal** [5].

¹ For an instructive description of the nuclear fuel cycle, and its mass balance, see the Vattenfall Environmental Product Declaration [1, 2].

3.1 Uranium mining

All fissile elements were created about 6 billion years ago in roughly equal proportions, probably during a supernova event. Amongst those elements that play a role in the nuclear fuel cycle, only uranium $\binom{238}{92}$ U and $\binom{235}{92}$ U) and thorium $\binom{232}{90}$ Th) still occur in nature, because their half lives are in the order of billions of years. Today, only 40% of the initially created uranium remains. One tonne of rock and soil contains on average 1 – 5 g of uranium (mostly as pitchblende U₃O₈, and as carnotite KUO₂-VO₄), and 3 – 20 g of thorium. Concentrations in sediments can reach magnitudes of about 1 kg of uranium per tonne. One tonne of sea water contains about 3 mg of uranium.

Amongst the two uranium isotopes, only ${}^{235}_{92}U$ is fissile. Since the half life of ${}^{235}_{92}U$ is about 1 billion years, which is smaller than that of ${}^{238}_{92}U$ at 4.5 billion years, the concentration of ${}^{235}_{92}U$ in natural uranium has decreased steadily. At the time of the consolidation of the earth, the concentration of ${}^{235}_{92}U$ in natural uranium was about 30%. About 3 billion years ago it was about 4%.² Today it is 0.7%, with the remaining 99.3% being ${}^{238}_{92}U$ [5].

Other potential plutonium and uranium isotopes such as ${}^{239}_{94}$ Pu, ${}^{241}_{94}$ Pu, and ${}^{233}_{92}$ U have much shorter half lives and have completely decayed since their natural formation. Of the naturally occurring isotopes, only the rarer ${}^{235}_{92}$ U has a large enough cross section for fission, and this only by thermal neutrons. Nevertheless, ${}^{238}_{92}$ U and ${}^{232}_{90}$ Th are of interest because they can be used for breeding ${}^{239}_{94}$ Pu, ${}^{241}_{94}$ Pu, and ${}^{233}_{92}$ U, which in turn are fissile.

Amongst the naturally occurring fissile isotopes, only uranium is mined for nuclear fuel purposes.³ A deposit that is economically exploitable is called an ore. Uranium is extracted from these ores using either open-pit (30%) or underground excavation (38%), *in-situ* leaching (21%), or as a by-product in other mining (11%) [8, 9]. Amongst these techniques, open-pit excavation involves the largest quantities of materials to be removed, in-situ leaching the smallest [10]. In-situ leaching avoids having to mill the uranium ore. Techniques to extract uranium from sea water are under investigation [11].



² About 2 billion years ago, water entered into a natural uranium deposit near Oklo in today's Gabon in West Africa. At that time the concentration of the fissile 235-U happened to be about equal to its concentration in present reactor fuel bundles (around 3%). When the water entered the deposit, it effectively acted as a moderator, slowing down the neutrons emitted during decay events, activating a chain reaction, and thus creating a natural nuclear reactor. This underground reactor was to operate for another few 100,000 years, until the concentration of the 235-U was reduced to about 0.5%, and the reaction extinguished ([6, 7], as cited in [5]).

³ Thorium has colouring properties that has made it useful in ceramic glazes. But, it has been most widely used in lantern mantles for the brightness it imparts, and in welding rods, which burn better with small amounts of added thorium. Thorium improves the properties of ophthalmic lenses, and is an alloying agent in certain metals used in the aerospace industry (<u>http://www.epa.gov/radiation/radionuclides/thorium.htm</u>).
	Reference	Year	Mass (1	nillion t	onnes U	()
			weapon-grade	\geq 3‰	$\geq 1\%$	≥ 0.1‰
Pu stocks	[5]	1997	0.013			
U stocks	[5]	1997	0.13	0.3		
Known U reserves	[12]	1976			1.0	3.2
	[13]	2006		3.6		
	[14]	2006		4.7		
Estimated U reserves	[12] [14]	1976 2006			1.0	3.7 10

Table 3.1: Known and estimated world-wide uranium reserves.

Amongst the world's about 4.7 million tonnes of known uranium reserves (Table 3.1), Australia has the world's largest share (estimated at 25% of world supply [14], Fig. 3.1), as well as some of the world's largest uranium mines (Olympic Dam SA, Ranger NT, Beverley SA). All of Australian uranium production (\approx 10,000 t/year [15]) is exported for electricity generation (to USA, EU, Japan and South Korea) [13], however Canada is the world's largest exporter of uranium (Figs. 3.1 to 3.4).



Figure 3.1: Country shares of world uranium reserves [14].



Figure 3.2: World production of uranium (after [16]).



Figure 3.3: Recent world production of uranium (after [8, 13]; est=estimated).



Figure 3.4: World consumption of uranium (after [16]).

Detailed data on the energy requirements of uranium mining are available from an input-output-based hybrid life-cycle assessment for the USA [17] (Table 3.2). Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18] summarise 39 studies undertaken between 1968 and 2005, averaging 1.12 GJ per tonne of ore.⁴ As in Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's study, averages of these values will be used in this report, complemented with data for Australian mine operations. Methane emissions from uranium mines are found to be negligible [21].

Refe-	Rock	GJ/t	GJ/t U	GJ/t U	GJ/t U	GJ/t U
rence		ore	@0.3%	@0.2%	@0.1%	@0.01%
Direct e	energy					
[17]	ore	0.61	292	439	877	8,774
[17]	shale	0.10	47	70	141	1,410
Indirect	t energy					
[17]	ore	0.76	362	542	1,085	10,847
[17]	shale	0.30	143	214	428	4,282
Total en	nergy					
[19]	ore	1.21	403	605	1,210	12,100
[17]	ore	1.37	654	981	1,962	19,621
[17]	shale	0.40	190	285	569	5,692

Table 3.2: Specific energy requirements for uranium mining [17, 19].



⁴ Extreme outliers (Orita 1995) were taken out of the average. A comparison of their figures for uranium milling with those from [19] shows that Storm van Leeuwen and Smith seem to directly add electrical and thermal energy, which is against recommended conventions [20]. They do give ratios of electrical to thermal energy, however for those references where a range of values is given, a correct reconstruction of electrical and thermal energy is impossible. We adopted their figures as they are stated as thermal energy, since the thermal energy outweighs electrical energy, in any case requiring only a small correction.

The lower the ore grade, the less uranium is recoverable from the reserves. The regression formula by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18] is represented by the dashed line in Figure 3.5.



Figure 3.5: Uranium recovery rate as a function of ore grade (% U₃O₈). The dashed line represents Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's regression [18].

3.2 Uranium milling

Following extraction from the ground, the raw ore is milled (crushed and ground up), and uranium is chemically extracted by dissolving (using acid or alkaline solutions), and subsequent precipitation. Uranium milling is usually carried out close to the mine site in order to avoid having to transport large amounts of ore. The output of a uranium mill is dry uranium ore concentrate ("yellowcake"), usually packed in steel drums, containing above 80% uranium [10].

Once again, detailed data on the energy requirements of uranium milling are available from an input-output-based hybrid life-cycle assessment for the USA [17] (Table 3.3). Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18] summarise studies undertaken between 1968 and 2005, averaging 1.66 GJ per tonne of ore.⁵



⁵ The study on electric dissociation of granite was taken out of the average, as its energy intensity is an extreme outlier. A comparison of their figures for uranium milling with those from [19] shows that Storm van Leeuwen and Smith seem to directly add electrical and thermal energy, which is against recommended conventions [20]. They do give ratios of electrical to thermal energy, however for those references where a range of values is given, a correct reconstruction of electrical and thermal energy is impossible. We adopted their figures as they are stated as thermal energy, since the thermal energy outweighs electrical energy, in any case requiring only a small correction.

Refe-	Rock	GJ/t	GJ/t U	GJ/t U	GJ/t U	GJ/t U
rence		ore	@0.3%	@0.2%	@0.1%	@0.01%
Direct	energy					
[17]	ore	0.82	390	585	1,169	11,695
[17]	shale	0.69	327	491	981	9,811
Indired	ct energy					
[17]	ore	0.53	250	375	751	7,509
[17]	shale	0.39	186	279	559	5,589
Total e	energy					
[19]	ore	1.13	375	563	1,125	11,250
[17]	ore	1.34	640	960	1,920	19,204
[17]	shale	1.08	513	770	1,540	15,400

Table 3.3: Specific energy requirements for uranium milling [17, 19].

3.3 Conversion to uranium hexafluoride (UF₆)

After milling or in-situ leaching, the uranium is converted into gaseous UF₆ in order to enable enrichment, that is the separation of the fissile $^{235}_{92}$ U from the practically non-fissile $^{238}_{92}$ U. The conversion occurs by first purifying and reducing U₃O₈ to uranium dioxide UO₂ [1], which is then reacted with hydrogen fluoride (HF) to form uranium tetrafluoride (UF₄), which in turn is combined with gaseous fluorine to UF₆ in a fluidised bed reactor. The reaction of UO₂ with HF can occur either in a dry kiln, or by a wet process using aqueous HF [22]. The wet process uses significantly less energy [23]. The conversion into gaseous UF₆ is necessary no matter what enrichment method is employed.

Weis [23] states energy requirements for the wet process of only 7 MWh_{th} / tU. The Australian Coal Association's figures are 21 MWh_{el} / tU and 155 MWh_{th} / tU [24]. Rotty and co-workers state requirements of 14.6 MWh_{el} and 396 MWh_{th} ([17] pp. 63-64), with most of the energy needed is in form of natural gas. Their figure is also the highest in Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's literature review [18].

3.4 Enrichment

At its natural concentration of 0.7%, ${}^{235}_{92}$ U can be used as a reactor fuel only in particular reactor types (heavy-water reactors and high-temperature reactors). In order to be able to maintain a nuclear chain reaction in typical light water reactors, the concentration of ${}^{235}_{92}$ U in the uranium isotope mix has to be increased to about 3%. At present there exist a range of enrichment methods using UF₆ as feed. Since uranium isotopes do not differ in their chemical behaviour, enrichment techniques exploit their mass difference as a means for separating them [25]. These methods are:



- Gaseous diffusion: The heavier ${}^{238}_{92}$ U isotope diffuses more slowly than the lighter ${}^{235}_{92}$ U : $v_{diff} ({}^{235}_{92}$ UF₆)/ $v_{diff} ({}^{238}_{92}$ UF₆) = $\sqrt{m(}{}^{238}_{92}$ UF₆)/m(${}^{235}_{92}$ UF₆), v diffusion velocity, m mass. Enrichment from 0.7% to 3% ${}^{235}_{92}$ U requires in the order of 1,000 consecutive separation cascades. In 2002, 40% of all enrichment plant used gaseous diffusion (mostly France and USA). This percentage is decreasing in favour of the centrifuge method.
- Gas centrifuge: The partial pressure of two gases (contained as a gas mixture in a rotating cylinder) depends on their masses. Centrifugal forces cause a radial concentration gradient, with the heavier isotope concentrated outside, and the lighter isotope concentrated inside. Enrichment from 0.7% to 3% $^{235}_{92}$ U requires in the order of 10 consecutive separation cascades. In 2002, 60% of all enrichment plants used the centrifuge method (mostly Russia, Germany, UK, Netherlands, China, and Japan).
- Electromagnetic Isotope Separation (EMIS): Uses the magnetic separation principle of a mass spectrometer, albeit at a larger scale. Used for building the Hiroshima bomb, and in Iraq's nuclear program, but now outdated.
- Aerodynamic (jet nozzle) method: Exploits the same physical principle as the gas centrifuge, but creates a rotating gas mixture by injection into a circular jet. Demonstration plants built in Brazil and South Africa.
- Laser: The energy spectra, and therefore the ionisation energies of different isotopes depend on their masses. Using mono-energetic laser beams, one isotope can be preferentially ionised, and filtered out using an electrostatic field.

At the end of this stage, the enriched UF_6 is converted into uranium oxide (UO₂).

The energy needed for enrichment is partly dependent on the incremental enrichment factor for one cascade, which in turn determines the number of cascades necessary to achieve enrichment to around 3%. Gaseous diffusion needs more cascades than the gas centrifuges, and additionally requires the energy-intensive compression of UF₆ at the entry point of each cascade (Table 3.4). Gas centrifuges only require electrical energy for the rotation of the cylinders, and some heat in order to maintain an axial convection of the UF₆. Atomic laser techniques require the normally metallic uranium to be evaporated (using considerable heat energy), and then transferred into a vacuum, so that ions can be electrostatically filtered [25]. The Australian laser technique is based on molecular rather than atomic laser separation. Instead of having to maintain uranium atoms in a hot gas, the technique uses the already gaseous UF₆, and preferentially excites UF₆ molecules.⁶

⁶ <u>http://www.silex.com/</u>.

Refe-rence	Year	Туре	kWh _{el} / kg	Comments
			SWU	
[5]	1997	С	170	converted using 3.5 SWU per kg 3%-U
[22]	2006	С	50	
[22]	2006	С	62.3	Urenco plant in the UK, figures includes "infrastructure and capital works"
[26]	1978	С	250	1
[26]	1978	С	282	Including investment in the plant
[27]	1996	С	75	
[28]	2004	С	40	Urenco plants in Europe, TENEX plants in Russia
[5]	1997	D	2 860	converted using 3.5 SWU per kg 3%-U
cit in [29]	1975	D	2,330 - 2,737	converted using 5.5 5 to 6 per kg 570 6
cit in $[23]$	1990	D	2,350 - 2,757 2,100 - 3,100	
[22]	2006	D	2,500	
[19]	1975	D	2,420	
[19]	1975	D	≈ 2.520	including capital
[17]	1975	D	2.810	
[17]	1975	D	3,050	including plant construction, fossil fuels
			,	and process materials
[26]	1978	D	3,080	
[27]	1996	D	2,400	
[28]	2004	D	2,400	Eurodif plant at Tricastin, France
[28]	2004	D	2,600	USEC Paducah (USA)
[5]	1997	L	700	
[22]	2006	Е	≈ 25,000	
[3]	1983	А	3,000 - 3,500	
[22]	2006	А	> 3,000	
[26]	1978	А	3,080	

Table 3.4: Energy requirements for uranium enrichment (A: Aerodynamic method; C: Gas centrifuge; D: Gaseous diffusion; E: EMIS; L: laser).

	Operation excl electricity	Construction	Electricity	Energy in construction	Energy in operation	Total energy requirement
	\$/SWU	\$/SWU	kWh _{el} /SWU	kWh _{th} /SWU	kWh _{th} /SWU	kWh _{el} /SWU
Diffusion	7.5	52.5	2,400	151.7	21.7	2,458
Centrifuge	6.5	84.0	100	242.7	18.8	187
Jet nozzle	6.5	73.5	3,000	212.4	18.8	3,077
Laser	6.25	13.1	100	37.9	18.1	119
Chemical extraction	12.5	68.3	300	197.2	36.1	378

Table 3.5: Energy requirements for uranium enrichment [30].



Villani [30] summarises five enrichment technologies, distinguishing investment cost into the plants, operation excluding electricity, and electricity inputs. Multiplied with energy intensities given for the US by Penner, Herendeen and Milke [31]⁷ yield the results in Table 3.5.

The two tables above require an explanation of the unit SWU. Amounts of enriched uranium are usually expressed as *Separative Work Units* (for example tonne SWU).⁸ There is a trade-off between the amount of natural uranium feed and the number of SWUs needed to produce enriched uranium. For example: in order to produce 10kg of uranium at $4.5\%_{92}^{235}$ U concentration while allowing a tails assay of 0.3% requires 100 kg of natural uranium and 62 SWU. Asking for the tails to have only 0.2% assay limits the amount of natural uranium needed to 83 kg, but it also increases the separative work to 76 SWU. Hence, the optimal (tails assay) compromise between uranium feed and separative work depends on the price of natural uranium versus the cost of enrichment operating inputs. During times of cheap uranium, an enrichment plant operator will probably choose to allow a higher $\frac{235}{92}$ U tails assay, and vice versa. In terms of the energy balance of the nuclear fuel cycle this means that lower tails assays mean that less energy is spent on mining, milling and conversion, and more on enrichment, and vice versa ([17] pp. 26-36 & 43).

Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18] summarise studies undertaken between 1974 and 2003, averaging 2,600 kWh/SWU for gas diffusion, and 290 kWh/SWU for gas centrifuges.⁹ These values agree well with most of the additional references (Table 3.4).

3.5 Fuel fabrication

In the reactor, the fuel is contained within about 4 m long, hermetically welded tubes ("fuel rods"), about 100 of which at a time are combined into fuel bundles. The manufacture of fuel rods involves sintering and baking the enriched uranium oxide, and pressing it into coin-shaped ceramic pellets, which are stacked on top of each other and encased in the rods. The metal rods are made from zirconium alloys, because these are characterised by low neutron absorption.



⁷ Energy intensities were deflated from 1967US\$ to 1984US\$ using inflation rates for the US 'Machinery and Equipment' sector provided by the US Bureau of Labour Statistics <u>http://data.bls.gov/PDQ/servlet/SurveyOutputServlet</u>.

⁸ A Separative Work Unit is defined as $SWU = P V(x_p) + T V(x_t) - F V(x_f)$, where the value function is $V(x) = (1 - 2x) \ln[(1 - x)/x]$, *P*, *T* and F = P + T are the masses, and x_p , x_t and $x_f = P/F x_t + T/F x_f$ are the assays (concentrations) of product, tails and feed, respectively ([17] pp. 65-66).

⁹ Extreme outliers (Orita 1995) were taken out of the average. A comparison of their figures for uranium milling with those from [19] shows that Storm van Leeuwen and Smith seem to directly add electrical and thermal energy, which is against recommended conventions [20]. They do give ratios of electrical to thermal energy, however for those references where a range of values is given, a correct reconstruction of electrical and thermal energy is impossible. We adopted their figures as they are stated as electrical energy, since the electrical energy outweighs thermal energy, in any case requiring only a small correction.

Some fuel rods contain a mixture of uranium oxide and plutonium oxide pellets, with the plutonium recovered and re-processed from spent, $^{235}_{92}$ U-depleted fuel bundles. An assembly of such fuel rods is called a "mixed-oxide" (MOX) fuel bundle [32].

In high temperature reactors (HTR), the uranium fuel exists in form of small spheres, encased in layers of pyrolytic carbon and silica carbide. These fuel particles are then embedded in graphite fuel bundles [5].

Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18] list eleven studies on the energy requirements of fuel fabrication (Table 3.6). The Australian Coal Association [24] states 52.7 MWh_{el} and 32.7 MWh_{th}. The figure used in the World Nuclear Association report [33] (last row in Table 3.6) is one of the highest in Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's list.

Electrical energy	Thermal energy	Total energy requirement
MWh _{el} / t U	GJ_{th} / t U	GJ_{th} / t U
108	3	1,170
53	119	693
168	6,170	7,985
99	228	1,298
301	2,708	5,957
97	223	1,270
48	115	635
301	2,709	5,959
64	322	1,012
56	130	730
301	2,709	5,959

Table 3.6: Energy requirements for fuel fabrication. Figures were reconstructed from [18] by calculating the electrical energy e as e = S / (1 + x), where x is the thermal to electrical energy ratio, and S is the specific energy given in [18], the thermal energy as t = S - e, and then the total energy requirement as T = 3e + t.

3.6 Reactor construction

In order to maintain a controlled nuclear chain reaction inside a reactor, it is necessary that of the 2-3 (fast) neutrons emitted from each fission event, on average 1 (slow) neutron causes a new fission event. This requires the following:

- fissile reactor fuel of sufficient concentration,
- a neutron moderator material to generate slow neutrons (water, heavy water, graphite, beryllium),
- near-absence of neutron-absorbing non-fissile materials, except for control rods (boron, cadmium).

Most commercial nuclear reactor types use enriched uranium as fuel, however there are types that can use $^{235}_{92}$ U at its natural concentration. The fission of uranium or plutonium results in a range of particles that are emitted into the reactor core at high

41

velocities. These particles undergo multiple collisions with both fuel and moderator atoms, during which they lose their kinetic energy, and slow down.¹⁰ This energy loss manifests itself in heat, thus raising the temperature of the reactor core. In order to keep this temperature below the melting point of core materials, while at the same time transferring the heat (via a heat exchanger) to the electricity-generating unit (steam turbine), a coolant has to be circulated through the core. In Light and Heavy Water Reactors (LWR, HWR), coolant and moderator are identical (water, H₂O, and heavy water, D₂O).¹¹ CO₂ and helium usually act as coolants in graphite-moderated reactors. Thus, nuclear reactors are characterised by a) their fuel, b) their moderator, and c) their coolant [34]. Table 3.7 lists the most common types.

Reactor type	Fuel (concen- tration)	Moderator	Coolant	Operating tempera- ture (°C)	Conver- sion rate	Comments
Pressurised Water (PWR)	UO ₂ (3%)	H ₂ O	H ₂ O	320	0.55	Separate coolant and steam cycles; often used on military ships.
Boiling Water (BWR)	UO ₂ (3%)	H ₂ O	H ₂ O	290	0.6	Identical coolant and steam cycles.
Heavy Water (HWR)	UO ₂ (0.7%)	D_2O	D_2O	310	0.8	Needs high amount of moderator material. CANDU type, Canada.
Gas-cooled Graphite (GGR)	U (0.7%)	Graphite	CO2	410	0.8	
Advanced Gas- cooled Graphite (AGR)	UO ₂ (2.6%)	Graphite	CO2	650	0.6	Magnox type, UK.
High-temperature (HTR)	UO ₂ / ThO ₂ (93%)	Graphite	Helium	> 750	0.7	Can generate high-tem- perature process heat. Used to burn off stocks of weapon-grade fuel.
Fast Breeder (FBR)	UO ₂ / PuO ₂ (18%)	-	Sodium (Na)	550	1.2	
Water-graphite (WGR)	UO ₂ (1.8%)	Graphite	H ₂ O	280	0.6	RBMK type, Černobyl
Heat reactor (HR)	UO ₂ (1.8-3%)	H ₂ O	H ₂ O	210	0.6	For district heating and water desalination. Large volume of coolant provides inherent safety.

Table 3.7: Common reactor types and their characteristics [3, 5].

Apart from using up fuel, every reactor also creates fuel, through breeding $^{238}_{92}$ U and $^{232}_{90}$ Th into $^{239}_{94}$ Pu, $^{241}_{94}$ Pu, and $^{233}_{92}$ U, which in turn are fissile. The conversion rate χ describes how many new fissile nuclei are bred for each fission event of the initial fissile fuel. Fast breeders have a conversion rate $\chi > 1$, meaning that they generate more fuel than they consume. Combined with the re-processing rate of spent fuel, the

¹⁰ About 82% of the total kinetic energy of fission products is carried by the two nuclei resulting from the fission of the uranium or plutonium nucleus. Another 6% is carried by gamma particles, 5% by anti-neutrinos, and 3% each by electrons and neutrons. Except for the anti-neutrinos – which escape – most fission products (except those near the reactor wall) deposit their energy in the core.

¹¹ This feature brings about an intrinsic capacity for self-regulation: If the core temperature increases, the water density decreases, and with it decreases the ability to moderate, thus increasing neutron loss, and decreasing criticality.

conversion rate of reactors has a significant influence on the energy balance of nuclear energy systems.¹²

Estimates of the energy requirement for the construction of a nuclear power plant vary widely (Table 3.8). Hohenwarter and Heindler [35] explain differences in the overall energy requirement with economy-specific energy intensities. Based on our own survey, we conclude that the most significant factors influencing this energy requirement are a) the method employed for its calculation, and b) the type of reactor.

	Year	Plant type	Energy	Method
Reference			requirement	
			(GWh_{th}/GW_{el})	
[24]	2001	PWR	1 177	РА
[36]	2001	PWR	1,177	I/O
[26]	1978	LWR	2 160	I/O
[17]	1975	PWR	2,100	I/O
[17]	1975	BWR	2,465	I/O
[26]	1978	HTR	2.555	I/O
[37]	1975		2,607	-, -,
[17]	1975	LWR	2.664	I/O
[26]	1978	FBR	2,680	I/O
[38]	1975		3,162	
[39]	1992	PWR	3,180	I/O
[17]	1975	HTGR	3,195	I/O
[17]	1975	HTGR	3,418	I/O
[40]	1976	HWR	3,528	I/O
[41]	2000	PWR	3,763	I/O
[42]		LWR	3,800	AEI
[19]	1975	PWR	3,889	I/O
[19]	1975	PWR	3,942	I/O
[19]	1975	PWR	4,047	I/O
[19]	1975	PWR	4,100	I/O
cited in [35]	1977		4,100	
[29]	1975	PWR	4,285	AEI
[19]	1974	HTR	4,481	I/O
[19]	1973	HWR	4,625	I/O
[29]	1975	PWR	4,750	I/O
[29]	1975	BWR	4,761	I/O
[19]	1975	HWR	4,783	I/O
cited in [35]	1981		5,031	
[19]	1975	AGR	5,322	I/O
[12]	1976	HWR	6,623	I/O
[12]	1976	HWR	6,623	I/O
[19]	1975	AGR	7,082	I/O
cited in [35]	1984		7,220	
[43]	1975	FBR	7,796	I/O
[40]	1976	HWR	9,800	I/O
[3]	1983	PWR	12,286	AEI
[18]	2000	PWR	22,500	AEI
[18]	1967	PWR	29,722	AEI
[44]	1988	mix	74,832	AEI
[18]	1982	PWR	26,944	PA

Table 3.8: Energy requirements for the construction of a 1,000 MW nuclear power plant. AEI=Method of multiplying total cost with the national average energy intensity, I/O=Input-output-based hybrid analysis.

¹² The conversion rate χ is related to the *burn-up* β through $\chi = \beta \times 24$ h/d / ($\rho_{\rm iso} \eta_{235\rm U} f$) - 1, where $\rho_{\rm iso}$ is the energy content of ²³⁵U (24,500 GWh_{th}/t²³⁵U), $\eta_{235\rm U}$ is the enrichment (%), and *f* is the fraction of ²³⁵U burnt at re-loading (around ²/₃).

First, it is interesting to see that – with the exception of [29, 42] – employing the method of multiplying total cost with the national average energy intensity (AEI) yields an unusually high energy requirement. Second, advanced gas-cooled reactors, heavy water reactors, and fast breeders generally require more energy to be built than high-temperature gas-cooled reactors, and pressurised and boiling water reactors. This can be explained by the more complex design and additional components of the former reactor types. For example, Andseta et al [45] describe the greenhouse gas emissions from heavy water manufacturing in Canada.

Contrary to Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's assessment ([46] p. 259; [18] Chapter 3), we argue that multiplying the costs of the entire reactor with an economy-wide average energy or greenhouse gas intensity is not an appropriate method to assess the energy and greenhouse gas embodiments of a nuclear power plant. This is because:

- a) National average energy and greenhouse gas intensities calculated by dividing national energy consumption and greenhouse gas emissions by GDP can only be applied to expenditures that are part of Gross National Expenditure (GNE). The costs of building a nuclear power plant are not part of GNE, they form part of intermediate demand.
- b) A similar argument holds for applying input-output-based sectoral energy and greenhouse gas intensities, for example for the sector 'building' or 'construction'. These intensities refer only to final demand from these sectors, and not to intermediate demand. The costs of building a nuclear power plant are not part of the final demand of the construction sector, but part of its intermediate demand. In order to correctly assess energy and greenhouse gas emissions of parts of intermediate demand, the cost and revenue vectors for the application have to be inserted into the national input-output table, and a Leontief inverse has to be calculated for the augmented system (see [47-49] for more details).
- c) A consequence of a) and b) is that if input-output energy and greenhouse gas intensities calculated using the conventional Leontief inverse (see [50]) are used for enumerating the direct and indirect effects associated with a producing entity, double-counting occurs (compare Section 2.9; for further details see [51, 52]). This double-counting is in the order of the ratio of the respective sector's gross output and its final demand. In order to avoid double-counting, life-cycle contributions have to split amongst supply-chain stages. The energy and greenhouse gas intensities resulting from an adjusted Leontief inverse are lower than conventional intensities.
- d) Averages of energy and greenhouse gas intensities for one particular sector (for example 'building' or 'construction') may not be representative for particular application, because of differences in the input mix between the sector and the application. There is ample evidence for the so-called *aggregation error* associated with this procedure: In order to calculate this type of error, Lenzen [53] lists studies that demonstrate the variation of various intensities at the plant/establishment level with regard to the sector average. Nuclear power plants cannot be assumed *a priori* to be a representative product of a input-output 'construction' sector, because there is



44

evidence that points to particularly high proportion of planning, administrative and regulatory costs, which do not attract high energy intensities [26, 33, 54]. As Bullard et al ([55] p. 283) point out, "when used to approximate the energy intensity of a particular item such as a power plant, this [AEI] coefficient has an extremely large uncertainty...". The fact that some I/O and AEI assessments [29, 42] coincide is hence coincidence. There is no general rule that suggests a constant factor to be applied in order to convert between AEI and I/O methods, as suggested by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith.

Regarding argument d), Wagner ([26] p. 52-53) demonstrates an appropriate use of the input-output technique by first breaking up the monetary reactor cost into components, and then multiplying these components with corresponding input-output multipliers (compare [47, 55]). Both plant construction and dismantling routinely involves large amounts of cost associated with leasing of land, court cases, approval prodecures, licensing, delays, fees, taxes, insurance, interest, and remote-controlled dismantling [26, 56-58]. This more detailed hybrid input-output technique ensures that these costs are not given high energy and greenhouse gas intensities. Whereas Storm van Leeuwen and Smith (AEI) arrive at values around 25,000 GWh, Wagner [26] concludes with 2,160 GWh_{th} for a 1000 MW light water reactor. Other input-output analyses yield values up to 4,100 GWh_{th} (Table 3.8). These assessments may still overestimate the energy and greenhouse gas embodiments because of the remaining issues a) to c).

The process analysis by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith (last row in Table 3.8) can also be subjected to further query: The authors state a total mass of 516 kt, which equates to 97 PJ in their analysis, thus yielding a specific energy requirement of the reactor materials of 188 MJ/kg. This figure is higher than most literature values for materials used in reactors, with the exception of aluminium (Table 3.9).

Reference	[39]	[40]	[59-61]	[41]	[36]	[62]	[63]
Reinforced steel	27.8	39.6	40	40	40	58.5	29.2
Stainless steel	71.0	111.6		56	53		
Concrete		1.71	1.4	1.5	1.4		1.0
Copper	33.2	86.4		112	131	123	51.8
Aluminium	252.1		120	140	208	262	243
Cement	4.7	8.28				6.2	3.9

Table 3.9: Specific energy requirements (MJ/kg) for materials from selected studies on the construction of nuclear power plants.

There are a number of energy analyses of reactor construction that proceed similarly to Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's process analysis, i.e. via a material inventory (Table 3.10). While Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's inventory is realistic, none of these studies yield energy embodiments that are anywhere near their 97 PJ or 27,000 GWh.



Refe- rence	Reinforced steel	Stainless steel	Concrete / cement	Copper	Alumi- nium	Total	
[36]	34	2	180	0.7	0.02	216	'000 t
	377	29	70	27	1	504	GWh
[28]	46	20	480	1.4	0.2	548	'000 t
	506	300	187	51	12	1055	GWh
[40]	40	10	250	2.4	0.2	303	'000 t
	440	310	119	58	12	938	GWh
[64]	53	3	70	0.7	0.1	127	'000 t
	406	58	93	7	6	569	GWh
[39]	54	3	98	1.5	0.1	157	'000 t
	416	62	129	14	6	626	GWh
[24]	51.8 842		659 311	2.7 98	0.09 7	707 1257	'000 t GWh
[27] ^a	61.2 994		372 177	1.5 54	0.2 15	435 1239	'000 t GWh
[18] ^a	40	25	450	1.2	0.2	516	'000 t
	650	775	214	44	15	1697	GWh

Table 3.10: Reactor inventory ('000 t) and energy embodiment. ^a: Maximum of energy intensities in Table 3.9 applied to material inventory.

All process analyses in Table 3.10 yield markedly lower values than input-output analyses in Table 3.8, due to the truncation error inherent in the system boundary choice [41, 47, 53, 59, 65, 66].

Tyner et al [44] emphasise the fact that a sizeable proportion of expenses in an energy supply system are capital and other overhead costs (45% for the US [44], 36% for Australia [67]). The energy requirements of these costs are often not covered in process analyses, or simplified input-output analyses.¹³

3.7 Reactor operation

As with reactor construction, estimates of the energy requirement for the operation of a nuclear power plant vary widely (Table 3.11). Based on our own survey, we could not conclusively establish any clear determinants for these figures.



¹³ Tyner et al [44] go on to explain energy feedback loops that arise out of "indirect purchases of physical goods", that is the personal expenses of people involved in the design and construction of a power plant, and in fabricating the components. These authors refer to what the input-output literature calls a *semi-closed system*. The energy intensities resulting from such a system are referred to as *type-II* (*energy*) *multipliers*. They are considerably higher than conventional type-I multipliers, since they include earning-spending loops. Accounting conventions for energy analysis explicitly exclude energy arising from such loops [20, 68], and these conventions are followed in this report.

Reference	Year	Plant type	Energy requirement (GWh _{th} / GW _{el} /y)	Method
[9]	1976	HWR	38	I/O
[9]	1976	HWR	44	I/O
[15]	1975	HWR	66	I/O
[1]	1983	PWR	79	AEI
[29]	1992	PWR	112	I/O
[15]	1973	HWR	116	I/O
[13]	1975	BWR	223	I/O
[13]	1975	HTR	229	I/O
[13]	1975	PWR	230	I/O
[13]	1975	PWR	231	I/O
[13]	1975	PWR	231	I/O
[13]	1975	PWR	235	I/O
[13]	1975	HTR	237	I/O
[13]	1975	PWR	242	I/O
[13]	1975	HWR	473	I/O
[44]	1988		666	AEI
[18]	2005	PWR	889	AEI

Table 3.11: Energy requirements (GWh_{th} / year) for the operation of a 1,000 MW nuclear power plant. AEI=Method of multiplying total cost with the national average energy intensity, I/O=Input-output-based hybrid analysis.

For the operation of a LWR and HWR, Rotty et al [17] detail inputs of diesel, chemicals, hardware, and maintenance of 8.5 GWhel of electricity and 80 GWhth of thermal energy annually. In addition, HWR reactors require in the order of 7 GWhel of electricity and 40 GWhth of thermal energy annually for their heavy water moderator ([17] p. 85, [45]). This input list probably omits a substantial amount of overhead costs, repair and replacement of components, and changes to plants due to regulatory measures. Two studies apply average energy intensities to the entire financial operating budget of the nuclear power plant [18, 69]. However, a closer examination of total operating data in [69] yields however that about 40% of these costs are wages and pensions, a further 30% are insurance and administration, and 15% each are technical services and materials. Excluding wages and pensions, average operating, maintenance and capital expenditures are about 120 1990US\$/kWel/y [69], which agrees with a figure of 100 M\$/GW_{el}/y quoted by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18]. Converting the cost breakdown in [69] with energy intensities between 10 and 50 MJ/\$ yields an energy requirement of about 300 GWhth/y for a 1000 MW reactor, which is close to the highest values in Table 3.11. For these reasons, and reasons stated in the previous Section, we will discard analyses based on the AEI method.



3.8 Decommissioning

At the end of its life, a typical nuclear reactor poses the task of disposing of about 10,000 tonnes of medium- to high-level radioactive waste, some 10,000 tonnes of low- to medium-level radioactive waste, and some 100,000 tonnes of non-active materials [5, 70]. Radioactive materials have to be disposed of just as tailings, tails, spent fuel and fission products, depending on their radioactivity levels (see 3.10 and 3.11). Most of the radioactivity (99%, [71]) is contained in the high-level waste. Table 3.12 gives a comparative overview of radioactivity levels.

	Radioactivity (Bq $/ m^3$)
Fuel during reactor operation	5×10 ¹⁷
High-level waste	$> 3.7 \times 10^{14} (> 10^4 \text{ Ci/m}^3)$
Medium-level waste	$3.7 - 37 \times 10^{13} (10^3 - 10^4 \text{ Ci/m}^3)$
Plutonium	5×10 ¹³
Low-level waste	$< 3.7 \times 10^{13} (< 10^3 \text{ Ci/m}^3)$
Uranium (natural)	5×10 ⁸
People (natural)	10 ⁵
Granite (natural)	10 ⁵
Water (natural)	$10^2 - 10^4$
Air (natural)	$10 - 10^2$

Table 3.12: Comparative overview of radioactivity levels [5]. Radioactivity is defined by the number of decay events per unit of time. Its measures are the Becquerel (Bq; 1 Bq = 1 decay per second) and the Curie (Ci; 1 Ci = 3.7×10^{10} Bq).

Heinloth [5] gives a crude estimates for the cost of dismantling a nuclear reactor as typically in the order of ¹/₄ of the cost for its construction. A more detailed assessment is Komorowski and Meuresch's [54] account of cost for the decommissioning of reactors (both research and commercial types), waste repositories, and reprocessing plants. These authors state the example of the Niederaichbach plant as the first completely disassembled nuclear reactor in Europe [57, 72, 73]. They note, however, that their cost figures may not be representative because

- a) the highly variable durations and delays of the legal procedures preceding the decommissioning incurred variable idling costs (see also [73]), and
- b) the decommissioning of German nuclear installations in the 1990s generally occurred not because their end of life was reached, but because of a change in the political consensus at the time.

The German data are highly variable, but give an indication that large commercial reactors attract lower decommissioning cost (about 10% of construction cost) than small, experimental reactors (around 100%, compare also [74] pp. 16-17). The International Atomic Energy Association estimates decommissioning cost of commercial facilities to be in the order of 250-500 million US\$ [58, 74]. Even though the decommissioning of a single enrichment or conversion plant may cost more than that of a power plant, the latter dominate decommissioning cost for the whole fuel cycle ([74] p. 24). In their energy analysis, the World Nuclear Association [33] provides five figures for decommissioning of existing nuclear power plants, ranging



48

Plant	Construc tion cost (inflated)	Planned decommi ssioning cost	Idling cost since ceasing operation	Total decommi cost	ssioning
Commercial HTR Hamm-Uentrop	6,997	642		642	(9%)
THTR-300					
Commercial FBR Kalkar SNR-300	10,033	239	26	265	(3%)
Small reactor Niederaichbach	444	279	147	426	(96%)
Small reactor Karlstein	229	98	101	199	(87%)
Experimental reactor Karlsruhe	1,019	529	86	615	(60%)
Multi-purpose reactor Karlsruhe	404	439	86	525	(130%)
Research reactor Karlsruhe	174	245	63	308	(177%)
Experimental reactor Jülich	219	358	147	505	(231%)
Reprocessing plant Karlsruhe	458	3,354	272	3,626	(792%)
Repository shaft Asse	380	234	18	252	(66%)

between 4.3 PJ and 6.2 PJ.¹⁴ Assuming energy requirements of 4,100 GWhth \approx 15 PJ, decommissioning represents about 35% of construction.

Table 3.13: Decommissioning cost for German nuclear installations (10^6 DM, after [54]).

In contrast with these estimates, Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18, 46] argue for safeguarding periods ranging from decades to a century before the actual dismantling of the reactor. For the decommissioning stage these authors distinguish two options. In the "environmentally responsible" option, which includes safeguarding, clean-up, demolition, dismantling, packaging and permanent disposal, costs of 200% the construction costs are incurred. In the "*après nous le déluge*" option, the plant is safeguarded but not disposed of at all, incurring 100% of construction costs. These costs are multiplied – as with construction and operation – with the national average energy intensity. The critique about the AEI method stated in Section 3.6 applies to this stage as well.

3.9 Fuel reprocessing

In typical light water reactors, fuel bundles are removed from operation once the concentration of neutron-absorbing fission products is high enough to adversely affect the reactor's criticality. At this point, the concentration of $^{235}_{92}$ U has decreased to below 1%. Typically, a 1000 MW nuclear power plant produces about 30 tonnes of spent fuel per year, which can be either disposed of as waste, or re-processed. If re-processed, the spent fuel bundles are cut, and the fuel is dissolved and separated into its constituents, which are 95% $^{238}_{92}$ U, 1% $^{235}_{92}$ U, about 1-2% plutonium isotopes, 2-3% radioactive fission products (85 Kr , 129 I , $^{3}_{1}$ H , etc), and less than 0.1% trans-uranic elements. Uranium and plutonium are precipitated from the solution, and fabricated



¹⁴ Bruce A 5.2 PJ, Bruce B 4.3 PJ, Darlington 4.5 PJ, Pickering A 5.7 PJ, Pickering B 6.2 PJ [33].

into new fuel assemblies [3, 5]. The separation of isotopes during re-processing is carried out using the centrifuge method (see Section 3.4). Starting from spent fuel, $^{235}_{92}$ U has to be enriched to a higher degree, compared with conventional enrichment of natural uranium, because of the presence of $^{236}_{92}$ U impurities that act as a neutron absorber.

Re-processing reduces both the requirement for natural uranium as the volume of waste to be disposed. Rotty et al [17] report values of about 30 GWh_{el} of electricity and 150 GWh_{th} of thermal energy annually for a 1000 MW light water reactor.

3.10 Nuclear waste storage

A typical 1000 MW nuclear power plant produces about 25 tonnes of spent fuel annually [5], which emits radiation principally from fission fragments (for example krypton ⁸⁵Kr, iodine ¹²⁹I, and tritium $_{1}^{3}$ H). This spent fuel is transferred into storage ponds, and either re-processed or prepared for permanent disposal. Waste from spent fuels and re-processing is classified as high-level radioactive (> 10⁴ Ci m⁻³). However, most of the fission fragments are short-lived, so that before transferring this type of waste to central disposal facilities, they are – except for ⁸⁵Kr - encased in either glass (vitrified), concrete and/or metal, and kept in ponds in the vicinity of the reactor for a time sufficient to allow their concentration (and radioactivity) to subside to less than 1% of its original magnitude [3, 75].

Rotty et al [17] state that most of the energy requirement in this stage is for process materials such as concrete for encasing and steel for storage canisters. However, the scope of their life-cycle assessment, and in particular whether it includes the construction of final repositories, is unclear. They report values of about 167 MWh_{el} of electricity and 1,800 MWh_{th} of thermal energy annually for storing the waste from a 1000 MW light water reactor. In Rotty's analysis, most of this energy is expended for ongoing operation rather than for the construction of the disposal facilities.

Corresponding figures by the Australian Coal Association [24] are substantially higher at 1997 MWh_{el} of electricity and 14,733 MWh_{th} of thermal energy. This study only deals with the storage of high-level active spent fuel which, for a typical 1000 MW LWR, is about 25 tonnes annually, yielding specific energy requirements of about 80 MWh_{el} / t fuel and 600 MWh_{th} / t fuel. White and Kulcinski's [36] figure is comparable at 172 TJ_{th} per GWy and, if applied only to operational waste at the power plant, corresponds to about 400 MWh_{th} per tonne of radioactive material. The Australian Coal Association states storage to represent about 4% of a diffusion-enriched nuclear cycle [24]. White and Kulcinski's figure is about 9% for a centrifuge-enriched cycle [36].

By far the highest of all reported energy requirements for waste storage are calculated from cost data (151-1,340 2000\$/kg heavy metals) by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18]. Multiplying by the national average energy intensity yields 440 MWh_{el} / t fuel and 2,200 MWh_{th} / t fuel. Hence, the critique about the AEI method stated in Section 3.6 applies to this stage as well.



3.11 Nuclear waste disposal

In addition to the decommissioning of the plant, there are a number of stages in the nuclear fuel cycle that produce radioactive waste [1, 74, 76]. The first one is the mining and milling stage, where the remainder of the ore after the extraction of uranium (the "tailings") have to be kept away from the environment. This is often done in specially engineered mined out pits [10, 77, 78]. Waste from mining and milling is classified as low-level radioactive ($< 10^3$ Ci m⁻³).

The second stage to produce radioactive waste is enrichment. After the concentration of $^{235}_{92}$ U from 0.7% to above 3% (typical for light water reactors), the depleted stream (the "tails") is discarded. Waste from enrichment contains less $^{235}_{92}$ U than natural uranium. Small quantities of this waste are used for radiation shielding and for mixed-oxide (MOX) fuel production [10].

The third stage is the operation of nuclear reactors, where structural components such as fuel rod tubes become contaminated. Typically, a 1000 MW nuclear power plants produces about 13 tonnes of contaminated structural material annually [5]. Waste from operation is classified as medium-level radioactive $(10^3 - 10^4 \text{ Ci m}^{-3})$.

Fourth, spent fuel needs to be disposed of after being kept in ponds in the vicinity of the reactor for a time sufficient to allow their concentration (and radioactivity) to subside.

Fifth, re-processing requires conversion and enrichment, which in turn leaves depleted uranium as a waste product. This can be stored either as UF_6 , or as U_3O_8 , with the HF being recycled [22].

Finally, at the end of the power plant's life, about 10,000 tonnes of medium- to highlevel radioactive waste and some 10,000 tonnes of low- to medium-level radioactive waste have to be disposed of.

At present, low- and medium-level radioactive wastes are routinely disposed of in near-surface strata such as abandoned mines. High-level wastes are proposed to be disposed of in deep geological formations such as salt domes or granite bodies, which are required to exhibit a lack of contact with ground water, tectonic stability, sufficient heat conductivity, and low permeability for radionuclides [76]. It is impossible to completely avoid the solution of radionuclides in circulating ground water, because a) every rock formation is in principle water-permeable, and b) every container material is in principle water-soluble or corrodible. However, it is also not necessary to absolutely hermetically seal radioactive wastes. Natural uranium and thorium is naturally dissolved into the ground water at some small rate, and it is sufficient that the projected rate of release does not significantly exceed the natural rate [5].

The disposal stage is perhaps to most difficult to analyse of all stages, because there are not many comprehensive studies on commercially operating nuclear waste



facilities. The Swedish nuclear plant operator Vattenfall keeps low-level waste inside the power plant, or buried at an on-site facility. Intermediate-level waste (such as contaminated reactor components) is transferred to a final repository (SFR Forsmark) consisting of vaults 50 metres below the sea floor in 5 mere deep water. The intermediate-level waste deposited there requires in the order of 500 years to decay to background activity. High-level waste is kept for 30 years a Sweden's central interim storage facility for spent nuclear fuel (CLAB Oskarshamn), consisting of vaults located 25-30 metres below ground. Spent fuel is stored there in deep pools of water in order to enable cooling to a temperature sufficiently low to enable final disposal. After 30 years, the waste is planned to be encapsulated in concrete or sealed in copper canisters, and placed in a deep repository (at approximately 500 metres depth). As of 2004, the location of this repository was not yet determined [1].

Final waste disposal has significant international aspects [79]. As Pasztor [80] points out, "there has been considerable discussion in the literature about the desirability and the possibility of an international repository for high-level radioactive wastes. The rationale behind such a concept is partly technical, partly political. On the one hand, some of the most stable geological formations of the world are not where population densities are high (or where nuclear power is intensively used), but often in remote areas [...]. Technically, the location of large repositories in such areas would be ideal. Such solutions are particularly favoured by small nations, whose nuclear programmes are too small for independent work on a repository to be economical."

There are a number of studies that – in addition to storage – deal more comprehensively with waste management, and include longer-term disposal stages. These studies conclude that overall waste management is responsible for 5-9% [28], 14% [2], and 13% [81]of greenhouse gas emissions, respectively. Unfortunately these studies do not reveal any energy budgets, so that a transfer to Australian conditions is not readily possible. The Environmental Product Declaration for Torness drew on input from a reference scenario for waste management [82]. Applying maximum energy intensities as in Table 3.9 to the data for this scenario yields energy embodiments of about 47 and 380 GWh_{th}, respectively (Table 3.14).

ILW/LLW facility	000 t	GWh	HLW facility	000 t	GWh	MJ/kg
Reinforced steel				5.2	84.7	58.5
Stainless steel	0.5	16.6				111.6
Concrete	24.1	11.4		372.6	177.3	1.7
Copper				3.2	117.7	131.0
Cement	8.3	19.1				8.3
Totals	32.9	47.1		381.0	379.8	

Table 3.14: Material and energy inputs into the construction of ILW/LLW and HLW waste repositories.

Including 3 MW of electricity input over 40 years ([82] p. 10) yields the breakdown in Table 3.15.



	High-level waste	Intermediate-level waste	Low-level waste
Mass (tonnes)	3192	10138	32923
Construction energy (GWh _{th})	380	47	
Electricity (GWh _{el})	1051	1051	
Total energy (GWh _{th})	3533	3201	
Construction energy per tonne			
(MWh _{th})	119	1	
Electricity per tonne (MWh _{el})	329	24	
Total energy per tonne			
(MWh _{th})	1107	74	

Table 3.15: Total deposited waste mass, and energy requirements of ILW/LLW and HLW waste management.

By far the highest of all reported energy requirements for high-level waste disposal are calculated from cost data (monetary values not stated) by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18]. Applying the national average energy intensity method yields 3,500 MWh_{th} per tonne of HLW. As with waste storage, the critique about the AEI method stated in Section 3.6 applies to this stage as well.

Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18] distinguish two kinds of intermediate- and lowlevel waste: operational wastes (conditioning and disposal) and enrichment tails of depleted uranium (re-conversion, conditioning and disposal). Depleted uranium forms the bulk of these ILW/LLW waste products, with an energy requirement of about 470 MWh_{th} per tonne. Most of this energy requirement is for re-conversion of the UF₆, and the per-tonne coefficient derived from data for conversion (see Section 3.3). In comparison, the Environmental Product Declaration for Torness [82] yields less than 100 MWh_{th} per tonne of general ILW/LLW waste (Table 3.15).

Finally, Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18] quantify the energy requirements for restoring the mine site to "green fields" conditions, which primarily involves neutralising and immobilising the mine tailings. Immobilisation is assumed to be achieved by sandwiching the mine tailings between bentonite layers. The authors note that this process is based on their own hypothetical model, and that in reality mine tailings are not treated in this manner. They state specific energy requirements of 1.25 MWh_{th} per tonne of tailings.



3.12 Transport

There is a large body of literature on energy and greenhouse gas intensities of transport modes [83-94], and a number of reports deal with Australian transport [95-105]. In this report, we rely on a comparative review of all Australian studies – process and input-output – and data sources [106, 107] for calculating the energy and greenhouse gas intensities of transport. Characteristics of transport modes are usually reported as either monetary intensities (MJ and kg CO₂-e per unit of transport revenue / cost in \$), or as physical intensities (MJ and kg CO₂-e per unit of transport task in net-tonne kilometres, ntkm). Table 3.16 presents a comparison between energy intensities obtained from input-output analysis and process analysis of the Australian freight system [107].

	Energy intensity,	×	Energy intensity,	Energy intensity,
Freight mode	monetary units,	Revenue	physical units,	physical units,
	IO analysis	=	IO analysis	hybrid analysis
	(MJ/A\$)	(A¢/ntkm)	(MJ/ntkm)	(MJ/ntkm)
Truck	20.5 ± 1.4	11.8	2.43±0.2	2.34
Train	14.8 ± 2.5	4.1	0.61±0.1	0.88
Ship	43.8±6.4	0.6	0.26±0.1	0.40

Table 3.16: Comparison of energy intensities of various Australian freight modes obtained from input-output and from hybrid energy analysis.

The first column contains energy intensities in MJ/A\$ from input-output analysis, taken from [107]. These were converted into units of MJ/ntkm (third column) using revenue figures (second column, [106]). This conversion effects a re-ranking of modes in the freight sector, with shipping becoming the most energy-efficient mode in terms of ntkm. For road transport, input-output-based and hybrid intensities are in reasonable agreement. However, this is not the case for sea and rail freight transport.

These discrepancies are due to the fact that monetary output data for the water transport industries is defined as revenue derived in Australia from services provided by national and international carriers, while energy data describe fuel taken up within Australian territory. Since these definitions are not equivalent, the input-output-based energy intensities for these industries show deviations from those obtained by hybrid analysis. The hybrid analysis of railway freight covers only government rail, while the input-output analysis covers private and government-run operations. Since private systems (mostly hauling iron ores at various mining sites) are more energy-efficient than government systems, the energy intensity from input-output analysis is lower than the one from hybrid analysis. In this report, we will therefore use the following intensities:



	Operating	En	ergy inter	nsity	GH	GHG intensity			
Freight mode	cost	fuel	operation	total	fuel op	peration	n total		
	(A¢/ntkm)		(MJ/ntkm	1)	(kg C	CO_2-e/n	tkm)		
Coastal shipping	0.6	0.3	0.1	0.4	0.02	0.01	0.03		
Government rail	4.1	0.5	0.4	0.9	0.04	0.05	0.08		
All rail (IO analysis)	4.1			0.61			0.054		
Articulated trucks	5.4	1.4	0.3	1.7	0.11	0.03	0.13		
Rigid trucks	39.4	3.5	1.1	4.6	0.26	0.11	0.37		
Light commercial vehicles	707.5	32.0	16.8	48.8	2.24	1.66	3.9		
International air	42.9	24.1	5.4	29.5	1.76	0.55	2.3		
Domestic air	99.8	34.1	19.5	53.6	2.5	1.8	4.3		
Regional air	355.7	48.1	64.2	112.3	3.5	6.1	9.6		
Charter business aviation	713.1	96.7	100.7	197.5	7.0	10.0	17.0		

Table 3.17: Energy and	greenhouse a	gas intensities for	or freight transpo	ort [106.	107].
	0	J		· · L · · · ·	

3.13 Total energy and greenhouse gas emissions

A large number of studies exist on the energy balance and greenhouse gas emissions associated with the nuclear fuel cycle, or components thereof. A sizeable portion of these however was rather inaccessible to the authors for further analysis, because of a number of reasons, such as

- older reports are out of print and unavailable in electronic format,
- some reports are written in Japanese (the authors could evaluate only English and German reports), and
- many reports do not reveal critical details and assumptions.

Amongst those reports not evaluated for some of the above reasons is a 2006 Japanese study by Tokimatsu et al [108] evaluating the CO_2 consequences of the Japanese economy under various nuclear scenarios, ranging from complete phase-out to scenarios involving new-generation fast breeder reactors. Similarly, the 2006 evaluation by Fthenakis et al [109] for the entire US power system appears very thorough but does not reveal a lot of detail, thus warranting further investigation of the data sources. Finally, many of the older studies [12, 26, 40, 43, 44, 110] focus on the dynamic transition of the energy supply system of a whole economy. Such an analysis – involving a mix of power supply options – is more realistic and informative than a static life-cycle assessment, but was outside the scope of this work.

The most detailed of all studies are probably the early study of US reactor types by Rotty et al [17], Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's general analysis [18], and the Environmental Product Declaration by Sweden's Vattenfall [1, 2]. Rotty et al's study is detailed in listing all energy requirements, and in that it includes auxiliary services and upstream energy through input-output analysis. Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's analysis covers all stages of the nuclear fuel cycle, however it has been the subject of considerable controversy (see Section 3.14). Vattenfall's study contains a detailed life-cycle material inventory and transport tasks, however it omits the energy and



greenhouse gas impacts of many upstream contributions as well as auxiliary services such as insurance etc.¹⁵

As expected, results of greenhouse gas analyses vary more than those of energy balances, because of the additional influence of the fuel mix, or greenhouse gas intensity of the background economy. This is amply demonstrated in Fthenakis' study of the US [109], Andseta et al's comparative study of Canada [45], Lewin's assessment of nuclear plants in the German grid [111], and the report by Dones et al on European countries [28, 112, 113].

Table 3.18 summarises all studies examined in this review. The most important plant parameters are given, such as technology vintage (year), assumed lifetime and load factor, uranium concentrations in ores, fuel and enrichment tails, and the conversion rate of the whole fuel cycle. The column 'Stages covered' uses acronyms for the fuel cycle stages covered in this Section (see Table caption), followed by bracketed numbers representing the percentage of the respective stage's requirement in the entire energy or greenhouse gas balance (compare with an overview by van der Vate [114]). All available information was extracted from the literature.



¹⁵ Vatenfall's EPD document ([2] p. 12) states systematic underestimations to be less than 7.5%. Given the substantial omissions of upstream energy and greenhouse gas requirements as well as service inputs, the truncation error is probably higher than 20% (compare [53]).

Refe-	Year	Reactor	Power	Life	Load	Ore	Enrich-	%	% ²³⁵ U	Con-	Energy	Ana-	Stages covered (% of life cycle)	Remarks
rence	of	type	rating	time	factor	grade	ment	tails	in fuel	version	intensity	lysis		
	study		(MW_{el})	(y)	(%)	(‰)	tech-			rate	$1 / R_1$	type		
							nology				$\left(\frac{\text{kWh}_{\text{th}}}{\text{Wh}_{\text{th}}}\right)$			
											$\left(\overline{\mathbf{kWh}_{el}} \right)$			
[19]	1973	HWR	1000	25	60	3.1	Df		2.1		0.22	I/O	M(2)L(2)V(2) E(69)F(1)C(16)O(10)	SGHWR [115]
[19]	1974	HTR	1000	25	60	3.1	Df		6.5		0.31	I/O	M(1)L(1)V(1) E(85)F(0)C(11)O(0)	TNPG design
[43]	1975	FBR	1000	25	100	-	-	-	18.0	1.0	0.04	I/O	M(0)L(0)V(0)EFOR(11)C(89)	Data in [40]
[19]	1975	HWR	1000	25	60	3.1	-		0.72		0.07	I/O	M(6)L(6)V(6)E(0)F(12) C(52) O(18)	Pickering CANDU
[19]	1975	AGR	1000	25	60	3.1	-	-	0.72		0.11	I/O	M(10)L(11)V(10)E(0)F(20) C(49)O(0)	Oldbury A Magnox
[17]	1975	HWR	1000	30	75	1.76	-	-	0.72		0.12	I/O	M(4)L(4)V(0)E(0)F(29) CO(60)R(3)SW(0)T(1)	CANDU
[17]	1975	PWR	1000	30	75	1.76	Df	0.3	3.2		0.17	I/O	M(2)L(3)V(5) E(63)F(5)CO(21)R(0)SW(0)T(0)	Pu rec.
[17]	1975	HTR	1000	30	75	1.76	Df	0.3	93.2	0.66	0.18	I/O	M(2)L(2)V(4) E (70)F(2)CO(20)R(0)SW(0)T(0)	²³³ U rec.
[17]	1975	BWR	1000	30	75	1.76	Df	0.3	2.73		0.20	I/O	M(3)L(3)V(6) E(66)F(4)CO(17)R(0)SW(0)T(0)	no rec.
[19]	1975	PWR	1000	25	60	3.1	Df		2.7		0.20	I/O	M(2)L(2)V(2) E (79)F(1)C(15)O(0)	Shearon Harris
[17]	1975	PWR	1000	30	75	1.76	Df	0.3	3.2		0.22	I/O	M(3)L(3)V(6) E(68)F(3)CO(16)R(0)SW(0)T(0)	no rec.
[19]	1975	PWR	1000	25	60	3.1	Df		2.6		0.22	I/O	M(2)L(2)V(2) E(81)F(1)C(14)O(0)	Maine Yankee
[17]	1975	PWR	1000	30	75	1.76	Df	0.2	3.2		0.25	I/O	M(2)L(2)V(4) E (74)F(3)CO(14)R(0)SW(0)T(0)	no rec.
[19]	1975	PWR	1000	25	60	3.1	Df		3.35		0.26	I/O	M(1)L(2)V(1) E(83)F(0)C(12)O(0)	Jos M. Farley
[19]	1975	AGR	1000	25	60	3.1	Df		2.45		0.27	I/O	M(2)L(2)V(2) E(80)F(1)C(15)O(0)	Hunterston B
[17]	1975	HTR	1000	30	75	0.06	Df	0.3	93.2	0.66	0.29	I/O	M(10)L(33)V(2)E(42)F(1)CO(12)R(0)SW(0)T(0)	²³³ U rec.
[17]	1975	PWR	1000	30	75	0.06	Df	0.3	3.2		0.32	I/O	M(12)L(39)V(3)E(33)F(3)CO(11)R(0)SW(0)T(0)	Pu rec.
[19]	1975	PWR	1000	25	60	3.1	Df		3.3		0.37	I/O	M(1)L(2)V(2)E(87)F(0)C(8)O(0)	Haddam Neck
[17]	1975	PWR	1000	30	75	0.06	Df	0.3	3.2		0.46	I/O	M(13)L(43)V(3)E(32)F(2)CO(8)R(0)SW(0)T(0)	no rec.
[12]	1976	HWR	1000	25	60	3.0	Df	0.25	2.1		0.24	I/O	M(2)L(2)V(2)E(69)F(1)C(21)O(3)	CANDU
[12]	1976	HWR	1000	25	60	0.07	Df	0.25	2.1		0.28	I/O	M(9)L(39)V(1)E(29)F(0)C(18)O(3)	CANDU
[26]	1978	FBR	1300	25	79.9	-	-	-			0.019	I/O	FO(19) C(81)	
[26]	1978	LWR	1300	25	79.9	2	Ce				0.04	I/O	MLVEFO(71)C(29)	
[26]	1978	HTR	1300	25	79.9	2	Ce				0.04	I/O	MLVEFO(66)C(34)	
[26]	1978	HTR	1300	25	79.9	0.2	Ce				0.13	I/O	MLVEFO(89)C(11)	
[26]	1978	LWR	1300	25	79.9	0.2	Ce				0.16	I/O	MLVEFO(92) C(8)	
[26]	1978	LWR	1300	25	79.9	2	Df				0.18	I/O	MLVEFO(93)C(7)	
[26]	1978	HTR	1300	25	79.9	2	Df				0.21	I/O	MLVEFO(93) C(7)	



.

[26]	1978	LWR	1300	25	79.9	0.2	Df				0.29	1/0	MLVEFO(96)C(4)	
[26]	1978	HTR	1300	25	79.9	0.2	Df				0.30	I/O	MLVEFO(95) C(5)	
[3]	1983	PWR	1000	25	75	≈ 3	Ce		3.0	0.55	0.11	AEI	MLV(12)EF(7)C(68)O(11)S(1)W(1)	Biblis A ^c
[44]	1988		1000	30	50						0.85 ^d	AEI	MLVEF(12)C(67)OT(18)DSW(3)	
[39]	1992	PWR	1000	30	75		Df				0.19	I/O	M(3)L(3)V(7) E(66)F(3)C(8)O(9)R(0)S(0)T(0)	
[116]	1996	FBR	1000	30	75	-	-	-			0.009	I/O		
[117]	1999	BWR	1000	30	75		Ce			30 ^b	0.036	I/O	ML(1)V(10)E(22)F(2) O (33)R(22)D(0)SW(10)	Pu recycle
[117]	1999	BWR	1000	30	75		Df			30 ^b	0.10	I/O	ML(1)V(4) E(81)F(1)O(11)D(0)SW(2)	
[41]	2000	PWR	1000	40	86.8						0.006	PA	COD(100)	Doel 3/4
[41]	2000	PWR	1000	40	86.8						0.018	I/O	COD(100)	Doel 3/4
[36]	2000	PWR	1000	40	75		Ce		3.0		0.06	I/O	M(5) LVEF(63)C(10)O(12)D(1)SW(9)T(0)	
[24]	2001	PWR	1000	30	80	0.2	Df		3.2		0.14	PA	MLE(86) V(6)C(4)S(4)	U from Ranger mine, US grid
[28]	2004	PWR	1000	40	81.4	2.0	Df	0.26	3.8	42.8 ^b	0.03	PA		MOX fuel
[28]	2004	BWR	1000	40	81.4	2.0	76% Ce	0.26	4.0	48 ^b	0.045	PA		MOX fuel
[18]	2005	PWR	1000	24	82	1.5	70% Ce	0.2	4.2	46 ^b	0.66 ^a	AEI	ML(3)V(2)E(13)F(1)C(24)O(15)D(24)S(9)W(11)	
[18]	2005	PWR	1000	24	82	0.1	70% Ce	0.2	4.2	46 ^b	1.63 ^a	AEI	ML(22)V(1)E(5)F(0)C(10)O(6)D(10)S(4)W(44)	
[29]	1975	BWR	1000	30	80		Df		2.6	27 ^b	0.063	I/O	M(0)L(2) E(62)F(0)C(36)R(0)	
[29]	1975	PWR	1000	30	80		Df		3.0	33 ^b	0.064	I/O	M(0)L(2) E(64)F(0)C(33)R(0)	
[4]	2000	PWR	1000	30	75		Df				0.064		M(0)L(6)V(3)E(71)F(1)C(8)O(12) T(0)	
[110]	1977	PWR	1000	30	75	1.5	Df	0.3			0.2	I/O		U+Pu recycling
[33]	1976	LWR	1000	40	80	2.34	Df	0.25	2.3	45 ^b	0.171	I/O	ML(1)V(5) E(72)F(3)CO(14)D(3)ST(1)	Ore from Ranger
[33]	1976	LWR	1000	40	80	2.34	Ce	0.25	2.3	45 ^b	0.052	I/O	ML(3)V(18)E(6)F(11) CO(47)D(12)ST(3)	Ore from Ranger
[33]	1976	LWR	1000	40	80	0.1	Df	0.25	2.3	45 ^b	0.206	I/O	ML(18)V(4)E(60)F(3)CO(12)D(3)ST(1)	
[33]	1976	LWR	1000	40	80	0.1	Ce	0.25	2.3	45 ^b	0.087	I/O	ML(42)V(11)E(4)F(7) CO(28)D(7)ST(2)	

Notes: ^a=own calculations, AEI=Method of multiplying total cost with the national average energy intensity, ^b=burn-up (GWd tU⁻¹) not conversion rate, ^c=Total cost DM 7.4bn @ 9 MJ/DM, C=Construction, Ce=Centrifuge, ^d=Total cost \$17bn @ 22 MJ/\$, D=Decommissioning, Df=Gaseous diffusion, E=Enrichment, F=Fuel fabrication, I/O=Input-output-based hybrid analysis, L=Milling, M=Mining, O=Operation, PA=Process analysis, R=Reprocessing, rec.=recycling, S=Waste storage, T=Transport, V=Conversion, W=Waste disposal.

Tab. 3.18a: Results of energy studies of nuclear power systems.



Refe-	Year	Reactor	Power	Life	Load	Ore	Enrich-	%	%	burn-up	GHG	Ana-	Stages covered (% of life cycle)	Remarks
rence	of	type	rating	time	factor	grade	ment	tails	²³⁵ U	(GWd /	intensity	lysis		
	study		(MW_{el})	(y)	(%)	(‰)	tech-		in	kgU)	$\left(\underline{g CO_2 - eq.}\right)$	type		
							nology		fuel		(kWh _{el})			
[39]	1992	PWR	1000	30			Df				34	I/O	M(4)L(4)V(7) E (57)F(4)C(12)O(11)R(0)S(0)T(0)	
[111]	1993	LWR	1300	20	77.6	20	Ce			33	5	I/O		100% nuclear grid "case 1"
[111]	1993	LWR	1300	20	77.6	20	Ce			45	21	I/O		average German grid
[111]	1993	LWR	1300	20	77.6	20	Ce			33	28	I/O		average German grid
[111]	1993	LWR	1300	20	77.6	20	Df			33	84	I/O		average German grid
[113]	1994	LWR	1000				10% Ce			40	6.5	PA	ML(21) V(17)E(11)F(0)C(17)O(11)R(17)D(2)SW(1)T(2)	UCPTE grid
[64]	1994	PWR	1100				Ce				7.9	I/O	MLVEF(66)C(22)OT(9)DSW(3)	
[118]	1994	LWR	1300	30	68.5						18.63	I/O	ML(35)V(15)E(5)F(1)C(44)	
[64]	1994	PWR	1100				Df				25.7	I/O	MLVEF(90) C(7)OT(3)DSW(1)	
[119]	1995	LWR	1000	40	70		10% Ce			40	8.88	PA	M(4)L(16)V(16)E(11)F(1) CO(34)R(13)S(0)W(3)	Swiss grid
[119]	1995	LWR	1000	40	70		Ce			40	8.92		M(4)L(16)V(16)E(12)F(1) CO(34)R(13)S(0)W(3)	Swiss grid
[119]	1995	BWR	1000	30	75		Ce			30	8.93		ML(3)V(12)E(22)F(1)CO(50)S(3)W(9)	Japanese grid
[119]	1995	BWR	1000	30	75		Ce			30	10.18		ML(2)V(9)E(15)F(1)CO(44)R(16)W(13)	Japanese grid
[119]	1995	BWR	1000	30	75		Df			30	19.41		ML(1)V(5) E (55)F(1)CO(23)R(8)W(7)	Japanese grid
[119]	1995	BWR	1000	30	75		Df			30	20.93		ML(1)V(5) E(67)F(1)CO(21)S(1)W(4)	Japanese grid
[27]	1996	PWR	600	60	87		Ce	0.28	3.7	40	6.0	PA		AP600 ^a
[27]	1996	BWR	1300	60	87		Ce	0.28	3.7	45	6.0	PA		ABWR ^a
[116]	1996	FBR	1000	30	75	-	Ce				7.8	I/O		
[116]	1996	BWR	1000	30	75		Ce			30	10.4	I/O		Pu recycle
[116]	1996	BWR	1000	30	75		Df			30	21.1	I/O		
[45]	1998	HWR	600/900				-	-	-		3.2	PA	ML(9)V(2)F(0) C(69)O(0)D(19)T(0)	CANDU in actual Canadian grid
[45]	1998	HWR	600/900				-	-	-		15.41	РА	ML(3)V(1)F(1)C(77)O(15)D(4)T(0)	CANDU in hypothetical fossil grid
[41]	2000	PWR	1000	40	86.8						1.8	PA	COD(100)	Doel 3/4
[41]	2000	PWR	1000	40	86.8						4.0	I/O	COD(100)	Doel 3/4
-														

[120]	2000	BWR	1000	30	70		Ce			30	11	I/O		Pu recycle
[36]	2000	PWR	1000	40	75		Ce		3.0		15	PA	M(3) LVEF(59)C(13)O(15)D(0)SW(9)T(1)	
[120]	2000	BWR	1000	30	70		mix			30	21.6	I/O		Pu recycle
[120]	2000	PWR	1000	30	70		mix			30	24.7	I/O		Pu recycle
[120]	2000	BWR	1000	30	70		mix			30	26.4	I/O		no Pu recycle
[120]	2000	PWR	1000	30	70		mix			30	31.4	I/O		no Pu recycle
[120]	2000	BWR	1000	30	70		Df			30	37	I/O		Pu recycle
[24]	2001	PWR	1000	30	80	0.2	Df		3.2		40.3	PA	MLE(83) V(7)C(7)S(2)	U from Ranger mine, US grid
[28]	2004	PWR	1000	40	81.4	2.0	Df	0.26	3.8	42.8	5.95	PA	M(9)L(20)V(23)E(9)F(2) CO(23)R(5)S(5)W(4)	MOX fuel, French grid
[28]	2004	BWR	1000	40	81.4	2.0	76% Ce	0.26	4.0	48	10.7	PA	M(4)L(9)V(10) E(60)F(1)CO(8)R(2)S(3)W(2)	MOX fuel, German grid
[2]	2005	BWR	1030	40	85	0.44	80% Ce	0.28	3.1		3.27	PA	ML(35) V(7)E(15)F(5)CD(17)O(6)SW(14)	MLVEF only direct effects
[81]	2005	AGR	625	40	75.8		Ce				5.05	PA	ML(36) V(6)E(9)F(5)CD(16)O(12)R(4)SW(13)	Torness
[121, 122]	2005	BWR	1000	30	70		Df		3.4	40	24	I/O	ML(5)V(1) E(62)F(3)C(12)O(13)S(3)D(2)T(0)	
[18]	2005	PWR	1000	24	82	1.5	70% Ce	0.2	4.2	46	212 ^a	AEI	ML(3)V(2)E(13)F(1) C(24)O(15) D(24)S(9)W(11)	
[18]	2005	PWR	1000	24	82	0.1	70% Ce	0.2	4.2	46	527 ^a	AEI	ML(22)V(1)E(5)F(0)C(10)O(6)D(10)S(4)W(44)	
[109, 123]	2006	LWR	1000	40	85	127	mix ^c	0.25	3.8	42	17	mix	ML(0)V(0) E(72)F(0)CD(6)O(16)S(1)W(5)	Canadian ore
[109, 123]	2006	LWR	1000	40	85	0.5	mix °	0.25	3.8	42	54	mix	ML(9)V(2) E(39)F(1)CD(21)O(21)S(2)W(5)	CO ₂ -intensive grid, Australian ore

Notes: ^a=own calculations, AEI=Method of multiplying total cost with the national average energy intensity, ^b=Ore from Australia, Canada and US, ^c=34% Df, 30% Ce, and 36% dilution of high-grade weapon material, C=Construction, Ce=Centrifuge, D=Decommissioning, Df=Gaseous diffusion, E=Enrichment, F=Fuel fabrication, I/O=Input-output-based hybrid analysis, L=Milling, M=Mining, O=Operation, PA=Process analysis, R=Reprocessing, rec.=recycling, S=Waste storage, T=Transport, V=Conversion, W=Waste disposal.

Table 3.18b: Results of greenhouse gas emissions studies of nuclear power systems.



Table 3.18 demonstrates that the energy balance of a nuclear energy system is determined by a number of factors. We identified seven main influences (Table 3.19). We quantified these factors in order to be able to undertake a multiple regression (compare a regression of wind energy studies in [124]). The explained variable is the normalised energy intensity (in GWh_{th} / GWh_{el} ; as in Equation 2.3), with explanatory variables as in Table 3.19.

Influence	Variable	Definition	Expected effect on energy ratio
Ore grade	ore	%0	negative
Enrichment	enrich	no enrichment=0, centrifuge=1,	positive
method		diffusion=2, mix=1.5	
Tails assay	tails	%	indeterminate
Conversion rate ¹⁶	conv	as in Table 3.18	negative
Vintage year	year	as in Table 3.18	negative
Assessment method	meth	PA=1, I/O=2, AEI=3	positive
Assessment	scope	percentage of stages covered;	positive
scope	•	MLVEFCORDSWT=1	•

Table 3.19: Main factors influencing the energy balance of nuclear power.

The multiple regression of data in Table 3.18 with regard to variables in Table 3.19 ($R^2 = 0.737$) yields some agreement with expected trends (Table 3.20).¹⁷

	scope	ore	conv	tails	enrich	year	meth
т	0.099	-0.052	-0.132	0.050	0.054	-0.00014	0.216
Δm	0.105	0.017	0.181	0.197	0.035	0.00009	0.044
t	0.95	3.11	0.73	0.25	1.55	1.55	4.89

Table 3.20: Results from a multiple regression of energy intensities and system parameters.

Excluding Tyner et al's and Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's studies [18, 44] as outliers yields a better regression ($R^2 = 0.912$):

	scope	ore	conv	tails	enrich	year	meth
т	0.099	-0.025	-0.049	0.174	0.079	-0.00009	0.062
Δm	0.038	0.006	0.066	0.072	0.013	0.00003	0.020
t	2.58	3.90	0.75	2.42	6.19	2.66	3.15

Table 3.21: Results from a multiple regression of energy intensities and system parameters, excluding outliers [18, 44].

¹⁶ The conversion rate χ is related to the *burn-up* β through $\chi = \beta \times 24$ h/d / ($\rho_{\rm iso} \eta_{235\rm U} f$) - 1, where $\rho_{\rm iso}$ is the energy content of ²³⁵U (24,500 GWh_{th}/t²³⁵U), $\eta_{235\rm U}$ is the enrichment (%), and *f* is the fraction of ²³⁵U burnt at re-loading (around ²/₃).

¹⁷ Note that missing values in Table 3.18 were replaced with averages over all studies.

Based on the adjusted regression, the energy intensity of nuclear power – normalised to a 35-year lifetime at 80% load – can be explained by

$$\eta_{\text{norm}} = -0.025 \times ore + 0.079 \times enrich + 0.174 \times tails - 0.049 \times conv$$

 $-0.00009 \times year + 0.062 \times meth + 0.099 \times scope$.

The *m* values in Table 3.21 correspond to the coefficients in the regression equations; the Δm values are their standard errors. The t values in Table 3.21 are the results of a *t*-test (test for significance) for each variable. The most significant variable is the enrichment method, with centrifuges yielding a low energy intensity than diffusion plants. The influence of the ore grade is significantly negative, ie richer ores mean a lower energy intensity. The third significant variable is the method employed: PA yields low, I/O intermediate, and AEI high energy intensities. Increasing the scope naturally always increases the energy intensity, which is reflected in a positive coefficient. Also clearly, recent technologies are slightly more energy efficient than older ones. The choice of enrichment assay also has a strong and significant influence. As explained in Section 3.4, the choice of tails assay represents a compromise between the (monetary and energy) cost of uranium feed and separative work, but in general higher tails assays improve the energy balance. A high conversion rate means that a high percentage of fission products (for example plutonium) are used as reactor fuel, either through higher burn-up or through re-processing, and this appears to improve the energy intensity.

Thus, using the multiple regression formula, an ideal life-cycle assessment (ie full scope, modern reactors, specified ore and enrichment conditions) can be simulated from incomplete and variable literature data. For example, a modern (*year* = 2006) PWR in once-through mode (*conv* = 0.55), supplied with uranium from typical Australian ore (*ore* = 1.5 ‰), enriched using 70% centrifuges (*enrich* = 1.3) with *tails* = 0.25% tails assay, assessed using an input-output-based hybrid analysis (*meth* = 2) covering the full nuclear fuel cycle (*scope* = 1) results in a regressed energy intensity of η_{norm} = 0.124. However, this regression should be viewed only as a first approximation. In Section 5 of this report we will present a tool that, instead of deducing the overall energy intensity from an empirical relationship, calculates the energy intensity for each fuel cycle stage from technical specifications.

With regard to the greenhouse gas intensity, it is not possible to regress the figures in Table 3.18, because they depend on additional parameters such as the greenhouse gas intensity of the background economy. These parameters were not given in any of the studies. The detailed tool described in Section 5 will calculate greenhouse gas intensities based on specifications on both the nuclear fuel cycle as well as the background economy.

62



3.14 Main areas of disagreement with Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's study

There are a number of publications by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith (SLS) [18, 46, 125] that have received considerable attention because of these authors' critical attitude regarding nuclear power. In particular, their study has been cited in many submissions to the Prime Minister's Uranium Mining, Processing and Nuclear Energy Review [126-130]. There have also been counter arguments

- by the World Nuclear Association [33], with a rebuttal by SLS [131], and
- by the University of Melbourne [132], with a rebuttal by SL [133], a response by the University of Melbourne [134]; a second rebuttal [135], and a second response [136].

The arguments put forward in the most recent exchanges are not new: The literature documents a similar debate between Mortimer [137, 138] and opponents [139, 140]. Nevertheless, it is of interest to summarise the main points of disagreement between Storm van Leeuwen and Smith, and opposing viewpoints.

The study of Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18] neither states energy nor greenhouse gas intensities, but instead presents temporal profiles showing break-even points with gas-fired power plants. We have therefore extracted all energy coefficients from the study (Table 3.24) and applied them to a hypothetical nuclear fuel cycle in Australia (see Section 5). For ores of 0.15% grade, we obtain energy and greenhouse gas intensities of 0.66 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} and 212 g CO₂-e/kWh_{el}, respectively (compare [125] Figure 3). If such rich ores are assumed, the construction and decommissioning of the power plant are the main contributions to energy and greenhouse gas emissions (Table 3.22).

	Electricity	Thermal	Total energy		Total emissions	
	(kWh _{el} /kWh _{el})	(kWh _{th} /kWh _{el})	(kWh_{th}/kWh_{el})		(g CO ₂ -e/kWh _{el})	
Mining & Milling	0.002	0.012	0.017	2.6%	5.6	2.6%
Clean-up	0.003	0.024	0.033	5.1%	10.7	5.1%
Conversion	0.000	0.012	0.013	2.0%	4.3	2.0%
Enrichment	0.023	0.012	0.083	12.6%	26.7	12.6%
Fuel fabrication	0.001	0.002	0.006	0.8%	1.8	0.8%
Construction	0.020	0.094	0.155	23.6%	50.2	23.6%
Operation	0.007	0.074	0.096	14.7%	31.2	14.7%
Re-processing						
Storage	0.007	0.037	0.059	9.1%	19.3	9.1%
Disposal	0.003	0.029	0.038	5.8%	12.3	5.8%
Decommissioning	0.020	0.094	0.155	23.6%	50.2	23.6%

Table 3.22: Breakdown of the total energy requirement and greenhouse gas emissions for ores of 0.15% grade, using energy intensities from [18], and assuming an average carbon content of 90 g CO₂-e / MJ. Figures were reconstructed from [18] by calculating a) the electrical energy e as e = S / (1 + x), where x is the thermal to electrical energy ratio, and S is the specific energy given in [18], b) the thermal energy as t = S - e, and then the total energy requirement as T = 3e + t.



If lean ores are assumed (0.01%), the situation changes drastically (Table 3.23): Mining and milling, and the clean-up of the mine site become the main components of the total energy and greenhouse gas requirements. The energy and greenhouse gas intensities are 1.63 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} and 527 g CO₂-e/kWh_{el}, respectively. Under these conditions – assuming Storm can Leeuwen and Smith's parameters – such a nuclear fuel cycle would indeed not produce net energy, and its greenhouse gas emissions would be comparable to a gas-fired power plant, (compare [18] Figure 10, and [125] Figure 4), and the main reason for this would be the energy required to extract and mill uranium ore, and to dispose of the mine tailings.

	Electricity	Thermal	Total energy		Total emissions	
	(kWh _{el} /kWh _{el})	(kWh _{th} /kWh _{el})	(kWh _{th} /kWh _{el})		(g CO ₂ -e/kWh _e	
Mining & Milling	0.033	0.248	0.351	21.6%	113.6	21.6%
Clean-up	0.060	0.483	0.670	41.2%	217.0	41.2%
Conversion	0.000	0.012	0.013	0.8%	4.3	0.8%
Enrichment	0.023	0.012	0.083	5.1%	26.7	5.1%
Fuel fabrication	0.001	0.002	0.006	0.3%	1.8	0.3%
Construction	0.020	0.094	0.155	9.5%	50.2	9.5%
Operation	0.007	0.074	0.096	5.9%	31.2	5.9%
Re-processing						
Storage	0.007	0.037	0.059	3.7%	19.3	3.7%
Disposal	0.003	0.029	0.038	2.3%	12.3	2.3%
Decommissioning	0.020	0.094	0.155	9.5%	50.2	9.5%

Table 3.23: Breakdown of the total energy requirement and greenhouse gas emissions for ores of 0.01% grade, using energy intensities from [18], and assuming an average carbon content of 90 g CO₂-e / MJ. Figures were reconstructed from [18] by calculating a) the electrical energy e as e = S / (1 + x), where x is the thermal to electrical energy ratio, and S is the specific energy given in [18], b) the thermal energy as t = S - e, and then the total energy requirement as T = 3e + t.

It is therefore an important question to ask whether Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's assumptions are realistic or not. Table 3.24 provides a comparison of energy intensities from the literature and Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's figures. This table demonstrates very clearly that the main differences arise for the following fuel cycle stages: mine clean-up construction, operation, decommissioning, spent fuel storage, ILW/LLW disposal, and HLW disposal.

The commentary in Table 3.25 attempts to explain some of the main discrepancies, supported by more detailed explanations previously in this Section. However, some of the assumption made by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith relate to waste disposal practices in the nuclear energy industry. To critique these practices is outside the scope of this study, which is indicated in the corresponding rows of Table 3.25.

For our own life-cycle assessment of nuclear energy in Australia (Section 5), we have followed the argumentation in Table 3.25.



		Т	This review		Strom van Leeuwen and Smith [18] ^a		Difference			
Stage	Unit	Electricity	Thermal energy	Total energy	Electricity	Thermal energy	Total energy	Electricity	Thermal energy	Total energy
Mining	GWh _{el/th} /t ore	5.43E-5	1.26E-4	2.95E-4	7.61E-5 ^b	5.71E-4 ^b	8.07E-4	-5%	68%	37%
Milling	GWh _{el/th} /t ore	2.58E-5	2.15E-4	2.95E-4						
Conversion	GWh _{el/th} /t U ₃ O ₈	1.47E-2	3.96E-1	4.41E-1	1.47E-2	3.96E-1	4.41E-1	0%	0%	0%
Enrichment (70%centrifuge)	GWh _{el/th} /tSWU	9.29E-1	2.53E-1	3.13E+0	1.01E+0	5.11E-1	3.64E+0	9%	102%	16%
Fuel fabrication	GWh _{el/th} /t ²³⁵ U	3.01E-1	7.52E-1	1.69E+0	3.00E-1	7.50E-1	1.68E+0	0%	0%	0%
Construction	$GWh_{el/th}/GW_{el}$	1.37E+2	3.69E+3	4.11E+3	3.88E+3	1.86E+4	3.06E+4	2739%	405%	645%
Operation	GWh _{el/th} /GWy _{el}	1.00E+1	2.70E+2	3.01E+2	4.79E+1	5.08E+2	6.56E+2	379%	88%	118%
Decommissioning	GWh _{el/th} /GW _{el}	1.37E+1	3.69E+2	4.11E+2	3.88E+2	1.86E+3	3.06E+3	2739%	405%	645%
Storage	GWh _{el/th} /t waste	8.00E-2	6.00E-1	8.48E-1	4.40E-1	2.20E+0	3.56E+0	450%	267%	320%
ILW/LLW disposal	GWh _{el/th} /t waste	2.44E-2	1.09E-3	7.68E-2	2.49E-2	4.47E-1	5.24E-1	2%	40764%	583%
HLW disposal	GWh _{el/th} /t waste	3.29E-1	1.19E-1	1.14E+0	3.09E-1	2.47E+0	3.43E+0	-6%	1975%	201%
Depleted uranium	GWh _{el/th} /t U	2.49E-2	4.47E-1	5.24E-1	2.49E-2	4.47E-1	5.24E-1	0%	0%	0%
Mine clean-up	GWh _{el/th} /t tailings	-	-	-	1.39E-4	1.11E - 3	1.54E-3			

Table 3.24: Comparison of energy intensities – typical values from the literature, and Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18] (^a= Figures were reconstructed from [18] by calculating a) the electrical energy e as e = S / (1 + x), where x is the thermal to electrical energy ratio, and S is the specific energy given in [18], b) the thermal energy as t = S - e, and then the total energy requirement as T = 3e + t; ^b= mining and milling).



Storm van Leeuwen and Smith	World Nuclear Association, University of Melbourne, and this study				
Energy intensities of uranium mining and milling vary by an order of magnitude, and that therefore the energy intensity for a particular situation may be grossly underestimated.	Using a linear relationship between energy requirements and ore grade, the energy intensity may also be grossly overestimated if uranium is mined togethe with other products [132, 134, 141, 142].				
In-situ leaching (ISL) contaminates aquifers and is hence too harmful for the environment.	Outside the scope of this report.				
The energy required for the construction of a 1000 MW reactor is in the order of 25,000 GWh_{th} .	SLS's energy assessment method is flawed for reasons given in Section 3.6. More realistic values are $4,100 \text{ GWh}_{\text{th}}$ (LWR) to $9,800 \text{ GWh}_{\text{th}}$ (HWR).				
The energy required for the operation of a 1000 MW reactor is in the order of 889 GWh_{th} per year.	SLS's energy assessment method is flawed for reasons given in Section 3.6. A more realistic value is $300 \text{ GWh}_{\text{th}}$ per year.				
The energy required for the storage and disposal of high- level radioactive waste is in the order of $3,500 \text{ GWh}_{\text{th}}$ per tonne HLW.	SLS's cost figures could not be queried, however their energy assessment method is flawed for reasons given in Section 3.6. Figures reported in the literature are around 1,000 GWh _{th} per tonne.				
Plant decommissioning – if properly done – will incur costs in the order of 200% of a power plant's construction costs. Tritium and 14 C in cooling water discharged into rivers needs to be dealt with.	Determining whether current plant decommissioning practices are adequate from a radiation protection perspective is outside the scope of this report.				
Mine restoration to "green fields" conditions requires isolating tailings between layers of bentonite, ultimately requiring four times the energy of mining.	Determining whether current tailings treatment practices are adequate from a radiation protection perspective is outside the scope of this report. Notwithstanding this, the energy intensity may also be overestimated if uranium is mined together with other products [132, 134, 141].				

Table 3.25: Main areas of disagreement between Storm van Leeuwen and Smith (SLS) [18, 46, 125], this study, and other studies.



Finally, an apparent discrepancy between Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's regression and the University of Melbourne's calculation of energy requirements for mining and milling at the Olympic Dam mine in South Australia [132, 143] disappears once the full range of products at Olympic Dam is taken into account. Including the copper into the ore grade yields the following results (Table 3.26):

	SLS	Including copper		Calculation via
Α	5.55	5.55	GJ / t ore for mining and milling	
В	0.05%	2.53%	grade	
С	85.8%	96.8%	recovery rate (yield)	regression formula
D	12,943	227	$GJ / t U_3O_8$	D=A/B/C
Е	15.26	0.27	GJ / kgU	E=D / 848kgU/tU ₃ O ₈
F	4,600	4,600	tU / y at Olympic Dam	
G	70,209	1,230	TJ / y predicted at Olympic Dam	$G = E \times F$
Н	5,477	5,477	TJ / y measured at Olympic Dam	

Table 3.26: Solution to the discrepancy between Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [18], and the University of Melbourne [132, 143].

A slight difference exists between the calculation in Table 3.26 and the results obtained by University of Melbourne [132, 143], since we calculated the recovery rate (yield) of Olympic Dam according to Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's regression formula (85.8%), while the researchers at the University of Melbourne set this rate to 100%. The actual recovery rate of 97% [143] is well reproduced if the ore grade is raised from 0.05% (only uranium) to 2.53% (including copper). The regressed energy requirement does not agree with the measured energy use, however it is now in the right order of magnitude.

The discrepancy between Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's regression formula and the data for the Rössing mine in Namibia [144] and the Ranger mine in Australia [145] could not be resolved. BHP Billiton [142] states that "there are some operations in South Africa (Palabora, Rossing) that, like Olympic Dam, make a copper concentrate (but not necessarily refined copper) and uranium oxide." In our calculations we exclude these mines as outliers (see Figure 5.1).

ISA, The University of Sydney



References to Section 3

- [1] Vattenfall. *The nuclear fuel cycle*. Reference to Vattenfall Generation's Certified Product Declarations S-P-00021 and S-P-00026. Stockholm, Sweden: Vattenfall AB Generation Nordic Countries, 2004.
- [2] Vattenfall. Certified Environmental Product Declaration of Electricity from Forsmark Kraftgrupp AB (FKA). EPD S-P-00021. Stockholm, Sweden: Vattenfall AB Generation Nordic Countries, 2005.
- [3] Heinloth K. *Energie*. Stuttgart, Germany: B. G. Teubner, 1983.
- [4] Rashad SM, Hammad FH. Nuclear power and the environment: compararuve assessment of environmental and health impacts of electricity-generating systems. *Applied Energy* 2000; 65 211-229.
- [5] Heinloth K. Die Energiefrage. Braunschweig, Germany: Vieweg, 1997.
- [6] Kuroda PN. *The Origin of the Chemical Elements and the Oklo Phenomenon*. Berlin, Germany: Springer, 1982.
- [7] Cowan GA. A natural fission reactor. *Scientific American* 1976; 235 36.
- [8] Uranium Information Centre. *World Uranium Mining*. Nuclear Issues Briefing Paper 41, <u>http://www.uic.com.au/nip41.htm</u>. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [9] World Nuclear Association. In Situ Leach (ISL) Mining of Uranium. Information Paper 03, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf27.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2003.
- [10] World Nuclear Association. *The nuclear fuel cycle*. Information Paper 03, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf03.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2005.
- [11] Sugo T, Seguchi T, Shimizu T, Uotani M, Kashima R. Evaluation of cost of seawater uranium recovery and technical problems towards implementation (reprinted from Nihon Genshiryoku Gakkaishi 43(10), 2001). In: Andryushin I, Safronov S, Yudin Y, editors, *Nuclear Technologies and Non-Proliferation Policies*. Sarov, Nizhny Novgorod, Russia: Analytical Center for Non-Proliferation, 2004: Issue 13, Annex 8.
- [12] Chapman PF. Methods of energy analysis. In: Blair IM, Jones BD, Van Horn AJ, editors, Aspects of Energy Conversion. Oxford, UK: Pergamon Press, 1976: 739-758.
- [13] Uranium Information Centre. Australia's uranium and who buys it. UIC Nuclear Issues Briefing Paper 1, <u>http://www.uic.com.au/nip01.htm</u>. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [14] World Nuclear Association. *Supply of Uranium*. Information Paper 75, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf75.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2006.
- [15] Uranium Information Centre. Australia's uranium mines. Internet site <u>http://www.uic.com/emine.htm</u>. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [16] Australian Bureau of Agricultural and Resource Economics. *Australian Commodity Statistics*. ABARE project 1059. Canberra, Australia: Australian Government, 2004.
- [17] Rotty RM, Perry AM, Reister DB. Net energy from nuclear power. IEA Report IEA-75-3. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1975.
- [18] Storm van Leeuwen JW, Smith P. *Nuclear power the energy balance*. Internet site <u>http://www.stormsmith.nl/</u>. Chaam, Netherlands, 2005.
- [19] Chapman PF. Energy analysis of nuclear power stations. *Energy Policy* 1974; 3(4) 285-299.
- [20] Perry AM, Devine WD, Reister DB. *The energy cost of energy guidelines for net energy analysis of energy supply systems*. Report No. ORAU/IEA(R)-77-14. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1977.
- [21] Taylor M. Greenhouse gas emissions from the nuclear fuel cycle *Comparison* of energy sources in terms of their full-energy-chain emission factors of greenhouse gases, IAEA Advisory Group meeting/Workshop. Beijing, China: Internation Atomic Energy Agency, 1994: 133-137.
- [22] World Nuclear Association. *Uranium enirchment*. Information Paper 28, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf28.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2006.
- [23] Weis M, Kienle F, Hortmann W. Kernenergie und CO₂: Energieaufwand und CO₂-Emissionen bei der Brennstoffgewinnung. *Elektrizitätswirtschaft* 1990; 89(1/2) 28-31.
- [24] Australian Coal Association. *Electricity from a nuclear power station*. Case study B16. Canberra, Australia: Australian Coal Association, 2001.
- [25] Huber V. *Urananreicherung*. Internet site <u>http://www.urananreicherung.de</u>. Gronau and Jülich, Germany: URENCO Deutschland GmbH, 2006.
- [26] Wagner H-J. Der Energieaufwand zum Bau und Betrieb ausgewählter Energieversorgungstechnologien. Angewandte Systemanalyse Nr.10, Jül-1561. Jülich, Germany: Kernforschungsanlage Jülich GmbH, 1978.
- [27] Dones R, Gantner U, Hirschberg S, Doka G, Knoepfel I. *Environmental inventories for future electricity supply systems for Switzerland*. PSI Bericht Nr. 96-07. Villingen, Switzerland: Paul Scherrer Institut, 1996.
- [28] Dones R, Bauer C, Bolliger R, Burger B, Heck T, Röder A, Emmenegger MF, Frischknecht R, Jungbluth N. Life Cycle Inventories of Energy Systems: Results for Current Systems in Switzerland and other UCTE Countries. Data v1.1. Dübendorf, Switzerland: PSI and ESU-services, 2004.
- [29] Rombourg CT, Koen BV. Total energy investment in nuclear power plants. *Nuclear Technology* 1975; 26 5-11.
- [30] Villani S. Progress in uranium enrichment. *Naturwissenschaften* 1984; 71(3) 115-123.
- [31] Penner PS, Herendeen RA, Milke T. New hybrid 1971 energy intensities available. *Energy* 1979; 4 469-473.
- [32] World Nuclear Association. *Mixed Oxide fuel (MOX)*. Information Paper 29, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf29.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2006.
- [33] World Nuclear Association. *Energy analysis of power systems*. Information Paper 11, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf11.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2006.
- [34] World Nuclear Association. *Nuclear power reactors*. Information Paper 32, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf32.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2005.
- [35] Hohenwarter DJ, Heindler M. Net power and output of the German LWR nuclear power system. *Energy* 1988; 13(3) 287-300.



- [36] White SW, Kulcinski GL. Birth to death analysis of the energy payback ratio and CO2 gas emission rates from coal, fission, wind, and DT-fusion electrical power plants. *Fusion Engineering and Design* 2000; 48(248) 473-481.
- [37] Charpentier J-P. A propos de l'energie nécessaire pour fabriquer un reacteur nucléaire. *Revue de l'Energie* 1975; 26 892ff.
- [38] Kolb G, Niehaus F, Rath-Nagel S, Voss A. *Der Energieaufwand für den Bau und Betrieb von Kernkraftwerken*. Angewandte Systemanalyse Nr.10, Jül-1230. Jülich, Germany: Kernforschungsanlage Jülich GmbH, 1975.
- [39] Yasukawa S, Tadokoro Y, Kajiyama T. Life cycle CO₂ emission from nuclear power reactor and fuel cycle system *Expert workshop on life-cycle analysis of energy systems, methods and experience*. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, International Energy Agency, 1992: 151-160.
- [40] Walford FJ, Atherton RS, Hill KM. Energy costs of input to nuclear power. *Energy Policy* 1976; 4(2) 166-170.
- [41] Voorspools KR, Brouwers EA, D'haeseleer WD. Energy content and indirect greenhouse gas emissions embedded in 'emission-free' plants: results from the Low Countries. *Applied Energy* 2000; 67 307-330.
- [42] Moraw G, Szeless A. Energieaufwand für den Bau und Betrieb von Kraftwerken. *Elektrotechnik und Maschinenbau* 1976; 93(7) 301-303.
- [43] Hill KM, Walford FJ. Energy analysis of a power generating system. *Energy Policy* 1975; 3(4) 306-317.
- [44] Tyner G, Costanza R, Fowler RG. The net-energy yield of nuclear power. *Energy* 1988; 13(1) 73-81.
- [45] Andseta S, Thompson MJ, Jarrell JP, Pendergast DR. CANDU reactors and greenhouse gas emissions *19th Annual Conference, Canadian Nuclear Society*. Toronto, Canada: Canadian Nuclear Society, 1998
- [46] Storm van Leeuwen JW. Nuclear uncertainties energy loans for fission power. *Energy Policy* 1985; 13 253-266.
- [47] Suh S, Lenzen M, Treloar GJ, Hondo H, Horvath A, Huppes G, Jolliet O, Klann U, Krewitt W, Moriguchi Y, Munksgaard J, Norris G. System boundary selection in Life-Cycle Inventories. *Environmental Science & Technology* 2004; 38(3) 657-664.
- [48] Heijungs R, Suh S. *The computational structure of life cycle assessment*. Dordrecht, Netherlands: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2002.
- [49] Joshi S. Product environmental life-cycle assessment using input-output techniques. *Journal of Industrial Ecology* 2001; 3(2&3) 95-120.
- [50] Leontief W. *Input-Output Economics*. New York, NY, USA: Oxford University Press, 1986.
- [51] Lenzen M, Murray J, Sack F, Wiedmann T. Shared producer and consumer responsibility - theory and practice. ISA Research Paper 01-06, Internet site <u>http://www.isa.org.usyd.edu.au/publications/documents/Lenzen,Murray,Sack</u> <u>&Wiedmann_2006-Shared_Responsibility.pdf</u>. Sydney, Australia: ISA, The University of Sydney, 2006.
- [52] Gallego B, Lenzen M. A consistent input-output formulation of shared consumer and producer responsibility. *Economic Systems Research* 2005; 17(4) 365-391.
- [53] Lenzen M. Errors in conventional and input-output-based life-cycle inventories. *Journal of Industrial Ecology* 2001; 4(4) 127-148.



- [54] Komorowski K, Meuresch S. Stillegung und Rückbau kerntechnischer Anlagen. *atw* 1995; 40(4) 231-235.
- [55] Bullard CW, Penner PS, Pilati DA. Net energy analysis handbook for combining process and input-output analysis. *Resources and Energy* 1978; 1 267-313.
- [56] Junker WH. Das Stillegungsprogramm der UKAEA. *atw* 1995; 40(4) 236-238.
- [57] Schwald P, Obst J, Orwantschke D, Valencia L. Demontage und Beseitigung von Niederaichbach. *atw* 1995; 40(4) 242-246.
- [58] Technical Group on Decommissioning. *Financial aspects of decommissioning*. Vienna, Austria: Internation Atomic Energy Agency, 2005.
- [59] Lenzen M, Dey CJ. Truncation error in embodied energy analyses of basic iron and steel products. *Energy* 2000; 25 577-585.
- [60] Lenzen M, Treloar G. Energy embodied in buildings: wood versus concrete. *Energy Policy* 2002; 30(3) 249-255.
- [61] Paulus A, Kuckshinrichs H, Lenzen M. *The embodiment of air emissions linked with German alumina refining*. STE Report. Jülich, Germany: Forschungszentrum Jülich GmbH, 2003.
- [62] Drake F-D. Kumulierte CO₂-Emissionen zukünftiger Energiesysteme. *Brennstoff-Wärme-Kraft* 1996; 48(5) 46-53.
- [63] van de Vate JF. Full-energy-chain analysis of greenhose gas emissions from different energy sources *Comparison of energy sources in terms of their full-energy-chain emission factors of greenhouse gases, IAEA Advisory Group meeting/Workshop*. Beijing, China: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1994: 11-17.
- [64] Yasukawa S, Tadokoro Y, Sato O, Yamaguchi M. Integration of indirect CO₂ emissions from the full energy chain. In: Planning and Economic Studies Section, editor. *Comparison of energy sources in terms of their full-energy-chain emission factors of greenhouse gases, IAEA Advisory Group meeting/Workshop*. Beijing, China: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1994: 139-150.
- [65] Moskowitz PD, Rowe MD. A comparison of input-output and process analysis. In: Ricci PF, Rowe MD, editors, *Health and Environmental Risk Assessment*. New York, NY, USA: Pergamon Press, 1985: 281-293.
- [66] Della Croce F, Norris G, Jolliet O. Comparison of Process LCA and Input Output LCA based on the Primary Embodied Energy of a PC Control Unit. Master Thesis. Lausanne, Switzerland: École Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne, 2001.
- [67] Australian Bureau of Statistics. *Australian National Accounts, Input-Output Tables, 1998-99.* ABS Catalogue No. 5209.0. Canberra, Australia: Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2004.
- [68] Herendeen RA. Net energy considerations. In: West RE, Kreith F, editors, *Economic Analysis of Solar Thermal Energy Systems*. Cambridge, MA, USA: The MIT Press, 1988: 255-273.
- [69] Hewlett JG. The operating costs and longevity of nuclear power plants. *Energy Policy* 1992; 20(7) 608-622.
- [70] Thierfeldt S. Freigabegrenzwerte für Reststoffe. *atw* 1995; 40(4) 257-261.
- [71] International Atomic Energy Agency. *Nuclear power: An overview in the context of alleviating greenhouse gas emissions*. Supporting document to the Second Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change,



- [72] Rüdinger V. Beseitigung des Kernkraftwerks Niederaichbach. *atw* 1991; 36(12) 561-564.
- [73] Liebholz W-M. Grüne Wiese. atw 1995; 40(8/9) 517.
- [74] International Atomic Energy Agency. *Status of the Decommissioning of Nuclear Facilities around the World*. STI/PUB/ 1201. Vienna, Austria: International Atomic Energy Agency, 2004.
- [75] International Atomic Energy Agency. *Technical, economic and institutional aspects of regional spent fuel storage facilities.* Vienna, Austria: International Atomic Energy Agency, 2005.
- [76] World Nuclear Association. *Waste management in the nuclear fuel cycle*. Information Paper 04, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf04.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2006.
- [77] Uranium Information Centre. *Environmental rehabilitation of the Mary Kathleen uranium mine*. Mines Paper # 6. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 1996.
- [78] Uranium Information Centre. *Environmental management and rehabilitation of the Nabarlek uranium mine*. Mines Paper # 5. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 1999.
- [79] Expert Group. *Multilateral approaches to the nuclear fuel cycle* Report. Vienna, Austria: International Atomic Energy Agency, 2005.
- [80] Pasztor J. What role can nuclear power play in mitigating global warming? *Energy Policy* 1991; 19 98-109.
- [81] AEA Technology. *Environmental Product Declaration of electricity from Torness nuclear power station*. London, UK: British Energy, 2005.
- [82] United Kingdom Nirex Limited. *Nirex inputs to Environmental Product Declaration for Torness power station*. Technical Note 484461. Harwell, UK: United Kingdom Nirex Limited, 2005.
- [83] Lenzen M, Dey C, Hamilton C. Climate change. In: Hensher DA, Button KJ, editors, *Handbook of Transport and the Environment*. Amsterdam, Netherlands: Elsevier B.V., 2003: 37-60.
- [84] Delucchi MA. A revised model of emissions of greenhouse gases from the use of transportation fuels and electricity. Report No. UCD-ITS-RR-97-22. Davis, CA, USA: Institute of Transportation Studies, University of California, 1997.
- [85] DeLuchi MA, Johnston RA, Sperling D. Transportation fuels and the greenhouse effect. *Transportation Research Record* 1988; 1175 33-44.
- [86] DeLuchi MA. Greenhouse-gas emissions from the use of new fuels for transportation and electricity. *Transportation Research A* 1993; 27(3) 187-191.
- [87] Delucchi M. Emissions of criteria pollutants, toxic air pollutants, and greenhouse gases, from the use of alternative transportation modes and fuels. Report No. UCD-ITS-RR-96-12. Davis, CA, USA: Institute of Transportation Studies, University of California, 1996.
- [88] Eriksson E, Blinge M, Lövgren G. Life cycle assessment of the road transport sector. *The Science of the Total Environment* 1996; 189/190 69-76.
- [89] Hannon B, Herendeen R, Puleo F, Sebald A. Energy, employment and dollar impacts of alternative transportation options. In: Williams RH, editor. *The Energy Conservation Papers*. Cambridge, MA, USA: Ballinger Publishing Company, 1975: 105-130.

- [90] Rose AB. Energy intensity and related parameters of selected transportation modes: freight movements. Report No. ORNL-5554. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Oak Ridge National Laboratory, 1979.
- [91] Schipper L, Scholl L, Price L. Energy use and carbon emissions from freight in 10 industrialised countries: an analysis of trends from 1973 to 1992. *Transportation Research D* 1997; 2(1) 57-76.
- [92] Schipper L, Peake S, Marie C. Carbon-dioxide emissions from travel and freight in IEA countries: past and future. *Planning and Transport Research and Computation PTRC Publications* 1997; 413 493-518.
- [93] Schipper L, Marie-Lilliu C, Gorham R. *Flexing the link between transport and greenhouse gas emissions*. Paris, France: International Energy Agency, 2000.
- [94] Marheineke T, Friedrich R, Krewitt W. Application of a hybrid-approach to the life cycle inventory analysis of a freight transport task. In: Society of Automotive Engineers, editor. *SAE 1998 Transactions - Journal of Passenger Cars*. Warrendale, PA, USA: Society of Automotive Engineers (SAE), 1999.
- [95] National Greenhouse Gas Inventory Committee. Australian Methodology for the Estimation of Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks, Land Use Change and Forestry, Transport (Mobile sources). Workbook 3.1. Canberra, Australia: Australian Greenhouse Office, 1998.
- [96] Moon B. Transport energy in Australia. *Energy Policy* 1994; 22(4).
- [97] Lawlor LC, Brown MA. Consumption of transport energy in Australia 1975-76. Occasional Paper 37. Canberra, Australia: Bureau of Transport Economics, 1980.
- [98] Apelbaum Consulting Group Pty Ltd. *The Australian transport task and the primary energy consumed the 1990/91 compendium*. Melbourne, Australia: Australian Automotive Association, Australian Institute of Petroleum Ltd, Bureau of Transport and Communication Economics, Department of Primary Industries and Energy, Electricity Supply Association of Australia Ltd, National Rail Corporation Ltd, 1993.
- [99] Apelbaum Consulting Group Pty Ltd. *The Australian transport task, energy consumed and greenhouse gas emissions*. Melbourne, Australia: Department of Primary Industries and Energy, 1997.
- [100] Bureau of Transport and Communication Economics. Costs of reducing greenhouse gas emissions in Australian transport. Working Paper 10. Canberra, Australia: Bureau of Transport and Communication Economics, 1993.
- [101] Bureau of Transport and Communication Economics. Costs of reducing greenhouse gas emissions from Australian cars: an application of the BTCE CARMOD model. Working Paper 24. Canberra, Australia: Bureau of Transport and Communication Economics, 1996.
- [102] Bureau of Transport and Communication Economics. *Costs of reducing* greenhouse gas emissions from Australian road freight vehicles: an application of the BTCE TRUCKMOD model. Working Paper 22. Canberra, Australia: Bureau of Transport and Communication Economics, 1996.
- [103] Nicholas Clark & Associates. *Transport & energy in Australia: part 2 consumption by categories*. Occasional Paper 4. Canberra, Australia: Bureau of Transport Economics, 1975.
- [104] Nicholas Clark & Associates. Transport & energy in Australia: part 1 review. Occasional Paper 2. Canberra, Australia: Bureau of Transport Economics, 1975.



- [105] Samimi R. Road transport energy demand in Australia. *Energy Economics* 1995; 17(4) 329-339.
- [106] Lenzen M. Total energy and greenhouse gas requirements for Australian transport. *Transportation Research Part D* 1999; 4 265-290.
- [107] Lenzen M. Life-cycle assessment of Australian transport 2nd National Conference on Life Cycle Assessment. Melbourne, Australia: Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology, 2000
- [108] Tokimatsu K, Kosugi T, Asami T, Williams E, Kaya Y. Evaluation of lifecycle CO2 emissions from the Japanese electric power sector in the 21st century under various nuclear scenarios. *Energy Policy* 2006; 34 833-852.
- [109] Fthenakis VM, Kim HC. Greenhouse-gas emissions from solar electric and nuclear power: a life-cycle study. *Energy Policy* 2006; in press.
- [110] Moraw G, Schneeberger M, Szeless A. Energy investment in nuclear and solar power plants. *Nuclear Technology* 1977; 33 174-183.
- [111] Lewin B. CO₂-Emission von Kraftwerken unter Berücksichtigung der vor- und nachgelagerten Energieketten. *VDI Berichte* 1993; 1093 115-130.
- [112] Dones R, Heck T, Hirschberg S. Greenhouse gas emissions from energy systems, comparison and overview. In *Encyclopedia of Energy*. Amsterdam, Netherlands: Elsevier Inc., 2004.
- [113] Dones R, Hirschberg S, Knoepfel I. Greenhouse gas emission inventory based on full energy chain analysis *Comparison of energy sources in terms of their full-energy-chain emission factors of greenhouse gases, IAEA Advisory Group meeting/Workshop.* Beijing, China: Internation Atomic Energy Agency, 1994: 95-114.
- [114] van de Vate JF. Overview of existing studies on full-energy-chain (FENCH) emissions of greenhouse gases Comparison of energy sources in terms of their full-energy-chain emission factors of greenhouse gases, IAEA Advisory Group meeting/Workshop. Beijing, China: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1994: 77-84.
- [115] Moore J. The SGHWR. Atom 1973; 195 7.
- [116] Uchiyama Y. Life cycle analysis of electricity generation and supply systems *Electricity, Health and the Environment: Comparative Assessment in Support of Decision Making.* Vienna, Austria: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1995: 279-291.
- [117] Uchiyama Y. *Life cycle assessment of electricity generating systems*. Tsukuba, Japan: University of Tsukuba, 1999.
- [118] Friedrich R, Marheineke T. Life cycle analysis of electricity systems: methods and results Comparison of energy sources in terms of their full-energy-chain emission factors of greenhouse gases, IAEA Advisory Group meeting/Workshop. Beijing, China: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1994: 67-75.
- [119] van de Vate JF. Full-energy-chain analysis of greenhouse gas emissions: a comparison between nuclear power, hydropower, solar power and wind power. *International Journal of Risk Assessment and Management* 2002; 3(1) 59-74.
- [120] Hondo H, Uchiyama Y, Moriizumi Y. Evaluation of power generation technologies based on life cycle CO₂ emissions - Re-estimation using the latest data and effects of the difference of conditions. CRIEPI Report No. 99009. Tokyo, Japan: Central Research Institute of the Electricity Producing Industry, 2000.



- [121] Hondo H. Life cycle GHG emission analysis of power generation systems: Japanese case. *Energy* 2005; 30 2042-2056.
- [122] Hondo H. Personal communication 13 October, 2006.
- [123] Fthenakis VM. Personal communication 6 October, 2006.
- [124] Lenzen M, Munksgaard J. Energy and CO₂ analyses of wind turbines review and applications. *Renewable Energy* 2001; 26(3) 339-362.
- [125] Storm van Leeuwen JW. *Energy from Uranium*. FactSheet 4, <u>http://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/publications/briefings/energyfactsheet</u> <u>4 fullreport 2006.pdf</u>. Oxford, UK: Oxford Research Group, 2006.
- [126] Green J. Nuclear power no solution to climate change. Submission to the Prime Minister's Uranium Mining, Processing and Nuclear Energy Review <u>http://www.dpmc.gov.au/umpner/submissions/8a_sub_umpner.pdf</u>: Friends of the Earth, Australian Conservation Foundation, Greenpeace Australia Pacific, Medical Association for the Prevention of War, Public Health Association of Australia, Climate Action Network of Australia, 2005.
- [127] Australian Greens. Australian Greens Response to the Prime Minister's Uranium Mining, Processing and Nuclear Energy Review Terms of Reference. Submission to the Prime Minister's Uranium Mining, Processing and Nuclear Energy Review
 <u>http://www.stopuraniumexport.com/docs/AG_submission_to_nuclear_review.</u> pdf: Australian Greens, 2005.
- [128] Diesendorf M. Can nuclear energy reduce CO₂ emissions? *Australasian Science* 2005; 7 39-40.
- [129] Diesendorf M. Nuclear energy & greenhouse Is going nuclear the answer? *Evatt Newsletter* 2006; 28 <u>http://evatt.org.au/publications/papers/167.html</u>.
- [130] Caldicott H. Nuclear Power is the Problem, Not a Solution. *The Australian* 2005; 15 April.
- [131] Storm van Leeuwen JW, Smith P. Rebuttal of critique of the analysis presented on this website. Internet site <u>http://www.stormsmith.nl/report20050803/Rebuttal_WNA.pdf</u>. Chaam, Netherlands, 2006.
- [132] School of Physics University of Melbourne. Energy Lifecycle of Nuclear Power. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/WebHomeEnergyLifecycleOfNuclear Power</u>. Melbourne, Australia: School of Physics, University of Melbourne, 2006.
- [133] Storm van Leeuwen JW. *Rebuttal*. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/SSRebuttal</u>. Chaam, Netherlands, 2006.
- [134] Sevior M, Flitney A. Response by Sevior and Flitney in blue. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/SSRebuttalResp</u>. Melbourne, Australia: School of Physics, University of Melbourne, 2006.
- [135] Storm van Leeuwen JW. *Rebuttal Storm2*. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/SSSRebuttal</u>. Chaam, Netherlands, 2006.
- [136] Sevior M. Response from Martin Sevior to rebuttal 2 from Jan Willem Storm van Leeuwen. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/SeviorSLSRebutall</u>. Melbourne, Australia: School of Physics, University of Melbourne, 2006.



75

- [138] Mortimer N. Nuclear power and global warming. *Energy Policy* 1991; 19(1) 76-78.
- [139] Donaldson DM, Betteridge GE. Forum Nuclear power and global warming. *Energy Policy* 1991; 19(813-814) 76-78.
- [140] Uranium Institute. *Greenhouse gas emissions from the nuclear fuel cycle*. Internet site <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/co2&nfc.htm</u>, 2006.
- [141] WMC Sustainability Site. Olympic Dam Operations Environmental Data. Internet site <u>http://hsecreport.bhpbilliton.com/wmc/2004/performance/odo/data/index.htm:</u> BHP Billiton, 2004.
- [142] BHP Billiton. Personal communication 20 October, 2006.
- [143] School of Physics University of Melbourne. *Energy requirement at Olympic Dam*. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/SLSPredictOD</u>. Melbourne, Australia: School of Physics, University of Melbourne, 2006.
- [144] Rössing Uranium Limited. *Rössing working for Namibia*. Report to Stakeholders. Swakopmund, Namibia: Rössing Uranium Limited, 2004.
- [145] Energy Resources of Australia Ltd. Social and Environment Report <u>http://www.energyres.com.au/corporate/era-se-03.pdf</u>. Darwin, NT, Australia: Energy Resources of Australia Ltd, 2003.



4 Nuclear power in Australia: Two scenarios

The two scenarios chosen for study are:

4.1	Short to Mid-term Scenario	15 years from 2006-2020
4.2	Mid- to Long-term Scenario	30 years from 2020-2050.

The estimated electricity demand and the types of nuclear reactors are presented for each scenario and the technical data for each stage of the nuclear fuel cycle are summarised.

4.1 Short- to mid-term scenario

4.1.1 Estimation of electricity demand

The basic input data on the Australian electricity demand has been taken from a recent ABARE study. We assume a demand of about 276,000 GWh_{el} in 2020. A distribution loss of 5% is assumed. The capacity required at the power station fences is therefore 33 GW_{el}. It is further assumed that the nuclear power component of this expected demand is 10%. This results in an expected demand of 27,600 GWh_{el} from nuclear power plants in 2020. The capacity factor of the nuclear plants is assumed to be 85% and the justification of this factor is discussed in Section 4.1.3 (g). The nominal total capacity of the plants is therefore required to be 3.9 GW_{el} in 2020 and equivalent to 3 x 1,300 MW_{el} plants.

4.1.2 Nuclear reactors types

The types of nuclear power plants considered in the short to medium term are

- * APR 1000 (Westinghouse): It is nominally a 1000 MWe PWR. It is expected that a First of a Kind Engineering (FOAKE) plant will be constructed in the USA starting in 2009 with completion by about 2014. A similar plant could be constructed in Australia. This type was selected as a reference in the Consulting Report commissioned by ANSTO earlier this year from Professor Gittus of the UK.
- * APR 1400 (Westinghouse/Korea): This type is currently under construction in Korea at a nominal capacity of 1,350 MWe and is larger than the APR1000. Selection of this type could be more appropriate for Australia in the short term since only three would be required to achieve the 3,900 MWe required instead of four APR 1000 reactors and there is experience at building these in Korea.
- * ABWR (GE, Hitachi, Toshiba): This basic design is a 1300 MWe BWR operating in Japan.
- * EPR (Areva, France): The first two of this type of PWR with 1,550+ MWe capacity are under construction in Finland and France.



- * CANDU-9 and ACR1000: CANDU-9 can be 925-1,300 MWe and ACR 1000 is 1,000 MWe and both would be FOAKE if build in Canada and then in Australia. They are heavy water reactors.
- * PBMR Eskom, South Africa: This is currently designed as a 160MWe modular high temperature reactor to be constructed as 4 x 160 modules = 640 MWe and would be FOAKE when built in South Africa as a demonstration module starting construction in 2007. This is a pebble bed reactor with the fuel contained in ceramic/graphite spheres each about the size of a tennis ball and the circulating gas is helium which drives a gas turbine.

Reference type - The APR 1400 (Westinghouse/Korea) is chosen as a reference type because its output would be suitable for three stations of 1,300MWe totalling 3,900MWe to give a capacity approximately matching demand by 2020. This assumes for this theoretical study that three plants could be built by 2020. The scenario requires three plants to be brought on line as follows: Plant 1 - 2016, Plant 2 - 2018 and Plant 3 - 2020.

4.1.3 Description of stages

The basic nuclear power construction program in this period could be achieved by only mining and milling uranium in Australia, and using overseas services for conversion, enrichment and fuel fabrication. However it is assumed for this study that all key fuel cycle stages are not set up before 2020

(a) Uranium mining

In 2006 there are three uranium mines in operation in Australia. The size of the deposits supporting these mines, their grades, their output in 2005 and their likely lifetime based on proven deposits are (information from UIC Briefing Papers 1 and 2):

(i)	Ranger, NT, owned b	y ERA/Rio Tinto; open pit mining
	Remaining deposit:	14,700 te U at 0.15% grade + 29,700 te U at 0.23%
	Production in 2005:	5006 te U
	Likely lifetime:	9-10 years

Note – Nearby Jabiluka deposit is very large but cannot be mined unless the traditional owners grant approval.

(ii)	Olympic Dam, SA, o	wned by BHP-Billiton; u/ground mining with copper/gold					
	Remaining deposit:	319,000 te U proven (over 1M te probable) – low grade					
	ore but the uranium i	s a by-product of the principal copper ore with gold as an					
	additional by-product	t.					
	Production in 2005:	3,688 te U (plans for expansion to 9,000 te U)					
	Likely lifetime:	>20 years at 3x expansion on proven reserves					
(iii)	Beverley, SA, owned	Beverley, SA, owned by Heathgate Resources; in-situ leach mining					
	Remaining deposit:	21,000 te U at 0.18%					

```
Likely lifetime: 10-20 years at present rate
```

78



Note - Nearby Honeymoon deposit of 2,900 te U at 0.24% may be mined insitu in the next 3 years, but will only have a short lifetime.

- (b) Uranium milling
- (i) Ranger milling plant located at Ranger minesite (see above for production)
- (ii) Olympic Dam milling plant located at minesite (see above for production)
- (iii) Beverley milling plant located at in-situ site (see above for production).

The total uranium production to support the initial fuel loadings for the proposed three 1,300MWe reactors is estimated to be 100 teU per reactor plus the replacement fuel at one-third (34 teU) of the core every year after the first three years. It is assumed that conversion operates at 99.5% efficiency and enrichment assays are 3.5% U-235 product with 0.25% tails with a 6:1 ratio of feed to product. The reactor capacity factor is assumed to be 85%. A choice of other product and tails assays or other reactor capacity will change the feed uranium and separative work requirements. For a discussion of the reactor capacity factor see later under section (g). The annual and cumulative requirements of uranium feed are:

Year	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
U_3O_8 , te U (Initial cores) Replacement cores, te U	600		600 204	408	600 408	408
Cumulative, te U	600	600	1404	1812	2820	3432

(c) Conversion to Uranium Hexafluoride (UF₆)

In order to supply the enrichment plant the uranium product from the uranium milling plants must be converted into UF6 in a conversion plant. The total UF₆ requirements for these three reactors in this scenario are 600 te U in year 2015 (one year before Reactor 1 start-up), 600 te U in 2017 (one year before Reactor 2 start up), 800 te U in 2019 (one year before Reactor 3 start up plus first replacement fuel for Reactor 1) and 200 te U in 2020. The annual and cumulative totals are therefore:

Year	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
UF ₆ , te U (Initial cores) Replacement cores, te U	600		600 204	408	600 408	408
Cumulative, te U	600	600	1404	1812	2820	3432



The generally accepted size of a conversion plant is 1,000 - 3,000 te U/a. This study assumes that a plant would not start up in Australia until after 2020, and that the conversion services are purchased from overseas conversion plants until then. An Australian conversion plant could be sited close to an enrichment plant to minimise the transport distance of the product.

(d) Enrichment

The enrichment services to supply the fuel fabrication plant for the 3900 MWe of reactors to operate by 2020 are estimated assuming 3.5% U-235 product and 0.25% tails assays with a 6:1 feed to product ratio; this also assumes a 100 te U fuel loading and one-third core replacement every three years to produce 9300 M KWh electricity/year at 85% capacity factor. The separative work required is estimated to be 4.8 SWU (Separative Work Units) per kg U product or 160,000 SWU for 100 te U product in an initial core and 53,000 SWU per 34 teU replacement core. The annual and cumulative separative work requirements are estimated as follows:

Year	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
Initial cores, 1000 SWU	160	-	160	-	160	-
Cumulative, 1000 SWU	160	- 160	53 373	53 426	106 692	159 851

The generally accepted size of a commercial centrifuge enrichment plant is considered to be about 1,000,000 SWU per year. This study assumes enrichment services are purchased from an overseas enrichment plant until after 2020.

(e) Fuel fabrication

The enriched UF_6 is supplied to the fuel fabrication plant which converts it to UO_2 , encapsulates in the metal cladding and assembles the fuel rods into fuel element assemblies. The amount of uranium required for fuel fabrication for the 3,900 MWe of reactors is estimated to be 100 te for each initial core of the three reactors and 34 teU for each replacement core (one-third of each core per year after the first three years). Annual and cumulative requirements are estimated to be:



Year	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
Fuel, te U (Initial cores) Replacement cores, te U	100	- -	100 34	- 68	100 68	102
Cumulative, te U	100	100	234	302	470	572

The generally accepted minimum size of a fuel fabrication plant is 100-200 teU per year hence it is assumed services are purchased from overseas until after 2020. The initial cores and at least the first replacement cores are usually provided by the reactor vendor.

(f) Construction of the nuclear reactors

For the first of the three reactors to come on line by 2016, construction would have to start by site preparation in about 2010 with first pour of concrete for Reactor 1 in 2012, followed by Reactor 2 in 2014 and Reactor 3 in 2016.

The current cost for the reactor recommended is about US\$1400 /KWe installed but this is dependent on the site location and does not include interest during construction.

Sites in three different locations are assumed to enable the 1,300 MWe capacities to be integrated into the state grids. Coastal sites would provide easy access to seawater cooling.

(g) Operation of the reactors

The reactors are assumed to commence operation in 2016, 2018 and 2020. A capacity factor of 85% is assumed for these reactors after the first year of operation of each reactor. Evidence to support this capacity factor is provided by the World Nuclear Association review of world reactors (2006) and the review of data for the USA in Nuclear News, September 2006.

(h) Decommissioning of the reactors

The initial design lifetime of this type of reactor (PWR) has been 30 years historically, but many have been given extended lifetimes to 60 years and sometimes also upgrades in capacity. The APR1400 has been designed to have a lifetime of 60 years. It is therefore unlikely that reactors constructed in the 2016 to 2020 timescale would require decommissioning until at least 2076-2080.



The spent fuel would be stored in storage pools at the reactors for a minimum of 5 years to reduce the level of radiation. If the spent fuel is defined as waste and not reprocessed and recycled it would be stored at a central away-from-reactor site which could package it for final disposal. If the spent fuel is to be reprocessed it would be transferred to a storage facility at a central reprocessing plant to await reprocessing.

(j) Reprocessing

If the spent fuel is to be reprocessed, the fuel would be stored for a period of time to reduce its radioactivity and to build up sufficient fuel to feed into the plant continuously or in campaigns depending on the size of the plant. The amount of spent fuel from the initial three reactors in this short to mid-term scenario is estimated to be 34 te Heavy Metal (HM) from reactor 1 discharged in 2019, 68 te from reactors 1 & 2 in 2020, followed by 103 te per year from the three reactors each year thereafter. The storage capacity at the reactors would accommodate this spent fuel for at least five years. The total accumulated by 2020 would be 103 te HM. Since the minimum sizes of reprocessing plants are generally considered to be 300 te HM/a (small) to 1,500 teHM/a (large), it is assumed a reprocessing plant would not be established in Australia until at least 2030. In this case spent fuel storage would be needed for at least 10 years at each reactor.

(k) Final disposal of the nuclear waste

The generally accepted concept in many countries using nuclear power is that spent fuel or reprocessed vitrified waste should be stored or disposed of in deep repositories in stable geological strata, at least 500 - 1000 m deep. It would take several years to identify and choose a site in Australia and complete construction, so this is considered under the mid-long term scenario.

(l) All transport associated with (a) to (k)

The typical transport distances estimated for the above stages will depend on the assumptions made as to the location of the mines, the conversion and enrichment plants and the reactors. To allow access to sea water for cooling and integration into the electricity grid, the nuclear reactors are assumed to be on the coast in Queensland, NSW, Victoria, South Australia or Western Australia. The uranium mine sites are already fixed for the short-mid term scenario in the NT and South Australia.



Stage	Location D	on Distance to next stage km		
Mining	NT, SA		Local road	
Milling	NT, SA	On mine site	Road	
Conversion, Australia	SA, Qld	1,000	Road	
if overseas	USA, Canada, France, Russia	20,000	Sea & road from ports	
Enrichment, Australia	SA, Qld	20,000	Sea & road from ports	
if overseas	UK, France, USA	A 20,000	Sea & road from ports	
Fuel Fabrication	France, USA	less than 500	Road	
Reactor	NSW, SA, WA	1,000	Sea & road from ports	
Reprocessing Plant	SA, Old, NT	1,000	Road	
Waste disposal site	SA, NT	500-1,000	Road	

The transport distances for the stages in the nuclear fuel cycle are summarised in the following Table.



4.2 Mid- to long-term scenario

4.2.1 Estimation of electricity demand

The estimation of the likely electricity demand to 2050 is very difficult and therefore the only basic assumption made is that it will increase at 3% per year with the use of fossil fuels being slowly replaced by nuclear power and renewables. The proportion of nuclear power is assumed to increase from about 10% in 2020 to 15% in 2030, 20% in 2040 and 25% in 2050.

The estimated demand, nuclear power components from 2020 to 2050 and numbers and capacities of reactors are given in Table 4.1.

Year	2020	2025	2030	2040	2050
Total capacity, MWe	33,705	39,073	45,296	60,872	77,110
Nuclear supplied, MWe	3,370	3,907	6,794	12,174	19,277
Nuclear capacity, MWe (assuming 85% CF; round	4,000 led)	4,600	8,000	14,300	22,700
Increment added, MWe		600	3,400	6,300	8,400
No. of reactors added		1x600	2x1,300 + 1x600	3x1,500 + 3x 600	4x1,500 + 4x600
Total No of reactors (see Section 3.2)	3x1,300	3x1,300 + 1x600	5x1,300 + 2x600	3x1,500 + 5x1,300 + 5x600	7x1,500 + 5x1,300 + 9x600

Table 4.1: Estimated demand, nuclear power components from 2020 to 2050 and numbers and capacities of reactors.

4.2.2 Reactor types

There is considerable development work underway in several countries in international groups to provide improved advanced nuclear reactors for this time period. The objectives are to simplify the current designs to reduce costs, improve safety and improve proliferation resistance of the associated fuel cycles. Advanced concepts being studied include passive safety, longer times between refuelling and reduced amounts of radioactive waste.



It is very difficult at the present early stage of development to select which should be chosen as a reference concept for the Australian scenario for 2020-2050. However, the following systems are the two most promising designs and for which technical data are available for analysis:

- * Supercritical-water-cooled Reactor (SCWR) because this is an evolutionary design based on current advanced pressurised water reactors (PWRs) but with a higher operating temperature in the supercritical water region. Information on materials used and energy required to produce the reactor are therefore available from the existing PWRs.
- * The Very High Temperature Reactor for which there has been operating experience with old designs in the 1970s and 1980s and which is being developed in the next few years in a small modular version in South Africa as the Pebble Bed Modular Reactor. For the purpose of this period, the basic unit will be assumed to be the Pebble Bed Modular Reactor with 4 x 160 MWe rounded to 600 MWe.

4.2.3 Description of stages

(a) Uranium mining

The uranium mines operating in Australia from 2020 may be different to those assumed to operate to 2020. Of the three mines in the short term (Ranger, Olympic Dam and Beverley), only Olympic Dam has a large enough resources base to operate after 2020. Likely production will be 10,000 te U per year from 2020 for at least 10 years. This will still be a low grade underground deposit, but the low grade is compensated for by the mine being operated as a copper and gold deposit with uranium as a by-product, hence the bulk of the mining costs and energy used are costed against copper and gold recovery. The continuing operation of the Ranger mine and mill will depend largely upon whether additional uranium resources are discovered near Ranger. Continued operation of the mill will also depend on whether the traditional owners grant approval to mine the large Jabiluka deposit. The Beverley deposit only has a likely lifetime of about 10-20 years from 2006 at its current production rate, and the nearby Honeymoon deposit may only be mined by the in-situ method from 2008 for about 5 years as it is a small deposit.

Other potential deposits for mining in the 2020-2050 period are in SA, WA, Qld and the NT, and it is expected that exploration programs will discover substantial new resources. Therefore it is likely that the amount of uranium required to support a nuclear power program in Australia will be available from Australian resources. These are assumed to be a combination of deposits mined by underground or open-cut methods with an estimated average grade of 0.15% U₃O₈, except for Olympic Dam.

85



(b) Uranium milling

It is assumed that milling will continue to be carried out at mills alongside uranium deposits, except at Jabiluka, which if mined after 2020, would almost certainly be milled at the Ranger plant nearby.

The total uranium production to support the initial fuel loadings for the proposed future 1,300 MWe reactors is estimated to be 100 teU per reactor plus the replacement fuel at one-third (34 teU) of the core every year after the first three years. The initial fuel loading for 1,500 MWe reactors is estimated to be 112 teU and replacement fuel 37 teU per year while the initial fuel loading for the 600 MWe PBMRs is 40 teU and replacement fuel 13 teU/year. It is assumed that conversion operates at 99.5 % efficiency and enrichment assays are 3.5% U-235 product with 0.25% tails. The reactor capacity factor is assumed to be 85%. A choice of other product and tails assays or other reactor capacity will change the feed uranium and separative work requirements. For a discussion of the reactor capacity factor see later under section (g). The cumulative requirements for uranium from 2015 are:

Year	2020	2025	2030	2035	2040	2050
U ₃ O ₈ , te U (Initial cores) Replacement cores, te U	1800 1632	2040 4692	3480 7110	5064 9570	6216 15510	9864 32382
Cumulative, te U (from 2015)	3432	6732	10590	14634	21726	42246

(c) Conversion to Uranium Hexafluoride (UF₆)

It is assumed a conversion plant is constructed in Australia after 2020. The estimated cumulative totals on the same assumptions for uranium above are:

Year	2020	2025	2030	2035	2040	2050
UF6, te U (Initial core) Replacement cores, te U	1800 1632	2040 4692	3480 7110	5064 9570	6216 15510	9864 32382
Cumulative, te U (from 2015)	3432	6732	10590	14634	21726	42246

(d) Enrichment

Similarly to conversion, it is assumed an enrichment plant is established in Australia after 2020. It is assumed that a centrifuge enrichment plant based on technology licensed from Urenco is constructed starting in 2015 so that it can provide the enrichment services needed by 2020 with any surplus production being exported. The cumulative separative work requirements from 2015 are estimated as follows:

Year	2020	2025	2030	2035	2040	2050
Initial cores, 1000 SW	480	645	965	1490	2000	3380
1000 SWU	371	1166	2342	3912	6227	12987
(Total from 2015)	851	1811	3307	5402	8227	16367

The generally accepted size of a commercial centrifuge enrichment plant is considered to be about 1,000,000 SWU per year.

(e) Fuel fabrication

Similarly to conversion and enrichment, it is assumed a fuel fabrication plant is constructed in Australia for fuel for the advanced PWRs proposed or the advanced gas-cooled fixed or pebble bed high temperature reactors proposed. The construction is assumed to start by 2020 so that all nuclear fuel required for Australian reactors after 2025 would be supplied from the Australian plant under license from overseas nuclear fuel manufacturers. The cumulative requirements for enriched UF6 feed are:

Year	2020	2025	2030	2035	2040	2050
UF ₆ , te U (Initial cores) Replacement cores, te U	480 371	645 1166	965 2342	1490 3912	2000 6227	3380 12987
Total, te U	851	1811	3307	5402	8227	16367

(f) Construction of the nuclear reactors

For this scenario it is assumed that the new reactors are brought on line from 2020-2050 according to the schedule in Table 4.1. This involves construction of standardised advanced PWRs of 1,300 MWe capacity in multiple units on the same sites as the first three reactors (in NSW, Qld and WA), with additional units being constructed at new sites in SA and the NT. The first of the advanced Pebble Bed Modular Reactors (PBMRs) of nominally 4 units totalling 600 MWe capacity is constructed in 2025, followed by 2 x 600MWe by 2030, 3 by 2040 and 4 by 2050. The first three of the larger supercritical water reactors of nominally 1,500 MWe capacity is constructed by 2040 with an additional 4 by 2050. The total number of nuclear power stations in Australia by 2050 would be 21, equivalent to about 25% of total electricity demand.

The estimated cost for these reactors is about US\$1,200/KWe installed but this is dependent on the site location and does not include interest during construction (see information in Briefing Papers on Advanced Reactors from the UIC, 2006). The reactors would be designed to have a 60 year lifetime

(g) Operation of the reactors

The reactors would commence operation progressively from 2020. A capacity factor of 85% is assumed for these reactors and that this is achieved after the first year of operation of each reactor. Evidence to support this capacity factor is provided by the World Nuclear Association review of world reactors (2006) and the review of data for the USA in Nuclear News, September 2006.

(h) Decommissioning of the reactors

The initial design lifetime of these types of advanced reactors would be 60 years. It is therefore unlikely that reactors constructed in the 2020 to 2050 timescale would require decommissioning until at least 2080-2110. For the sake of completeness in the life-cycle analysis, decommissioning has been included.

(i) Storage of the nuclear waste

The spent fuel would be stored in storage pools at the reactors for a minimum of 5 years to reduce the level of radiation. If the spent fuel is defined as waste and not reprocessed and recycled it can be stored at a central facility away-from-reactor site where it could be packaged for final disposal. If the spent fuel is to be reprocessed it can be transferred to a storage facility at a central reprocessing plant to await reprocessing.



(j) Reprocessing

If the spent fuel is reprocessed, the fuel would be stored for a period of time to reduce its radioactivity and to build up sufficient fuel to feed into the plant continuously or in campaigns depending on the size of the plant.

The storage capacity at each of the reactors would accommodate spent fuel for at least five years. The total accumulated by 2020 is only 50 teHM. The totals accumulated by 2030, 2040 and 2050 if not reprocessed are given below, based on the electricity supplied at the assumed 85% capacity factor. The minimum sizes of commercial reprocessing plants are generally considered to be 300 te HM/a (small) to 1,500 teHM/a (large), and the 300 te/a capacity would not be exceeded in Australia until after 2030. The spent fuel is therefore assumed to be stored at enlarged storage pools at the reactors or at a centralised away-from-reactor storage facility.

Year	2020	2025	2030	2040	2050
Electricity supplied, MWe Spent fuel arising, te HM/a	3900 102	4500 102	7700 149	14000 249	22400 412
Cumulative spent fuel, te HM	238	748	1391	3405	6825

(k) Final disposal of the nuclear waste

The generally accepted concept in many countries using nuclear power is that spent fuel or reprocessed vitrified waste should be stored or disposed of in deep repositories in stable geological strata, at least 500 - 1000 m deep. Estimates of the cumulative amounts of high level waste to be disposed of in an underground repository assuming 0.2 te waste per te spent fuel are:

Year	2020	2025	2030	2040	2050
Spent fuel, te HM	238	748	1391	3405	6825
Vitrified waste ,te	48	150	278	681	1365



(1) All transport associated with (a) to (k)

The typical transport distances estimated for the above stages depend on the assumptions made as to the location of the mines, the conversion and enrichment plants and the reactors. The assumed sites for the nuclear reactors are on the coast in Queensland, NSW, Victoria, South Australia and Western Australia. The uranium mine sites are already fixed for the short-mid term scenario in the NT and South Australia. There would be advantages in locating a conversion plant close to the enrichment plant. Transport distances by road from the NT mine to South Australia or Queensland are assumed to be 1,000 km. Transport distances for fuel to the reactors from the enrichment plant are assumed to be less than 1000 km.

Stage	Possible I Location	Distance to next stage, km	Form of transport
Mining	NT, SA, WA	on mine site	Local road
Milling	NT, SA, WA	1,000	Road
Conversion, Australia	SA, Qld	less than 100	Road
Enrichment, Australia	SA, Qld	less than 100	Road
Fuel Fabrication	SA, Qld	less than 1,000	Road
Reactor	NSW, SA, WA, 1	NT less than 1,000	Road
Reprocessing Plant	SA, Qld, or NT	1,000	Road
Waste disposal site	SA, NT	-	Road



5 Life-cycle energy and greenhouse gas emissions of nuclear power in Australia

5.1 Assumptions

Today, about 15% of electricity consumed world-wide is generated from nuclear power [1]. Most of the installation of capacity happened in the 1970s and 1980s, while after 1990 the percentage of nuclear power in the overall mix stayed constant. Regional contributions vary between 30% (Europe), 20% (Eurasia including Russia, and USA), 10% (Asia), and less than 5% for South America, Middle East and Africa. Electricity consumption is projected to increase to 30,000 billion kWh in 2030 [2].



Figure 5.1: World electricity consumption by energy source and region, and forecast to 2030 (compiled from data in [1, 2]).

In Australia, electricity consumption has been growing steadily (Figure 5.2). Most of electricity is generated using black coal (New South Wales, Queensland), brown coal (Victoria), natural gas (Northern Territory), black coal and natural gas (Western Australia, South Australia), and hydro-potential (Tasmania).





Figure 5.2: Australian electricity consumption by energy source, historical data and forecast to 2015 (compiled from data in [3, 4]).

The life-cycle assessment carried out here is for a hypothetical nuclear industry in Australia providing around 10% of the electrical energy projected in 2020, which is around 27,000 GWh_{el}/y. The authors felt that this percentage is at the limit of what complies with the methodological requirement that "none of the supply systems or supporting industries under study is large enough to perturb the existing data", i.e. the data on the background economy [5].

The lifetime of uranium resources for supplying Australia's or the world's nuclear power plants under certain demand scenarios depends critically on assumptions about recoverable resources, ore grade distributions, by-products of uranium in mines, future exploration success, the exploitation of breeder reactors and plutonium in MOX fuels, and market conditions [6-11]. These aspects are however outside the scope of this study.

In the following, in order to be able to calculate both energy and greenhouse gas intensities, we keep requirements of electrical and thermal energy separate. Ideally the analysis should also separate the various fuels, however most studies do not reveal this level of detail. In this work, we multiply electricity and fuel requirements with a greenhouse gas coefficients that represent the energy mix of the Australian economy.



5.1.1 Uranium mining and milling

Published statistics on energy consumption in Australia do not explicitly distinguish the uranium mining sector; uranium is lumped together with other metals in the 'Non-ferrous metal ore mining' sector [12].

The Australian input-output database does distinguish the sector '13190020 Uranium concentrates', however data on this commodity only exists in form of "commodity cards" detailing the destinations of the monetary output of this sector (i.e. export), rather than a list of inputs, i.e. a "production recipe" [13].

The strategy for determining energy and greenhouse gas embodiments for Australian uranium mining and milling therefore has to start with a detailed process analysis, assisted by mining and milling data for other metals mined in Australia. This process analysis then has to be complemented with an input-output-based "overhead" calculated from the non-ferrous metal mining sector.

Material	Year	Energy use (PJ, [12, 14])	Ore extracted (Mt, [14, 15])	Energy intensity (GJ/t ore)	Concen- tration of product	Energy intensity (GJ/t product)
Iron ore	1997-98	11.5	169.6	0.068	$\approx 18\%^1$	0.38
Uranium, Ranger	2005	0.848	≈ 2.6	0.3	0.2%	195
Copper, Olympic Dam	2004	5.477	8.887	0.6	2.5%	24
Mineral sands	1997-98	6.7	3.2	2.10	$\approx 4\%^2$	52
Silver, lead, zinc ore	1997-98	5	1.7	3.02	$\approx 30\%^3$	10
Gold bullion (doré)	1995-96	12.9	0.00029	44,948	$100\%^4$	44,948
Gold bullion (doré)	1997-98	13.1	0.00033	39,697	$100\%^{4}$	39,697

Table 5.1: Energy intensity of mining and milling in Australia for selected metals and minerals and mines (after [12, 14-18]).

The energy intensity per unit of metal product is dependent on the grade of the ore, that is the concentration of the metal in the ore. For Australia there are energy data for four metal ore mining industries: iron ore, mineral sands, silver-lead-zinc ores, and gold (Table 5.1).



¹<u>http://www.mii.org/Minerals/photoiron.html</u>.

² <u>http://www.chemlink.com.au/titan_rutile.htm</u>, <u>http://invest.vic.gov.au/Key+Sectors/More+Industries/</u><u>Mineral+Sands.htm</u>.

³ <u>http://www.pir.sa.gov.au/pages/minerals/commodity/leadzinc.htm:sectID=245&tempID=7.</u>

⁴ <u>http://www.e-goldprospecting.com/html/smelting</u> refining.html, <u>http://www.oxiana.com.au/</u> <u>ProminentHill.asp</u>. *Bullions* are precious metals in the form of bars, wafers, or ingots of .995 purity or finer. A *doré* is an unrefined bar of bullion containing an alloy of gold, silver and impurities, produced through the smelting of gold and silver concentrate, sand or precipitate. Typical impurities include base metals. Doré bars are typically shipped to outside refiners for further processing to almost pure gold, then sold to precious metals dealers, mainly banks and their affiliates (<u>http://www.e-goldprospecting.com/html, http://www.oxiana.com.au/Glossary.asp</u>).

Australian energy intensities are quite comparable to values from the literature, including Storm van Leeuwen [19] (SvL, Figure 5.3).



Figure 5.3: Energy intensities for metal ore mining and milling (compiled from data in [12, 14-17, 19-23]). The outliers are the Rössing mine in Namibia (☉), the Ranger mine in the Northern Territory (□), and the Beverley mine in South Australia (◊). The triangle (Δ) represents Olympic Dam. In-situ leaching is shown to require less energy than conventional mining (•, [23])

The data depicted in Figure 5.3 leads to a roughly constant energy coefficient per tonne of ore mined. In this analysis we use energy coefficients averaged over values from Australian and international studies (Table 5.2), but we ignore the outlier represented by the Rössing and Ranger mines.⁵ These values are in good agreement with the Australian Coal Association's combined figures of 83 kWh_{el} / t ore and 361 kWh_{th} / t ore, respectively.

		Milling	Mining
Electricity	$(kWh_{el} / t \text{ ore})$	25.8	54.3
Thermal energy	(kWh _{th} / t ore)	215.0	126.2

Table 5.2: Energy coefficients for mining and milling used in this work.

⁵ The website of the operator of the Ranger mine also lists the ADO consumption of energy electric plant supplying the mine as well as Jabiru township [24]. Based on a daily consumption of 60 tonnes ADO, and a specific energy content of ADO of 45 GJ/t [12], we conclude an annual energy consumption of the electric plant alone of 985 TJ. It is hence not clear whether Ranger's Environment Report [16] covers the entire energy requirement of the mining operations (compare also [17] p. 3 – Comparison with ERDA 76/1).

5.1.2 Ore grade and U_3O_8 recovery (yield)

Based on various sources, and excluding inferred resources, Australia has about just over 1 million tonnes of recoverable reserves of uranium [10, 11, 25]. Ore grades (% U_3O_8) vary significantly, but the average ore grade is 0.045% [25] (Figure 5.4).



Figure 5.4: Australian uranium reserves and resources [25, 26].

For comparison, the situation in Canadian mines is markedly different: ore grades are more than an order of magnitude higher (the average grade is about 8%), but the overall amount of uranium is lower than that in Australia (Figure 5.5) [10].



Figure 5.5: Canadian uranium reserves and resources [10].

When calculating the energy requirement and recovery rate for uranium mining, it is important to consider whether any other products are mined simultaneously [27]. This is because the energy requirement must be apportioned (for example by mass) to both primary products and by-products.⁶ For example in Australia's Olympic Dam mine, uranium is extracted as a by-product of copper [14, 18, 28, 29].

As a conservative estimate, we assume that all uranium is mined at Australia's Ranger (NT) and Beverley (SA) mines $(0.15\% U_3O_8)$, and that this uranium is not accompanied by any primary product or by-product, so that the full mining energy requirement is attributable to uranium. Had we assumed conditions as in the Olympic Dam mine, the ore grade would have been lower (around 0.05%), however most energy requirements would have been attributable to the recovered copper [14, 27, 30]. We apply Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's formula [31] to the respective ore grades (typically 0.15% [25]), resulting in a recovery rate of about 93%. This ore grade happens to be equal to the average ore grade of world resources [32].

5.1.3 Conversion and enrichment of uranium, fuel fabrication

There are currently no facilities in Australia for uranium conversion and enrichment, and for fuel fabrication. Therefore, figures from international studies are adopted for this life-cycle study.

For conversion of UO_2 to UF_6 , Rotty and co-workers state requirements of 14.6 MWh_{el} and 396 MWh_{th} per metric ton of uranium ([33] pp. 63-64). Most of the energy needed is in form of natural gas. The more recent estimates of the Australian Coal Association [34] are just over half the above values, which is probably due to technological progress in conversion methods [23]. Rotty et al's figure is the highest in Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's literature review [31], and was taken as a conservative estimate in this report.

For enrichment, Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [31] summarise studies undertaken between 1974 and 2003, averaging 2,630 kWh/SWU for gas diffusion, and 290 kWh/SWU for gas centrifuges. In this study we will use the present mix, which is 30% diffusion and 70% centrifuge.

For fuel fabrication, Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [31] list eleven studies. The figure used in the World Nuclear Association report $[17] - 301 \text{ MWh}_{el} / t \text{ U} + 2,708 \text{ GJ}_{th} / t \text{ U}$, giving 5,957 GJ_{th} / t U – is one of the highest in Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's list, and will be used in this report.



⁶ BHP Billiton [18] states that "It is correct to say, for Olympic Dam, that copper, gold, uranium and silver are extracted from one and the same rock body in a simultaneous operation. In the case of the Olympic Dam orebody, we can apportion the energy cost for mining the orebody amongst the four metals based on their relative mass contribution. Once the orebody reaches the surface, energy costs can also be apportioned for grinding. Once the ore then enters the processing circuit the calculation then becomes very process specific - ie at Olympic Dam a lot of the copper goes through flotation, smelting and refining, whereas uranium goes through none of these processes, so the flowsheet needs to be well understood in order to make a complex calculation. At Olympic Dam, our calculations are that for every tonne of ore that we process in its entirety (from mining through to final product, we can allocate 0.012GJ of energy to uranium."

In agreement with Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [31], we use process losses between 0.5% and 1% for all processes.

5.1.4 Reactor construction, operation, and decommissioning

There are no commercial nuclear reactors operating in Australia. Therefore, figures from international studies are adopted for this life-cycle study.

For the construction of a LWR and HWR, we discard process analyses and estimations based on national average energy intensities for reasons explained in Section 3, and assume the highest values documented in the literature for input-output analyses (listed in Section 3), which are 4,100 GWh / GW_{el} (LWR, [20]) and 9,800 GWh / GW_{el} (HWR, [35]). We further assume electrical energy to constitute 10% of the energy embodiment [33]. We adjust the construction requirements of reactors with nominal power different to 1 GW_{el} proportional to power.

For the operation of a LWR and HWR, we assume inputs detailed by Hewlett [36] (corresponding to about 10 GWh_{el} of electricity and 270 GWh_{th} of thermal energy annually), with additional heavy water requirements for the HWR (7 GWh_{el} of electricity and 40 GWh_{th} of thermal energy annually). Regarding the lifetime of nuclear power plants Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [31] state that only a small fraction of existing plants has reached 24 full-load years of life. There is however evidence that average load factors have increased to well above 80% over the past decades [37-39]. In this report we assume a lifetime of 35 years at 85% load, giving just under 30 full-load years, which is slightly higher than the estimate of Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [31].

For the decommissioning, we follow the World Nuclear Association [17], and assume that energy requirements are 35% of those for reactor construction.

5.1.5 Reprocessing

The majority of life-cycle analyses of the nuclear fuel cycle assume a once-through mode. Re-processing appears attractive for many reasons, mainly for a) extending the resource base and b) reducing the need for storage and disposal of radioactive waste. Nevertheless, in order to conform with previous assessments, we have restricted the life-cycle assessment for an Australian nuclear industry to a once-through mode.

5.1.6 Waste storage and disposal

At present, low- and intermediate-level wastes are stored at over a hundred sites in Australia [40]. There is at present no final disposal facility, however three potential sites are earmarked on Commonwealth land in the Northern Territory [40, 41].



For storage, we use as a conservative estimate the Australian Coal Association's figure for energy requirements of about 80 MWh_{el} and 600 MWh_{th} per tonne of radioactive material [34].

The Vattenfall [42] and Torness [43] studies are two of the few that consider both storage and disposal. Their assessments yield energy requirements of about 330 MWh_{el} and 120 MWh_{th} per tonne of HLW, and about 24 MWh_{el} and 1 MWh_{th} per tonne of ILW/LLW. These figures need to be qualified with the fact that both the Vattenfall [42] and Torness [43] studies

- are based on process analysis and may be affected by truncation errors;
- omit the waste from mining, milling, conversion, enrichment and fuel fabrication facilities;
- base their final disposal calculation on hypothetical scenarios [44].

We apply these intensities to

- the waste from fuel fabrication (small, HLW),
- the spent fuel (about 25 tonnes HLW per GWy),
- contaminated structural material (about 13 tonnes HLW annually [45]), and
- active waste from the decommissioned plant (about 10,000 tonnes each ILW and LLW [44, 45]).

For the enrichment tails (omitted in the Torness study), we take the figures for reconversion, conditioning and disposal stated by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [31]. These figures are slightly higher than those for the conversion stage, and appear as a realistic estimate.

We chose not to apply the figures stated by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith [31] for storage, disposal, and for returning the mine site to "green fields" condition, because their suggested procedure differs from most of the descriptions in the open literature, and is not practised by the industry in Australia [46-48]. However, we did not investigate whether current mining practices are adequate in isolating radioactivity from tailings from the environment, since this was outside the scope of this work. We do not apply Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's figures solely because we regard them as outliers in a statistical sense. Instead, we assume current industry practices, so that the energy requirements for the treatment of mine tailings are included in the energy figures for Australian mining (Table 5.1).

5.1.7 Transport

In agreement with the scenario in Section 4, we assume that

- U₃O₈ is transported to Australian ports (1,000 km rail @ 0.6 MJ/ntkm),
- shipped to Europe and the USA (20,000 km ship @ 0.4 MJ/ntkm + 500 km rail @ 0.6 MJ/ntkm) for conversion, enrichment and fuel fabrication,
- the fuel rods shipped back (20,000 km @ 0.4 MJ/ntkm + 500 km road @ 1.7 MJ/ntkm),
- trucked to Australian reactors (1,000 km @ 1.7 MJ/ntkm), and
- all wastes trucked to storage and disposal sites (1,000 km @ 1.7 MJ/ntkm).



98

5.2 Fuel cycle calculation

The first set of calculations represents the nuclear fuel cycle, including all energygenerating and -consuming systems. These calculations proceed naturally along the stages of the nuclear fuel stream, starting with a prescribed demand of electricity, and successively calculating the requirements of thermal heat, reactor fuel, enriched uranium, natural uranium, and uranium ore. Table 5.3 lists all successive stages.

	Calculation stage	Variable / equation	Values and units
1	Power demand	Р	3,370 MW _{el}
2	Annual net electricity	$E_{\rm net} = P \times 8760 \ \rm hr$	$25,000 \text{ GWh}_{el} \text{ y}^{-1}$
	output		
3	Distribution loss	$\lambda_{ m d}$	variable, 3-9% ([42] p. 18)
4	Annual electricity	$E = E_{\rm net} / (1 - \lambda_{\rm d})$	GWh _{el} y ⁻¹
	output at plant		
5	Thermal efficiency	$\mathcal{E}_{ ext{th}}$	30% (conventional turbine
	_		stage)
6	Reactor heat output	$H_{\rm net} = E / \mathcal{E}_{\rm th}$	GWh _{th} y ⁻¹
_	into turbine		
7	Reactor heat loss	$\lambda_{\rm r}$	variable, %
8	Heat from fission	$H = H_{\rm net} / (1 - \lambda_{\rm r})$	GWh _{th} y ⁻¹
9	Energy content of	$ ho_{ m iso}$	$24,500 \text{ GWh}_{\text{th}} t^{-1}$
10	fissile isotopes	(1
10	Mass of all burnt	$m_{ m iso} = H_{ m net} / \rho_{ m iso}$	t isotopes y
11	1sotopes	0	anter ation of boot from fool
11	Burn-up	β	extraction of near from fuel before real and MW/d t ⁻¹
12	NC 01 1 1 235 TT		235 LL -1
12	Mass of loaded $^{255}_{92}$ U	$m_{235U,l} = m_{iso} \rho_{iso} \eta_{235U} / \beta$	$t_{92}^{255} \text{U y}^{1}$
13	Fabrication loss	$\lambda_{ m f}$	variable, %
14	Mass of enriched	$m_{235U,e} = m_{235U,l} / (1 - \lambda_f)$	$t \frac{^{235}}{^{02}} U y^{-1}$
	$^{235}_{92}$ U		<i>72</i> •
15	Enrichment	$\eta_{235\mathrm{U}}$	$\frac{9}{235}$ U
16	Mass of enriched U	$m_{\rm M} = m_{\rm max} / n_{\rm max}$	$4 \text{ J} \text{ J} \text{ v}^{-1}$
17	Tails assay	$m_{U,e} - m_{235U,e} / \eta_{235U}$	variable %
18	Uranium feed	$m_{\rm Hef}$: SWU calculation ⁷	t I v^{-1}
19	Conversion loss	λ_{i}	variable %
20	Mass of net mill	$m_{\rm H} = m_{\rm H} c / (1 - \lambda)$	$t U_2 \Omega_8 v^{-1}$
20	output	$/0.848 \text{ t U per t U}_{2}\Omega_{0}$	
21	Milling loss	1	05%
22	Mass of mill output	$m_{\rm Hart} = m_{\rm HS} / (1 - \lambda_{\rm HS})$	$t U_2 \Omega_{\circ} v^{-1}$
23	Recovery rate (vield)	a: regression formula	°/0
$\frac{-5}{24}$	Mass of $U_2 \Omega_0$ in ore	p, regression formula $m_{\rm H} = m_{\rm Hart} / \rho$	$t U_2 \Omega_{\circ} v^{-1}$
25	Ore grade	γ : regression formula	% % (t ore per t U ₂ O ₂)
25	Mass of ore	$m = m_{\rm H} / \gamma$	t II ore v^{-1}
20		more mu / y	t 0 010 y

Table 5.3: Calculating the nuclear fuel cycle.



⁷ A Separative Work Unit is defined as $SWU = P V(x_p) + T V(x_t) - F V(x_f)$, where the value function is $V(x) = (1 - 2x) \ln[(1 - x)/x]$, *P*, *T* and F = P + T are the masses, and x_p , x_t and $x_f = P/F x_t + T/F x_f$ are the assays (concentrations) of product, tails and feed, respectively ([33] pp. 65-66).

			Thermal
Stage	Unit	Electricity	energy
Mining	GWh _{el/th} /t ore	5.43E-5	1.26E-4
Milling	GWh _{el/th} /t ore	2.58E-5	2.15E-4
Conversion	GWh _{el/th} /t U3O8	1.46E-2	3.96E-1
Enrichment			
(70%centrifuge)	GWh _{el/th} /tSWU	9.29E-1	2.53E-1
Fuel fabrication	GWh _{el/th} /t ²³⁵ U	3.01E-1	7.52E-1
Construction	$GWh_{el/th}/GW_{el}$	1.37E+2	3.69E+3
Operation	$GWh_{el/th}/GWy_{el}$	1.00E+1	2.70E+2
Decommissioning	$GWh_{el/th}/GW_{el}$	1.37E+1	3.69E+2
Storage	GWh _{el/th} /t waste	8.00E-2	6.00E-1
ILW/LLW disposal	GWh _{el/th} /t waste	2.44E-2	1.09E-3
HLW disposal	GWh _{el/th} /t waste	3.29E-1	1.19E-1
Depleted uranium	GWh _{el/th} /t U	2.49E-2	4.47E-1
Mine clean-up	GWh _{el/th} /t tailings	-	-
Road transport	GWh _{el/th} /ntkm	0	4.72E-7
Rail transport	GWh _{el/th} /ntkm	0	1.67E-7
Ship transport	GWh _{el/th} /ntkm	0	1.11E-7

The second set of calculations determines the energy requirements for the fuel and waste streams (Table 5.4).

Table 5.4: Energy coefficients used in this work.

Next, critical parameters and assumptions have to be specified for the nuclear energy system and its components, as well as the background economy. Table 5.5 gives a summary for parameters for our "baseline" case. These parameters represent conservative estimates: For example

- most economies have lower carbon-coefficients than a pure black-coal economy,
- reactor lifetimes are longer than 35 years when extended [36],
- thermal efficiencies of modern steam turbines can be well above 30%,
- burn-ups can be stretched beyond 55 MWd_{th} / kgU,⁸
- future enrichment will only use centrifuges, and
- uranium-bearing ores are often mined for other metals as well.



⁸ Long-term objectives for breeder fuel cycles are 150-200 MWd_{th}/kg [49].

		Baseli
Variable	Unit	ne
	1 - LWR; 2 -	
Reactor type	HWR	1
Economy-wide GHG intensity, thermal, black coal		
economy	kg CO ₂ -e/kWh	0.31
Economy-wide GHG intensity, electrical, black coal		
economy	kg/kWh	1.0
Economy-wide electricity ratio		3.10
Nominal power	MW	1,300
Load factor		85% [37]
Lifetime	years	35
Distribution losses		5%
Thermal efficiency		30%
Heat loss factor		2%
	GWh _{th} / t heavy	
Energy content of fissile isotopes	metals	24,500
Burn-up (LWR/HWR)	MWd _{th} / kgU	45 / 11
Fabrication loss		1%
Enrichment (LWR/HWR)	3.	5% / 0.72%
Enrichment method	30%	Df, 70% Ce
Tails assay		0.25%
Conversion loss		0.5%
Milling loss		0.5%
	Function of ore	
Recovery rate	grade	93.1%
Ore grade		0.15%

Table 5.5: Parameters for the baseline case (figures in *italics* are derived using formulae in Table 5.3).

B

5.3 Spreadsheet tool

The spreadsheet tool adheres closely to the stage-wise life-cycle calculation described in the previous Section. In addition, it contains a list of parameters which the user can modify in order to evaluate scenarios.

The material and energy flows in the calculation are represented by coloured fields (Figure 5.6). Starting at the top right corner, ore (ochre) is mined and U_3O_8 (grey) extracted. Further towards the left, U_3O_8 is converted, enriched, and fabricated into fuel. During the reactor operation, it undergoes fission, creating heat (red). The heat is converted into electricity (yellow), which is finally transmitted to the consumer for use in appliances and lighting (a). Each stage requires energy, which is represented by the top row of orange fields. Once again, starting from the right, energy is required for mining, milling, conversion, enrichment, fuel fabrication, construction, operation and decommissioning. At the bottom of the diagram are the associated waste flows (pink), calculated as the remainders of the top-row material flows. All waste ultimately needs to be returned to the environment (\equiv). Waste management requires energy, which is specified in the bottom rows of orange fields. All stages require transport energy, which is specified in the blue fields.

The overall results of the calculation appear in the top left frame. A breakdown of these results appears just to the left of the orange energy requirements block. The entire calculation is specified by the parameters and equations in Table 5.3, Table 5.4, and Table 5.5. The parameters block appears below the overall results block, on the left hand side of the screen.



Life-Cycle Energy and Greenhouse Gas Emissions of Nuclear Power in Australia

103

Microsoft E	xcel - Nuc	:learTo	ool4D	PC																						JJX
📳 <u>E</u> ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>I</u> n	sert F	⁼ ormat	: <u>T</u> oo	ls <u>D</u> a	ta <u>W</u>	/indow	Hel	P												T	ype a o	questio	n for he	lp 🗸	_ 8 ×
i 🔒 🛕 🗒	遇 - 🛷	₽ 3	⊢¶	8-0		٤.,	Ar	ial Nar	row	-	18	- B	Ι	E 3				+a+	\$ %	, ,	.00.→	00		-	- 👌 -	<u>A</u> -
A1	-	<i>f</i> ∡ T⊦	IE NI	JCLEA	R FUI	ELCY	CLE	- ON(E THF	ROUGH																
THE NUCLEA	R FUEL CY(JGH	CLE -	<u>,</u>	H (LECTRICI A.	1 J	e K Annad ikal elentein	L L	H BEAT Record	н о С Ала Ба	a a al Corrag al contralo	0 BB 6000 Hann of brang	R III	5 4 Hannaf 235-U	T	U 4 Hf 235-U	V	ter en el conservation de la con	x	¢ Hannaf	2	AA 4 Hf	AD H	AC A	<u>р ас</u> Н	4 AF	•BE Hanof consilu
2 LTS Pourr 1	il ergan ig intranity requires		Lifeline	el: Lifelime	raleiail ia g laar		••	keal isle Isekise	faallan foo	finally indupre [QWb,/]	in et al a karrard ke ang	Daranay (Hiwa,/bat	laaded annaally U	Pabricalies Issa	annally	011		T.ile	esteral UPS + Fred		usos	Hilling US	308 mill Rea aalgal qe	ale USON	nd Opp geade	
3 drasad (HW) parter 4 1111111 3,451 8.471 5 Meeticuli 55,755	ung entran (GWK.) I 57.8 22,992	1045,1 101,163	10W6.) 365,738	araral li 35 a	aws.) 27,534 53 Diatai	(GWK) X 25,040 Kultur	i IIX Georeali	10W5,1 35,821	2X 51, 2X 51,	24,500 Pinnin	4.8	di S	11295-U) 9.2	1.1X Abrication	11 2 3 S-U) 3.2	9.58X	11 U) 92.4 5	8.25X eparation	633.8 C	8.5X	(1 USON) 757.5	ار 1.5X : Hilling	10308) 761.1 35 5-8-)1 USO IX 847.6	I.151X Entrantia	545,835
5 7 PARAMETERS 8 Resolutions (1996) (1 - LWR) 2 - W 3 Economy-wide GMG (alread) 40 Concentration (1 - CMG (alread)	VF 0000000 4, (), EX216 0.32]	ſ	PREAED EI,	alriaila Thre awh.1 1aw	asi Tala 'k,i jawk,i	d rarrag 	Talal yai (M CO, ya)		*	•	*		*	, 8.73× 3.88× 8.38×	677 4.15 5.11 1.45	639 63 647	424 2182 218 218 2287	ewe / / r	٠			÷		٠	
Consequence of the second Consequence of the second	a, jaganna) - 1. Jia - 1. 1990 PHV - 1990 geara - 3 geara -		F C E F C O R S D D	tanag Gilling Lariakaral arl fakria Lanatralin Ipralina Iprag Jaragr Japanal Ipanag	1,157 C 452 4 517 11 14,258 5 535 14 1,365 56 	,434 5,64 ,434 11,63 ,835 48,14 ,432 5,43 ,334 16,84 ,864 41,83 ,474 14,37 ,474 14,37 ,855 28,83	23 5.3X 13 5.3X 14 5.3X 15 6.8X 14 28.8X 14 28.8X 15 5.3X 15 5.5X 15 5.5X 1	1,821 1,821 15,615 1,765 5,193 15,315 5,881 6,745 1,825	3.30 5.80 28.80 5.20 5.20 5.20 2.80 2.80 7.80 12.40	5.15E-12	einal noefi 1.002-04 2.002-05 2.002-02 1.002-03 1.002-03 1.002-03 9.002-03 9.002-03 1.002-03	Finited (CMV), 1. 1.572-82 inited (CMV), 7 5.552-83 20%) 5.352-82 W%) 1. 1.442-84 1. 1.442-84	/ electrics / thread electric thread	Lassffinital (3.842-84 3.842-84 7.522-84 ind surray (C 2.782-84 ad surray (C) 6.852-84 8 Cababaal	(6W6, 74) 2W6, 74) 2W6, (2W6, (200	elenteinatum Hermatum elentei Herm Er	efficient (4) 5.250-04 6fficient (40) 2.550-04 6fficient (40) 4.600-02 4.600-02 4.600-02 4.600-02 4.600-02	we, ziswuj we, ziswuj we, j u	elesteinat Bermatu elestei Berm Ca	4.462-02 4.462-02 6.552-04 6.552-04 6.452-04 6.452-04 6.452-04 6.652-02	(GW6, 74) 2016, 74) 2016,] 2016,] 2016,]	leateinatan 2. Iternatan 2. etenteinat 1. Iternata 4.	-665	k, 21) elentein , 21) – Kerenn ,1 – elen 1 – Ke	al anoffinion S. 432-45 I anoffinion 4.252-44 Island Conneg S. 352-44 S. 352-44 Billion	(1996, 71) 1996, 71) 1996, 1 1996, 1
24 Eurichanski (Diffenins-1); (Diffe	C- 1.7 .5.500 1.25 1.5 1.5 1.5 .5 .5 .5 .151		Ŀ	iraanaari		<u>101 1</u> 1	11 1.12	33	<u>1.12</u>	ning and a the Rece elected	2.192.49 2.192.49 4.002.40 4.002.40 4.002.40 4.002.40 4.002.40 4.002.40 4.002.40 4.002.40	n Iowe's it Howe's it Howe't	l esta linea el esta linea linean el este ina	1.482-84 1.482-84 5.882-84 5.882-84 5.882-84 5.882-84 1.432-84 1.432-84 1.432-84 1.432-84	ws.) 2ws.) 2ws. / 1) 10ws. / 1)	lleren Ikren elentei Ikrenatu elenteinat	al energy (C) 6.002-05 autoregy (C) 0.002-02 arefficient (C) 6.002-04 0.002-02	a Nagan Band San Wila, J. – Disson Wila, J. – Disson Wila, J. – Disson Wila, Magana Wila, Magana Wila, Magana	al energy (G) 2.825-84 ind energy (G 3.455-88 enefficient (G 6.865-84 enefficient (C 8.865-84	n han Ayay I Yayi Hasa Waji Alasha Waji Majash Waji Majash	al annag (0 3.552-82 4.582-82 4.582-84 4.692-84 4.492-84 2.492-82 2.492-82	iinn 11, wh.) awh.) awh./11 3. (awh./11 3.	.632-11 .312-17 .672-17	internal energy 5.782-1 1eansport Load 5.832-1 al and fifthing 1.442-1	((20/6.) (20/6.) 1 	1 Januari 2,728-01 5,758-07
51 52										†	Ŷ	Ŷ		Ŷ				Ŷ		Ŷ						
34 35										20,000 [Intertet	15.8 (aleel) (Annal	485.8 1 11 02		1.8 1 11 0 2				754.7 (FUPE)		ere In musi		μ	usonj		544,217 errl	
35										Dessent issed	n analamina ed al alematara	d Annad Apralfart d Alarage		Annual Fabrication Mante				Annal rariabarat aastr		Anneal Manele Manle			Annal Alling Manle		Hier Lilinge	
23 25 40 41 42 45										•	÷	•	-	•			-	•	=	•			•		•	
46 47 48 59 51 51 51 51 52 53 53 53 53 55 55 55 55																										
55 57	ol cuclo /																									~
	utoShapes -		<u> </u>			<u></u>	°• 6		- An -	1 -	Α - :		. ≠ 1						J							
Ready	Groonabea .		<			∿ા∐ાર	壑 لار.		<u></u>	<u> </u>			· + ·		-											
🛃 start	19	99			DPC N	luclear		8	Eudora -	[In]	V	7 6 Mic	rosoft .		V2 K	YLIE			💌 Mic	rosoft	Exc		EN 🔇) 🖬 🖻	V2 1	2:57 PM

Figure 5.6: Overview of the nuclear fuel cycle calculator.



3 November 2006

Starting from the top right, the material cycle distinguishes ore mining and milling, conversion, enrichment and fuel fabrication. Between these stages, recovery rates, losses, separative work, and tails are specified (Figure 5.7).

2)	Aicrosoft Exc	el - Chap3	Manfred												- @ X
:@)	<u>Ele E</u> dit :	View Insert	Format]	<u>L</u> ools <u>D</u> ata	<u>W</u> indow	Help							Type a ques	tion for help	# ×
1 I.	1 🛕 🟥 🖁	• 🛷 🕼	- ∋- ¥ 8-	- 3- ¥ 🛛	Arial		- 10 -	BI		E 2015 000 🖬		% , %	8 ::8 詳二 1	第二日・4	- A -
	AG1	- fx	ORE												
	T	U	V	W	X	Y	Z	AA	Formula Bar	AC	AD	AE	AF	AG	AH A
		¢		¢		¢		¢		¢		¢		ORF	
-		4		4		4		4		4		4		URE	
2	Fabrication loss	Mass of 235- U in enriched U annually	Enrichment (Diffusion - 0; Centrifuge - 1)	Mass of annual enriched uranium	Tails assay	Mass of natural UF6 feed	Conversion loss	Mass of annual net U3:08 mill output	Milling loss	Mass of annual net U3:08 mill output	Recovery rale	Mass of annual extracted U3:08	Ore grade	Mass of annual U ore reserve used	
3		(1235-U)		(U)		(U)		(t U308)		(10308)		(t U308)		(tUore)	
4	0.1%	3.2	3.50%	91.6	0.25%	633.2	0.1%	747.A	0.5%	751.2	85%	885.0	0.045%	1,966,560	
5	Fabrication		Enrichment		Separation		Conversion		Hilling		Solution		Extraction		
6		×	V(x)	.00	436	รพบ									
7	Ϋ́	0.72%	4.86	633	3075	F	4			Ŷ			Ŷ		
8		3.50%	3.08	92	282	ρ									
9		0.25%	5.96	542	3228	Τ									
10	cal coefficient (G)	h/f)	electrical o	orficient (GMb	. /15301.0	electric	al coefficient (G)	b/fi	electrics	l coefficient (G)	Ma./fl	electric	al coefficient (G	0h/fi	
12	3.01E-01			7.96E-01	a		1.46E-02			2.50E-05			5.43E-05		
13	al coefficient (GW	he / 0	fiermal o	oeficient (GWhy	/ISWU)	thems	al coefficient (GN	he/0	fierma	coefficient (GV	Mn / 0	thems	al coefficient (G)	lhe / 0	
14	7.52E-01			2.53E-01			3.96E-01			2.15E-04			1.26E-04		×
14 4	Fuel	cycle / Ser	sitivity / Er	nergy coeffic	ients / Res	erves / Mir	ing / Recov	ery / Enric	hment / F	abrication <					Σ
D	aw 🔹 🔓 🛛 Agto	oShapes 🔹 🔪			1 🗘 📓 🛛	a 🖄 - 🛓	<u>∠ • A</u> • ≡	- 200 H	a 🗊						
Rear	iy	_							_						
-	start	Chap5		vd 🛃 C	hap3-Manfred	- Micr	📧 Microsoft	Excel - Cha.	. 🛛 🛃 Ur	dNote 6				< 🍂 🛛 🛛	🧧 4:24 PM

Figure 5.7: Calculation of ore and uranium mass flows.

Following, to the left, the burn-up is calculated, followed by the heat generated inside the reactor core, the electricity generated in the turbine, and distributed to the consumer. Once again, each stage interspersed with specifications of parameters and losses (Figure 5.8).

⊠ M	🛛 Microsoft Excel - Chap3-Monfred 📃 🖉 🔀														
:6)	Ele Edit	⊻iew [nsert	Format I	ools <u>D</u> ata	Window	Help						Type a	question for 1	elp 👻 🗕 🗗	×
10	10.18	R . 18	• ⇒• ₩ 8•	3- 2 10	Arial		- 10 -	BI			S %	· *** *** 1 =		· . A .	
-	AG1	• f*	ORE												
	G	Н	1	J	K	L	M	N	0	Р	Q	R	S	T	
	ñ				~				~				~		
1	\sim	ELECTRICIT	Y		4		HEAT		4		URANIUM		4		
2	Lifetime output (GWh _{el})	Lifetime (years)	Annual net electricity (GMh _{el})	Distribution losses	Annual electrical energy out (GMN _{el})	Thermal efficiency	Annual heat into turbine (GMhg)	Heat loss Jaclor	Armuel heat from fission (Gifthm)	Energy content of fissile isolopes (Gill/h _m /1 heavy metals)	Mass of heavy metals burned annually (t heavy metals)	Burn-up (MMMs_AgU)	Mass of 235- U loaded annually († 235-U)	Fabrication loss	
4	965,790	30	21,594	5%	29,046	30%	96,821	2%	38,737	24,500	4.0	40	3.2	0.1%	
5	1,522 years			Distribution		Generation		Heat transfer		Fission		Fuel depletion		Fabrication	
6	79 years														
7										Ŷ	Ŷ	Ŷ		Ŷ	
8		BREAKDOWN	Electricity	Themsal	Total	energy	Total en	tissions							
9			(610he)	(GWhe)	(GWha)		(kt CO2-e)								
10		Mining	3,741	8,686	20,282	11.0%	6,571	11.0%		ENERGY		3.0 Reactors			
11		Miling	1,775	14,773	20,275	11.0%	6,569	11.096			electrical coefficie	nt (GMh _a / GM _a)	electr	cal coefficient (GM	
12		Conversion	302	10,357	11,541	6.3%	3,739	6.3%			1.00E+01	1.37E+02		3.01E-01	
13		Enrichment	12,134	3,060	41,475	22.5%	13,438	22.5%			thermal coefficient	it (GWh _b / GW _a)	them	al coefficient (GW	
14		Fuel fabrication	965	2,410	5,401	2.9%	1,750	2.9%	(þ		2.70E+02	3.69E+03		7.52E-01	¥
14 4	► H \Fu	el cycle / Ser	sitivity / En	ergy coeffici	ents / Re	erves / Min	ing / Reco	ery / Enric	nment / F	abrication <				>	1
Dra	w- 🗟 🗛	ytoShapes • 🚿	100		08	a 👌 - 🗳	/ - A - =	=							
Read	Y														
-	etart.	E Rit chart	- Marcard Inc.	of Black	and Marker	L-10-4	No. Marcan	Freed - Chro		Allow C			N 6 6		
	start	Chaps	+ Hild usort wo	. <u>Ma</u> r	aponnanmed	Printers.	Microsoft	Excers Cha.,	· 🖉 •	diable o			- QX	. <u>ve</u> 14:20 Pr	

Figure 5.8: Calculation of burn-up, heat and electricity generation.



3 November 2006
📧 h	licros	oft Ex	cel -	Chap3-k	lanfre	ed																					. 🗗 🗙
:1	Eile	Edit	View	Insert	Forma	at <u>T</u> oo	ols	<u>D</u> ata	Window	Help														Туре	a questi	on for help	×
:		1	8	3	∋ - ¥	- a - i	-	¥ 📖	Ar	ial		-	9	• B	I	E.	= =	≡ ////	101	MI B	B S	%	, <u>.</u> .0	.00	1		- <u>A</u> -
_	R20		•	fx									-		-												
		R		S		T			U		V		W		Х			Y			7		AA		AB	AC	AD 🔽
20			_																								
21	posal	(LWALL)	10)	Opera	rtional v	vaste dis	posa	i (HLW)			Decon	mi ss ior	ning wa	iste stor	age	Ope	ration	al waste	e storag	je		Deplet	ed urani	um		Transport rail	
22	њ)				thermal	energy (Gillh,	n)				hermal er	nergy (G	300h n)		th	ermal e	energy (GUNh _b)		1	hermal e	nergy (G	(((h _b)			
23					ا ایرانید راد	1.40E+01	(7)01					ا. 6 باین نفسا	JUE+U3					.07E+01				3. 	56E+U2	7108		6.63E+00	
24	40				elecincal	B 99 C - 01	Con	48				ecinical e 9 C	nergy (nn⊑.no	Const		ele	cunical Q	energy i #3⊂.00	(Gilling)		e	ecincal i	anergy (€ 99⊑.01	2010-1			
26	• / fi			*	ermal co	efficient (GIIA	• /fi			the	no Baoo Jerra	ficient (G	306 . / f		therr	val cor	ficient ()	Giliha :	(H)	ther	nal coe	ficient (G		/fi	3.98E+07	
27						1 195.01						6.0	006.01				6	005-01		Ĩ.,		4	47 E.01			0.002.00	
28	w/0			ele	etrical ci	pefficient	GUN	u/t)			elec	trical coer	dicient ()	GWh.,/1	n	elect	rical co	efficient I	(G)Ma.,	/11	elect	trical cor	fficient (C	310 1 1	/1)		the
29						3.29E-01						8.0	00E-02				8	.00E-02				2	49E-02			1.67E-07	
30																											
31		Û				û									Û					í	1						
32																											
33		00.0				4.0									20.6	•					c .					co 2	_
34		103.8				1.0									/94.	1				4	.b 500					60.3	
35	(t	002)				(1002)									(LOP	9				ίιu	F0)					(10508)	
	Annual Annual Annual Annual Annual																										
	Annu	ial spen	t		fa	brication	n -							e	enrichn	ient				conv	ersion					Annual	
36	Prinual sperit conversion Annual 6 fuel storage waste waste waste milling waste																										
38					-							-		-					-			-		-			
39		Û	-		-	Ŷ									Û					í	յ					Û	
40			-		-										•				-					-			
41																											
42																											
43																								_			_
44			-		-							-		_								-		_			
46				_								1.							_	_							~
		\Fue	l cycle	e / Sensi	tivity ,	/ Ener	gy c	coefficie	ents / I	Reserv	es / SL	.s / o	onstru	ict&Op	erate	<u>/ M</u>	ining	/ Rec	OVE	۲.							>
Dra	w 🕶 🛛	⊰ A⊔	toShap	ies • 🔪	×□	101	A.:		G1 🔒		<u></u> +	<u> </u>	A •		ŧ												
Read	y		_				_					_															
4	sta		9	e Eudora -	[In]			🔀 Mi	rosoft E>			B) C	hap5 -	Microso	ft Wo											 V2 	8:32 AM

Figure 5.9: Calculation of waste mass flows.

Each stage requires operational and transport energy, which is calculated from coefficients in Table 5.4. These coefficients are re-stated in the orange fields (Figure 5.10).

3	Aicrosoft Ex	el - Chan3-M	anfred												IF X
: 80	File Edit	View Insert	Format <u>T</u> ools	Data Windov	v <u>H</u> elp							Ту	/pe a question	for help 🗣	_ 8 ×
	👌 🔞 🕻	🛷 🔤 🔤	e v se Se	17 🛄 📕 🗛	rial	- 10	- B		ē ≡ III +	0 🔟 🖂	\$ 9	/ , 38 4		m • 💩 •	A -
	P10	▼ fx E	NERGY												
	Р	Q	R	S	T	U		V	W	X		Y	Z	AA	
10	ENERGY	1	3.0 Reactors												
11		electrical coeffici	ient (GMh _{el} / GW _e)	electr	rical coefficient (G)	Mh _{el} / t)		electrica	l coefficient (GMh	₄₁ 7tSWU)		elect	rical coefficient (C	310.h _{el} / 1)	
12		1.00E+01	1.37E+02		3.01E-01				9.29E-01				1.46E-02		
13		thermal coefficie	nt (GWh _{in} / GW _e)	them	nal coefficient (GV	ih _{ih} /t)		thermal	coefficient (GWn	/tSWU)		then	nal coefficient (G	00h ₁₀ / 1)	
14		2.70E+02	3.69E+03		7.52E-01				2.53E-01				3.96E-01		
15		electenergy (GWH	હો 🦳	ele	ectrical energy (G)	Ma)		ele	ctrical energy (G)	(th _e)		ek	ectrical energy (0	310h.)	
16	5.33E+01	3.90E+01	5.33E+02		2.78E+01				4.08E+02				1.11E+01		
17		th. energy (GWh	a	th	ermal energy (GV	ih _n)		the	ermal energy (GV	ih _a)		th	ermal energy (G	ահ.)	
18	1.44E+03	1.05E+03	1.44E+04		6.95E+01				1.11E+02				3.00E+02		
19	ecommissionin	g Operation	Construction		Fuel fabrication	1			Enrichment				Conversion		
20											0				
21	Decomn	nissioning waste d	isposal (ILWALLW)	Operatio	onal waste dispo	sai (HLW)		Decom	missioning wast	le storage	Upera	tional waste sto	rage	Depleted ur	anium
22		thermal energy (GU	n _h)	D 1	ermal energy (G0	in _h j		10	ermal energy (G0	m _b l	then	nal energy (GIM) 6)	thermal energy	(Gunn-
23		2.19E+01			1.40E+01				6.00E+03	08 X		7.07E+01		3.36E+	1000
24		A corr oc	unal	eit	a concar energy (G)	ion al		ele	concal energy (G)	ional	elect	ncal energy (Gui	na)	4 00m	
20	а.	4.00 E+02	6. 76		3.00E+01	a. 16			0.00E+02	a. 26		3.43E+00	م من	1.30E+	1000
20	une	mai coencient (Gu	10 6 7.0	tierr	1 10m 01	m# 2.0		elern	C 00m 01	ou M y D	rienna	C OD T O1	1 6 70 0	A ATE ((Contra-
2/		1.09E-05	M. 76		1.13E-01	a. 14			6.00E-01	ar 10		0.00E-01		4.47E4	1000
20	ele	nical coelicient (Ot 2 M∈.02	una / u	elect	a 29⊑_01	ion _{el} y Q		electr	R NOF-02	ion _{el} y g	electrica	8 00 E-02	rul) () ei	ecinical coefficien 2.49⊑1	
30		2.440.00			0.200 01				0.002.02			0.000-02		2.4001	-
		\triangle	\triangle		Δ					\triangle					
31	U	U	U		U					U			U		
32	MACTE		-								_			_	
34	20.000	13.0	103.8		10					794.7			4.6		- 11
35	(t steel etc)	(t steel)	1002		n U02)					ft UF6			11 UF6)		
	(,	Annual	(,		(· · · · /		
		contaminated			Annual					Annual			Annual		
	Decommission	e structural	Annual spent		fabrication					enrichme	nt		conversion		
36	Fuel	cycle / Sensit	ivity / Energy	coefficients /	Reserves / SI	.s / Const	ruct&Oper	ate / M	ining / Recov	/E <			worto		>
Dr	wy - ト AutoShapes - ヽ ヽ ヽ ロ ヘ 岡 岡 創 谷 風 図 ひ - ┛ - A - 三 冊 芸 画 圖 📕														
Rea	dv														
-	start	🕜 Eudora - [In]	📧 Microsoft E	xcel - Cha	📓 Chap5	- Microsoft	Word					EN	< 🖉 🔽 🤇	33 AM

Figure 5.10: Calculation of energy requirements.



The energy requirements are summed over all stages, distinguishing electricity and thermal energy, and the result converted into greenhouse gas emissions, using greenhouse gas contents of fuels as assumed in the parameter list. All results are tabulated in the breakdown table (Figure 5.11).

1	licrosoft Exc	el - Chap3	-Manfred											- 7	X
:8)	<u>File E</u> dit <u>1</u>	/iew Insert	: Format Too	ols <u>D</u> ata <u>V</u>	/indow <u>H</u> elp)						Type a	question for h	slp e	9 X
	1 🐧 🛱 💕	• 🥑 🖹	• • • • •	- ¥ 🛍	Arial Narr	ow	• 9 •	BI		U 000 100	a. \$ %	, .0 .00	第 第 日	- <u>()</u> - A	- 1
_	F7 •	fx													
	F	G	н	1	J	K	L	М	N	0	P	Q	R	S	
5	Aust reserves	1,522 years			Distribution		Generation		Heat transfer		Fission		Fuel depletion	in	
6	World reserves	79 years													
7											介	介	介		
8			BREAKDOWN	Electricity	Thermal	Total e	mergy	Total er	nissions						
9				(Gillh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(GWh _{th})		(kt CO ₂ -e)							
10			Mining	1,023	2,376	5,548	3.6%	1,798	3.6%		ENERGY		3.0 Reactors		
11			Milling	486	4,041	5,546	3.6%	1,797	3.6%			electrical coeffici	ent (GMh _{el} / GW) elec	ctri
12			Conversion	382	10,357	11,541	7.5%	3,739	7.5%			1.00E+01	1.37E+02		
13			Enrichment	12,134	3,860	41,475	26.8%	13,438	26.8%			thermal coefficie	nt (GWn / GW,) the	m
14			Fuel fabrication	965	2,410	5,401	3.5%	1,750	3.5%	$\langle \neg$		2.70E+02	3.69E+03		
15	10		Construction	533	14,394	16,047	10.4%	5,199	10.4%		e	lec.energy (GWn	ો	6	sle
16	12		Operation	1,365	36,864	41,096	26.5%	13,315	26.5%		5.33E+01	3.90E+01	5.33E+02		
17	14		Re-processing		no reproces	sing assumed						th, energy (GMh	9	1	the
18	10		Storage	1,927	14,455	20,429	13.2%	6,619	13.2%		1.44E+03	1.05E+03	1.44E+04		
19	10		Disposal	1,836	509	6,199	4.0%	2,008	4.0%		D <mark>ecommissioning</mark>	Operation	Construction		
20	20		Decommissioning	53	1,439	1,605	1.0%	520	1.0%						
21	22		Transport	U	100	100	0.1%	32	0.1%		Decommiss	ioning waste di	sposal (ILW/LLU	J) Opera	ati
22	24										the	imal energy (GN	հ ե)	1	the
23	2.0											2.19E+01			
24	21										ele	A oper op	una	•	
25	3.0											4.66E+02			
26	32										nem	al coemcient (Giu	n _{te} i tj	The	m
2/												1.03E-03	on 20		
20											electri	Cal coefficient (GI	un _{al} /t)	elec	:au
29												2.446-02			٩.
											^	^	~		
31											ប	Ϋ́	ប		
32															~
14 4	► ► Fuel	cycle / Ser	nsitivity / Ener	gy coefficien	ts / Reserv	es 🖌 Mining	g / Recover	y / Enrichn	nent / Fabric	catior <				>	
Dra	Draw + 🍃 AgtoShapes + 🔪 🔪 🖂 🖂 🖄 🖓 + 🥖 + 🧮 🚍 🚰 📑														
Read	iv														
-	start	Chap3	-Manfred - Mic	Chape	- Microsoft V	🖻	Chap5 - Micro	soft W	EndNote	6	Micro	soft Excel - Cha	a EN 🤇		M

Figure 5.11: Breakdown of energy and greenhouse gas requirements.

Results are aggregated and converted into energy and greenhouse gas intensities in the top left results block (Figure 5.12).



X (Microsoft Excel - Nuclear Tool4DPC Image: State of the state o														
· @	Eile Edit y	⊻iew Ins	ert F <u>o</u> rmal	<u>⊺</u> ools <u>D</u> a	ta <u>W</u> indow	Help						Ty	pe a question	for help 👻	- 8 ×
:	🛕 🖻 🕻	L - 🞸	₽ ⇒ ¥	1 - I - Y	🛍 🖕 Ar	ial Narrow	- 18	• B I	토 중 글 !	W W W	aa \$ %	• •.0 .0 • • 00. •	8 🛊 🖬	🖽 🗸 🆑 🗸	A
	A1 •	•	🏂 THE NU	JCLEAR FUI	EL CYCLE	- ONCE THRO	DUGH								
	A	В	С	D	E	F	G	Н		J	K	L	M	N	0
1	THE NU THROUG	CLEA H	R FUE	L CYCLI	E - ONC	E	\$	ELECTRICIT	Y		¢		HEAT		¢
2	RESULTS	Power	Energy intensity	Greenhouse gas intensity	Lifetime electricity requirement	Lifetime thermal energy requirement	Lifetime output	Lifetime	Annual net electricity	Distribution losses	Annual electrical energy out	Thermal efficiency	Annual heat into turbine	Heat loss factor	Annual from fis
з	Ass'd demand	(MW)	(kWh _{or} kWh _a)	(g CO ₂ -e/kWh)	(GWh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(GWh _{el})	(years)	(GWh _{el})		(GWh _{el})		(GWh _{th})		(GW
4	10% Australia	3,150	0.178	57.8	22,932	101,163	965,790	35	27,594	5%	29,046	30%	96,821	2%	98,7
5	Australia	31,710								Distribution		Generation		Heat transfe	
6															
7	PARAMETE	RS													
8	Reactor type (1	- LWR:2-	H)MR)	(3.0 Reactors)	1			BREAKDOWN	Electricity	Thermal	Total e	nemy	Total en	lissions	
9	Economy-wide	GHG intens	ity, thermal	(kg CO ₂ -e/kWh)	0.324			Dialiboini	(GWh _{el})	(GWh _m)	(GWn_m)		(kt CO ₂ -e)	in a little	
10	Economy-wide	GHG intens	sity, electrical	(kg/kWh)	1.0			Mining	1,037	2,407	5,621	3.3%	1,821	3.3%	
11	Economy-wide	electricity ra	atio					Milling	492	4,094	5,619	3.3%	1,821	3.3%	
12	Nominal power			(MW)				Conversion	387	10,494	11,693	6.8%	3,789	6.8%	
13	Load factor				85%			Enrichment	14,290	3,895	48,194	28.0%	15,615	28.0%	
14	Lifetime			(years)	35	8		Fuel fabrication	973	2,432	5,450	3.2%	1,766	3.2%	¢
15	Distribution loss	es			5%	10		Construction	533	14,394	16,047	9.3%	5,199	9.3%	~
H.	Fuel	cycle /							1.005]				>
Dr	aw 👻 😓 Auto	Shapes 🕶	$\backslash \land \Box$		4 🔅 🛽] 🛃 🏷 🗸 🝟	🦉 - <u>A</u> -	≡≡ ∉ ।							
Rea	dy														
-	start	Co swo	scenario	DPC I	Vuclear	🕜 Eudora -	[In]	W 6 Microsoft	• 🔽	KYLIE		Microsoft Exce	el EN	< 🛛 🔽 1	2:52 PM

Figure 5.12: Overall results: energy and greenhouse gas intensities, total energy and greenhouse gas requirements.

Finally, the entire calculation is driven by the assumed parameters (Figure 5.13). The baseline case is listed in Table 5.5. Figures in grey italics are either fixed or calculated from other parameters.



× ;	Aicrosoft Exc	el - Chap	p3-Manfre	d											BX
:2	<u>Eile E</u> dit y	/iew Ins	ert F <u>o</u> rmal	t <u>T</u> ools <u>D</u> a	ta <u>W</u> indow	Help						Тур	e a question	for help 🛛 👻	_ 8 ×
: 🕞	1 🛕 🛱 😭	L + 🛷	₽• ∋• Ψ	18- 3- Y	🛄 💂 İ Aria	1	- 10	• B <i>I</i>]	E ≣ ≣ ∥	M 400 MM 8	a \$ %	• * .0 .0	3 🛊 🛊	🖽 - 🆄 -	A
	A7 🗖	•	🏂 PARAN	/IETERS											
	A	В	C	D	E	F	G	Н		J	K	L	М	N	0
7	PARAMETE	RS .													_
8	Reactor type (1	- LWR; 2 -	HWR)	(3.0 Reactors)	1			BREAKDOWN	Electricity	Thermal	Total e	nergy	Total em	issions	
9	Economy-wide	GHG intens	sity, thermal	(kg CO ₂ -e/kWh)	0.32				(GWh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(GWh _{th})		(kt CO ₂ -e)		
10	Economy-wide	GHG intens	sity, electrical	(kg/kWh)	1.0			Mining	1,023	2,376	5,548	3.6%	1,798	3.6%	
11	Economy-wide a	electricity ra	atio		3.10			Milling	486	4,041	5,546	3.6%	1,797	3.6%	
12	Nominal power			(MW)	1300			Conversion	382	10,357	11,541	7.5%	3,739	7.5%	
13	Load factor				85%			Enrichment	12,134	3,860	41,475	26.8%	13,438	26.8%	
14	Lifetime			(years)	35		8	Fuel fabrication	965	2,410	5,401	3.5%	1,750	3.5%	¢
15	Distribution losse	es			5%	1		Construction	533	14,394	16,047	10.4%	5,199	10.4%	
16	Thermal efficient	су			30%	1		Operation	1,365	36,864	41,096	26.5%	13,315	26.5%	
17	Heat loss factor				2%	1	4	Re-processing		no reproces	sing assumed				
18	Energy content	of fissile iso	topes	(GWhth / thea	24,500	1		Storage	1,927	14,455	20,429	13.2%	6,619	13.2%	
19	Burn-up			(MWdth/kgU)	45	1		Disposal	1,836	509	6,199	4.0%	2,008	4.0%	=
20	Fabrication loss				0.1%			Decommissioning	53	1,439	1,605	1.0%	520	1.0%	
21	Enrichment (Diff	usion - 0; C	Centrifuge - 1)) 0.7	3.50%			Transport	0	100	100	0.1%	32	0.1%	
22	Tails assay				0.25%		4								
23	Conversion loss	:			0.1%		6								
24	Milling loss				0.5%										
25	Recovery rate				93.1%										
26	Ore grade				0.150%										
27															
28															
29															
30															
31															
32															
33															
34															
35															*
H ·	House Control And Antipartic Antipar														
Dr	aw 🕶 😓 Auto	Shapes 🔻	$\setminus \setminus \Box$		4 🛟 📓	🛃 🆄 🗸	<u>⊿ - A</u> -	੶ ᠊ =	I 🗊 📮						
Rea	ły														
-	start	🔄 Cha	p3-Manfred -	Mic	Chap4 - Micros	oft W	👜 Chap5 -	Microsoft W	🛃 EndNote	6	🛛 🖉 Mic	rosoft Excel -	Cha Ef		9:38 PM

Figure 5.13: Parameters for the nuclear fuel cycle.



5.4 Results and sensitivity analysis

The relationships in Table 5.3 and the parameters in Table 5.5 were used to enumerate the mass flow in the nuclear fuel cycle for Australia. These results flows were compared with Vattenfall's Environmental Product Declaration [42] (Table 5.6).

Material type	Unit	This	Vattenfall	Comments
		study	[42]	
Ore mined	t ore	1,557,750	818,065	21% in-situ leaching in [42]
Mine tailings	t ore	1,557,049	n.a.	
U ₃ O ₈ extracted	t U ₃ O ₈	592	522	
Milling waste	t U ₃ O ₈	109	107	
Converted UF6	t UF ₆	729	655	
Conversion waste	t UF ₆	0.7	0.006	
Enriched uranium	t UF ₆	105	100	
Tails	t UF ₆	624	706	
Fuel fabrication waste	t UO ₂	0.08	-	Not considered in [42]
Reactor fuel	t fuel	82	77	
	t heavy			
Spent reactor fuel	metals	82	77	

Table 5.6: Mass flow in the Australian and Swedish nuclear fuel cycle.

Considering that the two systems differ slightly in their ore provenance, grade and mining method, enrichment method, tails assay, reactor types, burn-up and load factors, the agreement between the two data sets is satisfactory.

In order to demonstrate the influence of the parameters in Table 5.5, we carry out a number of sensitivity analyses (compare with [50]). We vary the parameters according to scenarios in Table 5.7 (LWR) and Table 5.8 (HWR), yielding results in Table 5.9 (LWR) and Table 5.10 (HWR). Upper and lower bounds were derived from the sensitivity analysis, however the best and worst-case scenarios were excluded from these from these bounds, because they are considered unlikely.



Scenario	Load factor	Lifetime	Distribution loss	Burn- up	Enrichment mix	Enrichment	Tails assay	Ore grade	Economy-wide GHG intensity
Baseline	85%	35	5%	45	0.7	3.50%	0.25%	0.15%	0.324
1980s USA	75%								
1990s Japan	80%								
near-full load	90%								
early decommissioning		25							
life extension		45							
industry customer			2.5%						
customer mix			7.5%						
household customer			10.0%						
frequent re-load				35					
infrequent re-load				55					
100% diffusion enrichment					0				
100% centrifuge enrichment					1				
low-level enrichment						3%			
high-level enrichment						4%			
Expensive uranium							0.20%		
Cheap uranium							0.30%		
Canadian ore								2%	
Low-grade shale								0.01%	
Brown coal economy									0.342
Natural gas economy									0.184
90% renewable/nuclear econor	ny								0.054
Best case	90%	45	2.5%	55	1	3%	0.30%	2%	0.054
Worst case	75%	25	10%	35	0	4%	0.20%	0.01%	0.342

Table 5.7: Sensitivity scenarios for the LWR.



Scenario	Load factor	Lifetime	Distribution	Burn-	Enrichment mix	Enrichment	Tails	Ore grade	Economy-wide GHG intensity
Baseline	85%	35	5%	<u>93</u>	0.7	0.72%	$\frac{0.25\%}{0.25\%}$	0.15%	0 324
1970s USA	75%	55	570	1.5	0.7	0.7270	0.2370	0.1270	0.521
1990s Japan	80%								
near-full load	Q0%								
arly decommissioning	J070	25							
life extension		23 45							
		43	2 50/						
industry customer			2.5%						
customer mix			7.5%						
household customer			10.0%						
frequent re-load				7.2					
infrequent re-load				11.3					
Canadian ore								2%	
Low-grade shale								0.01%	
Brown coal economy									0.342
Natural gas economy									0.184
90% renewable/nuclear e	conomy								0.054
Best case	90%	45	2.5%	11.3				2%	0.054
Worst case	75%	25	10%	7.2				0.01%	0.342

Table 5.8: Sensitivity scenarios for the HWR.



Variable	Unit	Samaria	Variation	Energy intensity (kWh _{th}	(Sensiti-	GHG intensity (g CO ₂ -e	(Sensiti-	Energy payback time
variable	Unit	Baseline	Variation	$/ K W \Pi_{el}$	vity)	/ K W II _{el})	vity)	(years)
Load factor	0/2		750/2	0.170	(50/)	<u> </u>	(50/)	6.6
Loud Idetoi	70	1900s USA 1900s Japan	7.570 800/	0.187	(370)	50.1	(370)	0.0 6 4
		noor full load	00%	0.182	(2%)	56.6	(270)	6.4
Lifatima	NOOFG		9070	0.175	-(2%)	30.0	-(2%)	0.1
Lifetime	years	early decommissioning	25 45	0.191	(/%)	62.0	(/%)	6./
	0/		45	0.171	-(4%)	55.4	-(4%)	6.0
Distribution loss	% 0	industry customer	2.5%	0.174	-(2%)	56.4	-(2%)	6.1
		customer mix	7.5%	0.183	(3%)	59.2	(3%)	6.4
		household customer	10.0%	0.188	(5%)	60.8	(5%)	6.6
Burn-up	$GW_{th}d/tU$	frequent re-load	35	0.208	(16%)	67.2	(16%)	7.3
		infrequent re-load	55	0.160	-(10%)	51.8	-(10%)	5.6
Enrichment method		100% diffusion enrichment	0	0.252	(41%)	81.5	(41%)	8.8
		100% centrifuge enrichment	1	0.147	-(18%)	47.6	-(18%)	5.2
Enrichment	%	low-level enrichment	3%	0.162	-(9%)	52.3	-(9%)	5.7
		high-level enrichment	4%	0.195	(10%)	63.3	(10%)	6.9
Tails assay	%	Expensive uranium	0.2%	0.181	(2%)	58.7	(2%)	6.4
		Cheap uranium	0.3%	0.178	(0%)	57.6	(0%)	6.2
Ore grade	%	Canadian ore	2.5%	0.168	-(6%)	54.3	-(6%)	5.9
		Low-grade shale	0.01%	0.402	(125%)	130.2	(125%)	14.1
GHG intensity	kg CO ₂ -e/kWh _{th}	Brown coal economy	0.342	0.178	(0%)	61.0	(6%)	6.3
of economy		Natural gas economy	0.184	0.178	(0%)	32.7	-(43%)	6.3
		90% renewable/nuclear economy	0.054	0.178	(0%)	9.6	-(83%)	6.3
		Best case		0.106	-(41%)	5.7	-(90%)	3.7
		Worst case		0.726	(307%)	248.4	(330%)	25.5

Table 5.9: Results and sensitivity analysis for the LWR.



Variable	Unit	Scenario	Variation	Energy intensity (kWh _{th} / kWh _{el})	(Sensiti- vity)	GHG intensity (g CO ₂ -e / kWh _{el})	(Sensiti- vity)	Energy payback time (years)
		Baseline		0.197		63.8		6.9
Load factor	%	1970s USA	75%	0.211	(7%)	68.4	(7%)	7.4
		1990s Japan	80%	0.204	(3%)	66.0	(3%)	7.2
		near-full load	90%	0.191	-(3%)	61.9	-(3%)	6.7
Lifetime	years	early decommissioning	25	0.223	(13%)	72.1	(13%)	7.8
		life extension	45	0.183	-(7%)	59.2	-(7%)	6.4
Distribution loss	%	industry customer	2.5%	0.192	-(2%)	62.3	-(2%)	6.8
		customer mix	7.5%	0.202	(3%)	65.5	(3%)	7.1
		household customer	10.0%	0.207	(5%)	67.2	(5%)	7.3
Burn-up	GW _{th} d/tU	frequent re-load	7.2	0.220	(12%)	71.4	(12%)	7.8
		infrequent re-load	11.3	0.183	-(7%)	59.2	-(7%)	6.4
Ore grade	%	Canadian ore	2.0%	0.189	-(4%)	61.4	-(4%)	6.7
		Low-grade shale	0.01%	0.353	(79%)	114.5	(79%)	12.4
GHG intensity	kg CO ₂ -e/kWh _{th}	Brown coal economy	0.342	0.197	(0%)	67.4	(6%)	6.9
of economy		Natural gas economy	0.184	0.197	(0%)	36.2	-(43%)	6.9
		90% renewable/nuclear economy	0.054	0.197	(0%)	10.6	-(83%)	6.9
		Best case		0.153	-(22%)	8.3	-(87%)	5.4
		Worst case		0.490	(149%)	167.6	(163%)	17.2

Table 5.10: Results and sensitivity analysis for the HWR.



The results of the sensitivity analysis confirm the results of the multiple regression in Section 3.13. For the case of the light water reactor (Table 5.7 and Table 5.9) energy intensities are around 0.18 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el}, while greenhouse gas intensities are around 60 g CO₂-e/kWh_{el}. Energy payback times are around $6\frac{1}{2}$ years. Both energy and greenhouse gas intensities show substantial scatter when parameters are varied. The ore grade and enrichment method are the most important influencing parameters. Moreover, the greenhouse gas intensity is significantly influenced by the greenhouse gas intensity of the background economy.

The greenhouse gas intensities for the best-case scenario agree with those obtained for the low-carbon economies Switzerland (Dones et al [38]) and Japan (Hondo, Uchiyama and co-workers [51, 52]).

For the case of the heavy water reactor (Table 5.8 and Table 5.10) energy intensities are around 0.20 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el}, while greenhouse gas intensities are around 65 g CO₂- e/kWh_{el} . Energy payback times are around 7 years. Once again, both energy and greenhouse gas intensities show substantial scatter when parameters are varied. Enrichment does not play a role since the HWR is fuelled with natural uranium. The ore grade is the most important influencing parameter. Once again, the greenhouse gas intensity is significantly influenced by the greenhouse gas intensity of the background economy.



References to Section 5

- [1] Energy Information Administration. *World Electricity Data*. Internet site <u>http://www.eia.doe.gov/iea/elec.html</u>. Washington D.C., USA: U.S. Department of Energy, 2006.
- [2] Energy Information Administration. Electricity. In *International Energy Outlook*. Washington D.C., USA: U.S. Department of Energy, 2006: 63-70.
- [3] Australian Bureau of Agricultural and Resource Economics. *Australian energy consumption and production, Table C1AUST, Historical data update.* Electronic file (unpublished). 2000.
- [4] Australian Bureau of Agricultural and Resource Economics. *Energy update*. 2006.
- [5] Perry AM, Devine WD, Reister DB. *The energy cost of energy guidelines for net energy analysis of energy supply systems*. Report No. ORAU/IEA(R)-77-14. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1977.
- [6] Deffereyes KS, MacGregor ID. World uranium resources. *Scientific American* 1980; 242(1) 50-60.
- [7] Kidd S. Uranium resources, sustainability and environment. In: World Energy Council, editor. *17th World Energy Council Congress*. Houston, USA: Internet site <u>http://www.worldenergy.org/wec-geis/publications/default/tech_papers/17th_congress/3_2_12.asp</u>, 1998
- [8] Uranium Information Centre. *World Uranium Mining*. Nuclear Issues Briefing Paper 41, <u>http://www.uic.com.au/nip41.htm</u>. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [9] Uranium Information Centre. Australia's uranium and who buys it. UIC Nuclear Issues Briefing Paper 1, <u>http://www.uic.com.au/nip01.htm</u>. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [10] World Nuclear Association. Uranium Mining in Australia and Canada. Education Paper <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/education/mining.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2006.
- [11] World Nuclear Association. *Supply of Uranium*. Information Paper 75, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf75.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2006.
- [12] Australian Bureau of Agricultural and Resource Economics. *Australian energy consumption and production*. ABARE Research Report 99.4. Canberra, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia, 1999.
- [13] Australian Bureau of Statistics. *Australian National Accounts, Input-Output Tables, Product Details, 1996-97.* ABS Catalogue No. 5215.0. Canberra, Australia: Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2001.
- [14] WMC Sustainability Site. Olympic Dam Operations Environmental Data. Internet site <u>http://hsecreport.bhpbilliton.com/wmc/2004/performance/odo/data/index.htm:</u> BHP Billiton, 2004.
- [15] Australian Bureau of Agricultural and Resource Economics. *Australian Commodity Statistics*. ABARE project 1059. Canberra, Australia: Australian Government, 2004.
- [16] Energy Resources of Australia Ltd. Social and Environment Report <u>http://www.energyres.com.au/corporate/era-se-03.pdf</u>. Darwin, NT, Australia: Energy Resources of Australia Ltd, 2003.



- [17] World Nuclear Association. Energy analysis of power systems. Information Paper 11, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf11.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2006.
- [18] BHP Billiton. Personal communication 20 October, 2006.
- [19] Storm van Leeuwen JW. Nuclear uncertainties energy loans for fission power. *Energy Policy* 1985; 13 253-266.
- [20] Chapman PF. Energy analysis of nuclear power stations. *Energy Policy* 1974; 3(4) 285-299.
- [21] Wagner H-J. Der Energieaufwand zum Bau und Betrieb ausgewählter Energieversorgungstechnologien. Angewandte Systemanalyse Nr.10, Jül-1561. Jülich, Germany: Kernforschungsanlage Jülich GmbH, 1978.
- [22] Rössing Uranium Limited. *Rössing working for Namibia*. Report to Stakeholders. Swakopmund, Namibia: Rössing Uranium Limited, 2004.
- [23] Weis M, Kienle F, Hortmann W. Kernenergie und CO₂: Energieaufwand und CO₂-Emissionen bei der Brennstoffgewinnung. *Elektrizitätswirtschaft* 1990; 89(1/2) 28-31.
- [24] Ranger mine. *Electric Power Plant*. Internet site <u>http://www.energyres.com.au/ranger/electric.shtml</u>. Jabiru, NT, Australia: Energy Resources of Australia Ltd, 2005.
- [25] WISE Uranium Project. *Uranium Mine Ownership Australia*. Internet site <u>http://www.wise-uranium.org/uoaus.html</u>. Amsterdam, Netherlands: World Information Service on Energy, 2006.
- [26] Uranium Information Centre. *Australia's uranium deposits and prospective mines*. Internet site <u>http://www.uic.com/pmine.htm</u>. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [27] School of Physics University of Melbourne. Energy Lifecycle of Nuclear Power. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/WebHomeEnergyLifecycleOfNuclear_Power</u>. Melbourne, Australia: School of Physics, University of Melbourne, 2006.
- [28] School of Physics University of Melbourne. *Energy requirement at Olympic Dam*. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/SLSPredictOD</u>. Melbourne, Australia: School of Physics, University of Melbourne, 2006.
- [29] Uranium Information Centre. *Australia's uranium mines*. Internet site <u>http://www.uic.com/emine.htm</u>. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [30] Sevior M, Flitney A. *Response by Sevior and Flitney in blue*. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/SSRebuttalResp</u>. Melbourne, Australia: School of Physics, University of Melbourne, 2006.
- [31] Storm van Leeuwen JW, Smith P. *Nuclear power the energy balance*. Internet site <u>http://www.stormsmith.nl/</u>. Chaam, Netherlands, 2005.
- [32] Storm van Leeuwen JW. *Energy from Uranium*. FactSheet 4, <u>http://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/publications/briefings/energyfactsheet</u> <u>4 fullreport 2006.pdf</u>. Oxford, UK: Oxford Research Group, 2006.
- [33] Rotty RM, Perry AM, Reister DB. *Net energy from nuclear power*. IEA Report IEA-75-3. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1975.
- [34] Australian Coal Association. *Electricity from a nuclear power station*. Case study B16. Canberra, Australia: Australian Coal Association, 2001.
- [35] Walford FJ, Atherton RS, Hill KM. Energy costs of input to nuclear power. *Energy Policy* 1976; 4(2) 166-170.



- [36] Hewlett JG. The operating costs and longevity of nuclear power plants. *Energy Policy* 1992; 20(7) 608-622.
- [37] Blake EM. U.S. capacity factors: leveled off at last. *Nuclear News* 2006; 49(6) 26-31.
- [38] Dones R, Bauer C, Bolliger R, Burger B, Heck T, Röder A, Emmenegger MF, Frischknecht R, Jungbluth N. Life Cycle Inventories of Energy Systems: Results for Current Systems in Switzerland and other UCTE Countries. Data v1.1. Dübendorf, Switzerland: PSI and ESU-services, 2004.
- [39] Voorspools KR, Brouwers EA, D'haeseleer WD. Energy content and indirect greenhouse gas emissions embedded in 'emission-free' plants: results from the Low Countries. *Applied Energy* 2000; 67 307-330.
- [40] Uranium Information Centre. *Radioactive waste repository & store for Australia*. Nuclear Issues Briefing Paper # 55. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2005.
- [41] Nelson B. *Responsible management of radioactive waste in Australia*. Media Release 15 July 2005. Canberra, Australia: Department of Education, Science and Technology, Australian Government, 2005.
- [42] Vattenfall. Certified Environmental Product Declaration of Electricity from Forsmark Kraftgrupp AB (FKA). EPD S-P-00021. Stockholm, Sweden: Vattenfall AB Generation Nordic Countries, 2005.
- [43] AEA Technology. *Environmental Product Declaration of electricity from Torness nuclear power station*. London, UK: British Energy, 2005.
- [44] United Kingdom Nirex Limited. *Nirex inputs to Environmental Product Declaration for Torness power station*. Technical Note 484461. Harwell, UK: United Kingdom Nirex Limited, 2005.
- [45] Heinloth K. Die Energiefrage. Braunschweig, Germany: Vieweg, 1997.
- [46] Uranium Information Centre. Former Australian uranium mines. Internet site <u>http://www.uic.com/fmine.htm</u>. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [47] Uranium Information Centre. *Environmental rehabilitation of the Mary Kathleen uranium mine*. Mines Paper # 6. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 1996.
- [48] Uranium Information Centre. *Environmental management and rehabilitation of the Nabarlek uranium mine*. Mines Paper # 5. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 1999.
- [49] International Atomic Energy Agency. Nuclear power: An overview in the context of alleviating greenhouse gas emissions. Supporting document to the Second Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, IAEA-TECDOC -793. Vienna, Austria: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1995.
- [50] Uchiyama Y. Validity of FENCH-GHG study: methodologies and databases Comparison of energy sources in terms of their full-energy-chain emission factors of greenhouse gases, IAEA Advisory Group meeting/Workshop. Beijing, China: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1994: 85-94.
- [51] Uchiyama Y. *Life cycle assessment of electricity generating systems*. Tsukuba, Japan: University of Tsukuba, 1999.
- [52] Hondo H, Uchiyama Y, Moriizumi Y. Evaluation of power generation technologies based on life cycle CO₂ emissions - Re-estimation using the latest data and effects of the difference of conditions. CRIEPI Report No. 99009. Tokyo, Japan: Central Research Institute of the Electricity Producing Industry, 2000.



6 Energy and greenhouse gas emissions in the life cycle of selected non-nuclear power technologies: a literature review

In this section a review is presented of the energy and greenhouse performance of the main non-nuclear electricity technologies in an Australian context. As in earlier sections, we report on the *energy* and *greenhouse gas intensity*, that is the ratio of the primary energy consumed, or greenhouse gases emitted for all activities involved in producing electricity, per unit of electrical energy supplied to the grid over the lifetime of the electricity supply. The current Australian average electricity mix is used for all calculations of embodied energy and emissions for the technologies. The results would be different if for example renewable energy is used to supply the process electricity required for new renewable technologies.

The energy and greenhouse intensities of the following non-nuclear electricity technologies are calculated and discussed in this section:

- black coal fired (sub-critical and supercritical)
- brown coal fired
- natural gas fired (open and combined cycle)
- wind turbines,
- solar photovoltaic (PV) systems, and
- hydroelectricity (run-of-river).

It is assumed that the coal-fired and combined cycle natural gas generation will supply "firm" capacity, that is, the plant can supply all of the required capacity when running at its typical utilisation rate (assumed to be 80% [1]). For open cycle natural gas, which is assumed to be peaking capacity, a lower capacity factor is used. For the renewable cases, in the absence of energy storage devices, this is not assumed, since the variable nature of renewables is implicit (see Sections 2.6 to 2.8). It is assumed that in both fossil and renewable cases the peak power can be met, with varying capacity factors based on the different technologies and their parameters. For all cases, grid losses of 5% are included, as for the nuclear energy case, so that energy and greenhouse intensities refer to delivered rather than sent-out electricity.

Due to their different nature and operating characteristics, lifetimes for these non-nuclear technologies can vary considerably (compare Section 2.3). In the following, typical literature values of lifetimes will be assumed and their performance in energy and greenhouse terms is clearly dependent on these assumptions. Such values, together with efficiency, and capacity figures will be used to form a typical scenario describing the performance of a new installation of each type of technology. High and low scenarios are also developed.

6.1 Current fossil-fired electricity in Australia

In terms of total Australian electricity *production* in 2003-04, from a total on-grid capacity of 45 GW_{el}, 232 GWh in total were generated, and 205 TWh were supplied for final *consumption* (compare Section 5.1), with an average capacity utilisation of about 60% [2]. There are approximately 42 GW of installed or under-construction fossil generation plant in Australia. The breakdown of this capacity by fuel and technology type is given in Table 6.1 [3]. Black coal dominates the fuel mix with about 254 GW_{el} or 57% of total capacity, representing about 59% of total thermal electricity generation [2]. The dominant conversion technology is steam turbine (open Rankine cycle) which comprises more than three-quarters of total fossil electrical capacity.



It is instructive to view the installation history of this fossil capacity since 1960 (Figure 6.1). New capacity was established relatively quickly in two periods: the late 1960s to early 1970s, and then the late 1970s to mid 1980s, the latter period resulting in an additional 15,000 MW_{el} . Since then there has been a much more gradual increase in new capacity. There is much new capacity proposed or under development, about 70% of which is planned to use natural gas as fuel [4].

	Steam turbine	Gas turbine	Gas Turbine Combined Cycle	Co- generation	Reciprocating Engine	Total fuel	%-age fuel
Black coal	23,616			441		24,057	57%
Brown coal	6,560					6,560	16%
Natural gas	1,541	4,736	2,755	1,114	146	10,292	25%
Other various (gas, oil, bagasse)	225	401		116	261	1,003	2%
Total technology	31,942	5,137	2,755	1,671	407	41,912	
%-age technology	76%	12%	7%	4%	1%		

Table 6.1: Fossil generation capacity in Australia (GW_{el}, operating or under construction) [3].



Figure 6.1: Resulting cumulative capacity (MW_{el}) since 1960 from nominal commissioning year for fossil generation capacity in Australia and (major upgrades not included) [3].

6.1.1 Thermal efficiencies of current Australian fossil-fired electricity

The full chain emissions from fossil generation capacity are dominated by the emissions related to the fuel extraction, preparation and combustion, with combustion emissions being most important, as discussed further below. In this section we list recent combustion-only operational energy efficiencies and process-based LCA greenhouse emissions for major Australian power stations.

The Cooperative Research Centre for Coal in Sustainable Society (CCSD)¹ has documented the performance of many aspects of electricity generation in Australia. CCSD data on the major power stations in NSW, QLD and Victoria are listed in Table 6.2 [5-7]. The majority of the generation types are subcritical pulverised fuel (PF) using coal. CCSD has undertaken process-based life cycle analyses of generation with a system boundary that usually includes construction-related energy and emissions. Major contributions usually include energy and emissions related to mining and extraction in general, transportation of the fuels, and their combustion. In NSW power stations the majority of coal is delivered by conveyor, with a typical distance of less than 10 km (see Table 7 [7]). Except for a few rail delivery modes, most of the remaining coal in NSW is typically transported 5-10 km by road. In Queensland the approximate coal transport profiles are Callide (conveyor 5 km), Gladstone (rail 315 km), Swanbank (1/3 by road ~40 km, 2/3 by rail 195 km), Stanwell (rail 200 km), and Tarong (most by conveyor 20 km) [6]. In Victoria, the brown coal is sourced within ~5 km of the power stations and most coal was delivered by conveyor [5].

			Canacity	Comm	Specific	Average	Capacity	GHG
State	Station name	Туре	(MW _{al})	vear	energy	thermal	factor	emissions (kg
				J	(GJ/t)	eff. (%)	(%)	CO_2 -e/MWh)
NSW	Eraring	Black, PF	2640	1982	24.3	36.4	63%	879
NSW	Bayswater	Black PF	2640	1984	21.5	35.3	66%	888
NSW	Bayswater [1]	Black PF	2640	1984	23.9	36.1	70%	932
NSW	Liddell	Black PF	2000	1971	20.8	32.7	53%	963
NSW	Vales Point B	Black PF	1320	1978	23.8	35.0	56%	911
NSW	Mt Piper	Black PF	1320	1992	24.7	36.0	76%	871
NSW	Wallerawang	Black PF	1000	1976	26.0	32.1	57%	924
NSW	Munmorah	Black PF	600	1969	26.3	33.1	20%	952
QLD	Tarong	Black PF	1400	1984-86	20.5	34.3	85%	918
QLD	Gladstone	Black PF	1680	1976-81	21.2	35.0	67%	932
QLD	Stanwell	Black PF	1400	1993-96	27.1	36.4	76%	882
QLD	Callide B	Black PF	700	1988-89	20.0	34.4	91%	985
QLD	Swanbank A	Black PF	408	1966-69	25.3	31.0	-	962
QLD	Swanbank B	Black *	500	1970-73	25.3	31.0	-	962
QLD	Wivenhoe	Pumped hydro	500	1984	-	-	-	-
VIC	Loy Tang A	Brown PF	2000	1984-87	8.1	31.1	97%	1217
VIC	Loy Tang B	Brown PF	1000	1993-96	8.1	30.8	82%	1291
VIC	Hazelwood	Brown PF	1600	1964-71	8.7	25.8	82%	1338
VIC	Yallourn	Brown PF	1450	1973-82	6.5	27.9	74%	1301
VIC	Jeeralang A/B	NG turbine	466	1979-80	39.3 (MJ/m ³)	24.8/26.7	5%	699
VIC	Newport D	NG boiler	500	1980	39.3 (MJ/m ³)	34.9	21%	524

Table 6.2: List of major (> 400 MW_{el}) on-grid generators in NSW, Queensland and Victoria in 2001, their thermal efficiencies (sent-out) and greenhouse intensities from a process-based LCA [5-7]. Separate figures for Bayswater are also listed, from [1]. All figures are on a high heating value basis (HHV). Snowy Hydro and smaller generators are excluded. * Coal seam methane as fuel.

¹ See http://www.ccsd.biz

The sent-out thermal efficiency of conventional PF coal power stations is dependent on many factors including: the age of equipment, coal characteristics, cooling method, ambient and cooling water temperatures, load fluctuations, and auxiliary equipment required such as pollution filters, fuel preparation and ash disposal. These factors in turn can vary from year to year. The steam cycle and generation equipment are likely to have the most important impact on the overall thermal efficiency, but without very detailed data on all these aspects for all stations, a full separation of the contributions to the greenhouse intensities cannot be made. The thermal efficiency figures in Table 6.2 must therefore be considered as operational averages. For comparison, in 1997-98 the average grid thermal efficiency of generation was 34.5%, and for Australia as a whole was 33.1% [1].

The separate figures for Bayswater are indicative of the uncertainty and fluctuations in power station performance, which typically result in variations of the greenhouse intensity of up to 5%, as noted in CCSD documents [1, 7]. The thermal efficiencies of NSW and Queensland power stations are comparable both in average and range, having similar average technology ages and fuel quality figures. The emissions intensity of Victorian base load generation is approximately 40% higher. The typical capacity factor figures listed in Table 6.2 show that even "base-load" coal-fired capacity factors vary considerably, and are very high (>85%) for only a few power stations.

Total greenhouse intensities (by CCSD LCA method) by state, together with the transmission and distribution losses in the national grid are shown in Table 6.3. These are the aggregate figures and also incorporate other generation capacity not listed in Table 6.2. Data for Western Australia's south west interconnected system are also included. Note the relatively low capacity factors in all but Queensland. As would be expected, the greenhouse intensities of the delivered electricity from the state grids show a similar relationship to the sent-out greenhouse intensities of Table 6.2.

Grid Capacity factor (%)		Emissions intensity after transmission, in kg CO ₂ -e/MWh (losses %)	Emissions intensity after distribution, in kg CO ₂ -e/MWh (losses %)	
NSW	59.7	974 * (2.7%)	1031 * (5.5%)	
Queensland	62.1	1028 (5.3%)	1088 (5.5%)	
Victoria	73.5	1402 (2.5%)	1503 (6.7%)	
WA (south west)	40.1 (2000-01)	(inc. in transmission)	1018 (8.1%)	

Table 6.3: State grid greenhouse intensities including contributions from transmission and distribution losses [5-8]. * Excluding Snowy Hydro System.

Although natural gas fired capacity on the national grid is increasing rapidly, as shown above, grid-based generation is still dominated by coal fired capacity. Natural gas generation is discussed in more detail in Section 6.3.

6.1.2 International thermal efficiencies for fossil generation

In 1997-98 the Australian Greenhouse Office (AGO) commissioned Sinclair Knight Merz (SKM), as "integrating consultants" to develop a framework for four independent fossil fuel specific consultancies within which current Australian best practice in fossil-fuelled power

generation could be assessed in a common format [9]. This process produced the list of current Australian best practice thermal efficiencies and corresponding *combustion-only* greenhouse emission rates for different technologies given in Table 6.4. These figures are broadly consistent with those in Tables 6.2 and 6.3, if a little lower in terms of emission rates, particularly since fuel extraction emissions are generally not included. However, the thermal efficiency stated for Victorian brown coal at 27.7% is significantly lower than the figures of \sim 31% for the Loy Yang power stations shown in Table 6.2, though the corresponding emission rates are similar.

Fuel	Thermal efficiency %	Emission rate (kg CO ₂ /MWh)
Black Coal	36.8	861
Brown Coal		
Victorian	27.7	1220
South Australian	32.0	1080
Natural Gas		
Steam	35.9	510
Open cycle gas turbine	35.1	537
Combined cycle GT	40.0	451
Diesel	37.0	681

Table 6.4: Australian best practice (ABP) in 1997-98 for thermal efficiency (sent-out) and *combustion only* emission rates on a high heating value basis [9].

The SKM/AGO report also provides world's best practice efficiencies for fossil equipment, corrected for any significant differences to Australian conditions (Table 6.5) [9]. These efficiencies are plotted in Figure 6.2 and indicate that for subcritical steam plants, Australian plants perform close to the world's best. However, Australian plants lag somewhat behind best practice for supercritical plants, of which there aren't many in Australia (see Section 6.2.2). Australia's combined cycle gas-fired technologies efficiencies are also in general substantially lower than world's best practice. Note that the separate curves in Figure 6.2 for coal and natural gas technologies are due to the lower emissions content per unit of energy of natural gas. Although the emissions content per unit of energy for black and brown coal plant are similar for the same thermal efficiency, due to the high moisture content in brown coal, it is easier to achieve higher conversion efficiencies with black coal conversion cycles.

Australia's general lower than best practice performance can be explained mainly by the relative age of the generation stock and Australia's relatively inexpensive fuel costs providing smaller incentives for maximising conversion efficiencies, particular in terms of natural gas technologies, compared with European gas prices.

Finally, for comparison the AGO's Program Guidelines for Generator Efficiency Standards [10] in 2000 stipulated the following best practice new plant thermal efficiencies (sent-out, HHV):

- Black coal plant 42%
- Brown coal plant 31.4%
- Natural gas combined cycle plant 52%.

Technology	WBP Efficiency HHV Basis	Cycle
Black Coal (440 MW _{el})	41.7%	Supercritical
Black Coal (405 MW _{el})	37.7%	Subcritical
Brown Coal (850 MW _{el})	31.4%	Supercritical
Brown Coal (500 MW _{el})	29%	Subcritical
Gas Open Cycle (50 MW _{el})	37.6%	Open cycle GT
Gas Open Cycle (200-300 MW _{el})	35.5%	Open cycle GT
Gas Combined Cycle (200 MW _{el})	46.7%	Combined Cycle GT
Gas Combined Cycle (500 MW _{el})	52.0%	Combined Cycle GT
Gas Steam Cycle (230 MW _{el})	37.7%	Subcritical

Table 6.5: World's best practice (WBP) for thermal efficiency (sent-out) on a high heating value (HHV) basis for selected fossil generation technologies [9].



- Figure 6.2: Comparison between world's best practice (WBP) and Australian best practice (ABP) for direct combustion emissions versus thermal efficiency for selected fossil generation technologies [9].
- 6.2 Black coal fired electricity
- 6.2.1 Black coal fired conventional subcritical

About 3.5 GW of new black coal capacity has been commissioned in Australia in the last 10 years. The standard or conventional black coal generation is technology is pulverised fuel (PF) operating at subcritical steam conditions [1]. Coal is finely milled and then injected into large furnaces connected via a series of heat exchanges to the steam cycle. Conversion efficiencies (sent-out) of up to 37.7% can be achieved (Table 6.5) typically comprising a boiler efficiency of 90%, 44% for the turbo generator and 5% auxiliary losses for the plant [9]. Key characteristics of conventional PF generation are shown in Table 6.6, for the case of

Bayswater Power Station in the Hunter Valley in NSW commissioned in 1984-85 [1]. A service life of 30 years was expected but is likely to be longer for most plants, as demonstrated by the trend for substantial upgrades and turbine replacement [11].

Parameter	Details
Total capacity	2640 MW _{el} (4 x 660 MW _{el})
Utilisation / generation	Approximately 70%, or 15,500 GWh/a sent-out to the grid
Efficiency	36.1%, overall thermal efficiency sent-out
Angillary glastrigity	5.2% of total generated is use for pumps, control equipment, milling,
Anomaly electricity	filtering etc.
Steam conditions	16.6 MPa and 540 °C
Fuel source	6.4 Mt/a of black coal from open cut mines in the Hunter Valley. 99% of
Tuel source	the carbon in the coal is converted to CO_2 in the boiler.
Flue gases	At 130-150°C, inc. CO ₂ , CO, NO _x , N ₂ 0 and SO _x and CH ₄ .

Table 6.6: Typical characteristics, conversion processes and efficiencies for Bayswater, a conventional subcritical PF using black coal, from a CCSD case study [1].

In order to develop standard scenarios for describing new best-practice subcritical and supercritical black coal generation, a standard fuel source is required. Key aspects are the moisture and ash contents. Moisture in the coal reduces the efficiency due to loss of latent heat in the flue gas, typically the efficiency reduces at 0.15% for a 1% moisture increase [9]. Ash content increases of 1% will typically reduce station efficiencies by 0.025%. Algorithms are commonly developed to account for these changes in full characteristics, but detailed breakdowns of the coal components are required [9, 12]. Sample characteristics are available in the Generator Efficiency Standards calculator [13]. Notwithstanding the fuel variations, the fuel characteristics given in below (Table 6.7) will be used in the calculations presented here. Note that these fuel characteristics are similar to those use in the CCSD case study on conventional PF black coal generation (see Table 1.4 [1]).

Coal properties	Figure
C _{daf} (carbon in coal, dry ash-free basis) (%)	84.3
Fly ash proportion of total ash (%)	90
Carbon in fly ash (%)	2
Furnace ash proportion of total ash (%)	10
Carbon in furnace ash (%)	5
Carbon in fuel (%) (% by difference)	60.1
Sulfur in fuel (%)	0.6
Nitrogen in fuel (%)	1.8
Hydrogen in fuel (%)	5.3
Oxygen in fuel (%)	7.9
Moisture in fuel (%)	7.5
A_{as} (Ash in fuel) (%)	21.2
$Q_{gr,v,as}$ (gross calorific value of the fuel at constant volume, as-fired) (MJ/kg)	24.4
Coal CO ₂ emission factor (kg CO ₂ /kg Coal)	2.19
Coal CH ₄ emission factor (g CH ₄ /kg Coal)	0.0220
Coal N ₂ O emission factor (g N ₂ O/kg Coal)	0.0095

Table 6.7: Black coal properties and main combustion products for a nominal plant [12-14]. The coal is Hunter Valley Black Coal (from Appendix F2.2, p. 84, Draft GES [12]). The main components of the greenhouse and net energy performance of a new conventional black coal fired plant operating at best practice efficiency are shown in Table 6.8. Other than CO_2 emitted from combustion, methane from mining is the only other important contribution. Note that degradation of capacity is not considered here, though there are considerable allowances for performance degradation in Appendix B of the draft generator standards [12].

	Calculation stage	Variable / equation	Values (range), units & comments
1	Power delivered to grid	Р	1000 MW _{el}
2	Load factor	λ	variable, 70% (60-80%)
3	Annual net electricity output	$E_{\rm net} = P \times \lambda \times 8760$	GWh _{el} y ⁻¹
4	Grid losses (total)	$\lambda_{ m d}$	variable, 5% (3%-9%)
5	Annual electricity sent-out	$E = E_{\rm net} / (1 - \lambda_{\rm d})$	GWh _{el} y ⁻¹
6	Sent-out efficiency	$\varepsilon_{\rm so} = \varepsilon_{\rm g} \times \varepsilon_{\rm b} \times (1 - \chi_{\rm aux})$	variable, calculated
7	Auxiliary load fraction	$\chi_{aux} = P_A / P_G$	5%, ratio auxiliary load to total generated
8	Generator efficiency	$\mathcal{E}_{ m g}$	variable, 44% (42-45%)
9	Boiler efficiency	Eb	variable, 90% (89-91%)
10	Nominal power	$P_{\rm nom} = P / \lambda / (1 - \lambda_{\rm d}) (1 - \chi_{\rm aux})$	MW _{el} , variable calculated
11	Lifetime	Т	variable, 30 years (25-35)
12	Coal transport distance	X	variable, 20 km(5-200), assumed by rail
13	Gross specific energy of coal	$Q_{ m gr}$	24.4 MJ/kg (data)
14	Thermal energy required	$Q_{ m th} = E \ / \ arepsilon_{ m so}$	GWh _{th} y ⁻¹
15	Coal required	$M = Q_{\rm th} / (Q_{\rm gr} / 3.6) \times 1000 \times T$	tonnes
16	Coal emissions factor	EF	2.19 kg CO ₂ -e / kg coal, calc. from coal data, negligible CH ₄ and N ₂ 0 emissions from combustion (Section 7.3, [15])
17	Coal GHG emissions	$GHG_{\text{coal}} = M \times EF$	tonnes CO ₂ -e, mainly CO ₂ from combustion
18	Mining CH ₄ emissions	$GHG_{\text{fugitive}} = M \times EF_{\text{fugitive}}$	~45 kg CO ₂ -e / t coal (10-200), Table 6.9
19	Mining (energy & GHG)	eg. $E_{\text{mining}} = M \times F_{\text{mine}}$	GWh _{th/el} & tonnes CO ₂ -e, factors from Table 6.3 of EcoInvent report [16]
20	Transport (energy & GHG)	eg. $GHG_{\text{trans}} = M \times X \times EF_{\text{trans}}$	GWh _{th} & tonnes CO ₂ -e, rail data from Table 5.4, diesel fuel emission factor
21	Construction (energy & GHG)	<i>Eg.</i> $E_{cons} = inventory \times IO$ energy & GHG coefficients	$GWh_{th/el}$ & tonnes CO_2 -e, various material inventories and in the worst case from Hill and Walford [1, 17]
22	Decommissioning	<i>Eg.</i> $E_{\text{decom}} = E_{\text{cons}} \times 0.05$	Assumed to be 5% of construction

Table 6.8: Calculation steps and main assumptions in the energy and emission calculations for new conventional black coal generation. Base case values are given and low to high ranges are shown in parentheses. Important contributions are shown in bold.

Various fugitive methane emission factors are given in Table 6.9 for different types of mining. For clarity, the most important parameters for the analysis are listed in Table 6.10 for base, high and low cases. The high case includes all contributions that will raise the energy and greenhouse intensities, and the low case *vice versa*. These cases are very much extreme, though they are quite feasible given the range of values possible. Other important general parameters and definitions used are the same as for the nuclear energy analysis presented in Section 5.

Coal	CH ₄ kg / t coal	CO ₂ -e kg / t coal
Gassy underground mines: NSW	17.21	361.4
Gassy underground mines: QLD	17.43	366.0
Less gassy underground mines	0.54	11.3
Open cut mines: NSW	2.17 *	45.5
Open cut mines: Queensland	0.81	17.1
Open cut mines: Tasmania	0.68	14.2

Table 6.9: Fugitive emissions from the production of coal from various sources [18]. Bold shows the base case. These are similar to more detailed calculations undertaken by the AGO [19]. * EcoInvent use a figure of 2.7 for their Australia calculations (p. 48 [16]).

Main parameters	Base	High	Low
Load factor (%)	80%	70%	90%
Grid losses (%)	5%	9%	3%
Turbine efficiency (%)	44%	42%	45%
Boiler efficiency (%)	90%	89%	91%
Lifetime (years)	30	25	35
Coal emissions factor (kg CO ₂ -e / kg coal)	2.19	2.3	2.1
CH ₄ emissions from mining (kg CO ₂ -e / t coal)	45.5	200	10
Coal transport distance by rail (km)	20	200	5

Table 6.10: Main analysis parameters for each case for conventional PF generation from black coal. All high parameters will raise the energy and greenhouse intensities. The bold figure for high methane emissions from mining assumes 50% open cut and 50% underground mining of the source coal.

The breakdown of the base case results are shown in Table 6.11. As expected the main contributions are due to combustion of the fuel, and the methane emissions from coal mining [1]. Emissions from energy use for mining amount to 2.9 kt CO₂-e or 1.2%. The results confirm that transport (nominally by rail for 20 km) and construction energy use and emissions are negligible compared to those associated with the fuel. Construction energy and emissions, estimated for masses of concrete, steel and copper outlined in [1] combined with the embodied energy and emissions figures shown in Table 3.9 of this report, were calculated for comparison. However, construction energy requirements were taken from Hill and Walford [17], and although these are an order of magnitude higher than those calculated from a basic material inventory and IO materials coefficient, construction still represents a very small part of the total energy and greenhouse intensities. Uchiyama et al [20] give a detailed breakdown of non-combustion energy use for a 1000 MW_{el} plant with capacity factor of 75% operating for 30 years. Energy for construction is only about 5% of the annual fuel energy, so over the lifetime is very small, which is consistent with the results here. Operational energy however is also about 5% of the annual fuel energy use, and is included here as the parasitic power requirement. Hence the overall energy and emissions intensities are not very sensitive to the chosen capacity factor and plant lifetime.

Breakdown	Electricity	Thermal	Total energy		Total emissions	
	(GWh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(GWh _{th})	(%)	(kt CO ₂ -e)	(%)
Mining	1,942	3,035	9,055	1.21%	7,878	3.18%
Transport	0	362	362	0.05%	102	0.04%
Construction	651	2,632	4,650	0.62%	1,506	0.61%
Combustion coal	0	735,331	735,331	98.09%	237,822	96.13%
Decommissioning	33	132	232	0.03%	75	0.03%

Table 6.11: Total full chain energy and emissions for the base case for black coal.

Case	Energy intensity	Greenhouse gas intensity	Lifetime output	Comment
	(kWh_{th}/kWh_{el})	(g CO ₂ -e/kWh)	(GWh _{el})	
Base	2.85	941	262,800	3% of emissions are from mining
High	3.17	1170	219,000	9% of emissions are from mining
Low	2.70	843	306,600	

Table 6.12: Summary of life cycle energy and greenhouse intensities for black coal electricity generation for the three cases with 1000 MW_{el} effective power delivered.

The base case result of 941 g CO₂-e/kWh is consistent with other figures such as from the CISS Case Study B1 which has 932 g CO₂-e/kWh (though grid losses are not included there [1]), Tahara et al 916 g CO₂-e/kWh [21], Uchiyama et al [20] of 989 g CO₂-e/kWh and the AGO Workbooks [18] of 985 g CO₂-e/kWh. The results here are also consistent with those for the European countries included in the EcoInvent report with a range of ~900-1000 g CO₂-e/kWh (Figure 6.3 [16]).Combustion emissions are typically more than 95% of the total life cycle emissions.

The spreadsheet tool ("Black coal" worksheet) can be used to explore the sensitivities. The base case should be regarded as applying for new generation with best practices conversion efficiencies, under typical NSW coal conditions, and with 5% generation losses. The high case, which assumes 50% of coal is sourced from gassy underground mines with resulting higher methane emissions and slightly lower conversion efficiencies, may be considered a worst case scenario. Similarly the low case assumes very optimistic, but feasible conditions, all in combination. The high and low estimates therefore represent very conservative bounds to the most likely or typical case.

6.2.2 Black coal fired – supercritical

Supercritical plants operate at steam temperatures of ~550 °C and pressures of at least 23 MPa [22]. So-called ultra- or advanced-supercritical (ASC) plants operate at temperatures of up to ~650 °C and pressures of up to 35 MPa. Advanced supercritical conversion technologies require major changes throughout plants so these are not usually suitable for retrofitting to existing generation capacity. However supercritical operating conditions are proven and cost effective with further potential for improvement. Supercritical generation equipment is now regarded as standard, though the uptake of this technology is Australia has been relatively slow [23]. Advanced materials, in turbine blades for example, are required to operate at the more extreme cycle conditions. Despite the use of high strength specialised alloys, the projected costs of supercritical capacity are not significantly higher than subcritical capacity (Table 6.13). Hence in the following calculations, the embodied energy and emissions for supercritical plant will be assumed to be the same as for subcritical plant. The typical minimum size of supercritical plant is for units being greater than about 400 MW_{el} . A summary of the performance characteristics of supercritical black coal technologies is given in Table 6.13.

Of the currently operating black coal-fired steam turbine plants in Australia, about 1740 MW_{el} capacity is existing supercritical technology in two stations, with a further 750 MW_{el} supercritical plant under construction at a third. All these plants are in Queensland [24]. An 800 MW_{el} supercritical plant is currently proposed for Western Australia. The current best performing supercritical plant in Australia, at Callide, achieves a sent-out efficiency of 39.4 % (Appendix A, Table 1 [22]).

Technology	Year	Steam temperature	Steam pressure	Net thermal efficiency	Life cycle emissions intensity	Capital cost
		(°C)	(MPa)	(%)	(g CO ₂ -e/kWh)	(kW_{el})
Subcritical PF base case	2000	540	16.6	37.6	941 ^a	1023
Subcritical PF base case	2050	540	16.6	39	911 ^a	950
Supercritical PF	2002	~560	23	41	788	1151
Supercritical PF	2010	~560	25	43		1062
Supercritical PF	2030	~560	25	45		960
Ultra-supercritical PF	2005	630	30	45.3	716	
Ultra-supercritical PF	2015	600-700	30-40	52		950

Table 6.13: Performance characteristics of supercritical black coal technologies and a base case subcritical plant for comparison. Capital costs are indicative only. Various sources have been used: Tables 1 & 2 [25], Pages 39-40 and Tables 5.1, 5.3, 5.5 [23], Table 2.2 [26], Appendix A [22], ^a this work.

For the analysis here, the main difference for the supercritical case is that higher conversion efficiencies are assumed than the base case convention PF sent-out efficiency of 37.6%. A current best practice sent-out efficiency of 41% will be assumed, corresponding to a turbine efficiency of 48% (47-49%) in Table 6.10. This leads to sent-out efficiencies of 39.7%, 41%, and 42.4 % in the high, base and low emissions cases respectively. All other aspects of the analysis are the same as for the subcritical base case, and the high and low variants with the above efficiencies. Construction energy and emissions are assumed to be the same as for the subcritical case.

Breakdown	Electricity	Thermal	Total energy		Total emissions	
	(GWh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(GWh _{th})	(%)	(kt CO ₂ -e)	(%)
Mining	1,780	2,782	8,300	1.21%	7,221	3.18%
Transport	0	332	332	0.05%	94	0.04%
Construction	651	2,632	4,650	0.68%	1,506	0.66%
Combustion coal	0	674, 054	674, 054	98.03%	218,005	96.08%
Decommissioning	33	132	232	0.03%	75	0.03%

Table 6.14: Full chain energy and emissions for the base case for supercritical black coal.

Case	Energy intensity	Greenhouse gas intensity	Lifetime output	Comment
_	(kWh _{th} /kWh _{el})	(g CO ₂ -e/kWh)	(GWh _{el})	
Base	2.62	863	262,800	3% of emissions are from mining
High	2.84	1046	219,000	9% of emissions are from mining
Low	2.48	774	306,600	1.7% of emissions are from mining

Table 6.15: Summary of life cycle energy and greenhouse intensities for supercritical black coal electricity generation for the three cases with 1000 MW_{el} effective power delivered.

The results above again show a typical (base) case together with extreme bounds. Supercritical operation for the base case of 863 g CO₂-e/kWh leads to about an 8% reduction in emissions intensity over the sub-critical case of 942 g CO₂-e/kWh. The results are comparable with an earlier CCSD figures of 842 g CO₂-e/kWh [1], but the figure of 788 g CO₂-e/kWh stated in Table 5.5 [23] is significantly lower. Part of the difference may be due to the smaller system boundary employed in the CCSD LCA studies, and the absence of grid losses in their analysis, together with a more conservative (lower) figure used here for the turbine efficiency of subcritical plant.

6.3 Brown coal fired electricity

Brown coal (lignite) fired electricity mainly occurs in Victoria, with some 6560 GW_{el} installed capacity. CCSD studies find that for the brown coal case, fuel combustion causes ~99% of total life cycle emissions [5]. There are negligible methane emissions from Victorian open cut brown coal mining, and since the transport distances to the power stations are short, transport-related emissions are even smaller than for the case of black coal in the Hunter Valley. Though very small, transport emissions are included for completeness as if they occurred by rail over an assumed distance of 2 km. Energy required for brown coal mining is estimated using European EcoInvent data [16], but is a also small contribution to total energy and emissions. This contribution should be considered as worst case scenario. Construction energy requirements will be assumed to be similar to those for black coal, except scaled by the typical capital cost ratio of brown to black coal of \$1300 / \$1000 per kW_{el} [25].

Notwithstanding the fuel variations from station to station (eg. Table 7 [5]), the fuel characteristics given in Table 6.16 below will be used in the calculations presented here, as a typical average. The high moisture content of the lignite (typically ~60% or more) leads to the energy content of the fuel being around one third of that of black coal of the same mass. Brown coal boiler efficiencies are typically 66% to 75 %, leading to a best practice sent-out efficiency of 31.4% (Page 85 [9]), which is the generation efficiency target for new brown coal plant [12, 15]. This corresponds to a turbine efficiencies for eight Victorian plants range from 32% down to less than 20%, with a median figure of about 27.5%, some of which are shown in Table 6.2 [9].

Coal properties	Figure
C _{daf} (carbon in coal, dry ash-free basis) (%)	69.8
Fly ash proportion of total ash (%)	90
Carbon in fly ash (%)	18
Furnace ash proportion of total ash (%)	10
Carbon in furnace ash (%)	18
Carbon in fuel (%) (% by difference)	26.3
Sulfur in fuel (%)	0.4
Nitrogen in fuel (%)	0.6
Hydrogen in fuel (%)	4.9
Oxygen in fuel (%)	24.3
Moisture in fuel (%)	61.5
A _{as} (Ash in fuel) (%)	0.8
$Q_{gr,v,as}$ (gross calorific value of the fuel at constant volume, as-fired) (MJ/kg)	10.2
Coal CO ₂ emission factor (kg CO ₂ /kg Coal)	0.958
Coal CH ₄ emission factor (g CH ₄ /kg Coal)	0.0092
Coal N ₂ O emission factor (g N ₂ O/kg Coal)	0.014

Table 6.16: Brown coal properties and main combustion products for a nominal plant [12-14]. The coal is Latrobe Valley Brown Coal (from Appendix F2.2, p. 84, Draft GES [12]).

The calculation procedure for the brown coal case is similar to the black coal cases. The parameters are given in Table 6.17, and the specific cases in Table 6.18.

	Calculation stage	Variable / equation	Values, units & comments
1	Power delivered to grid	Р	1000 MW _{el}
2	Load factor	λ	variable, 70% (60-80%)
3	Annual net electricity output	$E_{\rm net} = P \times \lambda \times 8760$	GWh _{el} y ⁻¹
4	Grid losses (total)	$\lambda_{ m d}$	variable, 5% (3%-9%)
5	Annual electricity sent-out	$E = E_{ m net} / (1 - \lambda_{ m d})$	GWh _{el} y ⁻¹
6	Sent-out efficiency	$\varepsilon_{\rm so} = \varepsilon_{\rm g} \times \varepsilon_{\rm b} \times (1 - \chi_{\rm aux})$	variable, calculated
7	Auxiliary load fraction	$\chi_{\rm aux} = P_{\rm A} / P_{\rm G}$	5%, ratio auxiliary load to total generated
8	Generator efficiency	€g	variable, 44% (42-45%)
9	Boiler efficiency	\mathcal{E}_{b}	variable, 70% (65-75%)
10	Nominal power	$P_{\rm nom} = P / \lambda / (1 - \lambda_{\rm d}) (1 - \chi_{\rm aux})$	MW_{el} , variable calculated
11	Lifetime	Т	variable, 30 years (25-35)
12	Coal transport distance	X	2 km, assumed by rail
13	Gross specific energy of coal	$Q_{ m gr}$	10.2 MJ/kg (data)
14	Thermal energy required	$Q_{ m th} = E \ / \ arepsilon_{ m so}$	$GWh_{th} y^{-1}$
15	Coal required	$M = Q_{\rm th} / (Q_{\rm gr} / 3.6) \times 1000 \times T$	tonnes
16	Coal emissions factor	EF	0.958 kg CO_2 -e / kg coal, calc. from coal data, negligible CH ₄ and N ₂ 0 emissions from combustion (Section 7.3, [15])
17	Coal GHG emissions	$GHG_{\text{coal}} = M \times EF$	tonnes CO ₂ -e, mainly CO ₂ from combustion
18	Mining CH ₄ emissions		Negligible
19	Mining (energy & GHG)	eg. $E_{\text{mining}} = M \times F_{\text{mine}}$	GWh _{th/el} & tonnes CO ₂ -e, factors from Table 6.3 of EcoInvent report [16]
20	Transport (energy & GHG)	eg. $GHG_{\text{trans}} = M \times X \times EF_{\text{trans}}$	GWh _{th} & tonnes CO ₂ -e, rail data from Table 5.4, diesel fuel emission factor
21	Construction (energy & GHG)	<i>Eg.</i> $E_{cons} = inventory \times IO$ energy & GHG coefficients	$GWh_{th/el}$ & tonnes CO_2 -e, various material inventories and in the worst case from Hill and Walford [1, 17]
22	Decommissioning	<i>Eg.</i> $E_{\text{decom}} = E_{\text{cons}} \times 0.05$	Assumed to be 5% of construction

Table 6.17: Calculation steps and main assumptions in the energy and emission calculations for new brown coal generation. Base case values are given and low to high ranges are shown in parentheses. The important contribution is shown in bold.

Main parameters	Base	High	Low
Load factor (%)	80%	70%	90%
Grid losses (%)	5%	9%	3%
Turbine efficiency (%)	44%	42%	45%
Boiler efficiency (%)	75%	70%	75%
Efficiency (sent-out %)	31.4%	27.9%	32.1%
Lifetime (years)	30	25	35
Coal emissions factor (kg CO ₂ -e / kg coal)	0.958	1.05	0.86

Table 6.18: Main analysis parameters for each case for brown coal generation. High parameters will raise the energy and greenhouse intensities.

15A

The breakdown of results (Table 6.19) shows the expected dominance of direct combustion on the energy and emissions. Energy required for mining is, as explained above, probably a high estimate, although is less than the corresponding proportion found in an IO study by Friedrich and Marheineke [27]. All other contributions are very small.

Breakdown	Electricity	Thermal	Total energy		Total emis	ssions
	(GWh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(GWh _{th})	(%)	(kt CO ₂ -e)	(%)
Mining	6,229	1,298	20,607	2.27%	6,677	2.16%
Transport	0	104	104	0.01%	29	0.01%
Construction	864	3,421	6,044	0.66%	1,958	0.63%
Combustion coal	0	882,397	882,397	97.02%	299,927	97.16%
Decommissioning	42	171	302	0.03%	98	0.03%

Table 6.19: Total full chain energy and emissions for the base case for brown coal.

Full energy and greenhouse intensity results are shown below. The base case greenhouse intensity of 1175 g CO₂-e/kWh is in agreement with the best practice values shown in Figure 6.2 and Table 6.2. Typically the emissions intensities of Victorian brown coal electricity range between 1200 to 1300 g CO₂-e/kWh, as calculated by the CCSD LCA method [5]. A sent-out efficiency of 31.4%, which the base case here assumes world's best practice and is comparable to the efficiency quoted for a supercritical brown coal plant in Table 6.5. Other references recommend, and indeed the Australian generation standards stipulate, that such an efficiency is however achievable with subcritical conditions. Most of the European brown coal plants included in the EcoInvent report have emissions intensities of between 1040 to 1400 g CO₂-e/kWh [16], in good agreement with the range calculated here.

Case	Energy intensity	rgy intensity Greenhouse gas Lifetime intensity output		Comment
	(kWh _{th} /kWh _{el})	(g CO ₂ -e/kWh)	(GWh _{el})	
Base	3.46	1175	262,800	97% of emissions are from combustion
High	4.06	1506	219,000	97% of emissions are from combustion
Low	3.31	1011	306,600	97% of emissions are from combustion

Table 6.20: Summary of full chain energy and greenhouse intensities for brown coal electricity generation.

19A

The spreadsheet tool ("Brown coal" worksheet) can be used to explore the parameters.

6.4 Natural gas fired electricity

In this section energy and emissions intensities for open and combined cycle natural gas generation are presented. Base case scenarios, together with high and low bounds are developed.

6.4.1 Fuel characteristics

Natural gas has a lower emissions coefficient per unit of energy than black and brown coal. Typical fuel properties assumed in this study are shown in Table 6.21. They are from the AGO's Workbook for stationary energy and apply for large users for whom distribution losses are small [18]. Direct emissions are mainly carbon dioxide from combustion. Indirect emissions are mainly methane leaks from the gas production and transmission system. They are similar to the figures of direct 51.6 kg CO₂-e / GJ and indirect 11.3 kg CO₂-e / G, assumed in CCSD reports, see Table 8 [25] and Table 6.4 [28].

Gas property	Value	High	Low
Direct emissions coefficient (kg CO ₂ -e / GJ)	52.0	52.6	51.7
Indirect emissions (kg CO ₂ -e / GJ)	16.0	18	10.0
Total emissions (kg CO ₂ -e / GJ)	68.0	70.6	61.7
Energy content (MJ/m ³)	39.5	41.0	38.0
Energy content (GJ/t)	52.0	53.9	50.0

Table 6.21: Natural gas properties and main emissions assumed [18]. This gas profile is similar to the generator standards reference case [12, 14]. Figures are considered Australian averages.

6.4.2 Conversion technologies

Typical characteristics of natural gas electricity generation capacity are shown in Table 6.22. A base case efficiency of 36% will be assumed for the open cycle system since the case here is assumed to be a large turbine (~200 MW_{el}) in line with best practice for large turbines (Table 6.5). This is similar to CCSD's case study of an 85 MW_{el} open cycle turbine, where a sent-out efficiency of 35.5% was used [28]. Note that smaller open cycle gas turbines are likely to have thermal efficiencies of up to 38% as indicated below.

Technology	Year	Net thermal efficiency	Life cycle emissions intensity	Capital cost
		(%)	$(g CO_2-e/kWh_{el})$	(kW_{el})
	2000,	38.0		340
Open cycle (NG)	2050	50.0		540
Combined cycle (NGCC)	2002	53.2	438 (347 direct)	825
Combined cycle (NGCC)	2010	56		670
Combined cycle (NGCC)	2030	65		614

Table 6.22: Performance characteristics of natural gas conversion. Capital costs are indicative only. Various sources are used: Tables 1 & 2 [25], and Tables 5.1, 5.3, 5.5 [23].

The performance of a combined cycle plant is also calculated, with a nominal turbine efficiency of 46%, which is below the target of the new generation efficiency standard of 52% [12] and world best practice (Table 6.23). There are only a few open cycle gas turbines which would achieve 35.5% in Australia at present, and perhaps no combined cycle plants achieving efficiencies as high as 52%. The main operational factors affecting the in-service efficiencies of gas turbines are the size of the unit, the ambient temperature, and the cooling method. Australian conditions are generally less favourable than typical European conditions for achieving combined cycle efficiencies as high as 53%. Auxiliary power requirements of 2% (net) are used for all cases, consistent with the fraction in Table 6.23. Construction requirements are calculated using the costs indicated in Table 6.22, along with similar factors as for the coal cases, and is very small in any case [28]. Transport energy use for the natural gas is deemed to be negligibly small.

Heat input (MW _{th})	Gas turbine output (MW _{el})	Steam turbine output (MW _{el})	Total power output (MW _{el})	Boiler auxiliaries (MW _{el})	Overall thermal efficiency (%)
732.8	250.2	145.7	395.9	5.9	53.2%

Table 6.23: Performance characteristics of current world best practice natural gas combine cycle systems, from Table 5.1 [23].

Main parameters are given below for the open cycle case (Table 6.24) and the combined cycle case (Table 6.25). Aside from the efficiency difference, the main difference in parameters for the two technologies are that a 20 % capacity factor (10-30%) is assumed for the open cycle plant, consistent with it operating as peaking capacity, at similar to current utilisation levels of gas plant (Table 6.2). The combined cycle natural gas plant is assumed to be base-load and operating at a capacity factor of 80% (70-90%).

Main parameters	Base	High	Low
Load factor (%)	20%	10%	30%
Grid losses (%)	5%	9%	3%
Turbine efficiency (%)	36%	34%	38%
Auxiliary electricity requirement (%)	2%	2%	2%
Efficiency (sent-out %)	35.3%	33.3%	37.2%
Lifetime (years)	30	25	35
Fuel factors	:	See Table 6.21	

Table 6.24: Main analysis parameters for open cycle natural gas generation. Other parameters are the same as for the coal cases. High parameters will raise the energy and greenhouse intensities.

Main parameters	Base	High	Low
Load factor (%)	80%	70%	90%
Grid losses (%)	5%	9%	3%
Turbine efficiency (%)	46%	44%	48%
Auxiliary electricity requirement (%)	2%	2%	2%
Efficiency (sent-out %)	45.1%	43.1%	47.0%
Lifetime (years)	30	25	35
Fuel factors	2	See Table 6.21	

Table 6.25: Main analysis parameters for combined cycle natural gas generation.

Breakdown	Electricity	Thermal	Total energy		Total emissions	
	(GWh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(GWh _{th})	(%)	(kt CO ₂ -e)	(%)
Methane indirect	0	0	0	0.00%	45,164	22.87%
Construction	2,272	9,184	16,226	2.03%	5,527	2.66%
Combustion gas	0	784,103	784,103	97.87%	146,784	74.33%
Decommissioning	114	459	811	0.1%	263	0.13%

The breakdown of open cycle results (Table 6.26) shows the expected dominance of direct combustion on the energy and emissions. Indirect methane emissions from gas supply are however significant. All other contributions are very small.

Table 6.26: Total full chain results for the base case for open cycle NG generation.

The total greenhouse gas intensities for open cycle natural gas systems for the base case are 751 g CO₂-e/kWh (Table 6.27). This is significantly higher than the gas case study developed by CCSD which has 608 g CO₂-e/kWh [28]. The two main reasons for this difference are firstly that the CCSD study is for Western Australia which as lower indirect gas emissions (approximately 7 kg CO₂-e / GJ compared with the 16 kg CO₂-e / GJ assumed here in the base case), and secondly, because grid losses are not considered in that study. These authors also note (Page B6-8) that there is considerable uncertainty in the emissions from extraction of natural gas, varying from a minimum of 3.7 % up to 16.4%. Once again, the high and low ranges given below are very conservative bounds to the analysis. Finally, the results are consistent with the year 2000 European gas turbine average of 640 g CO₂-e/kWh (530 g CO₂-e/kWh direct) given the lower indirect emissions in the fuel chain (page 83 [29]).

Case	Energy intensity	Greenhouse gas intensity	Lifetime output	Comment		
	(kWh_{th}/kWh_{el})	(g CO ₂ -e/kWh)	(GWh _{el})			
Base	3.05	751	262,800	74% of emissions are from combustion		
High	3.46	891	219,000	70% of emissions are from combustion		
Low	2.81	627	306,600	82% of emissions are from combustion		

Table 6.27: Summary of full chain intensities for open cycle gas turbine generation.

The breakdown of combined cycle results (Table 6.28) again shows the expected dominance of direct and indirect emissions associated with the fuel.

Breakdown	Electricity	Thermal	Total e	nergy	Total emissions		
	(GWh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(H_{th}) (GWh _{th})		(kt CO ₂ -e)	(%)	
Methane indirect	0	0	0	0.00%	35,346	23.3%	
Construction	568	2,296	4,057	0.66%	1,314	0.87%	
Combustion gas	0	613,646	613,646	97.30%	114,875	75.77%	
Decommissioning	28	115	203	0.03%	66	0.04%	

Table 6.28: Total full chain energy and emissions for the base case for combined cycle NG.

The total greenhouse gas intensity for combined cycle natural gas systems for the base case is 577 g CO₂-e/kWh (Table 6.29). This is significantly lower than the open cycle gas case which has 751 g CO₂-e/kWh, and is due purely to the higher conversion efficiency. The high and low ranges given below are very conservative bounds to the analysis. The base case is still not as low as the figure of 438 g CO₂-e/kWh given in Table 6.22 [23]) but that figure is reproducible if a higher conversion efficiency of 53% is included and grid losses are ignored.

Case	Energy intensity	Greenhouse gas intensity	Lifetime output	Comment			
	(kWh_{th}/kWh_{el})	(g CO ₂ -e/kWh)	(GWh _{el})				
Base	2.35	577	262,800	76% of emissions are from combustion			
High	2.57	655	219,000	74% of emissions are from combustion			
Low	2.20	491	306,600	83% of emissions are from combustion			

Table 6.29: Summary of full chain intensities for combined cycle gas turbine generation.

The low case results here are roughly consistent with the world's best combined cycle gas turbine (in Germany with a net efficiency of about 58%) leading to an emissions intensity of 420 g CO₂-e/kWh (page 83 [29]), again with lower indirect fuel emissions.

The spreadsheet tool ("Natural gas" worksheet) can be used to explore the parameters. The index in Row 21 allows efficiencies for open vs. combined cycles to be selected. Similarly the index in Row 20 allows cycling through the base, high and low properties of the fuel cycles. Other parameters are changed manually (excluding greyed-out cells).

Wind turbines use a century-old technology, previously used to pump water, but now fast becoming an increasingly important part of global power supplies. Electricity generation from wind comes from the conversion of the kinetic energy in the air to mechanical energy in the turbine. This mechanical energy is used to drive a generator to create electricity.

6.6.1 Australian industry sector

Australia has "one of the strongest and most abundant wind resources on the planet" [30], but currently has less than 1% of its annual electricity requirements supplied by wind power. At present, the Australian wind industry sector has a capacity of about 739 MW_{el} [31], producing about 1560 GWh per year implying an average capacity factor of about 24%. Most of this capacity is in South Australia, followed by Victoria and Western Australia (Figure 6.3). These states have the highest and most consistent wind speeds, whilst NSW has more moderate winds. The importance of consistent high wind speeds is due to cubic increases in the quantity of power derived from increases in wind speeds (eg. a doubling of wind speed results in eight times the power produced).

The Australian Wind Energy Association (AusWEA) see a potential of 6% of Australia's total electricity requirement being supplied by wind energy by 2010, but this is subject to further integration of the national grid [32]. A study by Hugh Outhred for the AGO has estimated that over the next decade, if new capacity is widely and evenly dispersed over the national grid, there is potential for 8000 MW_{el} of wind energy to be 'readily accepted' into the National Electricity Market (NEM) [33]. A capacity of 8000 MW_{el} by 2016, would be supplying roughly 10% of Australia's electricity requirement. The incorporation of this extra capacity, however, would need better regional planning of wind power sites, better wind forecasting and better integration of the sites with the national grid [33].



Figure 6.3: Wind energy production by state [31, 34].



Wind power is limited somewhat in its potential capacity in the Australian NEM due to its intermittent nature. Whilst wind power can be an important and low cost source of renewable energy, its unreliability necessitates back-up capacity for the times when wind speeds are too low (and in rare cases too high). The importance of this issue is alleviated by distributing capacity over a wide geographical area, such that regional variations are smoothed out. Improvements in forecasting will also allow more time for grid controllers to bring non-immediate forms of capacity (e.g. coal power) online if required and balance supply and demand changes using pumped hydro and perhaps other energy storage in the longer term.

The AGO maintains a database on renewable energy projects in Australia [31]. Established wind projects are listed in Table 6.30. There is a trend towards larger turbines (typically 2 MW_{el} turbines) and groups of 20-40 turbines, with total farm capacities being less than about 100 MW_{el}. All operating wind farms are onshore in Australia, though there is increasing international interest in offshore farms with single turbines up to 4.5 MW_{el} in size.

The Centre for Energy and Environmental Markets and Energy Systems Research Group both at the UNSW have investigated various structural issues, including the employment benefits of wind power [35], the requirements for integrating wind energy into the national grid [also, 32, 36] [37, 38], and the potential for readily accepted wind energy in the National Electricity Market [39, 40]. Limits of around 10% of grid capacity for wind power in the near future were found in these studies, mainly due to the high variability of wind.

6.6.2 Existing LCA studies

Significant work has been carried out on analysing the life cycle of wind turbines, in terms of cost intensities, energy intensities and/or greenhouse intensities. In order to condense the main findings of this large volume of literature into this report, an overview is presented in Table 6.31. Studies are listed in order of increasing power rating. There is a broad range of studies, sizes, capacity factors and other parameters. Studies also vary over the extent to which they address the full energy and emissions chain. Some studies also include the energy and emissions consequences of cost of grid connection to wind farms. The trend to larger turbines is again apparent and with generally decreasing energy and CO_2 intensities. Although there are outlining figures the averages of such a large number of studies are still meaningful. The average energy intensity is 0.11 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} and the average greenhouse intensity is 27 g CO_2 -kWh_{el}.



Name or Location	State	Owner/Developer	Year	Total capacity (MW _{el})	No. of turbines	Туре	Turbine size (kW _{el})	
Breamlea	VIC	Barwon Water	1987	0.06	1	Westwind	60	
Flinders Island 1	TAS	Hydro Tasmania	1988	0.055	1	na	55	
Cooper Pedy	SA	Na 1991 0.15 1 Nordex		Nordex	150			
Ten Mile Lagoon	WA	Western Power	1992	2.025	9	Vestas	225	
Aurora (Brunswick)	VIC	Citipower	1993	0.01	1	na	10	
Flinders Island 2	TAS	Hydro Tasmania	1996	0.025	1	na	25	
Armadale	WA	Na	1997	0.03	1	Westwind	30	
Thursday Island	QLD	Ergon Energy	1997	0.45	2	Vestas	225	
Kooragang Island, Newcastle	NSW	Energy Australia	1997	0.6	1	Vestas	600	
Huxley Hill, King Island	TAS	Hydro Tasmania	1998	0.75	3	Nordex	250	
Crookwell	NSW	Eraring Energy	1998	4.8	8	Vestas	600	
Denham	WA	Western Power	1999	0.69	3	Enercon	230	
Epenarra	NT	na	1999	0.08	1	Lagerway	80	
Murdoch	WA	ACRE	2000	0.02	1	Westwind	20	
Windy Hill	QLD	Stanwell	2000	12	20	Enercon	600	
Blayney	NSW	Eraring Energy	2000	9.9	15	Vestas	660	
Albany	WA	Western Power	2001	21.6	12	Enercon	1800	
Codrington	VIC	Pacific Hydro	2001	18.2	14	Bonus	1300	
Hampton	NSW	Wind Corporation Australia	2001	1.32	2	Vestas	660	
Woolnorth Stage 1	TAS	Hydro Tasmania	2002	10.5	6	Vestas	1750	
Toora	VIC	Stanwell	2002	21	12	Vestas	1750	
Exmouth Advanced	WA	Western Power	2002	0.06	3	Westwind	20	
9 Mile Beach	WA	Western Power	2003	3.6	6	Enercon	600	
Huxley Hill stage 3	TAS	Hydro Tasmania	2003	1.7	2	Vestas	850	
Starfish Hill	SA	Tarong Energy	2003	34.5	23	NEG Micon	1500	
Mawson Base	AAT	Australian Antartic Division	tralian Antartic Division 2003 0.6 2 Ener		Enercon	300		
Challicum Hills	VIC	Pacific Hydro	2003 52.5 35 NEG Mic		NEG Micon	1500		
Hopetoun	WA	Western Power	n Power 2004 0.6 1 Enercon		Enercon	600		
Rottnest Island	WA	Rottnest Island Board	2004	0.6	1	Enercon	600	
Lake Bonney Stage 1	SA	Babcock & Brown National Power	2004	80.5	46	Vestas	1750	
Bluff Point (Woolnorth Stage 2)	TAS	Hydro Tasmania	2004	54.25	31	Vestas	1750	
Canunda	SA	International Power/ Wind Prospect	2004	46	23	Vestas	2000	
Bremer Bay	WA	Western Power	2005	0.6	1	Enercon	600	
Cocos (Keeling) Island	WA	PowerCorp/Diesel & Wind Systems	2005	0.08	4	Westwind	20	
Walkaway	WA	B&B/National Power/Carbon Solutions	2005 89.1 54 Vestas V82		Vestas V82	1650		
Wonthaggi	VIC	Wind Power Pty Ltd	2005	12	6	REpower	2000	
Cathedral Rocks	SA	Hydro Tasmania & Acciona	2005	66	33	na	2000	
Mount Millar (Yabmana)	SA	Tarong Energy	2005	70	35	Enercon	2000	
Wattle Point	SA	Southern Hydro & Wind Farm	2005	90.75	55	Vestas	1650	
Yambuck	Vic	Pacific Hydro	2006	30	20	NEG Micon	1500	
Total	Aus			737.7	496			

Table 6.30: Currently operating wind farms in Australia (May, 2006) [31, 34].



Refe- rence	Year of study	Location	$\frac{\text{Energy}}{\text{Intensity}} \left(\frac{\text{kWh}_{\text{in}}}{\text{kWh}_{\text{el}}} \right)$	$\frac{\text{CO}_2}{\text{intensity}} \left(\frac{\text{g CO}_2}{\text{kWh}_{\text{el}}}\right)$	Power rating (kW _{el})	Life time (y)	Load factor (%)	Ana- lysis type	Scope as stated	Turbine type	Ø _r (m)	<i>Н</i> (m)	Rated wind speed (m/s)	Remarks
[41]	1992	Germany ^o	0.089		0.3	20	38.8	PA	CDMOT	3-bl	1.5	11.6	9.0	75% recycling
[42]	1983	Germany ^o	≈0.43		2	15	45.7	AEI	CM					Average values
[43]	1998	Argentina ^c	≈0.17	≈42	2.5	20	22.0	PA	CMT(O)	2/3-bl				Incl. Storage
[44]	1981	USA ^o	1.016		3	20	26.8	I/O	CMO		4.3	20	10.1	Excl. storage
[42]	1983	Germany ^o	≈0.29		6	15	45.7	AEI	CM					Average values
[42]	1983	Germany ^o	≈0.20		12.5	15	45.7	AEI	СМ					Average values
[45]	1997	Denmark ^o	0.120		15	20	20.5	I/O	СМО	1980	10	18		Vintage model
[45]	1997	Denmark ^o	0.123		22	20	19.9	I/O	СМО	1980	10.5	18		Vintage model
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.085		30	20	14.4	PA	CGMOT	2-bl	12.5	14.8	13	Hsw-30
[47]	1996	Switzerland ^o	0.321	52	30	20	7.9	PA	CDGMOT	2-bl	12.5	22	11.4	Simplon
[45]	1997	Denmark ^o	0.100		30	20	19.0	I/O	CMO	1980	11	19		Vintage model
[43]	1998	Argentina ^c	0.120	≈29	30	20	22.0	PA	CMT(O)	2/3-bl				
[42]	1983	Germany ^o	≈0.12		32.5	15	45.7	AEI	CM					Average values
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.049		33	20	29.4	PA	Μ	2-bl	14.8	22	11	MAN-Aeromann
[48]	1991	Germany	0.053		45	20	33.5	PA	Μ		12.5			
[45]	1997	Denmark ^o	0.066		55	20	20.6	I/O	CMO	1980	16	20		Vintage model
[49]	1990	Denmark ^o	0.014		95	20	25.2	PA	M(C)	3-bl	19	22.6		On-shore farm (6)
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.068		95	20	20.5	PA	CGMT	3-bl	19	22.6		On-shore farm (6)
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.051		95	20	20.5	PA	Μ	3-bl	19	22.6		Tellus 95
[50]	1991	Japan ^o	0.252	71.7 ^e	100	20	31.5	I/O	CMT					
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.060		100	20	20.9	PA	М	2-bl	34	24.2	8	Hütter 100
[20]	1992	Japan ^o	0.345	95.6 ^e	100	20	31.5	I/O	CMOT					10% auxiliary power
[51]	1992	Japan [°]	0.033	33.7	100	30	28.0	I/O	CMOT		30		13	Upwind propeller
[51]	1992	Japan ^o	0.054		100	30	40.0	I/O	CMOT	1983	30		10	Downwind propeller
[52]	1996	Germany ^o	0.120	17	100	20	31.4	PA	СМО	3-bl	20	30		
[53]	1996	Japan ^o	0.436	123.6 ^e	100	30	20.0	I/O	СМО					Downwind propeller
[54]	1996	Japan ^o	0.456	123.7 ^e	100	20	18.0	I/O	CMO	1984	30			Demonstration plant
[55]	2001	Japan ^o	0.160	39.4	100	25	34.8	I/O	CMT		30	30		NO _x & SO _x calculated
[56]	1990	Denmark ^o	0.021	8.81	150	25	30.1	PA	М					
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.049		150	20	25.6	PA	М	3-bl	23	30	13	AN-Bonus 150


[47]	1996	Switzerland ^o	0.202	28	150	20	7.6	PA	CDGMOT	3-bl	23.8	30		Grenchenberg
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.037		165	20	23.2	PA	М	3-bl	25	32	13.5	Adler 25
[54]	1996	Japan ^o	0.171	47.4 ^e	170	20	22.5	I/O	СМО		27			Mitsubishi-2
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.053		200	20	21.0	PA	М	3-bl	26	30	13	Adler 26
[48]	1991	Germany	0.031		225	20	39.9	PA	Μ		27			
[43]	1998	Argentina ^c	≈0.08	≈18	225	20	22.0	PA	CMT(O)	2/3-bl				
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.064		265	20	19.0	PA	М	2-bl	52	30.5	8.5	Voith 52/265.8
[57]	1990	Germany ^o	0.031		300	20	28.9	PA	CMT	3-bl	32	34	11.5	Enercon-32
[58]	2005	Japan		29.5	300	30	20	PA	CO					System not specified
[48]	1991	Germany	0.037		300	20	39.9	PA	М		32			• •
[41]	1992	Germany ^c	0.027		300	20	41.9	PA	CDGMOT	3-bl	32	34		75% recycling
[59]	1993	Germany ^o	0.046	11 ^e	300	20	22.8	PA	CDMOT					Recycling
[60]	1994	Germany ^o	0.022		300	20	22.8	PA	MO(D)					O calculated with AEI
[54]	1996	Japan ^o	0.118	34.9 ^e	300	20	18.0	I/O	CMO		28			Mitsubishi-1
[61]	1995	UK ^o	0.042	9.1	350	20	30.0	PA	Μ	3-bl	30	30	≈15	
[58]	2005	Japan		20.3	400	30	20	PA	CO					System not specified
[54]	1996	Japan ^o	0.088	24.1 ^e	400	20	18.0	I/O	CMO		31			MICON
[62]	1997	Denmark ^o	0.020	15.9	400	20	22.8	PA	M(O)					Excl. imports
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.048		450	20	20.0	PA	GM	3-bl	35	36	18	AN-Bonus 450
[27]	1994	Germany ^o		18.2 ^e	500	20	27.4	I/O	CM					Incl. factory buildings
[63]	1994	Germany ^o	0.068	8.1	500	20	36.5	PA	М	2/3-bl	39	41		
[64]	1998	Germany ^o	0.042		500	20	29.6	PA	CGMOT	3-bl	40.3	44		Enercon E-40
[64]	1998	Germany ^o	0.065		500	20	29.6	I/O	CGMOT	3-bl	40.3	44		Enercon E-40
[65]	2001	Brazil ^o	0.069		500	20	29.6	I/O	CGMOT	3-bl	40.3	44		E-40;Transp.D→Brazil
[66]	2000	Denmark ^o	0.033	9.7	500	20	25.1	PA	M(DT)	3-bl		41.5		On-shore farm (18)
[66]	2000	Denmark ^o	0.047	16.5	500	20	28.5	PA	GM(DT)	3-bl	39	40.5	16	Off-shore farm (10)
[45]	1997	Denmark ^o	0.037		600	20	26.5	I/O	BCDEGMOT	3-bl	47	≈50	15	
[67]	2000	Belgium ^o	0.033	9.2 ^e	600	20	34.2	PA	DM(O)					
[67]	2000	Belgium ^o	0.036	$7.9^{\rm e}$	600	20	34.2	I/O	DM(O)					1980 I/O tables
[68]	2004	Switzerland			600	20	14	PA		Nordex	43	40		
[69]	2001	Australia	0.04	12.2	600	30	21	PA	CMT	3-bl	45	48		Vestas V44 600 kW
[68]	2004	Europe		11	800	20	17	PA		Nordex	50	50		Onshore
[70]	1980	UK ^c	0.080		1000	25	18.3	I/O	CM		46		18.4	On-shore farm (5)
[70]	1980	UK ^c	0.165		1000	25	18.3	I/O	СМ		46		18.4	
[71]	1996	Germany ^o		$14^{\rm e}$	1000	20	18.5	PA	CMO	3-bl	54	55		HSW 1000
[71]	1996	Germany ^o		$22^{\rm e}$	1000	20	18.5	I/O	СМО	3-bl	54	55		HSW 1000
[52]	1996	Germany ^c	0.035	10	1000	20	36.2	PA	СМО	3-bl	60	50		
[72]	1977	USA ^c	0.023		1500	30	50.4	I/O	BCEMT	2-bl	≈60	≈50	10.5	Steel truss tower



[45]	1997	Denmark ^c	0.030		1500	20	38.4	I/O	СМО	3-bl	64	55	17	Off-shore
[73]	2006	Germany	0.03	11	1500	25	-	PA	CMT					Dynamic changes
[64]	1998	Germany ^o	0.046		1500	20	31.0	PA	CGMOT	3-bl	66	67		Enercon
[64]	1998	Germany ^o	0.071		1500	20	31.0	I/O	CGMOT	3-bl	66	67		} E-66;
[74]	1999	Germany ^c	0.038		1500	20	31.0	PA	CDGMOT		66	67) no gear box
[74]	1999	India ^c	0.032		1500	20	45.9	PA	CDGMOT		66	67		E-66;Transp.D→India
[68]	2005	Baltic Sea		13	2000	20	30	PA		Bonus	76	60		Offshore
[75]	2004	Denmark	0.02	7.62	2000	20	46	PA	CDMOT	3-bl		78		Vestas V80 Offshore
[75]	2004	Denmark	0.02	6.83	2000	20	32	PA	CDMOT	3-bl		60		Vestas V80 Onshore
[73]	2006	Germany	0.03	8.9	2500	25	-	PA	CMT					Dynamic changes
[42]	1983	Germany ^o	≈0.79		3000	20	45.7	AEI	СМ	2-bl	100	100		GROWIAN prototype
[46]	1991	Germany ^o	0.065		3000	20	30.4	PA	GM	2-bl	100	100	12	GROWIAN I
[48]	1991	Germany	0.045		3000	20	34.2	PA	Μ		80			
[76]	2005	Denmark	0.03	4.64	3000	20	16	PA	CDGMOT	3-bl		80		Vestas V90 Onshore
[76]	2005	Denmark	0.03	5.25	3000	20	31	PA	CDGMOT	3-bl		105		Vestas V90 Offshore
[77]	1996	UK ^o		≈25	6600	20	29	I/O	CDMO					System not specified
[78]	2002	Egypt		18.02	11250	25	-	PA	CO					System not specified
		Averages	0.11	27										

Notes: \emptyset_r =rotor diameter, AEI=Method of multiplying total cost with a national average energy intensity, ^c=conceptual, bl=blades, B=Business management, C=Construction, D=Decommissioning, ^e=CO₂ equivalents including CH₄ and N₂O, E=Engineering, G=Grid connection, *h*=Tower height, I/O=Input-output-based hybrid analysis, M=Manufacture, ^o=operating, O=Operation, PA=Process analysis, T=Transport, ()=partly covered.

Table 6.31: Overview of energy and CO₂ analyses of wind turbines.



6.6.3 Scenario description for wind power

The output of a wind turbine is highly site specific, and also quite dependent on the turbine size and properties. In order to define a realistic scenario, the cases here are based on the Challicum Hills wind farm established by Pacific Hydro in Victoria in 2003. This wind farm is approximately 53 MW_{el} in total capacity comprising 35 turbines each nominally 1.5 MW_{el}². The farm is expected to have a capacity factor of about 31%, therefore producing 140 GWh per year. In order to model realistic outputs as a function of wind speed, the Danish Wind Industry Association's detailed online calculator is used ³ along with typical parameters. The details of the wind output calculators for the base case of 6 m/s average wind speed are given in Table 6.32. The calculator gives yearly outputs due to standard statistical fluctuations in the wind resource at the hub height. Specific parameters can be used for Australian sites, but the ones used here are sufficiently general.

Parameter	Unit	Value
Mean wind speed (@ 25 m)	m/s	6
Weibull shape parameter		1.5
Weibull scale parameter		6.65
Roughness length	Μ	0.055
Mean wind speed (@ hub)	m/s	6.9
Turbine rating	kW_{el}	1500
Hub height	Μ	62
Rotor diameter	Μ	72
Cut in wind speed	m/s	3
Cut out wind speed	m/s	25
Generation	GWh/y	4.1
Capacity factor		31.2%

Table 6.32: Base case output scenario for a nominal 1.5 MW_{el} wind turbine, based on the Challicum Hills wind farming using NEG Micon 1500/72 turbines and 6 m/s wind speed at 25 m height.

The major processes required for the installation and operation of a wind farm are outlined in Figure 6.4. A typical breakdown of major material inputs into a turbine is compiled in Table 6.33 from recent literature sources (listed below). The most process in development of a wind farm is the turbine construction (60-85% of cost [79-81], consisting of the rotor, nacelle and tower. Although these components are often constructed separately, standard technology is used, and requirements reported in the literature and industry are by turbine.

The major sources of literature combined to give an indication of material requirements were:

- Schleisner, L. (2000). "Life cycle assessment of a wind farm and related externalities." Renewable Energy 20(3): 279-288. [66]
- Voorspools, K. R., Brouwers, E. A. and D'haeseleer, W. D. (2000). "Energy content and indirect greenhouse gas emissions embedded in 'emission-free' plants: results from the Low Countries." Applied Energy 67: 307-330. [67]

² http://www.pacifichydro.com.au/docs/ChallicumHills.pdf

³ http://www.windpower.org/en/tour/wres/pow/index.htm

- Keemoku, Y., Ishikawa, K., Nakagawa, S., Kawamoto, T. and Sakakibara, T. (2002).
 "Life Cycle CO2 Emissions of a Photovoltaic/Wind/Diesel Generating System." Electrical Engineering in Japan 138(2): 14-23. [82]
- Elsam Engineering (2004). Life Cycle Assessment of offshore and onshore sited wind farms. Denmark, Vestas Wind Systems: 54. [75]
- Vestas (2005). Life cycle assessment of offshore and onshore sited wind power plants based on Vestas V90-3.0 MW turbines. Denmark, Vestas Pty Ltd: 59. [76]
- Coal in a Sustainable Society, 2001, Case study B13: Electricity from wind turbines, Revision 2.30. [69]



Figure 6.4: Major processes required for wind farm development and operation.

The material inventory is combined with input-output derived energy intensities, with an assumption of 10% electricity component to yield total energy requirements in terms of thermal energy and electricity per MW_{el} turbine rating, using a similar method to those for the other technology assessments in this report. Transport energy (and greenhouse) contributions are calculated by assuming a transport distance and the articulated truck transport details given in Table 3.17. International transport by ship of imported parts is a small contribution and is ignored. Construction energy requirements, as opposed to material requirements, are estimated conservatively as 3% of material requirements, further split into electricity at 25% and thermal energy at 75%, based on EcoInvent data (page 156 [16]), and consistent with Vattenfall's estimates (page 12 [83]).

In terms of operation direct greenhouse emissions for the turbine operation are zero, but other studies suggest that electricity is required when the turbines are not producing power. This is estimated as approximately 0.0075 kWh_{el} / kWh generated [83]. This is in reasonable agreement with the operational emissions figure of 8 g CO₂-e / kWh for a Japanese case [58]. In additional there are, emissions released from service vehicles, but these are negligible small and most wind farms require very little maintenance.

Material	Reference	Tonnes/MW	Average tonnes/MW
Concrete	Voorspools et al. 2000 [67]	360	433
	CCSD [69]	456	
	Vestas 2005 [76]	380	
	Schleisner 2000 [66]	565	
	Elsam Engineering 2004 [75]	403	
Steel	Voorspools et al. 2000 [67]	125	116
	CCSD [69]	93	
	Keemoku et al. 2002 [82]	126	
	Schleisner 2000 [66]	105	
	Elsam Engineering 2004 [75]	129	
Copper	Voorspools et al. 2000 [67]	4.4	2.4
	CCSD [69]	3.0	
	Schleisner 2000 [66]	0.7	
	Elsam Engineering 2004 [75]	1.4	
Aluminium	Voorspools et al. 2000 [67]	0.4	1.4
	CCSD [69]	1.5	
	Schleisner 2000 [66]	2.8	
	Elsam Engineering 2004 [75]	0.8	
Plastic	Voorspools et al. 2000 [67]	9.7	8
	CCSD [69]	12.0	
	Keemoku et al. 2002 [82]	14.0	
	Schleisner 2000 [66]	4.0	
	Elsam Engineering 2004 [75]	1.5	
Glass fibre	Elsam Engineering 2004 [75]	10.8	6
	Schleisner 2000 [66]	2.2	

Table 6.33: Major material inputs per MW for wind turbines with sources noted and averages used in bold.

Note that as with the other technology assessments, grid connection costs and related energy and emissions are not considered. The remoteness of many wind farms does often mean that new grid connections are required and studies often calculate the greenhouse requirements of these connections.

The foregoing sources and assumptions are used to develop base, high and low cases for a nominal rated 1.5 MW_{el} wind turbine (Table 6.34). The material intensity factor increases and

Main parameters	Base	High	Low
Grid losses (%)	5%	9%	3%
Wind speed (m/s)	6	5	7
Electricity out (GWh/year)	4.10	3.03	5.03
Capacity factor (%)	31.2%	23.1%	38.1%
Lifetime (years)	25	20	30
Transport distance (km)	250	400	150
Material intensity factor	1	1.2	0.8

reduces the embodied energy (and emissions) in the material inventory by 20%. The base case here can be considered current state of the art equipment installed at good, but not extreme, site.

Table 6.34: Main parameters for the wind power cases (turbine rating 1.5 MW_{el}). The high case corresponds to all parameters leading to high greenhouse intensities.

6.6.4 Energy and emissions intensities

The breakdown of wind power results for 150 MW_{el} rated wind farm based on the turbines described is given below (Table 6.35). Energy use and greenhouse emissions embodied in materials and to a lesser extent from operation are clear.

Breakdown	Electricity	Thermal	Total energy		Total emissions		
	(GWh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(GWh _{th})	(%)	(kt CO ₂ -e)	(%)	
Materials	37.1	333.7	371	66.6%	145	69.7%	
Transport	0.0	10.0	10.0	1.8%	4.14	2.0%	
Construction	2.8	8.3	11.1	2.0%	5	2.6%	
Operation	53	0	165	29.6%	53	25.7%	

Table 6.35: Total full chain results for the base case for a wind farm of 150 MW_{el} rating.

The total greenhouse gas intensity for the wind power base case is 21 g CO₂-e/kWh (Table 6.36) with a range of the high and low cases between 13 and 40 g CO₂-e/kWh, which are based on very conservative bounds to the analysis. These results are consistent with those given in Table 6.31 and its average of 27 g CO₂-e/kW, which can be explained mainly influence by the low capacity factor from the lower wind speed.

Case	Energy intensity	Greenhouse gas intensity	Lifetime output	Comment
	$(KW h_{th}/KW h_{el})$	$(g CO_2 - e/kWh)$	(GWh_{el})	
Base	0.066	21	9,378	31.2% capacity factor, 25 year lifetime
High	0.012	40	5,515	23.1% capacity factor, 20 year lifetime
Low	0.041	13	14,637	38.3% capacity factor,30 year lifetime

Table 6.36: Summary of full chain intensities for 150 MW_{el} nominal wind farm.



The results above are in agreement with other studies with figures (in g CO₂-e / kWh) of 29.5 (small turbine) [58], 15-20 (typical) [84], 10-13 (smaller study boundary) [85], 11 (1.5 MW_{el} turbines onshore) [73], 28 (150 kW_{el} turbine Switzerland) [86], and ~25 (up to 1.5 MW_{el} turbines) [67]. The present results are higher than that given in the CCSD case study of Crookwell wind farm in NSW (capacity factor of 21%, 660 kWel turbines) of 12 g CO₂-e / kWh [69], despite the lower output and older technology assumed in this study. The figure for European conditions and electricity supply is ~10 g CO₂-e / kWh in the EcoInvent report [16]. These lower figures can be generally explained by different analysis boundaries and different electricity supply mixes and corresponding emissions intensities.

6.6 Photovoltaic electricity

Photovoltaic (PV) devices rely on direct solar radiation photons to cause a separation of charges in a suitable semiconductor material (the "photoelectric effect"), and with an electric circuit, to produce an electric current. The advantages of PV devices are that they are a very low maintenance, reliable, and modular source of direct renewable energy that require few ongoing inputs apart from sunshine, and once in operation, do not pollute.

6.6.1 Australian PV industry sector

At the start of 2005, the total installed photovoltaic capacity in Australia was estimated to be 52.3 MW_{el} , growing at around 15% per annum [87]. This represents about 2% of global installed PV capacity. Off-grid non domestic applications (including telecommunications, water pumping, signalling) are the dominant source of PV power in Australia with 57% of the installed capacity, followed by off-grid domestic at 30%. Only 13% of PV capacity in Australia is grid connected, of which only 3% is in centralised power generating facilities. The potential for the industry is large, with the Australian Business Council for Sustainable Energy estimating that 350 MW_{el} of capacity could be installed by 2010.

Increasing oil prices, and reducing PV prices, backed by government support (mainly through the Renewable Remote Power Generation Program - RRPGP) are behind growth in the offgrid domestic capacity share, whilst a range of government incentives including the Mandatory Renewable Energy Target and the national PV Rebate Program have seen growth in the grid-connected supply. Other newer incentives include the Solar Cities program and the Renewable Energy Development Initiative.

The distribution of PV installations across Australia shows a significant dominance by NSW, with 51% of installed capacity. The Northern Territory, with 20% of the Australian installed capacity shows the importance of PV in providing power for remote localities. The distribution is shown in Figure 6.6. These figures relate to the Australian Greenhouse Office renewable energy register [31] which does not reported installations of less than 3 kW_{el}.





Figure 6.5: Cumulative installed PV power in Australia (kWp means peak output) [87].



Figure 6.6: PV installed capacity by state (AGO data).

The PV manufacturing industry in Australia is growing, with 40 MW_{el} of capacity produced in 2004 and 50 MW_{el} produced in 2005. The BP Solar plant in Sydney is the largest producer. Most Australian production is exported, with 77% of cells, and 50% of modules exported, whilst of the module installed in Australia, 40% were imported [88]. The Origin Energy

commercialisation of the ANU's Sliver Cell technology came online with a 5 MW pilot line in 2005, but is still in the pre-commercial production stage. Currently, apart from non-crystalline dye sensitised cells, no crystalline wafers or feedstock is produced in Australia.

Reflecting rising international market prices, mainly due to competitive demand for silicon supply, module costs have risen to the AUD\$10/ W_{peak} range [88], from AUD\$7/ W_{peak} in 2002 and 2003 [89]. PV inverters and controllers are produced in Australia, with prices in the AUD\$1.3-1.9/ W_{peak} for inverters up to 2.5kW and AUD\$0.4-1.0/ W_{peak} for larger inverters. Supporting structures can be manufactured specifically for PV modules, and there are a range of Australian based options available.

The total system prices for 2003 in Australia provided by the International Energy Agency [89] are reproduced below. There is quite a range of costs, depending on the technology, application and scale of installations.

Category/Size	Typical applications and brief details	Current price per W _{peak} in AU\$
Off-grid Up to 1 kW _p	Residential, water pumping, telemetry, electric fences, lighting	18-24
Off-grid > 1 kW _p	Community power stations, diesel grid, pastoral stations, roadhouses, telecommunications, cathodic protection	12-18
Grid-connected	1-3 kW roof-mounted systems for households and schools	8-12
Grid-connected up to 10 kW_p	Community, industrial and commercial buildings	7-10
Grid-connected $> 10 \text{ kW}_p$	Community, industrial and commercial buildings	6-10

Table 6.37: Turnkey prices for PV systems in Australia in 2003 [89].

6.6.2 Existing LCA studies

There has been a significant amount of energy and greenhouse analysis of photovoltaic devices over the last 20 years, with most concerning the energy ratio or energy pay back time and the life-cycle greenhouse benefits of PV power. A summary of recent studies is provided in Table 6.38. Again, a specific review of each study cannot be reported here, but it can be seen that in terms of energy intensity, on average about 2 MJ of primary energy are needed for each kWh of electricity produced, giving energy pay back times of around 4 years. Carbon dioxide emissions produced in the manufacture of PV systems, averaged over the lifetime electricity production of the systems are in the range of 50-200 g CO₂-e/kWh.

Some particular studies of interest are the analysis by Crawford et al. [90] who conduct a study using hybrid process and input-output analysis for Australian conditions, but with a focus on a pure energy analysis, and with the addition of a heat recovery unit on the photovoltaic device for water heating. Voorspools et al. [67] also include input-output analysis in their methodology, but are constrained by a highly aggregated data set, and hence rely purely on process analysis data.

Ref.	Grid connection	Stage	Туре	Life- time	Total capacity	Irradiation - annual	Capacity factor	Electricity produced (kWh/year)	Energy intensity (panel w/o frame)	Energy intensity (panel w frame)	Energy intensity (BOS)	Energy intensity total	Green- house intensity
				Yrs	$\mathbf{MW}^{\mathbf{el}}$	kWh/m ²	%	kWh/yr	MJ/W _p	MJ/W_p	kWh/m ²	kWh _{th} / kWh _{el}	gCO ₂ / kWh _{el}
[91]	GC - PIBV	conceptual	multicrystalline silicon	30		1700			32.0	35.0	500.0		60
[91]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	multicrystalline silicon	30		1700			32.0	35.0	194.4		
[91]	GC - PIBV	conceptual	amorphous-Si	30		1700			17.0	23.0	500.0		50
[91]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	amorphous-Si	30		1700			17.0	23.0	194.4		
[92]	GC - Centralised	hypothetical	multicrystalline silicon	30		"low"		1200					170
[92]	GC - BIPV	hypothetical	multicrystalline silicon	30		"low"		850					120
[93]	GC - BIPV	operational	mc-Si/a-Si mix	25		1580		1300	32.0	35.0	500.0		41.7
[93]	GC - BIPV	operational	amorphous silicon	25		1580			17.0	23.0	194.4		
[94]	OG - BIPV	operational	mono-crystalline silicon		0.0064		5%	10289					
[95]	OG - BIPV	conceptual	not reported	20	0.00028		11%	233.6					
[96]	GC - BIPV	hypothetical	mono-crystalline silicon	25	0.00200		5%	3471					
[96]	GC - BIPV	hypothetical	mono-crystalline silicon	25	0.00200		5%	3471					
[96]	GC - BIPV	hypothetical	mono-crystalline silicon	25	0.00296		5%	5271					
[96]	GC - BIPV	hypothetical	mono-crystalline silicon	25	0.00296		5%	5271					
[90]	GC - BIPV	conceptual	crystalline Silicon	20	0.00015			647	183.3	254.7			
[97]	OG - centralised	conceptual	not reported	20	0.00133	1200	7%	1576					
[97]	OG - BIPV	conceptual	not reported	20	0.00133	1200	7%	1576					
[98]	GC - Centralised	hypothetical	nanocrystalline dye sens'd	20	500	2190			30.4	39.1			29
[99]	OG - BIPV	operational	not reported	20	0.00120	1717	13%	827					
[100]	GC - Centralised	hypothetical	multicrystalline silicon	30	100	1854	6%	1.5E+08					12
[101]	GC - BIPV	operational	mono-crystalline silicon	25	0.00270		9%	2600	57.6			0.82	217
[102]	GC - BIPV	conceptual	mono-crystalline silicon	20	0.00300	1427	8%	3470					21-91
[103]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	CdS/CdTe	20	10	1430	8%		17.5				



[103]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	CdS/CdTe	20	30	1430	10%		13.5		
[103]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	CdS/CdTe	20	100	1430	12%		10.2		
[104]	GC - BIPV	hypothetical	amorphous silicon	20	0.002		6%	3086			51.2
[105]	GC - Centralised	hypothetical	multicrystalline silicon	30	10		10%	8640000			113-132
[106]	GC - Centralised	hypothetical	mono-crystalline silicon	25	5	2000	4%	1.0E+07			
[78]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	not reported	25	3.3		34%				68.6
[58]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	multicrystalline silicon	30	10		15%				53.4
[58]	GC - Centralised	future	multicrystalline silicon	30	1000		15%				43.9
[58]	GC - Centralised	future	amorphous-Si	30	1000		15%				26
[107]	GC - BIPV	operational	mono-crystalline silicon	25	0.0027			2630		0.81	217
[73]	GC - BIPV	conceptual	multicrystalline silicon	25	0.003					0.42	99
[108]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	not reported	30	1			1.2E+06			153
[108]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	not reported	30	10			1.2E+07			148
[108]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	not reported	30	10			8.6E+06			187
[67]	GC - BIPV	conceptual	mono-crystalline silicon	20	1		9%		43.0	0.78	110
[67]	GC - Centralised	conceptual	mono-crystalline silicon	20	1		9%		43.0	0.97	160
[67]	GC - BIPV	near-future	mono-crystalline silicon	25	1		9%		43.0	0.36	50
[67]	GC - Centralised	near-future	mono-crystalline silicon	25	1		9%		43.0	0.47	80
[109]	GC - Centralised	operational	multicrystalline silicon	30	0.4		14%	5.0E+05	43.0	1.0	104
[110]	GC - Centralised	review	not reported								13
[111]	GC - BIPV	conceptual	amorphous-Si	20						0.21	47

Table 6.38: Characteristics and impacts of PV systems (GC = grid-connected, BIPV = building-integrated PV, BOS = balance of system).



6.6.3 Scenario description for PV power

The vast range of photovoltaic devices, module types, applications and outputs under different solar conditions requires a careful selection of PV scenario for the present study. PV modules made from silicon wafer solar cells (crystalline silicon, c-Si) represented 90% of the market share in 2004 [112]. They can be considered a mature technology and although there are many other types of promising PV technologies, modules made with c-Si cells are most appropriate for the purposes here of defining a current realistic scenario for large scale PV systems. c-Si cells can be used in PV power for grid-connected (roof-top and ground mounted), building integrated, and in distributed applications. Multi-crystalline (mc-Si) will be assumed here with a current typical module efficiency of 13% (solar to electric) [112]. Balance of system components such as module support structures, electrical connections to modules, and electrical inverters (to convert from DC to AC electricity) are important for large scale systems, and typically operate at about 85% efficiency [112].

The major processes in the production of PV power are shown in Figure 6.7. The dotted line shows the conventional life cycle boundary. Crawford et al. [90], in a study of energy use in building-integrated PV (BIPV), found that 55% of the energy impact occurred outside the conventional life cycle boundary – i.e. in the indirect impacts. Inside the conventional life cycle boundary, each process is identified separately, and major inputs have been documented. In Figure 6.7 imports for the current Australian PV industry are identified as yellow, whilst domestic production is identified green. However, as with the other technologies in this report all energy and emissions calculations will assume that the systems are made in Australia under Australian-average energy and emissions conditions.

The preliminary process in PV cell involves the production of metallurgical grade silicon from quartz or sand. This is an established process, with representative figures outlined below with respective sources. For the manufacture of metallurgical grade silicon (MG-Si), the material and energy requirement for 1 tonne of MG-Si production are shown in Table 6.39.

Material	Mass (/ t Si)	Reference
Quartz:	2.8 t	[113, 114]
Coal	0.6 t	[114]
Charcoal	0.4- 0.65 t	[102, 114]
Coke	0.4 - 0.75 t	[113, 114]
Woodchip	0.75-1.4 t	[113, 114]
Energy requirement: electricity	11-15 MWh	[68, 102, 113, 114]

Table 6.39: Material and energy contents for silicon manufacture.



Figure 6.7: Major processes identified in production of PV power.

There are also numerous sources of data on the processes of wafer production and solar cell production. Many of these sources provide differing results, and assess impacts in terms of different parameters. Rather than trying to reconcile different sources of disparate data, the process inventory of the EcoInvent LCA inventory constructed by de Wild-Scholten and Alsema for the European Commission CrystalClear project [115] is used. These authors provide the most recent detailed data for mc-Si PV, using current technology averaged over a number of plants. They cover the processes of solar-grade silicon manufacture, wafer production, solar cell production and solar module production. The data is generally from plants in Western Europe but has been adapted here to apply to the Australian energy system.

Thus the key information source for the module production process is:

 de Wild-Scholten, M. J. and Alsema, E. A. (2005). "Environmental Life Cycle Inventory of Crystalline Silicon Photovoltaic Module Production." Proceedings of the Materials Research Society Fall 2005 Meeting, Symposium G, Boston, USA, 28-30 November 2005, from online publication at: www.mrs.org. [115]

Products	Unit	Value	Comment
Polycrystalline silicon, Siemens process	kg	1.00	high purity, with specifications applicable for photovoltaic industry
MG-silicon	kg	1.13	metallurgical grade silicon
Inorganic chemicals, unspecified	kg	2.00	mix of NaOH, HCl and H ₂
Heat from natural gas	MJ	185	for process heat
Electricity	kWh	110	actual sources of electricity can vary with considered production location

Important LCA inventory data for processes from Si production to modules are presented in Tables 6.40 to 6.44.

Table 6.40: Production requirements for solar grade silicon [115].

Products	Unit	Amount	Comment
multi-Si wafer	m^2	1	typical wafer area: 125x125 mm ² (0.0156 m ²), average thickness 285 um
poly-Si	kg	1.67	polycrystalline silicon of semiconductor or solar grade quality, partly internally recycled silicon from ingot cut-offs and broken wafers
quartz crucible	kg	0.390	for ingot growing
glass	kg	0.01	for temporarily attachment of bricks to wiresawing equipment
steel wire	kg	1.49	for wafer cutting
silicon carbide (SiC)	kg	2.61	for sawing slurry
electricity, medium voltage	kWh	30	total electricity including direct and indirect process energy and overhead energy
natural gas	MJ	4	for removing adhesive after sawing

Table 6.41: Main production requirements for 1 m² of multi-crystalline wafer [115].

Products	Unit	Amount	Comment
multi- or mono-Si cell (156 cm^2)		1	cell area 156 cm ² , typical thickness 270-300 um
Water, cooling	m ³	1.56E-02	cooling water
multi/mono-Si wafer (156 cm ²)	р	1.06E+00	
phosphorus paste	kg	2.27E-05	for emitter formation
metallisation paste	kg	1.17E-03	aggregated value for front and back pastes containing, silver content 1.6E-4 kg
polystyrene, expandable	kg	6.36E-06	for packaging
electricity, medium voltage	kWh	5.90E-01	
natural gas	MJ	7.42E-02	
fuel oil	litre	5.06E-04	

Table 6.42: Production requirements for 156 cm² solar cell [115].

Products	Unit	Amount	Comment
Module, c-Si	р	1	dimensions see below
Solar cells	р	73.4	+2% cell loss
Aluminium profile	kg	3.8	for frame, may vary per manufacturer
Polyphenylenoxid	kg	0.2	junction box, may vary per manufacturer
			assuming 3.6 mm glass thickness, varies from 3.2
Glass sheet, low iron, tempered	kg	11.4	to 4.0 depending on application, size and
			manufacturer, $+1\%$ loss
Ethyl Vinyl Acetate	kg	1.3	EVA consumption 0.96 kg/m , +6% more than
			50% polyvinylfluoride 50% polyethylene
Back foil, for solar cell module	kg	0.32	terephthalate, 0.243 g/m^2 (0.17 mm thickness)
	U		7% cutting loss
Copper	kg	0.14	copper ribbbons for cell interconnection
Tin	kα	0.007	Sn60Pb40 plating on tabbing material, Sn plating
1 111	кg	0.007	on interconnect/terminal ribbons
Lead	kg	0.004	Sn60Pb40 plating on tabbing material, some
	8		manufacturers use lead free.
Nickel	kg	0.00020	Ni plating on interconnect/terminal ribbons
Soldering flux	kg	0.0100	soldering flux, 95% propanol, no halogens
Methanol	kg	0.0162	cleaning fluid 13 ml/m ²
Silicone	kg	0.0029	for diaphragma of laminator
Silicone kit	kg	0.150	kit to attach frame and junction box
Cardboard	kg	1.37	packaging; estimation: 2 modules per cardboard how $1 \log(m^2 \text{ hoard } 2.2 m^2 \text{ hoard par } m^2 \text{ module})$
	-		
Electricity	kWh	8.33	total process energy

Table 6.43: Production requirements for 1 crystalline silicon PV module [115].

Module parameters	Value	Unit
Number of cells, width:	6	
Number of cells, length:	12	
Cell size (length):	12.5	Cm
Cell area factor:	1	
Cell efficiency (encapsulated)	14.7	%
Module width (w/o frame)	80	Cm
Module length (w/o frame)	156.2	Cm
Module area (w/o frame)	1.25	M^2
Module perimeter (= frame length)	4.7	М
Number of cells:	72	
Module power	165.4	\mathbf{W}_{p}
Module efficiency (glass area, excl. frame)	13.2	%

Table 6.44: Final parameters for Si PV modules [115].

As mentioned above, PV installations require additional materials and systems, so called BOS (balance of system components). The BOS resource requirements for a large scale system appropriate the present study have been well documented by Mason et al in terms of the peak output of a PV system. These are adapted to be consistent with Australian production:

 Mason, J. E., Fthenakis, V. M., Hansen, T. and Kim, H. C. (2005). "Energy Pay-Back and Life Cycle CO2 Emissions of the BOS in an Optimized 3.5 MW PV Installation." *Progress in Photovoltaics: Research and Applications*, in press [116].

Balance of System	Mass (kg/MW _p)
PV Support Structure	16821
PV Module Interconnections	453
Junction Boxes	1385
Conduits and Fittings	6561
Wire and Grounding Devices	5648
Inverters and Transformers	28320
Office facilities	20697
Concrete	76417
Miscellaneous	5806
Total	163834

Table 6.45: Balance of system (support structure, controllers, connections) [116].

The final task in defining the PV scenario is to establish the output of the modules under typical operating conditions. Typical values for energy produced by PV modules in Australian conditions are obtained from as 1500-2000 MWh/MW_p per year [88, 89, 117]. A median range figure of 1750 MWh/MW is used as the base case in this study. The full definitions of the cases for the PV scenario are given in Table 6.46. Note that grid losses for PV are assumed lower than the other technologies, due to PV's appropriateness for installation in build up areas, such as green field sites in cities and on factory roofs.

Main parameters	Base	High	Low
Grid losses (%)	3%	5%	0%
BOS efficiency (%)	85%	80%	90%
Module efficiency (%)	13%	12%	14%
Annual electricity (MWh/MW _p)	1750	1500	2000
Module area per peak MW (m^2/MW_p)	9,050	10,417	7,937
Capacity factor (%)	20.0%	17.1%	22.8%
Lifetime (years)	25	20	30
Transport distance (km)	250	400	150
Material intensity factor	1	1.2	0.8

Table 6.46: Main parameters for the PV cases (module rating 1 MW_{el}). The high case corresponds to all parameters leading to high greenhouse intensities.

6.6.4 Energy and emissions intensities

The breakdown of results for a 100 MW_{el} rated PV installation based on the modules and BOS components described above is given below (Table 6.47). Energy use and greenhouse emissions embodied in materials are significant, particularly in the production of silicon cell feedstock, but there are other important contributions as well.

Breakdown	Electricity	Thermal	Total energy		Total emissions	
	(GWh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(GWh _{th})	(%)	(kt CO ₂ -e)	(%)
Si production	161.1	75.25	575	44.9%	186.2	41.5%
Module materials	35.2	316.5	352	27.5%	137.9	30.8%
Module production	63.64	2.36	200	15.6%	64.7	14.4%
BOS	13.7	122.9	137	10.7%	53.5	11.9%
Transport	0.0	1.9	1.87	0.1%	0.5	0.1%
Construction	1.0	3.1	4.1	0.3%	2.0	0.5%
Operation	0	10	11	0.9%	3.6	0.8%

Table 6.47: Total full chain results for the base case for PV of 100 MW_{el} rating.

The total greenhouse gas intensity for the PV base case is 106 g CO_2 -e/kWh (Table 6.48) with a range of the high and low cases between 53 and 217 g CO_2 -e/kWh, which are based on very conservative bounds to the analysis. These results are consistent with those given in Table 6.38 covering 50-200 g CO_2 -e/kW.

Case	Energy intensity	Greenhouse gas intensity	Lifetime output	Comment
	(kWh_{th}/kWh_{el})	(g CO ₂ -e/kWh)	(GWh _{el})	
Base	0.33	106	4,244	20.0% capacity factor, 25 year lifetime
High	0.67	217	2,850	17.1% capacity factor, 20 year lifetime
Low	0.16	53	6,000	22.8% capacity factor, 30 year lifetime

Table 6.48: Summary of full chain intensities for 100 a MW_{el} nominal PV installation.

Other more specific and recent results from the literature for comparison (in g CO_2 -e/kWh) are ~18 (for BOS of PV) [118], 73 (for Switzerland, but with favourable assumptions about the manufacture of Si) [29], 40-50 (optimistic and method not elaborated) [112], 160 (large scale systems) [67], 171-235 (mid 1990s data, Switzerland) [86], and 104 [73].

The present results are higher than that given in the CCSD case study of the 400 kW Singleton solar farm in NSW (capacity factor of 14%, 30 year lifetime) of 29 g CO₂-e / kWh [109], despite the lower output and older technology assumed in this study.

19A

6.7 Hydroelectricity

There are two main types of hydroelectric conversion technology: reservoir hydropower plants and run-of-river plants. The first type can be quite large in size, up to around 1000 MW for single facilities is common, the limit being mainly imposed by the local topography and the water resource. Given Australia's environmental and climate conditions, significant new capacity in large-scale reservoir hydroelectricity is unlikely and will not be considered here. Run-of-river hydroelectricity in contrast is usually at a smaller scale (approximately 200 MW_{el} maximum) and its application under different conditions is more flexible. Despite this, there is no significant, large run-of-river hydroelectric capacity in Australia.

There are two main energy-related issues and sources of emissions for the establishment of hydro power. One is due to the materials embodied in the construction (substantially concrete), with lifetimes often of up to 100 years, which is usually the time used in many analyses. The second concerns the release of greenhouse gases due to changes in the use of land, primarily relating to the rotting of vegetation and subsequent release of greenhouse gases. One example of this is the flooding of valleys to create large reservoirs which could lead to biomass decay and emissions of up to 400 g CO₂-e/kWh [119]. These second types of emissions can largely be ignored for the run-of-river systems considered here

Reference	Comment	g CO ₂ -e/kWh
Gagnon et al 2002 [110]	Reservoir	15
Gagnon et al 2002 [110]	Run-of-river	2
EcoInvent report [16]	Reservoir	5-34
EcoInvent report [16]	Run-of-river	3
Dones and Gantner [119]	Swiss run-of-river	3.7
Dones and Gantner [119]	Swiss reservoir	4.5
Van de Vate [84]	Small run-of-river	1-3
Van de Vate [84]	Small reservoir with concrete	10-40
Van de Vate [84]	Large concrete reservoirs	1-5
Vattenfall hydro [120]	Large concrete reservoirs	\sim 4.5 (inundation = 3)
Chamberland et al [121]	Quebec hydro	57

A selection of literature values for the greenhouse intensity of hydro electricity is shown in Table 6.49. It can be seen that although there is quite a range, hydro power is still a relatively low emissions form of electricity.

Table 6.49: Energy and greenhouse intensity summary for hydroelectricity.

For the purposes of developing a scenario for this report, the material and energy inventory of Dones and Gantner is used, and modified to be appropriate with Australia's current energy mix [119]. Specific sites and local conditions are not accounted for and it is assumed that Dones and Gantner's average figures for all low pressure run-of-river hydroelectric systems in Switzerland are suitable for Australia. Lower capacity factors however are assumed, and all material and energy requirements are calculated from the gross capacity of the Swiss systems, not on their energy outputs. Conservative lifetime and conversion efficiency figures have been used. The main assumptions for the three cases are given in Table 6.50.

Main parameters	Base	High	Low
Grid losses (%)	5%	9%	3%
Generation efficiency (%)	82%	77%	87%
Capacity factor (%)	50%	35%	65%
Lifetime (years)	40	25	55
Transport distance (km)	250	400	150
Material intensity factor	1	1.2	0.8

Table 6.50: Main parameters for the hydroelectric cases.

The breakdown of results for a 100 MW_{el} rated run-of-river hydroelectricity installation based on the assumptions made above is given below (Table 6.51). Energy use and greenhouse emissions embodied in materials are not significant compared with the output of the system.

Breakdown	Electricity	Thermal	Total energy		Total emissions	
	(GWh _{el})	(GWh _{th})	(GWh _{th})	(%)	(kt CO ₂ -e)	(%)
Materials	48.3	434.5	483	72.0%	189	76.0%
Transport	0.0	16.0	16	2.4%	4	1.8%
Construction	29.5	80.0	171	25.6%	55	22.3%

Table 6.51: Total full chain results for the base case of 100 MW_{el} of hydroelectricity.

The total greenhouse gas intensity for the hydroelectricity base case is 15 g CO₂-e/kWh (Table 6.52) with a range of the high and low cases between 6.5 and 44 g CO₂-e/kWh, which are based on very conservative bounds to the analysis. These results are consistent with those given in Table 6.49 covering 3-40 g CO₂-e/kW.

Case	Energy intensity	Greenhouse gas intensity	Lifetime output	Comment
	(kWh_{th}/kWh_{el})	(g CO ₂ -e/kWh)	(GWh _{el})	
Base	0.046	15	16,644	50% capacity factor, 40 year lifetime
High	0.137	44	6,975	35% capacity factor, 25 year lifetime
Low	0.020	6.5	30,377	65% capacity factor, 55 year lifetime

Table 6.52: Summary of full chain intensities for a 100 MW_{el} nominal hydroelectric installation.

6.8 Summary of results: non-nuclear generation

A range of non-nuclear electricity generation technologies have been analysed. These technologies have widely varying electricity output and resource requirements, requiring careful definitions of meaningful base scenarios and high and low bounds. The typical estimates are suitable for comparisons between technologies for Australian conditions. The results are summarised below.

Technology	Typical		Min	Max
	kWh _{th} /kWh _{el}	g CO ₂ -e/kWh	g CO ₂ -e/kWh	g CO ₂ -e/kWh
Black coal PF fuel (Table 6.12)	2.85	941	843	1171
Black coal supercritical (Table 6.15)	2.62	863	774	1046
Brown coal subcritical (Table 6.20)	3.46	1175	1011	1506
Natural gas turbine – open cycle (Table 6.27)	3.05	751	627	891
Natural gas – combined cycle (Table 6.29)	2.35	577	491	655
Wind power (Table 6.36)	0.066	21	13	40
Photovoltaic generation (Table 6.48)	0.33	106	53	217
Hydro power (Table 6.52)	0.046	15	6.5	44

Table 6.53: Greenhouse intensity summary for the non-nuclear technologies.

References to Section 6

- [1] Coal in a Sustainable Society. *Case study B1: Electricity from conventional PF technology* Revision 2.30: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2001.
- [2] Australian Bureau of Agricultural and Resource Economics. *Energy in Australia 2005*. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, 2005.
- [3] Geosciences Australia. *Operating fossil power plants*. 2006.
- [4] Geosciences Australia. *Proposed fossil power plants*. 2006.
- [5] Nunn J, Cottrell A, Urfer A, Wibberley L, Scaife P. *A life cycle assessment of the Victorian electricity grid* Technology Assessment Report 28: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2003.
- [6] Nunn J, Cottrell A, Urfer A, Wibberley L, Scaife P. *A life cycle assessment of the Queensland electricity grid* Technology Assessment Report 26: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2003.
- [7] Nunn J, Cottrell A, Urfer A, Wibberley L, Scaife P. *A life cycle assessment of the NSW electricity grid* Technology Assessment Report 25: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2002.
- [8] Nunn J, Cottrell A, Urfer A, Wibberley L, Scaife P. An LCA of WA's South West Interconnected electricity grid year ending 2002 Technology Assessment Report 50: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2002.
- [9] Australian Greenhouse Office (SKM). *Integrating Consultancy Efficiency Standards for Power Generation*. Canberra: Australian Greenhouse Office, 2000.
- [10] Australian Greenhouse Office. *Program Guidelines: Generator efficiency standards*. Canberra: Australian Greenhouse Office, 2000.
- [11] Eraring Energy. Personal communication. 2006.
- [12] Australian Greenhouse Office. *Draft Revised Technical Guidelines: Generator Efficiency Standards*. Canberra, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia, 2006.
- [13] Australian Greenhouse Office. *Generator efficiency standards intensity calculator*. 2006.
- [14] Australian Greenhouse Office. *Australian Methodology for the Estimation of Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks 2004: Energy (Stationary sources).* Canberra, Australia: Australian Greenhouse Office, 2006.
- [15] Australian Greenhouse Office. *Technical Guidelines: Generator Efficiency Standards* Version 1.2. Canberra, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia, 2001.
- [16] Dones R, Bauer C, Bolliger R. Life Cycle Inventories of Energy Systems: Results for Current Systems in Switzerland and other UCTE Countries EcoInvent Report No. 5, 2004.
- [17] Hill KM, Walford FJ. Energy analysis of a power generating system. *Energy Policy* 1975; (December) 306-317.
- [18] Australian Greenhouse Office. *Factors and Methods Workbook.* Canberra, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia, 2005.
- [19] Australian Greenhouse Office. *Australian Methodology for the Estimation of Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks 2004: Energy (Fugitive Fuel Emissions)*. Canberra, Australia: Australian Greenhouse Office, 2006.
- [20] Uchiyama Y, Yamamoto H. *Greenhouse effect analysis of power generation plants*. CRIEPI Report No. 91005. Tokyo, Japan: Central Research Institute of the Electricity Producing Industry, 1992.



- [21] Tahara K, Kojima T, Inaba A. Evaluation of CO₂ payback time of power plants by LCA. *Energy Conversion and Management* 1997; 38(S) S615-S620.
- [22] Wibberley L, Cottrell A, Palfreyman D, Scaife P, Brown P. *Techno-economic assessment of power generation options for Australia* Technology Assessment Report 52: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2006.
- [23] Cottrell A, Nunn J, Palfreyman D, Urfer A, Scaife P, Wibberley L. *Systems assessment of future electricity generation options for Australia* Technology Assessment Report 32: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2003.
- [24] Australian Greenhouse Office. *Operating fossil power plants* (http://www.agso.gov.au/fossil_fuel). 2006.
- [25] Graham P, Dave N, Coombes P, Vincent D, Duffy G. *Options for electricity generation in Australia* Technology Assessment Report 31: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2003.
- [26] Buhre BJP, Gupta R, Richardson S, Sharma A, Spero C, Wall T. *PF-Fired Supercritical Boilers: Operational Issues and Coal Quality Impacts*: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2002.
- [27] Friedrich R, Marheineke T. Life cycle analysis of electricity systems: methods and results Comparison of energy sources in terms of their full-energy-chain emission factors of greenhouse gases, IAEA Advisory Group meeting/Workshop. Beijing, China: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1994: 67-75.
- [28] Coal in a Sustainable Society. *Case study B6: Electricity from open cycle natural gas turbines* Revision 2.30: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2001.
- [29] Dones R, Heck T, Hirschberg S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions from Energy Systems, Comparison and Overview. In: C. C, editor. *Encyclopedia of Energy*: Academic Press/Elsevier, 2004: 77-95.
- [30] International Energy Agency. *Annual Report Chapter 4 Australia*: International Energy Agency, 2004.
- [31] Australian Greenhouse Office. *Renewable Energy Power Stations*. 2006. 'Available from'

http://www.ga.gov.au/renewable/operating/operating_renewable.xls

[32] AusWEA. *Wind Farming and the Australian Electricity System*. 2006. 'Available from'

http://www.auswea.com.au/WIDP/assets/2ElectricitySystem.pdf

- [33] Australian Greenhouse Office. *National Wind Power Study: An estimate of readily accepted wind energy in the National Electricity Market*. Canberra, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia, 2003.
- [34] AusWEA. *Wind Energy Projects in Australia*. 2006. 'Available from' <u>http://www.auswea.com.au/auswea/projects/projectlist20060428.xls</u>
- [35] MacGill IF, Watt ME. Jobs and Investment Potential of Renewable Energy: Australian Wind Energy Scenarios *Proc 40th ANZSES conference: "SolarHarvest".* Newcastle, Australia, 2002
- [36] MacGill IF, Outhred H. Integrating Wind Generation into the Australian National Electricity Market *Proc 40th ANZSES conference: "SolarHarvest"*. Newcastle, Australia, 2002
- [37] Outhred H, Spooner E. Network Issues Associated with Distributed Generation *Proc of 40th ANZSES conference "SolarHarvest"*. Newcastle, Australia, 2002

- [38] Outhred H. Some Operation and Investment Issues for Wind Farms in a Restructured Electricity Industry *Proc of 40th ANZSES conference "SolarHarvest"*. Newcastle, Australia, 2002
- [39] Outhred H. *National Wind Power Study: An estimate of readily accepted wind energy in the National Electricity Market*. Canberra, Australia: Australian Greenhouse Office, 2003.
- [40] Outhred H. *Wind Energy and the National Electricity Market with particular reference to South Australia*. Canberra, Australia: Australian Greenhouse Office, 2003.
- [41] Domrös R. Energetische Amortisationszeit von Windkraftanlagen auf Basis der Prozeβkettenanalyse. Diplomarbeit. Berlin, Germany: Technische Universität, 1992.
- [42] Heinloth K. Energie. Stuttgart, Germany: B. G. Teubner, 1983.
- [43] Nadal G. *Life cycle direct and indirect pollution associated with PV and wind energy systems*. S. C. de Bariloche, Argentina: Fundación Bariloche, Av.12 de Octubre 1915, CC 138, 1998.
- [44] Haack BN. Net energy analysis of small wind energy conversion systems. *Applied Energy* 1981; 9 193-200.
- [45] Krohn S. The energy balance of modern wind turbines. *Wind Power Note* 1997; 16 1-16.
- [46] Pernkopf M. Ermittlung des Gesamtbedarfs zur Errichtung eines betriebsbereiten Windenergiekonverters. Studienarbeit. Stuttgart, Germany: Universität Stuttgart, 1991.
- [47] Frischknecht R. Ökoinventare von Energiesystemen: Grundlagen für den ökologischen Vergleich von Energiesystemen und den Einbezug von Energiesystemen in Ökobilanzen für die Schweiz. Bern, Switzerland: Bundesamt für Energiewirtschaft, 1996.
- [48] Hagedorn G, Ilmberger F. *Kumulierter Energieverbrauch für die Herstellung von Windkraftanlagen*. München, Germany: Forschungsstelle für Energiewirtschaft, Bundesministerium für Forschung und Technologie, 1991.
- [49] Grum-Schwensen E. The real cost of wind turbine construction. *WindStats Newsletter* 1990; 3(2) 1-2.
- [50] Uchiyama Y, Yamamoto H. *Energy analysis on power generation plants*. CRIEPI Report No. 90015. Tokyo, Japan: Central Research Institute of the Electricity Producing Industry, 1991.
- [51] Yasukawa S, Tadokoro Y, Kajiyama T. Life cycle CO₂ emission from nuclear power reactor and fuel cycle system *Expert workshop on life-cycle analysis of energy systems, methods and experience*. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, International Energy Agency, 1992: 151-160.
- [52] Wiese A, Kaltschmitt M. Comparison of wind energy technologies with other electricity generation systems a life-cycle analysis *European Union Wind Energy Conference*. Bedford, UK: Stephens & Assoc., 1996: 169-172.
- [53] Uchiyama Y. Life cycle analysis of electricity generation and supply systems *Electricity, Health and the Environment: Comparative Assessment in Support of Decision Making.* Vienna, Austria: International Atomic Energy Agency, 1995: 279-291.
- [54] Uchiyama Y. Life cycle analysis of photovoltaic cell and wind power plants. In: International Atomic Energy Agency, editor. *Assessment of greenhouse gas*



emissions from the full energy chain of solar and wind power and other energy sources, Working material. Vienna, Austria: IAEA, 1996.

- [55] Nomura N, Inaba A, Tonooka Y, Akai M. Life-cycle emission of oxidic gases from power-generation systems. *Applied Energy* 2001; 68 215-227.
- [56] Gydesen A, Maimann D, Pedersen PB, Hansen MK, Bruhn B, Bidstrup C. *Renere teknologi på energiområdet*. Miljøprojekt nr. 138. Copenhagen, Denmark: Miljøministeriet, 1990.
- [57] Myslik T. Untersuchung der energetischen Amortisationszeit einer Windenergieanlage am Fallbeispiel Enercon-17. Entwurfsarbeit, 1990.
- [58] Hondo H. Life cycle GHG emission analysis of power generation systems: Japanese case. *Energy* 2005; 30(11-12) 2042-2056.
- [59] Lewin B. CO₂-Emission von Kraftwerken unter Berücksichtigung der vor- und nachgelagerten Energieketten. *VDI Berichte* 1993; 1093 115-130.
- [60] Roth E. Energetischer Vergleich von Kraftwerken. *Brennstoff-Wärme-Kraft* 1994; 46(1/2) 28-32.
- [61] EEE Eyre Energy Environment, ENCO Environmental Consultants. Vol. 6: Wind & Hydro. In: European Commission, editor. ExternE - Externalities of Energy. Luxembourg: European Commission, Directorate-General XII, 1995.
- [62] Kuemmel B, Sørensen B. *Life-cycle analysis of the total Danish energy system*. Tekst Nr 334. Roskilde, Denmark: IMFUFA, Roskilde Universitetscenter, 1997.
- [63] Stelzer T, Wiese A. Ganzheitliche Bilanzierung der Stromerzeugung aus erneuerbaren Energieträgern 9. *Internationales Sonnenforum*. Stuttgart, Germany, 1994: 1636-1643.
- [64] Pick E, Wagner H-J. *Beitrag zum kumulierten Energieaufwand ausgewählter Windenergiekonverter*. Arbeitsbericht Juli 1998. Essen, Germany: Fachgebiet Ökologisch verträgliche Energiewirtschaft, Universität GH, 1998.
- [65] Lenzen M, Wachsmann U. Wind energy converters in Brazil and Germany: an example for geographical variability in LCA. *Applied Energy* 2004; 77 119-130.
- [66] Schleisner L. Life cycle assessment of a wind farm and related externalities. *Renewable Energy* 2000; 20 279-288.
- [67] Voorspools KR, Brouwers EA, D'haeseleer WD. Energy content and indirect greenhouse gas emissions embedded in 'emission-free' plants: results from the Low Countries. *Applied Energy* 2000; 67 307-330.
- [68] Jungbluth N, Bauer C, Dones R, Frischknecht R. Life Cycle Assessment for Emerging Technologies: Case Studies for Photovoltaic and Wind Power. *International Journal of Life-Cycle Assessment* 2005; 10(1) 24-34.
- [69] Coal in a Sustainable Society. *Case study B13: Electricity from wind turbines* Revision 2.30: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2001.
- [70] Roberts F. Energy accounting of alternative energy sources. *Applied Energy* 1980; 6 1-20.
- [71] Hartmann D. FENCH-analysis of electricity generation greenhouse gas emissions from solar and wind power in Germany. In: International Atomic Energy Agency, editor. Assessment of greenhouse gas emissions from the full energy chain of solar and wind power and other energy sources, Working material. Vienna, Austria: IAEA, 1996.
- [72] Devine WD. An energy analysis of a wind energy conversion system for fuel displacement. Report No. ORAU/IEA(M)-77-2. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1977.



- [73] Pehnt M. Dynamic life cycle assessment (LCA) of renewable energy technologies. *Renewable Energy* 2006; 31(1) 55-71.
- [74] Gürzenich D, Methur J, Bansal NK, Wagner H-J. Cumulative energy demand for selected renewable energy technologies. *International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment* 1999; 4(3) 143-149.
- [75] Elsam Engineering. *Life Cycle Assessment of offshore and onshore sited wind farms*. Denmark: Vestas Wind Systems, 2004.
- [76] Vestas. *Life cycle assessment of offshore and onshore sited wind power plants based on Vestas V90-3.0 MW turbines.* Denmark: Vestas Pty Ltd, 2005.
- [77] Proops JLR, Gay PW, Speck S, Schröder T. The lifetime pollution implications of various types of electricity generation. *Energy Policy* 1996; 24(3) 229-237.
- [78] El-Kordy MN, Badr MA, Abed KA, Ibrahim SMA. Economical evaluation of electricity generation considering externalities. *Renewable Energy* 2002; 25(2) 317-328.
- [79] Rehman S. Prospects of wind farm development in Saudi Arabia. *Renewable Energy* 2005; 30(3) 447-463.
- [80] Ozerdem B, Ozer S, Tosun M. Feasibility study of wind farms: A case study for Izmir, Turkey. *Journal of Wind Engineering and Industrial Aerodynamics* 2006; In Press, Corrected Proof.
- [81] Kenisarin M, KarslI VM, Caglar M. Wind power engineering in the world and perspectives of its development in Turkey. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 2006; 10(4) 341-369.
- [82] Keemoku Y, Ishikawa K, Nakagawa S, Kawamoto T, Sakakibara T. Life Cycle CO2 Emissions of a Photovoltaic/Wind/Diesel Generating System. *Electrical Engineering in Japan* 2002; 138(2) 14-23.
- [83] Vattenfall AB Nordic Generation. *Certified Environmental Product* Declaration of Electricity from Vattenfall AB's Swedish Windpower Plants, 2003.
- [84] van de Vate JF. Full-energy-chain greenhouse-gas emissions: a comparison between nuclear power, hydropower, solar power and wind power. *International Journal of Risk Assessment and Management* 2002; 3(1) 59 - 74.
- [85] Spadaro JV, Langlois L, Hamilton B. Assessing the difference: greenhouse gas emissions of different electricity generating chains. *IAEA Bulletin* 2000; 42(2) 19-24.
- [86] Dones R, Frischknecht R. Greenhouse gas emissions inventory for photovolaic and wind systems in Switzerland *IAEA Advisory Group Meeting on the assessment of greenhouse gas emission from the full-energy-chain of solar and wind power*. Vienna, Austria: Internation Atomic Energy Agency, 1996
- [87] International Energy Agency. *Cumulative installed PV power by sub-market*. 2005.
- [88] Watt M. *Photovoltaic Power Supply Annual Report*: Business Council for Sustainable Energy, 2006.
- [89] International Energy Agency. National Status Report 2003. 2004.
- [90] Crawford RH, Treloar GJ, Fuller RJ, Bazilian M. Life-cycle energy analysis of building integrated photovoltaic systems (BiPVs) with heat recovery unit. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 2006; 10(6) 559-575.
- [91] Alsema EA, Nieuwlaar E. Energy viability of photovoltaic systems. *Energy Policy* 2000; 28(14) 999-1010.



165

- [92] Awerbuch S. Investing in photovoltaics: risk, accounting and the value of new technology. *Energy Policy* 2000; 28(14) 1023-1035.
- [93] Bernal-Agustin JL, Dufo-Lopez R. Economical and environmental analysis of grid connected photovoltaic systems in Spain. *Renewable Energy* 2006; 31(8) 1107-1128.
- [94] Bakos GC, Soursos M. Techno-economic assessment of a stand-alone PV/hybrid installation for low-cost electrification of a tourist resort in Greece. *Applied Energy* 2002; 73(2) 183-193.
- [95] Bhuiyan MMH, Asgar MA, Mazumder RK, Hussain M. Economic evaluation of a stand-alone residential photovoltaic power system in Bangladesh. *Renewable Energy* 2000; 21(3-4) 403-410.
- [96] Celik AN. Present status of photovoltaic energy in Turkey and life cycle techno-economic analysis of a grid-connected photovoltaic-house. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 2006; 10(4) 370-387.
- [97] Dakkak M, Hirata A, Muhida R, Kawasaki Z. Operation strategy of residential centralized photovoltaic system in remote areas. *Renewable Energy* 2003; 28(7) 997-1012.
- [98] Greijer H, Karlson L, Lindquist S-E, Anders Hagfeldt. Environmental aspects of electricity generation from a nanocrystalline dye sensitized solar cell system. *Renewable Energy* 2001; 23(1) 27-39.
- [99] Iskander C, Scerri E. Performance and cost evaluation of a stand-alone photovoltaic system in Malta. *Renewable Energy Special Issue: World Renewable Energy Congress Renewable Energy, Energy Efficiency and the Environment* 1996; 8(1-4) 437-440.
- [100] Ito M, Kato K, Sugihara H, Kichimi T, Song J, Kurokawa K. A preliminary study on potential for very large-scale photovoltaic power generation (VLS-PV) system in the Gobi desert from economic and environmental viewpoints. *Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells* 2003; 75(3-4) 507-517.
- [101] Kannan R, Leong KC, Osman R, Ho HK, Tso CP. Life cycle assessment study of solar PV systems: An example of a 2.7 kWp distributed solar PV system in Singapore. *Solar Energy* 2006; 80(5) 555-563.
- [102] Kato K, Murata A, Sakuta K. An evaluation on the life cycle of photovoltaic energy system considering production energy of off-grade silicon. *Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells* 1997; 47(1-4) 95-100.
- [103] Kato K, Hibino T, Komoto K, Ihara S, Yamamoto S, Fujihara H. A life-cycle analysis on thin-film CdS/CdTe PV modules. *Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells* 2001; 67(1-4) 279-287.
- [104] Keoleian GA, Lewis GM. Modeling the life cycle energy and environmental performance of amorphous silicon BIPV roofing in the US. *Renewable Energy* 2003; 28(2) 271-293.
- [105] Komiyama H, Yamada K, Inaba A, Kato K. Life cycle analysis of solar cell systems as a means to reduce atmospheric carbon dioxide emissions. *Energy Conversion and Management, Proceedings of the International Energy Agency Greenhouse Gases: Mitigation Options Conference* 1996; 37(6-8) 1247-1252.
- [106] Rehman S, Bader MA, Al-Moallem SA. Cost of solar energy generated using PV panels. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, (In press, uncorrected proof).



- [107] Kannan R, Leong KC, Osman R, Ho HK. Life cycle energy, emissions and cost inventory of power generation technologies in Singapore. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, (In press, corrected proof).
- [108] Tahara K, Kojima T, Inaba A. Evaluation of CO2 payback time of power plants by LCA. *Energy Conversion and Management, Proceedings of the Third International Conference on Carbon Dioxide Removal* 1997; 38(Supplement 1) S615-S620.
- [109] Coal in a Sustainable Society. *Case study B9: Electricity from photovoltaics* Revision 2.30: CRC for Coal in Sustainable Development, 2000.
- [110] Gagnon L, Belanger C, Uchiyama Y. Life-cycle assessment of electricity generation options: The status of research in year 2001. *Energy Policy* 2002; 30(14) 1267-1278.
- [111] Nieuwlaar E, Alsema E, van Engelenburg B. Using life-cycle assessments for the environmental evaluation of greenhouse gas mitigation options. *Energy Conversion and Management* 1996; 37(6-8) 831-836.
- [112] Frankl P. Present and future photovoltaic systems: life cycle impacts total costs and other sustainability impacts *5th International Biennial Workshop of Advances in Energy Studies*. Porto Venere, 2006
- [113] Wibberley L, Nunn J, Cottrell A, Searles M, Urfer A, Scaife P. *LCA of Steel and Electricity Production*: BHP Research, 1999.
- [114] Phylipsen GJM, Alsema EA. Environmental life-cycle assessment of multicrystalline silicon solar cell modules Report no. 95057. Utrecht, The Netherlands: Netherlands Agency for Energy and the Environment,, 1995.
- [115] de Wild-Scholten MJ, Alsema EA. Environmental Life Cycle Inventory of Crystalline Silicon Photovoltaic Module Production. 2005.
- [116] Mason JE, Fthenakis VM, Hansen T, Kim HC. Energy Pay-Back and Life Cycle CO2 Emissions of the BOS in an Optimized 3.5 MW PV Installation. *Progress in Photovoltaics: Research and Applications* 2005; In press.
- [117] Watt M. *National Survey Report of PV Power Applications in Australia 2004*. Sydney: International Energy Agency, 2005.
- [118] Fthenakis VM. End-of-life management and recycling of PV modules. *Energy Policy* 2000; 28(14) 1051-1058.
- [119] Dones R, Gantner U. Greenhouse gas emissions from hydropower full energy chain in Switzerland IAEA Advisory Group Meeting on the assessment of greenhouse gas emission from the full-energy-chain for hydropower, nuclear power and other energy sources. Montreal, Canada: Internation Atomic Energy Agency, 1996
- [120] Vattenfall AB Nordic Generation. *Certified Environmental Product* Declaration EPD of Electricity from Vattenfall's Nordic Hydropower, 2006.
- [121] Chamberland A, Levesque S. Hydroelectricity, an option to reduce greenhouse gas emissions from thermal power plants. *Energy Conversion and Management, Proceedings of the International Energy Agency Greenhouse Gases: Mitigation Options Conference* 1996; 37(6-8) 885-890.



7 Conclusions

This report presents in a condensed yet comprehensive way a large body of previous work and knowledge about the energy balance and life-cycle greenhouse gas emissions associated with the nuclear fuel cycle.

Certainly, every practical life-cycle assessment is undertaken for particular circumstances, that is particular locations, ores, or reactor types. Results must therefore be interpreted as valid for these circumstances. Changing critical parameters and assumptions will lead to variations of the results.

Also, every practical life-cycle assessment leaves out some more or less important part of a theoretically "true" life-cycle, be it parts of the fuel cycle processes, indirect, upstream inputs into components, or parts of the material fuel and waste stream. In bringing together analyses that are all incomplete with regard to a different aspect of the nuclear fuel cycle, and in extrapolating the results from these analyses towards a more complete "integrated" assessment, this work has achieved comparisons between nuclear energy systems that are very different in terms of a large number of critical technical parameters, operate in low- and high-carbon economies, and are assessed using different methods.

7.1 Methodology and data

The project team believes that the hybrid, input-output-based life-cycle assessment method is the most appropriate one to use for the analysis of energy and greenhouse gas emission balance of the nuclear fuel cycle. The procedure to be followed has been outlined in the pioneering work of Bullard and co-workers [1], with a recent position paper published by the world-leading institutions in the field [2]. The essence of a hybrid input-output-based life-cycle assessment is to undertake an input-output analysis of the functional unit (here: the nuclear fuel cycle in Australia), then to identify top-ranking contributions, and replace those by superior process data wherever available [3].

A life-cycle assessment of the nuclear fuel cycle in Australia requires a) specifications and data on the mining, milling, enrichment, power generation, storage and disposal facilities, and b) data on the background economy supporting such a nuclear industry indirectly. An Australian nuclear fuel cycle is – except for mining and milling – hypothetical, and has been constructed based on the best knowledge and overseas experience available. Ideally, a more detailed life-cycle assessment than the one carried out in this work would exploit detailed planning and engineering data for concrete Australian facilities, in conjunction with an Australian input-output database.

The reliability of an input-output-based life-cycle assessment relies critically on the quality of the underpinning input-output data. In particular, given that hybrid input-output-based life-cycle assessment is the internationally accepted standard for investigating resource issues, it is essential that Australia possesses an input-output database that



- is updated annually;
- distinguishes industries and commodities at a high level of detail, that is more than 200 industries and commodities, respectively;
- distinguishes environmentally important industries and commodities, such as within agriculture, mining, and basic metals and chemicals manufacturing;
- is consistent in its classification between the years, and applicable as a time series for trend analysis;
- contains capital flow tables;
- is available at the State level.

None of these requirements are fulfilled to date. For the specific application to the nuclear fuel cycle, the requirement for capital flow tables is perhaps amongst the more important, since the Australian power generation industry allocates 36% of its expenditure on capital items [4]. Long-term capital flows are often not considered in hybrid input-output applications because of the lack of data [5-8].

This study has provided an example that demonstrates both the strength of the stateof-the-art life-cycle method in informing national policy, and the need for quality data underpinning this method.

7.2 Assumptions and scope of this life-cycle analysis of nuclear energy in Australia

The energy requirements for **mining and milling** as well as the **recovery rate** depend critically on the grade of the uranium-bearing ore, and on whether uranium is mined together with other products. In this study we have assumed that uranium is recovered from ore of 0.15% grade (typical grade for Ranger and Beverley mines), and that no other product is mined, so that the full energy requirement is attributable to uranium. This is a conservative assumption, because had we assumed conditions as in the Olympic Dam mine, the ore grade would have been lower (around 0.05%), however most energy requirements would have been attributable to the recovered copper [9-11].¹ For the calculation of the recovery rate we have used the regression formula by Storm van Leeuwen and Smith (Eq. 2.2 in [13]).

The energy requirements for **enrichment** depend critically on which enrichment method is employed. In this study we have assumed the present mix of diffusion and centrifuge plants (30/70%). For future scenarios this is a conservative assumption (in agreement with [13]), because it is expected that in the future centrifuge plants will substitute diffusion plants.

The energy requirements for the **construction**, **operation and decommissioning** of nuclear facilities depend critically on what method is used for their enumeration. We have based this study on input-output hybrid life-cycle assessments [2, 14-16], notably references [17, 18]. We discard findings based on the method of multiplying overall cost with economy-wide energy and greenhouse gas intensities [13, 19-21],



¹ BHP Billiton [12] states that "in most situations where uranium is mined together with a by-product, the by product occurs in higher concentrations and amounts than uranium." Under these circumstances, most of the mining energy is apportionable to the by-product.

The energy requirements for **mine clean-up**, **intermediate storage and long-term disposal** of nuclear waste depend critically on which procedures are deemed acceptable for sufficiently isolating radioactivity from the natural and human environment. At present, there is no operating final disposal facility, and hence limited practical experience of containing radioactivity for very long periods. This study does not comment on the adequacy of existing and planned mine clean-up, storage and disposal procedures (for example [25, 26]), because these aspects fall outside this study's scope. We discard estimates for energy requirements of storage and disposal calculated by multiplying overall costs with economy-wide intensities, on methodological grounds outlined in Section 3.6. We also discard as an outlier Storm van Leeuwen and Smith's estimates for energy requirements of mine-clean up and disposal (see Section 5.1.6).

The **lifetime of uranium resources** for supplying the world's nuclear power plants depends critically on assumptions about future electricity demand, recoverable resources and ore grade distributions [27-32], by-products of uranium in mines, future exploration success [33, 34], the exploitation of breeder reactors and plutonium in MOX fuels, and market conditions [28, 32]. These aspects are outside the scope of this study.

7.3 Overall results for the nuclear fuel cycle

The energy balance of the nuclear fuel cycle involves trade-offs between material throughput and fissile isotope concentration at various stages in the cycle (see [18] p. 43). For example, there are trade-offs between

- using less but enriched fuel in Light Water Reactors, versus more but natural fuel in Heavy Water or Gas-cooled Graphite Reactors,
- applying more enrichment work to less fuel, versus less enrichment work to more fuel, and
- investing more energy into uranium and plutonium recycling, versus higher volumes of fuel uranium mining, throughput, storage, and disposal.

The overall energy intensity of nuclear energy supply systems depends critically on

- the grade of the uranium ore mined,
- the method for enrichment,
- the conversion rate of the nuclear fuel cycle (i.e. fuel recycling).

The overall energy intensity will increase

- with decreasing uranium ore grades,
- with increasing proportion of diffusion plants, and
- with decreasing fuel recycling.

Notwithstanding these variations, it can be stated that

- accepting the qualifications and omissions stated in Section 7.2,
- for grades of average ore bodies mined today, and
- for state-of-the-art reactors and uranium processing facilities,



the energy intensity of nuclear power

- is around 0.18 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} for light water reactors, and around 0.20 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} for heavy water reactors,
- is slightly higher than most figures reported in the literature, because of omissions in the nuclear fuel cycle and upstream supply-chain contributions,
- varies within the range of 0.16-0.4 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} for light water reactors, and within 0.18-0.35 kWh_{th}/kWh_{el} for heavy water reactors,
- is lower than that of any fossil-fuelled power technology.

Energy payback times are around 6¹/₂ years for light water reactors, and 7 years for heavy water reactors, ranging within 5.6-14.1 years, and 6.4-12.4 years, respectively.

The greenhouse gas intensity of nuclear energy supply systems depends critically on

- the energy intensity,
- the proportion of electric versus thermal energy in the total energy requirement,
- whether electricity for enrichment is generated on-site (nuclear), or by fossil power plants, and
- the overall greenhouse gas intensity (i.e. fuel mix) of the economy.

The overall greenhouse gas intensity will increase

- with increasing energy intensity,
- with increasing proportion of electricity in the energy requirement,
- with increasing proportion of electricity for enrichment generated by fossil power plants, and
- with increasing greenhouse gas intensity of the economy.

Similarly,

- accepting the qualifications and omissions stated in Section 7.2,
- for grades of average ore bodies mined today, and
- for state-of-the-art reactors and uranium processing facilities,

the greenhouse gas intensity of nuclear power

- around 60 g CO_2 -e/kWh_{el} for light water reactors, and around 65 g CO_2 -e/kWh_{el} for heavy water reactors,
- slightly higher than most figures reported in the literature, because of omissions in the nuclear fuel cycle and upstream supply-chain contributions,
- varies within the range of 10-130 g CO₂-e/kWh_{el} for light water reactors, and within 10-120 g CO₂-e/kWh_{el} for heavy water reactors,
- lower than that of any fossil-fuelled power technology.

7.4 Results for non-nuclear electricity technologies

A comprehensive literature review and application of current energy and greenhouse parameters for Australian conditions has been undertaken for traditional fossil-fired electricity technologies and several mainstream renewable technologies. The Australia-specific energy and greenhouse intensities developed have been calculated using comparable assumptions and procedures as for the nuclear energy analysis. A summary of all the results is presented in the table below.



Electricity technology	Energy intensity (kWh _{th} /kWh _{el})	Greenhouse gas intensity (g CO ₂ -e/kWh _{el})
Light water reactors	$0.18 \ (0.16 - 0.40)$	60 (10-130)
Heavy water reactors	$0.20 \ (0.18 - 0.35)$	65 (10-120)
Black coal (new subcritical)	2.85 (2.70 - 3.17)	941 (843 - 1171)
Black coal (supercritical)	2.62 (2.48 - 2.84)	863 (774 - 1046)
Brown coal (new subcritical)	3.46 (3.31 - 4.06)	1175 (1011 – 1506)
Natural gas (open cycle)	3.05 (2.81 - 3.46)	751 (627 - 891)
Natural gas (combined cycle)	2.35 (2.20 - 2.57)	577 (491 - 655)
Wind turbines	0.066 (0.041 - 0.12)	21 (13-40)
Photovoltaics	$0.33 \ (0.16 - 0.67)$	106 (53 - 217)
Hydroelectricity (run-of-river)	$0.046 \ (0.020 - 0.137)$	15 (6.5 - 44)

Electricity generated by wind turbines and run-of-river hydroelectricity has greenhouse gas intensities lower than those for nuclear technologies. The other technologies show a range of values, with traditional pulverised fuel black coal generation having approximately fifteen times higher greenhouse gas intensity than for the nuclear technologies.

7.5 The need for further analysis

A final qualification of the above conclusions should be made: It has been pointed out previously that comparative energy and greenhouse gas emissions analyses of energy supply systems are not a substitute for, but a supplement to economic, social, and other environmental considerations ([35]; Box 7.1). For instance, if an energy supply system can be shown to a clear energy loser, then energy analysis is sufficient to argue that the program should be abandoned. If, on the contrary, the system appears to be an unambiguous energy producer, the decision whether or not to proceed with the program must also be based on other criteria ([35-39]; see also the ExternE study [40], [41], and [42] p. 37).

"The net analysis of one or more systems having been completed, and several measures of net energy yield being at hand, there remains the significant question of how this information is to be used. One possibility is to compare one system with another. Another possibility is to supplement an engineering economic analysis.

We do not believe that it is <u>generally</u> possible to compare or rank-order dissimilar energy technologies on the basis of net energy indexes. Issues of resource availability may be more important in many situations. [...]

It is possible, nevertheless, to regard a net energy estimate as a kind of minimum criterion for acceptability. If the system clearly yields net energy, then decisions to proceed with development and deployment should be based on other considerations."

Box 7.1: Conclusions from net energy analysis (from [16], pp. 66-68).

7.6 Further observations

1. Most previous life-cycle studies documented in the literature use static methods that do not take into account temporal profiles of energy sources and sinks occurring in the nuclear fuel cycle, and the temporal interplay of net supply and demand for electricity. The current study could be enhanced by

- developing a dynamic formulation of a time-dependent profile of energy supply from a mix of sources;
- undertaking a long-term forecasting exercise of the transition of Australia's electricity generating system to a new mix of nuclear, advanced fossil, and renewable technologies, and the economy-wide TBL implications thereof.

In order to avoid multiple counting (as outlined in Section 2 of this report), the energy supply system could be examined in conjunction with the entire economy in which it is embedded.

2. In order to enable sound life-cycle assessments of the implications of nuclear energy for our environment, our physical resource base, and our society, it is essential that they are underpinned by a detailed and complete information base. Australian life-cycle assessment capability would benefit from an enhanced data collection effort at the national level, in particular with view to creating a seamlessly aligned input-output database that

- is updated annually;
- distinguishes industries and commodities at a high level of detail, that is more than 200 industries and commodities, respectively;
- distinguishes environmentally important industries and commodities, such as within agriculture, mining, and basic metals and chemicals manufacturing;
- is consistent in its classification between the years, and applicable as a time series for trend analysis;
- contains capital flow tables;
- is available at the State level.

3. Following from Section 7.5, nuclear energy scenarios for Australia would benefit from an extended multi-criteria life-cycle analysis incorporating additional social, economic and environmental indicators spanning the entire Triple Bottom Line (compare with new developments in the ExternE project of the European Commission [43-45]).



References to Section 7

- [1] Bullard CW, Penner PS, Pilati DA. Net energy analysis handbook for combining process and input-output analysis. *Resources and Energy* 1978; 1 267-313.
- [2] Suh S, Lenzen M, Treloar GJ, Hondo H, Horvath A, Huppes G, Jolliet O, Klann U, Krewitt W, Moriguchi Y, Munksgaard J, Norris G. System boundary selection in Life-Cycle Inventories. *Environmental Science & Technology* 2004; 38(3) 657-664.
- [3] Treloar G. Extracting embodied energy paths from input-output tables: towards an input-output-based hybrid energy analysis method. *Economic Systems Research* 1997; 9(4) 375-391.
- [4] Australian Bureau of Statistics. *Australian National Accounts, Input-Output Tables, 1998-99.* ABS Catalogue No. 5209.0. Canberra, Australia: Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2004.
- [5] Casler S. Correcting input-output coefficients for capital depreciation. *Energy Systems and Policy* 1983; 7(3) 171-193.
- [6] Gossling WF. *Capital coefficients and dynamic input-output models*. London, UK: Input-Output Publishing Company, 1975.
- [7] Wenzel B, Pick E. Energetische Input-Output-Analyse Verschiedene Ansätze zur Berücksichtigung von Abschreibungen. Arbeitsbericht Juli 1997. Essen, Germany: Fachgebiet Ökologisch verträgliche Energiewirtschaft, Universität GH, 1997.
- [8] Lenzen M, Treloar G. Endogenising capital: a comparison of two methods. Journal of Applied Input-Output Analysis 2005; 10 1-11.
- [9] School of Physics University of Melbourne. Energy Lifecycle of Nuclear Power. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/WebHomeEnergyLifecycleOfNuclear_Power</u>. Melbourne, Australia: School of Physics, University of Melbourne, 2006.
- [10] WMC Sustainability Site. Olympic Dam Operations Environmental Data. Internet site <u>http://hsecreport.bhpbilliton.com/wmc/2004/performance/odo/data/index.htm:</u> BHP Billiton, 2004.
- [11] Sevior M, Flitney A. *Response by Sevior and Flitney in blue*. Internet site <u>http://www.nuclearinfo.net/Nuclearpower/SSRebuttalResp</u>. Melbourne, Australia: School of Physics, University of Melbourne, 2006.
- [12] BHP Billiton. *Personal communication 20 October*, 2006.
- [13] Storm van Leeuwen JW, Smith P. *Nuclear power the energy balance*. Internet site <u>http://www.stormsmith.nl/</u>. Chaam, Netherlands, 2005.
- [14] Heijungs R, Suh S. *The computational structure of life cycle assessment*. Dordrecht, Netherlands: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2002.
- [15] Pilati DA. Energy analysis of electricity supply and energy conservation options. *Energy* 1976; 2 1-7.
- [16] Perry AM, Devine WD, Reister DB. *The energy cost of energy guidelines for net energy analysis of energy supply systems*. Report No. ORAU/IEA(R)-77-14. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1977.



- [17] Wagner H-J. Der Energieaufwand zum Bau und Betrieb ausgewählter Energieversorgungstechnologien. Angewandte Systemanalyse Nr.10, Jül-1561. Jülich, Germany: Kernforschungsanlage Jülich GmbH, 1978.
- [18] Rotty RM, Perry AM, Reister DB. Net energy from nuclear power. IEA Report IEA-75-3. Oak Ridge, TN, USA: Institute for Energy Analysis, Oak Ridge Associated Universities, 1975.
- [19] Storm van Leeuwen JW. Nuclear uncertainties energy loans for fission power. *Energy Policy* 1985; 13 253-266.
- [20] Storm van Leeuwen JW. *Energy from Uranium*. FactSheet 4, <u>http://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/publications/briefings/energyfactsheet</u> <u>4_fullreport_2006.pdf</u>. Oxford, UK: Oxford Research Group, 2006.
- [21] Tyner G, Costanza R, Fowler RG. The net-energy yield of nuclear power. *Energy* 1988; 13(1) 73-81.
- [22] Lenzen M. Errors in conventional and input-output-based life-cycle inventories. *Journal of Industrial Ecology* 2001; 4(4) 127-148.
- [23] Lenzen M, Murray J, Sack F, Wiedmann T. Shared producer and consumer responsibility - theory and practice. ISA Research Paper 01-06, Internet site <u>http://www.isa.org.usyd.edu.au/publications/documents/Lenzen,Murray,Sack</u> <u>&Wiedmann 2006-Shared Responsibility.pdf</u>. Sydney, Australia: ISA, The University of Sydney, 2006.
- [24] Gallego B, Lenzen M. A consistent input-output formulation of shared consumer and producer responsibility. *Economic Systems Research* 2005; 17(4) 365-391.
- [25] AEA Technology. *Environmental Product Declaration of electricity from Torness nuclear power station*. London, UK: British Energy, 2005.
- [26] United Kingdom Nirex Limited. *Nirex inputs to Environmental Product Declaration for Torness power station*. Technical Note 484461. Harwell, UK: United Kingdom Nirex Limited, 2005.
- [27] Deffereyes KS, MacGregor ID. World uranium resources. *Scientific American* 1980; 242(1) 50-60.
- [28] Kidd S. Uranium resources, sustainability and environment. In: World Energy Council, editor. 17th World Energy Council Congress. Houston, USA: Internet site <u>http://www.worldenergy.org/wec-geis/publications/default/tech_papers/17th_congress/3_2_12.asp</u>, 1998
- [29] Uranium Information Centre. *World Uranium Mining*. Nuclear Issues Briefing Paper 41, <u>http://www.uic.com.au/nip41.htm</u>. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [30] Uranium Information Centre. Australia's uranium and who buys it. UIC Nuclear Issues Briefing Paper 1, <u>http://www.uic.com.au/nip01.htm</u>. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [31] World Nuclear Association. *Uranium Mining in Australia and Canada*. Education Paper <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/education/mining.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2006.
- [32] World Nuclear Association. *Supply of Uranium*. Information Paper 75, <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/inf75.htm</u>. London, UK: World Nuclear Association, 2006.
- [33] Uranium Information Centre. *Uranium exploration in Australia*. Mines Paper # 7. Melbourne, Australia: Uranium Information Centre, 2006.
- [34] Uranium Institute. *Greenhouse gas emissions from the nuclear fuel cycle*. Internet site <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/co2&nfc.htm</u>, 2006.

- [35] Herendeen RA. Net energy considerations. In: West RE, Kreith F, editors, *Economic Analysis of Solar Thermal Energy Systems*. Cambridge, MA, USA: The MIT Press, 1988: 255-273.
- [36] Krupnick AJ, Markandya A, Nickell E. The external costs of nuclear power: ex ante damages and lay risks. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics* 1993; 75 1273-1279.
- [37] Rashad SM, Hammad FH. Nuclear power and the environment: compararuve assessment of environmental and health impacts of electricty-generating systems. *Applied Energy* 2000; 65 211-229.
- [38] Lee YE, Lee KJ, Lee BW. Environmental assessment of nuclear power in Korea. *Progress in Nuclear Energy* 2000; 37(1-4) 113-118.
- [39] Lee YE, Koh K-K. Decision-making of nuclear energy policy: application of environmental management tool to nuclear fuel cycle. *Energy Policy* 2002; 30 1151-1161.
- [40] EEE Eyre Energy Environment, ENCO Environmental Consultants. *Vol. 5: Nuclear*. In: European Commission, editor. ExternE - Externalities of Energy. Luxembourg: European Commission, Directorate-General XII, 1995.
- [41] Johnson MH, Bennett JT. An input-output model of regional environmental and economic impacts of nuclear power plants. *Land Economics* 1979; 55(2) 236-252.
- [42] Technical Group on Decommissioning. *Financial aspects of decommissioning*. Vienna, Austria: Internation Atomic Energy Agency, 2005.
- [43] Friedrich R. New Ext New Elements for the Assessment of External Costs from Energy Technologies, Final Report to the European Commission, DG Research, Technological Development and Demonstration (RTD). In: European Commission, editor. ExternE - Externalities of Energy. Luxembourg-Ville, Luxembourg: Directorate-General for Research, Sustainable Energy Systems, 2004.
- [44] Diakoulaki D, Grafakos S. *Multicriteria Analysis*. In: European Commission, editor. ExternE Externalities of Energy: Extension of accounting framework and Policy Applications. Luxembourg-Ville, Luxembourg: Directorate-General for Research, Sustainable Energy Systems, 2004.
- [45] Rabl A, Spadaro JV. Extension of accounting framework and Policy Applications. In: European Commission, editor. ExternE - Externalities of Energy. Luxembourg-Ville, Luxembourg: Directorate-General for Research, Sustainable Energy Systems, 2005.


Project team

Prof Marcela Bilek

Marcela was appointed Professor of Applied Physics at the University of Sydney in November 2000. She was awarded a Federation Fellowship in 2003. She holds a PhD in Engineering from the University of Cambridge, UK, a B.Sc.(Hons) in Physics from the University of Sydney and an MBA degree from the Rochester Institute of Technolgy, USA,. Prior to her present appointment she held a visiting Professorship at the Technische Universitat Hamburg-Harburg in Germany and a Research Fellowship at Emmanuel College, University of Cambridge, UK. She also worked for a number of years as a visiting Research Scientist at the Lawrence Berkeley Laboratory, University of California, USA. Aside from her academic experience, Marcela has spent time working in industry as a Research Scientist at Comalco Research Centre, Melbourne, and at the IBM Asia Pacific Group Headquarters in Tokyo, Japan.

In her current appointment, Marcela leads a large research group specializing in materials and energy related technologies. In addition to leading a number of large Australian Research Council research projects, she is responsible for major industry sponsored projects on highly insulating glazing for energy efficient architecture and selective surfaces for solar power applications. She has received a number of prestigious prizes for her work including the Malcolm McIntosh Prize for Physical Scientist of the Year in 2002, an MIT TR100 Young Innovator award in 2003 and the Australian Academy of Science Pawsey Medal in 2004.

Marcela has represented the ISA group at high-level events, and is co-author of international journal articles and government submissions on life-cycle Triple Bottom Line Accounting.¹ She serves on the Australian Radiation Protection & Nuclear Safety Agency (ARPANSA) Nuclear Safety Committee, Heliac H-1 National Fusion Facility Advisory Board, and the Australian Academy of Sciences National Committee for Physics.

¹ Dey *et al.* 2002; Foran *et al.* 2005

Dr Manfred Lenzen

Manfred is an international leader in life-cycle assessment. He has contributed major methodological advances as well as numerous applications, in particular on embodied energy and greenhouse gas emissions, and on transport modes.

Manfred has authored a number of publications that demonstrate the need to complement process analyses with input-output analysis, into a hybrid method. Manfred has also authored a number of applications that demonstrate the severity of truncation errors in process-based studies.²

In 2001, Manfred has worked with wind energy experts in Denmark in order undertake an international review of energy and greenhouse gas analyses of wind turbine technologies.³ The scope of that study was very similar to the scope of the study on nuclear energy outlined here, because it combined methodological aspects of life-cycle assessment with technological aspects of wind turbines.

Manfred has 15 years of experience in nuclear radiation science. He has a PhD in Nuclear Physics from the University of Bonn, Germany. He has been commissioned by the German Federal Parliament to undertake a study to evaluate the links between the proximity of nuclear reactors and leukaemia incidents.⁴ At the time, this study was publicised in the German media.

Manfred has undertaken numerous studies on nuclear detector technology, and on the correlations and effects of nuclear radiation from Radon in the environment, both in Germany and Australia.⁵

In 2000, Manfred received a grant from the Australian Institute of Nuclear Science and Engineering (AINSE) to undertake a research project at the Australian Nuclear Science and Technology Organisation (ANSTO).⁶ In 2001, Manfred met with Prof Yohji Uchiyama, leader of the Japanese life-cycle analysis program for nuclear energy, at the Central Research Institute of the Electricity Producing Industry in Ohtemachi, Tokyo.

Manfred also has 15 years of experience in renewable energy technologies. He has undertaken extensive experimental research on passive solar architecture and solar collector technology.⁷ He has previous experience in consulting government on aspects of energy conservation programmes.⁸ At present, Manfred is involved in consulting the Federal Department of Environment and Heritage on the performance of selected renewable energy technologies across the Triple Bottom Line.

In 1999, Manfred has undertaken a review of the energy and greenhouse gases cost of solar-thermal power generation, including a literature review on hydroelectricity, photovoltaics, nuclear power, and fossil-fuelled power.⁹

² Lenzen 2001; Suh *et al.* 2004; Lenzen and Dey 2000; Lenzen and Treloar 2002; 2003

³ Lenzen and Munksgaard 2001

⁴₂ Lenzen 1994

⁵ Lenzen and Neugebauer 1996; 1997; 1998; Lenzen and McKenzie 1999; Lenzen and Neugebauer 1999; McKenzie *et al.* 2001

⁶ Lenzen 2000

⁷ Lenzen and Collins 1997; Lenzen et al. 1999; Ng et al. 2003

⁸ Lohr *et al.* 1991

⁹ Lenzen 1999

Dr Clarence Hardy

Clarence James Hardy was born in Derby, England. He received the degrees of BSc (Hons, Chemistry) in 1952 and PhD in 1955 from the University of Bristol. He worked at the Atomic Energy Research Establishment of the UK Atomic Energy Authority at Harwell from 1955 to 1971, and was seconded to work at the Oak Ridge National Laboratory in the USA from 1965-66 on advanced nuclear fuel fabrication processes. In 1966 he was appointed as the leader of the Chemical Processing Group in the Chemistry Division at Harwell, and was responsible for research and development of new nuclear fuel processes and on contract research on applications of nuclear technology in non-nuclear industries. He was awarded the degree of DSc by the University of Bristol in 1971 for over 50 scientific papers and patents in nuclear science and technology published from 1956-1971.

Dr Hardy was appointed in 1971 as Chief of the new Chemical Technology Division of the Australian Atomic Energy Commission (AAEC) at Lucas Heights near Sydney. He then became Program Manager, Uranium Fuel Cycle (1974-77), Chief Scientist, Nuclear Fuel Cycle (1977-83), and Chief, Isotope Division (1983-87), and published a further 50 papers in the nuclear field from 1971-1987. He was Chairman of the Steering Committee of the International Alligator Rivers Analogue Project under the auspices of the OECD Nuclear Energy Agency from 1987-1991.

When the AAEC was replaced by the Australian Nuclear Science & Technology Organisation (ANSTO) in 1987, Dr Hardy was appointed Director, Industrial Technology Program, and Director, Tracerco Australasia (a Joint Venture by ANSTO and ICI Australia). Since retiring from ANSTO in 1991, he has undertaken private consulting in industrial and nuclear technology, public relations and conference management for companies in Australia, Canada, France, the UK and the USA.

Dr Hardy is the Secretary (and a former President) of the Australian Nuclear Association (ANA), a non-profit non-government Scientific Institution with voluntary officers. He is also Editor of its bi-monthly newsletter 'Nuclear Australia'. His book 'Enriching Experiences: Uranium Enrichment in Australia, 1963-1996' was published in 1996 and his history of the AAEC 'Atomic Rise and Fall - The AAEC, 1953-1987' was published in 1999 both by Glen Haven Publishing.

Dr Hardy was Executive Chairman of six national and two international conferences hosted by the ANA - the 9th Pacific Basin Nuclear Conference, Sydney, 1994; the Second International Conference on Isotopes, Sydney, October 1997; National Conferences on Nuclear Science & Engineering in Sydney, 1995; Sydney, 1997, 2001 and 2005 and Canberra, 1999 & 2003. Dr Hardy has been appointed Executive Chairman for the 15th Pacific Basin Nuclear Conference to be held in Sydney in October 2006. Dr Hardy was given the Annual Award of the ANA in 1997 for his outstanding contributions to informing the public on nuclear science and technology and for organising the ANA's major national and international conferences.

Dr Hardy has given over 100 technical talks on many aspects of nuclear science and technology to scientific audiences, government inquiries, public interest groups and schools nationally and internationally since 1971. He is currently a member of special Working Groups on Radioactive Waste Management set up by the Pacific Nuclear Council and by the International Nuclear Societies Council. The ANA was a Founder Member of these non-profit non-government organisations which have voluntary members. He is also the Leader of a new Task Force set up by the PNC to review and report on "Public Information and Education in Nuclear Science and Education in the Pacific Basin".

Dr Hardy was elected in 2002 as a Member of the International Nuclear Energy Academy, an Academy of 100 distinguished international nuclear scientists and in 2003 as Vice-President / President Elect of the Pacific Nuclear Council which represents over 60,000 professionals in 10 countries in the Pacific Basin and which approves the host organisation for its biennial international conferences. Dr Hardy will become President of the PNC for a two-year term from October 2006.



Dr Christopher Dey

Christopher has twelve years experience in energy analysis, renewable energy technologies and greenhouse gas analysis. Some relevant publications include in solar technology¹⁰, energy and greenhouse analysis¹¹, and input-output analysis applied to energy and environmental assessment¹².

In 2002 he was awarded an Australian Postdoctoral Fellow – Industry, within an ARC Linkage Grant "Multi Tower Solar Array (MTSA) for combined heat and power applications in urban areas". Between 1999-2002, Christopher was a chief investigator in a project examining the heat transfer performance of large solar thermal arrays, funded by the NSW Department of Energy's "Sustainable Energy Research and Development Fund". The technology is now being commercialized on a significant (MW) scale in NSW.

1999-2000, Christopher was a key member of an industry-aligned team successful in gaining an Australian Greenhouse Office (AGO) Renewable Energy Showcase Grant (\$2M) with Stanwell Corporation for the demonstration of solar thermal technology originating from the School of Physics.

At present, Christopher is consulting to the Federal Department of Environment and Heritage on the Triple Bottom Line performance of renewable energy technologies.

Christopher's PhD was in heat transfer applied to energy conservation devices, and involved extensive industry interaction. He teaches energy, climate science and environmental courses at the University of Sydney. He is also Acting Director of the University of Sydney's Institute for Sustainability, a new cross-disciplinary initiative by the University.



¹⁰ Royne et al 2005, Dey 2004, Mills and Dey 2001a

¹¹ Lenzen and Dey 2000, Mills and Dey 2001b

¹² Lenzen and Dey 2002, Foran et al 2005